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REVIEW OF USDA'S PROPOSED RULE, "NUTRI-
TION OBJECTIVES FOR SCHOOL MEALS"

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 7, 1994

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON DEPARTMENT

OPERATIONS AND NUTRITION,
COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 2:05 p.m., in room

1300, Longworth House Offic?. Building, Hon. Charles W. Stenholm
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Glickman, Gunderson, and Ewing.
Also present: Representative Pat Roberts, ranking minority

member of the committee.
Staff present: Julia M. Paradis, assistant counsel; Gary R. Mitch-

ell, minority staff director; William E. O'Conner, Jr., minority pol-
icy coordinator; John E. Hogan, minority counsel; Glenda L. Tem-
ple, clerk; Anita R. Brown, James A. Davis, Pete Thomson, and
Lynn Gallagher.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES W. STENHOLM, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS

Mr. STENHOLM. The subcommittee will come to order.
Welcome to this subcommittee hearing on an issue of great inter-

est to many people around the country, USDA's proposed rule, "Nu-
trition Objectives for School Meals."

As you all know, this proposed rule would require meals served
under the national school lunch program to be consistent with the
dietary guidelines for Americans. This issue has captured the at-
tention of children, parents, health scientists, food groups, produc-
tion agriculture, the restaurant industry, and food manufacturers.
We look forward to hearing from representatives of most of these
groups today.

I have been asked why this subcommittee is interested in the
issue of good nutrition and why we are conducting this hearing.
The question is a good one because traditionally our nutrition focus
has been on the food stamp program and the commodity donation
program. That is changing.

The short answer is that Assistant Secretary Haas and I have
talked many times about this proposal, and when I suggested sev-
eral months ago that we conduct a hearing on it, she agreed that
it would be an excellent forum to continue discussions with the
many groups interested in the school lunch program.

(1)
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The Committee on Agriculture has jurisdiction over issues of
human nutrition and that is as it should be, because production ag-
riculture is, and should be, vitally interested in good nutrition. The
agricultural community does not simply serve the 2 percent of our
population that produces food, it serves also the 100 percent of the
population that consumes food. Working hand in hand with health
scientists and food scientists, the agricultural industry continues to
improve the nutritional value of the food it produces.

It is because of this vital link between agriculture and nutrition
that this subcommittee has been following the debate over the
USDA proposal to improve the nutritional quality of the meals
served to our children under the school lunch program. No one can
dispute the goal of the proposal. Too many of us do not have
healthy diets. If we can teach our children to enjoy healthy food,
the benefits to them throughout their lives, and to the country in
terms of reduced medical costs, will be immeasurable. Secretary
Espy and Assistant Secretary Haas are to be congratulated on their
efforts to improve the diets of children.

But, let us not lose sight of the serious concerns that have been
raised by this proposal. While we applaud the worthy goal of im-
proved nutrition, there are many questions about the best way to
meet that goal and many suggestions to be considered. We have for
months attempted to facilitate resolution of some of these concerns
through meetings and discussions with USDA personnel and var-
ious concerned groups. Commodities organizations, school food
service providers and those representing low-income children have
all voiced concerns about various aspects of this proposal.

USDA has made a genuine good faith effort to address these con-
cerns. I am sure that they will thoughtfully consider the thousands
of comments that they have received on this proposal. And we will
submit to USDA as comments on the proposed rule all of the writ-
ten testimony from this afternoon's hearing.

As with so many issues that initially appear simple and straight-
forward, the devil is in the details. And again, in this proposal,
that is true. We will hear a lot about that this afternoon and we
will be asking some tough questions.

We must make sure that this proposal results in meals that taste
good so that the kids will eat them. And we must make sure that
the burdens placed on school food service departments are not so
great that schools opt out of the school lunch program.

I am once again urging USDA to make every effort to work with
all interested parties as they review the comments and develop the
final rule. I am also urging everyone else involved in this issue to
keep their focus on the ultimate goalto improve the diet and
health of children.

Change is never easy. We all understand that. But, I have every
confidence that significant improvements can be made in our school
meals program if we continue to work together and maintain a vi-
sion of happy, healthy, and well-nourished children.

Mr. Roberts.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. PAT ROBERTS, A REPRESENT-
ATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF KANSAS

Mr. ROBERTS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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A special welcome to Secretary Haas, who has been an outstand-
ing leader in this whole effort.

I am pleased that the subcommittee is holding this hearing on
the various regulations that are being proposed by the USDA con-
cerning the objectives of nutrition for school meals. This is a timely
hearing, Mr. Chairman.

Slightly more than half of the children that are going back to
school this month will participate in the national school lunch pro-
gram. Local school employees involved in the planning and the
preparation of school meals work very hard--extremely hardto
make sure that the meals are nutritious and good tasting. A meal
not eaten, if it is simply thrown out, really provides no benefit for
anybody. The challenge for school food services is to balance nutri-
tion with, as the chairman has indicated, what children will eat.

USDA's proposed regulations incorporate the Departments of Ag-
riculture and Health and Human Services dietary guidelines, and
they do change the way the nutritious value of the meal is meas-
ureda food-based system to one based on analysis of certain nu-
trients.

We are going to have the opportunity to hear from several wit-
nesses, all either involved with the school meals program or vitally
interested in their success. Re;iresentatives from the USDA, the
President's Council on Physical Fitness, the PTA, the American
Cancer Society and various commodity groups will present testi-
mony. Most important, this subcommittee will hear from the Amer-
ican School Food Service Association, which represents those front-
line people who will implement these regulations and have the re-
sponsibility to plan and actually prepare the lunches.

I am extremely interested in their comments. In fact, when I was
home, Mr. Chairman, in Dodge City over the breakand I will be
going back tomorrow, hopefullyI heard from some of these front-
line people concerning the proposed regs. They are worried about
the cost. They are worried about the complexity of the proposed
regulations, and I am talking in particular about small rural school
districts.

It seems to me that the proposed regs make it somewhat of a
complicated chore to plan meals and may deliver the wrong mes-
sage on healthy eating. I think the Department should be teaching
children and all of us that we can have a healthy diet from a wide
variety of foodsnot that we should be measuring and weighing
and using a computer every time we want to eat.

Additionally, I am concerned that this proposal falls under the
category of an unfunded mandate through which the Department
will require schools to meet certain requirements and yet does not
provide any additional money to meet those requirements. Now,
the regs haven't been out in the field long enough, but I know in
talking to school lunch officials in Kansas, we are talking about ad-
ditional personnel. We are talking about additional computer soft-
ware. We are talking about additional paperwork. And when you
are on a very tight budget, it seems to me we have to be very care-
ful, as the chairman has indicated, to make sure this is imple-
mented correctly.

One last thing. I have an editorial here from the fountain of all
knowledge in Washington, the Washington Post. Maybe the Wash-

tV
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ington Times, depending on your point of view, or maybe the Wall
Street Journal. I don't know. Maybe the Dodge City Globe.

But at any rate, the Washington Post said this over 10 years ago.
This was back when the Reagan administration's, experiment with
ketchup, Mr. Chairman, as to whether or not ketchup was per-
mitted as a vegetable substituteand the Post said this.

[The information follows:]

aJ



5

..,-..0. "
Neteh- up ,and To isammo= at?

4A:41(4;i-wit-ow 0 1,

OW(THAT7HE:atininistration has officially
re it ',:tiAiblits'ptoper status as a con-

diltent..gpanWisrtallth-at soybean curd is not
eif ryobe'tc.W,k; dripper lunch, where does that
leave the school lunch program? Still in deep trou-
t)! inirfentitiiinifilte prOgram's real problem is
no thirat/kAign%felWartment issued some

fy regulatkips Juld_then.took them back. Its real
pr4blea1:is thittit has Icet ;1 billion or so in federal
aid. .79 4 rrn

anyhO7,;for..the recently rescinded
ke urind)tofmrulevithey.at least involved an
holiest reCtgilltioh Wit-declining federal aid means

trlanyichool districts. Bela-
tl IV well tf dytsictisfngy,be willing and able to
make up. for .the:lomir.of federal aid. But in other
arias it maytell be Yalta glass of milk, half a piece
of Ibread,'Ve4pi of Vegetables, a morsel of meat
Or

Office of i.fdan..Igement:1-ind Budget Director
David StOClimiirizaai&on:ITace the Nation" the
other daYthat. the dilernini had been caused by
Cain* ue,W I huT.Itli'Plin for cutting back
( urthir onIUri.cliliutafdlei for better-off students.
Thilit,Uhdeseniible,O9ta fact, but as Congress
discoVeiirlinita '45isideriitiOn of the issue, if stu-
dents bad to * the' full price of school lunches,
mod would head to the nearest feat-food outlet in-
steed.Hativiait;.tlxiT, patronage, many programs
could not opersti, at antofficiont scale, and costs
could go u p - i n s t e a a of dome lir.

'Atiiilltir.igfgarcli::tfild-be to restore the lost
f4Kill 10(114 PrY girt 0)-
suggeetwii.fipancilitlyaotiny cutback in the bil-
lionandef:Pont tliraillible tax system in financing

h#%111;c1,. !Itrpitaipment. If that's too

.cal'Ilkilit.,1/41fLue-euggestinother sort of heresy.
Whet: .thaw.`atage.i.liertlal retreat from federal
standardeosbY notTiye"up'en federal regulotion of
tli4khbol hinktitirOiciiiti altogether?

,82(g`Cari.aiply. appeal to the adminis-
..w)

' Raj-ettoorL.701i"

tration. It reflects the general hands-off philosophy
and lets the Reagan people off the hook with re-
spect to the detailed cvsequences of this pert of
their budget program. But there's a practical case to
be made for letting local school administrators de-
cide how best to use dwindling federal aid to meet
the needs of their particular school population.

A balanced and adequate diet is, without ques-
tion, one of the most important contributors to
healthy child development. Remember, however,
that even the old federal regulations didn't guaran-
tee that a nutritious meal would be servedlet
alone consumedby every schoolchild. All they re-
quired was that certain minimum quantities of each
broad food group be served. Whether the resulting
meal built strong bodies or filled garbage cans de-
pended primarily on the ingenuity and common
sense of local school meal planners.

Leaving the choice of menus and clientele en-
tirely up to local school administrators won't work
perfectly. But neither will federal guidelinespe-
cially if they have the effect of driving more schools
out of the program entirely. In the case of some-
thing as tangible as school lunches', local school
boards and parents are surely more effective watch-
dogs than federal monitors sifting through stacks of
meal reports

While we're perpetrating a heresy, let us also sug-
gest that local sch3ol administrators use their new
discretion to reconsider some of the dogma that has I

guided school lunch preparation over the years.
Where, for instance, is it written that in order to be
nutritious, a lunch has to be hot? We are, to be sure,

. only kitchen-chair nutritionists. But we're willing to
bet that the average child will get a lot more nutri-
tion from an offering of, say, a peanut butter sand-
wich on whole-grain breed, a glass of milk, a piece of
fruit and a cookie than from what he or she can be
persuaded to eat from that plateful or even half
plateful of mushy vegetables, soggy potatoes and
grayish meat.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE



6

Mr. ROBERTS. There is a practical case to be made for letting
local school administrators decide how best to use the dwindling
Federal aid to meet the needs of their particular school population.
A balanced and adequate diet is without question one of the most
important contributors to healthy child development.

Secretary Haas has been a pioneer in expressing this point of
view. Remember, however, that even the old Federal regulations
didn't guarantee that a nutritious meal would be served, let alone
consumed by every school child. All they required was that a cer-
tain minimum quantity of each broad food group should be served.
Whether the resulting meal built strong bodies, which we all hope
for, or filled garbage cans, depended primarily on the ingenuity and
common sense of the local 0chool meal planners. In the case of
something as tangible as school lunches, local school boards and
parents are surely more effective watchdogs than FP;deral monitors
sifting through stacks of meal reports that are costing local commu-
nities a whole bunch in terms of unfunded mandates. And so while
I applaud the Secretary for this proposal, let's make sure it is going
to v. rk.

AL .J I thank yo U Mr. Chairman.
Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Gunderson.

OPEN-01G STATEMENT OF HON. STEVE GUNDERSON, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF
WISCONSIN
Mr. GUNDERSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
It is always hard to do an encore to Mr. Roberts, but I will do

my best by suggesting, first of all, that I interrupted a campaign
for a primary election next Tuesday to come back here this morn-
ing because of my concern over the importance of this hearing, and
frankly, the severity of the matter in front of us.

Just last night I had a public meeting in my district. And at that
meeting, I had the chance to visit with a school superintendent and
a doctor. The school superintendent told me that these regulations
will literally end the school lunch program as we know it today.

The doctor went on to suggest that we are in effect imposing on
children in America what is known as a No. 2 adult diet. This is
neither good public policy nor good health policy for children.

The net effect of these regulations as L look at them, Mr. Chair-
man, is they are first and foremost bad for children. They are sec-
ond, bad for school lunch programs in America. Third, they are bad
for the American agricultural community. And that suggests to me
we have a real problem on our hands.

I have pleaded with Secretary Haas in the past that the No. 1
concern of our school lunch programs in America ought to be what
I think is the glaring scam of reality in that 43 percent of the chil-
dren attending schools in America today do not participate in
school lunch. Unfortunately, these regulations will not increase
that participation. They will, rather, cause many schools, especially
rural schools, to move into the a la carte business or to move out
of school lunch altogether. And that ought to concern each and
every one of us.

I am concerned, as well, about the magnitude of the cost of seek-
ing to implementing these kinds of changes especially at a time

11
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when our Federal allocation for school lunches proposed in 1995 is
going to be less than it is in fiscal year 1994. The Wisconsin De-
partment of Public Instruction suggests that we are looking at a
$4.5 million cost in Wisconsin alone simply to meet the computer
requirements of the nutrient menu design required by this particu-
lar proposal. So we are dealing with a magnitude of change unlike
anything we have seen since the inception of the school lunch pro-
gram.

We are doing it in a way that will create, as I have said earlier,
school lunch by computers, which I don't think is a worthy goal in
and of itself. It is a program where the pilot projects have not been
carried out. It is untested and we are about ready to mandate it
on a nationwide basis.

As I have said earlier, the impact of this on rural schools is sim-
ply unbelievable. We in Wisconsin are facing a major property tax
crisis as we try to move schools off the property tax. We already
have cost controls in those schools and we are now to mandate at
a minimum a $2,500 cost just for the software of a computer to
comply with this program.

Anyone who looks at those regulations in the menu selection will
recognize that if you happen to be a small rural school and you
have kindergarten through the sixth grade in one school building
and, therefore, one school lunch under these regulations, you will
be required to design three different school lunches to meet the cat-
egory by age nutrient requirements established in these regula-
tions. I suspect there isn't a rural school lunch program in America
that is going to agree with that.

Now, this is all just focusing on the school side of this. I would
point out that I think the impact on American agriculture, and ob-
viously coming from Wisconsin with its impact on dairy, is some-
thing this committee also has to be aware of, because in the past,
we have been partners in dealing with production agriculture and
good nutrition and diets for our students. It looks to me like, rath-
er, we are trying to declare civil war here today.

The Department of Agriculture suggests that through their rule-
making under these regulations, we will assume that all schools
will eliminate any use of butter. They will only participate in skim
and 1 percrnt milk and that they will significantly reduce the cost
and the of -ization of cheese. They suggest the impact of that is
$200 million annually on America's dairy farmers.

I will tell you that the National Milk Producers Federation which
is going to testify this afternoon, suggests that a more honest as-
sessment is something in the area of $450 to $600 million annually
on American dairy farmer income.

So we have a problem in these regulations, Mr. Chairman, which
leads me to suggest that you have done the right thing in calling
for these hearings. It leads me to hope that the result of these
hearings will be a voluntary decision by the Department of Agri-
culture to extend the public comment period beyond the summer
recess, when, frankly, none of our school lunch personnel were em-
ployed and were not able to review the regulations and make com-
ments about them. And hopefully they will respond also in a way
that would allow us to withdraw these regulations and start over
on a pilot project basis.
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I think that, frankly, is the message of the Education and Labor
Committee, when we included in the Elementary and Secondary
Education Act a requirement for negotiated rulemaking in this par-
ticular area. I would hope the Department would recognize sincer-
ity and the seriousness with which the Congress looks at these reg-
ulations and response accordingly.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Gunderson follows:}
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September 2, 1994

Mr. Robert M. Eadie
Policy and Development Branch
Child Nutrition Division
Food and Nutrition Service
USDA
3101 Park Center Drive
Alexandria, Virginia 22302

Dear Mr. Eadie:
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202 224 4202
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244 242.
00

I appreciate the opportunity to comment on the proposed rule for Nutrition
Obje^tives for School Meals in the National School Lunch and Breakfast Programs.
As member of both House committees with jurisdiction over our nation's child
nutrition programs, I can readily appreciate the successes of the National School
Lunch Program and at the same time the need for practical, cautious change in what
is probably one of the most effective education and health initiatives we have
undertaken at the federal level. I agree with you in that the Dietary Guidelines do
have a place and necessary purpose in determining federal nutrition goals.

However, I'm afraid the proposed rule does not represent practical or cautious
change. While no one disagrees with the goal of healthier meals, a dramatic shift
froin an emphasis on food items to one of nutrient content could jeopardie the health
and growth of school children, cause a decline in both student and school
participation, saddle local schools and state agencies with unfunded mandates
requiring expensive computer hardware and software purchases, and significantly alter
the balance between the needs of both children and our nation's domestic agriculture
industry. Instead, I urge that we build on tried and tested program structure.

Time Period for CormicLat

The time period allowed for comment on the proposed rule comes at the heart
of the summer recess, when the input of local school food service personnel,
educators, and parents is limited. I was disappointed that, despite urging otherwise.
the comment period was not extended until at least October.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Participation

My overall concern is the effect the proposed rule will have on student and
institution participation in the National School Lunch Program. New meal standards
with an overwhelming emphasis on limiting fat content may have the reverse effect of
encouraging children and adolescents to eat elsewhere, or not eat at a':. At a time
when participation in the School Lunch Program is very low, I believe more
emphasis should be placed on participation and options. Important considerations
which must be recognized are the regional, cultural, educational, and socioeconomic
differences among students and food service personnel which determine eating habits
and food preparation knowledge.

Likewise, complicated new regulations and burdensome menu planning could
force many schools, already under very severe budget constraints, to drop the School
Lunch Program entirely. I've seen this is Wisconsin. As you know, fast-food chains
and other competitive food sales have made significant inroads in the school food
service industry, and may indeed be an attractive alternative to nutrient standard meal
planning.

Fat Content

With regard to the fat content of school meals, I believe the strict enforcement
of no more than 30% calories from fat and 10% of calories from saturated fat may
be detrimental to the needs of growing children. A joint report issued by Health
Canada and the Canadian Pediatric Society evaluated the necessity of low-fat diets for
children. The report concluded that limiting food choices for children during
preschool and childhood years should not be restricted on the basis of fat content, and
no evidence existed that restricting a child's diet to the fat levels recommended in the
proposed rule would reduce the risk of heart disease. Furthermore, the Bogalusa
Heart Study found that those children who consumed less than 30% percent of
calories from fat had significantly lower intakes of energy and nutrient deficiencies. I
do not believe that clear evidence suggests childhood diets can be linked to
occurrence of obesity, disease, or severe health risk later in life.

It is especially important that children have satisfying meals that meet their
growth andenergy needs and tastes. It would be a terrible mistake to test a
"yuppie" diet on 25 million American students without clear consensus from the
medical community on this matter.

The proposed rule states that "the Department is currently sponsoring a
demonstration project to evaluate the optimum use of nutrient standard menu planning
as a way for school meals to meet the Dietary Guidelines". It is my understanding
that these pilots have been delayed. If this is the case, a delay certainly demonstrates
the possibility of difficulties on a national scale and the need for extreme caution. I
urge you to measure results from the pilot project first.

15
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The use of the nutrient values in fortified foods which are not natural sources
of nutrients should be excluded from meeting prescribed nutrient levels. I authored
committee report language in House Report 103-535, Part 1 (to accompany H.R. 8)
on page 30, which states "the Committee urges that foods which are naturally good
sources of vitamins and minerals should he emphasized over foods which have been
enriched with vitamins and minerals". The Committee's intent should be recognized
when final regulations are promulgated.

School Food Service Software Systems

'The requirement for schools to purchase new software or seek assisted menu
planning is shortsighted and would make compliance difficult, if not impossible, for
rural schools and schools in areas of high poverty. Many schools in western
Wisconsin would have to purchase computers and train staff or seek help from an
already overburdened state agency. 1 know that adequate funds do not exist to pay
for new computers and software. Instead of encouraging a cash bonanza to software
firms, the Department should develop its own software and make it available, free of
charge, to schools required to participate. The education level of some food service
personnel in rural areas may he an obstacle in a foreign menu planning system based
on nutrients alone.

I urge the Department develop an alternathe food-based menu planning system
for schools who choose to do so. This would provide needed flexibility.

Paperwork Reduction

We are all acutely aware of the tremendous amount of paperwork iiiisociated
with the administration of not only school lunch/breakfast, but other nutrition
programs. The proposed rule, as far as I can tell, confines paperwork reduction
efforts to three areas: (I) extension of the Coordinated Review Effort (CRE) for one
year: (2) elimination the "non-profit" status paperwork requirement; and (3)
elimination of requirements for specific edit checks if a school's most recent CRE did
not identify problems with meal counts.

Inconsistent with the Administration's effort to streamline and "Reinvent
Government," the paperwork reduction provisions are weak and symbolic attempts at
paperwork reduction. I was pleased that paperwork reduction waivers are included in
the House-passed version of H.R. 8, the Healthy Meals for Healthy Americans Act.
However, the Department must do much more. I would suggest that waivers would
not have to be requested in the first place if the paperwork burden is lessened. Aside

3
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from the requirements that the Congress has imposed to reduce fraud and ensure
integrity and accuracy, the School Lunch and Breakfast program is probably the most
notorious example of bureaucracy at its best. I am enclosing concrete examples from
constituents in Wisconsin for your consideration.

Milk and Butter in the School Lunch Progtain

The regulatory cost/benefit assessment that accompanies the regulations
assumes the elimination of all butter and significant reductions of cheese that USDA
can provide to the school lunch and breakfast programs. In. this regard, these
proposed regulations are inconsistent with the recommendations of a committee of
nutrition experts recently convened by the National Institutes of Health.

Based on recent nutrition surveys, that NIH committee concluded that the
average diet of Americans has a -:alcium intake considerably below the recommended
daily allowance. They further indicated that, without proper levels of calcium,
children enter adulthood with a weakened skeleton, increasing their risk for
osteoporosis (which currently afflicts 25 million Americans and is responsible for 1.5
million bone fractures and $10 billion in medical costs annually). The findings of the
NIH panel confirms prior research that indicated that only 10 percent of girls between
the ages of 12 and 17 receive their minimum daily requirement of calcium.

Since dairy products are the source of 75 percent of the calcium and 35
percent of the riboflavin consumed by school children, discouraging the consumption
of dairy products in the school lunch and breakfast only serves to increase the
calcium-deficient diets of many of our school-aged children. The assumption of the
elimination of butter, in favor of substitutes such as margarine, poses some problems.
First, based on recent studies, margarine could have health risks related to its
consumption. Second, margarine does not contain calcium or other nutrients.

The active promotion and encouragement low fat favorites among school-aged
children, such as yogurt and chocolate milk, can decrease the risk of calcium
deficiencies.

MolgialsauljWeighted Averagel

The Department should exempt the statutorily-mandated offering of whole milk
from the fat content guidelines. In schools where whole milk is consumed by a
larger percentage of students, food service personnel will have to restrict offerings of
other food items to achieve a weighted average. I am deeply concerned that
including whole milk in the weighted average will limit the choices of popular,
nutritious foods and reduce portion sizes. In effect, the proposed rule will exert
pressure on school food service personnel, administrators, parents and lawmakers to
change or circumvent the current federal policy on whole milk.

4
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Economic Impacl

I take strong exception to the Department's assessment of the impact the
proposed rule will have on the cost of the Federal dairy price support program, CCC
purchases of manufactured dairy products, and prices dairy producers receive for
their milk.

To say the least, the price of cheese is volatile. Just this year we saw a six-
week free fall in the price of cheese at the National Cheese Exchange in Green Bay
when a couple. of processors had a few extra boxcars of cheese to sell. When all was
said and done, the price producers received for manufacturing milk had dropped 15
percait -- over $1.50/hundredweight of milk.

As with a similar situation in 1992, it took advanced purchases of almost 20
million pounds of cheese for the school lunch program simply to stabilize the price of
cheese and the corresponding price of manufacturing milk. But the price remains a
full $1.50/hundredwetght lower than it was just four months ago.

Given the impact of these two recent events on the price dairy producers
receive for their milk, I find it absolutely incredible that USDA analysts would
piTdizt that a decline of 80 - 90 million pounds in the commercial disappearance of
cheese would only decrease producer prices by 7 to 8 cents/hundredweight annually.
If past history is any indicator, this is a gross underestimate of the potential impact of
these new regulations on producer income.

Earlier this year, USDA had the opportunity to take some of the volatility out
of the cheese market when it considered changes in the Minnesota-Wisconsin (M-W)
price. Instead, it chose to make cosmetic changes which will actually increase the
volatility of cheese prices. N'w, by dropping an extra 80 - 90 million pounds of
cheese onto e; commercial market annually, USDA takes a second regulatory swipe
at dairy farmer income in the same year and makes a bad situation worse.

I must, therefore, insist in the strongest possible terms that you drop any
intention to modify the quantities of cheese and butter in your school lunch and
breakfast menus.

Conclusion

Major changes, such as the nutrient standard menu planning, ar not only
unnecessary, but undermine joint efforts underway by food service personnel,
educators, parents, the agriculture community, commodity distributors, and
lawmakers to improve the nutritional content of school meals.

5
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It is because of the massive changes advocated by the FNS that I support
negotiated rulemaking included in the House version of the reauthorization of the
School Lunch and Breakfast Programs. I welcome your thoughtful, cautious
modifications to the proposed rule so that a consensus among all parties can be easily
reached. I know that reasonable policy is reached by not going to extremes, but
seeking out middle ground. An untested theory -- even with the best of intentions
will negatively impact the health of our children, the livelihood of domestic
agriculture, and efforts of food service personnel to administer a program which has
become increasingly complex, bureaucratic, and restrictive.

I look forward to our continued cooperation, and hope you will seriously
consider my views.

's regards,

Steve Gun erson
Member of Congress

SG:jpl
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August 19, 1994

Mr Robert M. Eadie, Chief
Policy and Program Development Branch
Child Nutrition Division
Food and Nutrition Service. USDA
3101 Park Center Drive
Alexandria, VA 22302

Dear Mr Eadie

The following comments are in response to the proposed rule on Nutrition Objectives for School Meals
published June 10, 1994. The. Wisconsin Dep. wrient of Public Instruction strongly supports continuod
implementation of the Dietary Guidelines for Americans (DGAs). However, we do not Ixtieve that the
proposed nutrient analysis method will ogee -Sourly move us toward that objective. b fact, Nutrient
Standard Menu Planning (NSMP) may inhibit the ability of schools to incorporate the DGAs.

Our position is that the current meal pattern be modified as necessary to reflect the recommendations of the
DGAs and the Food Guide Pyramid. The NSMP concept s!--tild be significantly altered and be optional
for those schools having the capacity to implement Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning should be
eliminated

Concerns About the Nutrient Standard Concept

1. The cost to school food authorities (SFAs) is significant. USDA staff has estimated that the software
may cost $2,500. Projecting this estimate with no periodic updates and only one copy per SFA,
Wisconsin schools would have to spend $2.25 million. The purchase of a ^.omputer based on USDA
specifications to support the system could easily double that figure. Ignoring any staff cost, Wisconsin
will conservatively expend S4.5 million to implement the proposed rule. If Wisconsin were
representative of all states in our nation, startim costs minimally would be $225 million. Considering
the need for multiple copies of thesoftware and several computers in medium to large size districts and
allowing for staff oasts, the national cost could approach SI billion. Inn letter to USDA from a
Wisconsin school regarding the proposed regulations, the district administrator wrote `Again, please
bear us loud and clear, the local sated districts camot afford anymore unfunded Fskral mandates."

2. The nutrient standard apprJaCh is the moat significant diange to the National School Lunch Program
(NSLP) since its inception in 1946. According to Food Research and Action Center statistics, 25
million children nationwide in over 90,000 schools participate in the program serving at least throe-
fourths of the low-incone children in this country. The proposal has too many unknowns that nitty
negatively impact on the health and learning preparedness of all children, especially low-inco-
children that depend on the meals saved at school. USDA must test and evaluate the ucN re stion
Won it is requited in schools nationwide,

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Mr Robert M Eache, Chief
Page 2
August 19, 1994

3 NSMP is not consistent with established nutrition education efforts. People do not plan meals using
computers and nutrient goals. USDA's significant investment in the Food Guide Pyramid has advanced
the nutrition oduca.:co efforts as exhibited by its widespread use. It seems premature and will be
confusing to children and parents to abandon the pyramid.

4. The lack of a fortification policy may result in fewer fruits and vegetables being served and increasing
the use of products high in supr. This violates the DGAs.

5. USDA must seriously consider paperwork reduction to allow states and schools to ect their nutrition
resources to improving school meals. USDA has offered to reduce paperwork b3 (I) extending the
Coordinated Review Effort review cycle from four to five years, (2) eliminating the edit chock in
schools not experiencing counting and claiming problems (although some other method of internal
control would have to be approved and used), and (3) eliminating the need to document nonprofit status
while still requiring schools to maintain a nonprofit operation. It is our judgment that this falls short of
a sincere effort to reduce the burdensome paperwork requirements.

6. For the purposes of a reimbursable lunch, a minimum of three menu items must be offered, one of
which must be an entree and one must be fluid milk. Similar provisions guide the breakfast program.
The concern is that requiring three menu items versus five under the current lunch pattern will result in
less fruits and vegetables being selected.

7. Section 210.8 of the proposed regulations requires school food authorities to submit any internal
controls developed that ensure accurate meal counts to our department for approval. This procedure
replaces the edit check requirement. State agencies should not be in the business of pre-approving
school food authorities internal controls as they relate to child nutrition programs.

E. Weighted averaging should be eliminated. It is complicated and paperwork intense. It focuses on
students' food choices which will lead to schools limiting choices offered in order to meet the nutrient
criteria. This is counter to the DGAs.

9. The analysis of breakfast and lunch must be combined so schools may average nutrients over a period
of time.

10. The proposed regulations apply NSMP to the National School Lunch and Breakfast Programs. By not
applying the standards to the Summer Food Service Program and the Child and Adult Care Food
Program, schools arc faced with two sets of complex regulations. This magnifies paperwork and
discourages schools from offering programs.

21
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Page 3
August 19, 1994

11. The proposed regulations recognize that schools may Dot have the capacity to independently conduct
nutrient analysis. To ensure consistency with the nutrient analysis of a provided menu, schools must
follow standardized recipes, food product specifications, preparation techniques, and be willing to work
extensively with computer generated analysis, re-analysis, and substitutions of multiple food items.
Therefore, training would be critical.

Our department sent two registered dietitians who are computer literate to USDA's training session for
the Nutrient Standard Demonstration Project to prepare for the pilot project to be conducted in Viroqua
Area School District Assuming that our office would conduct the same level of training for Wisconsin
schools, we would have to spend 1,593 days of training. This does not include preparation time,
scheduling or travel. Given the current staffing and responsibilities related to USDA regulations, our
office could not provide this level of training.

12. The regulations pose a serious threat to the image of our programs. Individuals are already
constructing various lunch combinations that would meet the prescribed nutrient standard. One
example is an eight ounce serving of whole ma, two slices of bacon and two cups of ketchup. This
type of example will provide the press sufficient ammunition to ridicule our programs and parents
would rightfully question our nutritional credibility.

13. If schools limit choices under the National School Lunch Program in order to cope with the complexity
of nutrient analysis, students will purchase desired foods from a la carte. Unfortunately, the migration
to a la cane will mostly be by those most able to pay, leaving the needy students as the primary
participants. This will increase the stigma already associated with our programs.

14. The regulations' movement to standardization ignores site based management which provides schools
flexibility to adjust menus to meet local needs. Student and parental involvement would be greatly
reduced because of the technical computer approach and reduced even further if Assisted NSMP were
used.

Recommendation

The eating behavior of our society will not be significantly changed through legislation and excessive
regulations. Our citizenry deserves sand nutrition education upon which to base healthy, lifelong food
choices. We must dedicate ourselves to nutrition and nutrition education while diligently reducing the
paperwork burden faced by schools. Our food service professionals have continually demonstrated that
they will exceed the standards established by USDA. Let that standard be nutrition as guided by the
Dietary Guidelines for Americana and taught bythe Food Guide Pyramid.

As stated previously, the current meal pattern (which is food based) should be modified to reflect the
recommendations of the DGAs and Food Guide Pyramid. Nutrient standards could be maintained as goals
not quantitative requirements. Nutrient analysis could be an evaluation tool upon which to base technical
assistance and may be an excellent supplement to current nutrition education tzaining.
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We are very appreciative of USDA's efforts to incorporate the Dietary Guidelines. As the American
School Food Service Association has done, we pledge our full support for further implementation of the
DGAa. Thank you for the opportunity to conunent

Sincerely,

.Nc:Moment -Director
Bureau for Food and Nutrition Services

RAM:jcm
gAnsinpltr.doc
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S School Nutrition Program
School District of l a Crosse

?r, i 807 East Avenue South. l Croc&e, \Xi 54601
(608) 789- 7625

Marilyn I lurt

Sunervitor

May 4, 1994

Representative Steve Gunderson
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Representative Gunderson:

I am writing to express my concern over the paperwork required in
administering the school nutrition programs.

This letter specifically addresses the paperwork required for Summer
Food Service programs.

Enclosed are the forms and papers that had to be filled out by the
School District of LaCrosse and sent in duplicate to Madison in order
to participate in the 1994 Summer Food Service Program. As you can
see, a 4 page form must be filled out for every site!

We will serve meals for 5 weeks at 9 sites within the city. This is a
small program compared with programs in major cities where there are
hundreds of sites.

I must also note that this is just the paperwork required on the front
end of the program. By the time the program ends, we have almost one-
half of a file drawer filled with paper for this simple 5 week
program. This is ridiculous!

It is my suggestion that schools which are already part of the
National School Lunch Program should be able to Ly pass some of these
requirements. These rules are designed for providers who are not
normally part of the federally funded child nutrition programs and who
lack experience and skills in feeding children and following federal
guidelines.

More specifically, schools which are part of the NSLP should be able
to:

1. Fill out a simplified one page application.

2. Include all sites on one form - just as we do for the National
School Lunch and Breakfast Programs.
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3. Forego mandatory training for administrative personnel. Each
year, we must attend a one day inservice for Summer Food Service in
Madison. It is a waste of time and money. We learn nothing new.
There is nothing more frustrating than sitting through a class which
gives you no new knowledge and information.

4. Delete requirement to submit menus, plans for corrective action,
and schedules for preoperational and site visits (one preoperational
virit and two follow-up site visits are required).

5. Simp.ify the reimbursement claim so that it resembles the one
used for school lunch. We should be able to turn in one total for
lunches .nd breakfasts - rather than turn in a number for each
individual site.

6. Combine the 'Operating Costs and Administrative Costs'
reimbursement rates into one combined rate to simplify the calculation
of the claim.

7. Delete requirement to turn in expenditures by the month. We only
serve for 5 weeks two and one-half weeks in June - two and one-half
weeks in July. We are not permitted to tun in one claim or report
the expenditures at one time. We must divide it up by the month.
This is another time waster.

8. Delete the 'Budget Approval' requirement. Our budget is
submitted and approved by our school boards through a lengthy budget
approval process.

9. Report all expenditures as we do for the school lunch and
breakfast report. We do not pull out administrative labor from the
other labor during the school year. This requirement creates busy
work. In fact, this program is so laden with paperwork that we are
unable to charge all of the administrative time because the rules
don't allow it.

These rules discourage schools from offering the Summer Food Service
Program. Many major city school districts leave this responsibility
to other organizations which do not have the expertise, the skilled
workers and the facilities to provide these meals to children.

On the other hand, who is better prepared than schools to provide this
service? Why do we have rules which discourages the communities'
nutrition and food service experts from offering these meals? The
federal government would be wise to offer schools an incentive for
providing these meals. There would be less waste and less risk. We
are trained in sanitation and safety, in purchasing, in menu planning
for children, etc.

Making these changes would be a wise investment for our children.

Thank you for considering these issues. I have purposefully omitted
items which carry an additional cost.
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Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Glickman.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DAN GLICKMAN, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF KANSAS
Mr. GLICKMAN. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. Haas, it is a pleasure to welcome you. I just have three

things that I hope your testimony can reflect and some of it has
already been addressed. One is I think we do need to know what
the cost of the proposed rule is, not only on the Federal Govern-
ment, but on State and local governments and school districts.

As a former school board member, I know all too well how little
flexibility there are in school district budgets. And I think we need
to have an honest approach as to what this is going to cost at each
level of the governmental structure.

Two, I think we need to know what new commodities will be of-
fered under the proposed rule and what commodities will be re-
duced. While I hope that we don't get into an intermeshing war-
fare, as Mr. Gunderson just mentioned, I think we need to have
some idea of what will be the relative effect on commodities as a
result of this proposed rule.

So saying that, Mr. Chairman, I look forward to the testimony
of the witnesses.

Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you.
First witness then is Ms. Ellen Haas, Assistant Secretary for

Food and Consumer Services, USDA.
Ellen, welcome.

STATEMENT OF ELLEN HAAS, ASSISTANT SECRETARY, FOOD
AND CONSUMER SERVICES, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRI-
CULTURE, ACCOMPANIED BY GEORGE BRALEY, ASSOCIATE
ADMINISTRATOR, FOOD AND NUTRITION SERVICE; AMANDA
MANNING, ASSOCIATE ADMINISTRATOR, FOOD AND NUTRI-
TION SERVICE; AND EILEEN KENNEDY, SENIOR NUTRITION
SCIENTIST, FOOD AND CONSUMER SERVICES
Ms. HAAS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and members of

the subcommittee.
Let me first say that we welcome the opportunity to be before

you today. This is our second visit. We were here on June 9, 1994,
the day after Secretary Espy and I announced our school meals ini-
tiative for healthy children.

Let me also say, Mr. Chairman, I was very taken with your re-
marks regarding the committee's, as well as the Department's re-
sponsibility in this area. I share with you the belief that nutrition
is really a bridge between agriculture and health. And agriculture
plays a very important role in the health of children and America's
schoolchildren. And these proposals do in fact reflect the coming to-
gether of the agricultural interests, as well as the health interests.
All for the primary mission of supporting and promoting the health
of our Nation's schoolchildren.

Since our testimony on June 9, there has been a great deal of in-
terest in this rule. Newspapers around the country have run stories
and editorials. In fact, to this day, there have been more than 70
editorials across the country, many or most of whom have been
supportive, and more than 700 news stories have appeared across

2G
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the count Such support as the L'ortland Oregonian, the New
York the Houston Chronicle have really been indicative of
the kind of interest that local people have regarding this rule. It
is a response to a new USDA, which under Secretary Espy's leader-
ship has accepted its health responsibility for ensuring that our
programs play an important role in promoting the health of chil-
dren.

I know that the members of this committee are aware of recent
USDA studies that have shown that our school meals programs are
too high in fat, saturated fat and sodium. The changes the USDA
is proposing will ensure that our Nation's children will have more
healthful menus in school.

I think that is really very important. It is a way of underscoring
our goal, which is a very simple one. It is healthy children. And
it is to that *end that we are committed to finding a program and
proposing a program that works, that is cost effective, but most im-
portantly, it assures the health of our Nation's children.

There is a scientific consensus today that an inadequate diet is
related to chronic disease. Since lifelong eating habits are estab-
lished by the age of 12, it is essential that we help children estab-
lish good eating habits early.

The food that we offer in schools must set an example of what
healthy eating habits are. We have a Federal policy today that is
very clear, it is on what makes a healthful diet. The Department
of Agriculture and the Department of Health and Human Services
in 1980 established the dietary guidelines for Americans, which are
based on the soundest of science and they are updated every 5
years. The guidelines are based on absolutely the best available sci-
entific information in this country and the best medical knowledge
and have been widely endorsed by the private sector and the gen-
eral public.

The last time I appeared before this subcommittee, I outlined the
USDA's school meals initiative for healthy children. And I think it
is very important to recognize that in that initiative, and today as
well, it is organized around an integrated, comprehensive frame-
work for action. The first part is eating for health, meeting the die-
tary guidelines. Those are our regulatory proposals.

The second part is making food choices, the nutrition education,
training and technical assistance. This component of making food
choices is a critical component. And I think, as you hear my testi-
mony and in my response to the questions, there has been some
misunderstanding on the part of some of the introductory com-
ments today, both by Congressman Gunderson and Congressman
Roberts, about what this program is all about and about how we
will be providing nutrition training and technical assistance to
small rural schools.

Maximizing resources and enhancing purchasing power is the
third, which is our program to keep the viability of the commodity
program but improve the nutrition profile and improve the pur-
chasing power of local school districts.

And the fourth, again, is a regulatory proposal to streamline the
administration to reduce the paperwork so that the program works
better and costs less. And I think it is very important to realize



that our principles stress flexibility, our principles stress healthy
children.

Today, I would like to give you a more detailed description of the
major provisions of the proposed regulations. To begin with, school
meal standards will be updated to meet the dietary guidelines for
Americans over a week's time. The dietary guidelines advise that
no more than 30 percent of calories come from fat and no more
than 10 percent from saturated fat by the 1998 school year.

USDA's own studies show that less than 1 percent of the schools
today are meeting the dietary guidelines. They are 25 percent over
the guidelines for fat, 50 percent over the guidelines for saturated
cat and 100 percent over the guidelines for sodium.

We are encouraging schools to make the changes earlier, but we
understand that change takes times and we want to give the
schools the time they need. Compliance will be achieved through
technical assistance and corrective action, rather than through a
punitive sanction program. Except in instances where schools
refuse to comply.

Again, the misunderstanding of how this compliance system
works is very important to how this program is viewed. To help
schools meet the new requirements, we are establishing a new
flexible, easy-to-use system of meal planning called numenus. This
system of nutrient analysis will ensure that school meal providers
can plan menus which meet the RDA's for calories, vitamins and
minerals, as well as being able to limit the fat and sodium and
other nutrients. This is our accountability measurement tool.

Numenus will use updated computer software and a national nu-
trient data base that was developed by USDA to help food service
personnel plan and address school menus. Numenus is a planning
tool which will remove the distinction about which foods are served
and focus instead on total nutrients provided over the course of a
week.

I know each of the members are concerned about the good food/
bad food approach, and this instead is an approach that looks at
the total menus over a period of time.

We already know that this system works. It has been tested. It
has been proven successful. I think, again, there is misunderstand-
ing that this is a new system that we have just come up with this
year. In fact, since 1989, many California schools have used nutri-
ent-based menu planning with excellent results. And under this
system, program costs have stayed the same or actually decreased.

Numenus builds upon this success. It is a proven method upon
which hundreds of schools around the country have already im-
proved the nutrition of the meals they serve. Nonetheless, USDA's
proposal acknowledges that there are 92,000 schools across the
country participating in the school meals program. And we know,
just as Congressman Gunderson earlier mentioned, that there are
small rural schools that have less resources and less ability to meet
some of the programs. And for that reason, to help these schools,
many of whom are small and rural, who have limited access to
technology, USDA has proposed what we are calling the assisted
numenus system. The assisted numenus system is a system of
choices, options and resources desijned just for those small schools.
It will provide them with menus which meet the dietary guidelines.
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It provides them with freeand I underline free assistance, which
will be made available from USDA and it will include standardized
recipes, menu cycles and food product specifications.

We also will offer preparation methods and techniques for meet-
ing the dietary guidelines. We recognize that there are many school
districts, food service personnel who are very dedicated, who want
to offer their children in their schools meals that meet the dietary
guidelines, but they don't have the schools and resources to do it
and to do the planning. So therefore, we have an assisted numenus
system.

USDA has also had a long history in providing technical assist-
ance. But the money that is in the President's budget, the money
that is in the appropriation bills as they have passed each of the
Houses, will ensure that those small rural schools that you have
concern about will have the kind of assistance to ensure that their
children in their schools have meals that meet the dietary guide-
lines.

With the tools and technical assistance provided under USDA's
assisted numenus, every single school in the country will be able
to comply with the new regulations and serve meals which improve
the health of our Nation's children, all 92,000 schools.

Beyond numenus and assisted numenus, there is a wide variety
of free technical assistance which would be available to schools
under our proposal. I would like to mention just a few.

We intend to offer access to computer support, which would in-
clude a USDA data base system that is special and that offers an
analysis of the foods that are usedagain, we want a system that
promotes a wide variety of foods, rather than being exclusive in the
kinds of foods, we want it to be inclusive. Today's meal pattern is
so rigid that foods like yogurt, ethnic foods, cannot be included in
that meal pattern. This new system promotes a wide flexibility of
all foods that will be countedUSDA's screening and approval of
all commercial computer software for operating numenus systems
and free training, free numenus computer training for State agency
staff.

Also, we will provide State agency grants to fund name nus train-
ing and technical assistance for local food service staffs. New stand-
ardized low-fat school lunch recipes and accompanying training and
promotion packages will be available to States and schools.

We have already begun to collaborate with chefs across the coun-
try. Just this summer alone, I have been a keynoter at three dif-
ferent chefs' conferences. These chefs from arm:rid the country are
donating their services in local communities to provide recipes so
that food tastes good, looks goof and is good for kids at the same
time.

Just this summer, I attended the American Culinary Federal
School Lunch Challenge where the organization of 20,000 chefs
across the country engaged in a challenge that prepared recipes
that met the dietary guidelines that cost the same price as school
lunches, which are very little, about 72 cents, and that they pro-
vided meals that tasted delicious. We are going to provide those
recipes to all the schools across the country. We will be distributing
the winning recipes.
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These are just few of the examples of the kind of assistance
that we are providing, because we have a concern, like you do, Con-
gressman Gunderson, about small rural schools, about schools ev-
erywhere across this country.

We also have a concern about paperwork, about complexity, and
for that reason, one component, a major component of our regu-
latory change is to streamline the administration and to reduce the
paperwork burden. We provide that proposal so that the staffs can
concentrate less on bureaucratic redtape and more on designing
healthful menus. We propose reducing paperwork by allowing State
agencies and school food authorities flexibility through the exten-
sion of the coordinated review effort from 4 years to 5 years, by de-
leting a requirement for specific types of edit checks on daily meal
counts and by eliminating the Federal requirements that schools
document that they are operating on a nonprofit basis.

We are analyzing ways to regularly measure improvement in the
quality of school meals on a national basis, and that what we are
really doing is we are changing the emphasis in this program from
redtape, where it was for many decades, to nutrition. And we are
doing that not only in school meals, but across the Department.

Aso testified 3 months ago, through our school meals initiative,
we are making the most dramatic changes in this program since
President Harry Truman established the program in 1946. There
is no question about it. This is the first time in 50 years we have
updated the nutrition standards, and we know since 1946, the
world, medical knowledge, sound science, has changed dramati-
cally, and we know the relationship of diet and heart disease, and
diet and cancers and diet and chronic diseases.

Also, let me say that USDA's commodity programs that you
spoke about, Congressman Glickman and Chairman Stenholm, are
very important and we need to continue to provide vital support in
helping our school meal programs meet the dietary guidelines by
utilizing our commodity programs. Commodity groups across the
Nation are committed to working with USDA, and rather than
being left out of the process or being angry about the process, the
commodity groups have been a vital part of the process and are
working with USDA to provide schools with recipes and technical
assistance in using these new products. Because actually, the com-
modities themselves are undergoing major changes. There are
lower fat dairy products. There are lower fat beef and pork prod-
ucts. There are lower fat products across the board. And I think
that that is very important to recognize, that the commercial mar-
ket has seen dramatic changes, just like we are changing the mar-
ketplace for school meals, USDA also will provide nutrition labels
on commodity products donated to schools.

Right now when I have gone back to the pantries and school
lunch cafeterias, I have seen name brands sitting next to our com-
modity products with no nutrition labels, no information on how to
use and find out about what is in our commodities. But we are
going to bring those commodities into the new era so that they can
sit side-by-side with other products that have nutrition labels.

Also, let me say that Secretary Espy recently established the
Commodity Improvement Council to promote the he;.'th of school-
children, while at the same time, supporting domestic agriculture.
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I am happy to say we have had our first meeting. It was a highly
successful meeting. Under Secretary Eugene Moos and Acting As-
sistant Pat Jackson, as well as the Administrator of ASCS and the
Administrator of AMS attended that meeting, and we have now
taken the first step by beginning a systematic, comprehensive re-
view of current commodity specification products as a way to im-
proving the nutrition profile.

We also want to form new links with local farmers to help
schools purchase regional commodities in a more economic way. We
share your concern Congressman Glickman, about cost. And every-
thing that we are doing is ensuring that the cost will be less to de-
liver healthy meals, rather than more.

We want to also increase the variety of fresh fruits and vegeta-
bles available to schools through a pilot program, through the De-
partment of Defense, which act as a procurement agent for
USDA. Schools will then have access at a lower cost to the same
wide variety of produce that is currently available in military com-
missaries and mess halls around the country.

USDA's school meals initiative for healthy children was devel-
oped as the result of oile of the most extensive consultative proc-
esses in the history of the Department of Agriculture, probably in
the history of the Federal Government. We held four national hear-
ings. We analyzed 2,400 written comments, and we held all day
long, focused-issue roundtables.

Our commitment to this public process extends to the comment
period. Once again, we want to hear from the public. And I am very
encouraged to say that now that we are ending the completion of
our 90-day comment period, which is one of the longest comment
periods ever in the history of the FNS, and in the Department as
well, that as of today, we have gotten more than 6,000 public com-
mentsand, Congressman Gunderson, the concern you have, we
have gotten a great many comments, a great, great many from food
service directors, food service personnel, even though there is vaca-
tion time, as well as a great many from heart association volun-
teers, from medical organizations, from parents who are concerned,
from children who wrote about it, from consumer groups, from
health organizations. That 6,000 represents a very wide spectrum
that includes commodity groups and food industry groups. The
largest spectrum of public participation that I think has ever been
seen in the Department of Agriculture.

I am pleased to say that this testimony that this hearing will
produce will be part of the public record, and so I appreciate Con-
gressman Stenholm's forethought to have this hearing, because it
will be an invaluable part of our record. And I will assure you and
members of the committee that all of these parts of the public
record will be carefully considered.

Let me say that we believe the school meals initiative for healthy
children is a model for reinvention of our Federal programs, as well
as a model for promotion of national health and nutrition, and we
want to continue to serve the public in new ways. Just last week,
we held a press conference with the National PTA to announce our
"Parents' Guide for Healthy School Meals." It is a checklist of 10
actions that concerned parents can take to make sure their chil-
dren have access to healthy meals in school.
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USDA and the National PTA are distributing this guide through
the 27,000 units of the National PTA. The guide marks the begin-
ning of a national initiative between the USDA and the PTA It is
a very positive step and a very important step.

Also, let me say that a recent USDA national poll shows over-
whelming public support for USDA's initiative. More than 94 per-
cent of those surveyed are supportive of USDA's initiative to en-
sure that the Nation's school children have access to healthy school
meals at school. More than 89 percent of those surveyed and more
than 94 percent of thoso households with children agreed that chil-
dren should have more healthful school lunch meals and school
breakfasts.

I think that that survey is very indicative of where public sup-
port is and has been since we began this initiative 1 year ago with
our public hearings around the country. We cannot undertake this
massive change without the full cooperation of all of our partners,
and as I said, and as I said last time as well, we Lave a commit-
ment to this partnership, a partnership with Congress, a partner-
ship with food service directors, with commodity organizations,
health organizations, parents, and most importantly, with the chil-
dren who are part of this program. We plan to hold a roundtable
later this month on our national partnership program. We look for-
ward to working with these many organizations.

We also plan to hold a national teleconference, video conference
that will be up on satellite all across the country at the end of Oc-
tober. That will deal with nutrition and healthy kids and how this
fundamental revision is a beginning of an era of continuous im-
provement in a healthy future for America's children. Only through
partnership can we make the most dramatic changes, the most dra-
matic positive changes for the health of our Nation's children since
President Harry Truman began this program in 1946.

I am delighted to he here and to answer any questions you have.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Haas appears at the conclusion

of the hearing.]
Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you very much for that very encompass-

ing testimony. I especially appreciate the emphasis on cooperation
and partnerships, because that truly is the only way to achieve the
goal of 92 percent of households with children agreed, and that is
that USDA should take action to improve school meals. We all
agree to that.

But there is, as you have recognized with the thousands of com-
ments that you have received, there is a healthy skepticism out in
the country as to whether or not Washington can come up with the
right solution or suggestions, and that is a skepticism that we have
to work on. And in so doing, I want to ask a couple of questions.

Many school food service directors have asked that you develop
food-based menu systems as an alternative or a complementary
program, along with the one that you are now talking about.
Wouldn't that alternative be an easier way for some schools to
meet the goal of the regulation to serve children healthier meals?

Ms. HAAS. Congressman Stenholm, let me provide you with an
answer to several parts of your question. One is cooperation is es-
sential and change doesn't come easy. And I think it is very impor-
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tart that we cooperate to see that we get to the goal that everybodyshares.
Let me say, too, that I agree with you that Washington doesn'thave all the answers. That is why we have conducted an extensiveconsultative process and why we held our hearings all across thecountry. And what we heard from those hearings and what weheard from individuals all were reflected in the proposals we made.And because the public comment period is open until tomorrow, Ican't engage in hypothesis about what might or might not be. ButI can give you our rationale of what we proposed.
Let me say that the easiest way to meet the dietary guidelinesand the assurance, the accountability that we get to our goal isthrough the new numenus system. The numenus system takesfood, so it really is food-based to begin with. But it provides a sys-tem that is a planning system and, more importantly, an account-ability system. It allows food service personnel in La Crosse, Wis-consin to look at their menus over a week's time, not to look at itfood-by-food and is this a good food or is this a bad food, but tomeasure and to seek an accountability with the standard._I think we would place a very cruel hoax on American childrenif we had a standard but we didn't ensure that it was getting thereat the local level. And so the numenus system is our measurementtool, along with the standard and along with the compliance sys-tem, of accountability that we are delivering meals that meet thedietary guideline. And it is easy to use. But for those people whohave trouble, we are providing an assistant system to give themthe training and technical assistance to get there.
Mr. STENHOLM. How do you respond to the criticism that yourproposal focuses only on the reduction of fat and saturated fat anddoes not emphasize the need to increase the consumption of fruitsand vegetables and whole grains?
Ms. HAAs. Well, that criticism is a misunderstanding. Let me saythat we are building on what currently exists, which are the RDA'sthat every school will still have to meet one-third of the RDA's forcalories, vitamins, and minerals. It is not a fat rule. What it is, isit incorporates the dietary guidelines for Americans into existingstandards.
In 1946, all we knew about were problems that related to inad-equacy. And so we had this rule that was established becausemany young men who tried to get into the armed forces in 1946couldn t get in because of malnutrition at that time. They didn't getenough vitamins. They didn't get enough minerals and they didn'tget enough calories. We are keeping that because that is still im-portant.
But today we know that diets that are high in fat contribute toheart disease and cancer, and we know that our diets in the UnitedStates are high in fat, and diets in the school meals program areparticularly high in fat. But also, the dietary guidelines, Congress-

man Stenholm, relate to sodium, relate to reducing sodium, relateto increasing fiber, increasing fruits and vegetables and grains. Sothe dietary guidelines also say eat a wide variety of foods. All ofthat will be included in updating the standard.
Mr. STENHOLM. But doesn't focusing on nutrients ignore fiber?Fiber requirements of the body?
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Ms. HAAs. The focus is on the dietary guidelines for Americans.
Let's think of this rule as having three components. The first part
is the standard. And what we are doing is incorporating the dietary
guidelines for Americans, which focuses on a wide variety of foods
but limits the nutrients or limits the amount of fat to 30 percent
to fat and 10 percent to saturated fat.

The second part where you are talking about, the focus on nutri-
ents, is again the measurement part or how do you get to know
that the lunches you are serving to the children actually and in
fact meet that standard? And the only way you can find out is by
looking at the nutrients.

Let me give you an example: If y )1.1 had potatoes as part of a
meal pattern or as part of the foods, those potatoes could contribute
one set of nutrients, if it was a baked potato. But if you had French
fries and they were fried, it is going to be a very different nutrient
profile. Would it be fair to have a rule that only looked at the food
potatoes, without taking into consideration whether they were
fried, baked, or mashed?

So again, how the school food service person will know what kind
of job they are doing is by doing this kind of nutrient analysis. And
the standard that we are setting is for dietary guidelines, which in
effect really is a food-based system.

Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you.
Mr. Roberts.
Mr. ROBERTS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Some of my questions will be somewhat repetitive of the chair-

man's questions. Here in Washington, as we all know, repetitivity
is a hobgoblin of small minds. The changes that you are proposing
represent some significant shift in the .methods that local school
districts will use.

I guess we get back to the question that Mr. Gunderson raised,
and that is the equal or the corresponding shift in the eating habits
of children. Mr. Gunderson did point out that we have 44 percent
of schoolchildren who do not participate in the school meals pro-
gram.

What I am concerned about, as a matter of fact, is that we have
a prognostication or a prediction by the State of Wisconsin and the
department of public instructionand we are hopeful of getting the
same thing from Kansasthe chief of that division says the regula-
tions pose a serious threat to the image of our programs, individ-
uals who are already constructing various lunch combinations that
would need to prescribe nutrient standards. One example is an 8-
ounce serving of whole milk, two slkes of bacon, and two cups of
ketchup. Now, that is probably an extreme example. But what I am
wc'ried about is what is going to happen in reference to eating
habits of children.

I will tell you what is happening in Dodge City. Six blocks south
of the school, if this continues in terms of nutrients-only to reach
our primary goal, we may end up with more people going down to
Wyatt Earp Boulevard to Wendy's, McDonald's, and the Sonic.
They go a block further, turn left and go to Kate's. Actually, they
better not go to Kate's. They serve liquor there and there is a pool
table, so I don't think they should probably go there. But they have
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great tacos. Or the country store on down another block. They are
going there now. That is my concern.

Have we done any studies to indicate whether the 44 percent
participation rate will go up? I am talking about eating habits. I
am not talking about the cost in regards to the local school district.
I am talking about the eating habits. Where are we on that?

Ms. HAAS. Well, let me tell you something, I am concerned, very
concerned, about the fact that only 44, 43 percent of children par-
ticipate. In fact, Congressman Roberts, it has been dropping at 1
percent a year for the past 7 years. What is happening is that
many of those children who are not eating in school are not eating
in school because their parents feel it has not been healthy for
them. Also, there has not been a nutrition marketing program and
health promotion. Also, what we heard from kids is that there is
a problem with taste. That is why we have not proposed a program
that is one dimensional.

We have our regulatory changes and then we are going to engage
in the best children's nutrition campaign you have ever seen. Let
me tell you, we have plans that are going to make healthy eating
as fun and important to children's lives as the campaigns to wear
a seatbelts, the campaigns to recycle, where kids have been the
leaders in their family and have led their family in changing be-
haviors. The same can be done with nutrition. Because kids are
changing.

Also, let me say, Congressman Roberts, that the truth of the
matter is that the food marketplace has changed. That the food
companies have done a tremendously good job and the commodity
groups have done a tremendously good job in marketing nutrition
to consumers and the consumers are buying it.

Why shouldn't our school lunch program that serves 25 million
children and our school systems that serve 50 million children have
the same kind of nutrition promotion in their schools and the same
healthy products available? Again, that is why we at USDA under
Secretary Espy's leadership took our health responsibility seri-
ously.

Mr. ROBERTS. Ms. Haas, I do not believe the children are going
to leave this school lunch program because it is healthy.

Chairman Stenholm has a plane to catch at 5 o'clock. And I think
the answer is yes; that you think it will go up over the 40 percent.

Ms. HAAS. It is not only yes, but the evidence is there in the mar-
ketplace.

Mr. ROBERTS. I have another observation, and the thing that con-
cerns me is under all three scenarios, why butter is eliminated, and
others, cheese is significantly reducedI am giving the Gunderson
speech hereturkey, beef, and chicken use drops, fruits and vege-
tables go up, we all agree wheat goes up, for sure on that, these
regs state it is possible to achieve the dietary requirements with
no change in commodity markets other than in butter.

But there is a possibility we will hear from the commodity
groups there could be a detrimental impact. You are certainly free
to respond, but I would urge you not to fall in the trap of
classifying foods as good foods or bad foods. And I know you are
not trying to do that, so that is just an observation.
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Now, very quickly, you are changing the way schools measure
the nutrient content of the meals. Right now they must meet a
USDA designed meal pattern that specifies minimum amounts by
age groups of five food items that must be offered to children. The
proposed change involves the use of a nutrient standard menu
planning in which every food item must be analyzed for its nutri-
ent content. Schools must use a USDA software system or one ap-
proved by the Departmo it.

Let us get back to the question by Mr. Glickman. Your own
USDA study of school meals show that school lunches already ex-
ceed the recommended dietary allowances for nutrients such as
proteins, vitamins A, B, B6, and calcium. Do you believe school
meals will be improved sufficiently to offset the additional cost per
meal? I know you have a program to assess them, but Mr. Gunder-
son can point out to you in the ag appropriations bill where Con-
gress cut your funding. I know of no assistance that is going to
help the Dodge cities or the Wisconsins or the Texases or the Wich-
itas that will offset that cost.

What I am asking is, is there a cost/benefit process here that will
make this work?

Ms. HAAS. To begin with, Congressman Roberts, the agricultural
appropriations were not cut for the training and technical assist-
ance.

Mr. ROBERTS. I havefood program administration is cut $1.68
million.

Ms. HAAS. That has nothing to do with this. That is not it. There
is $20 million for nutrition education, training, and technical as-
sistance that is in both the Senate and House appropriations bills.

Mr. ROBERTS. Dick Durbin did you a favor. He didn't do many
favors but he did you a favor.

Ms. HAAS. The Appropriations Committee did the favor to Ameri-
ca's children.

Mr. ROBERTS. OK, he did. God bless Dick Durbin. And tell him
I said that, OK?

Ms. HAAS. You tell him.
Mr. ROBERTS. I have been telling him. California has been test-

ing the nutrient standard menu planning process since 1991. Cur-
rently, it has taken an average of 6 months before the program
could produce a menu for on school, 2 years for one school district
to implement the program for its schools. Employees with computer
skills are essential.

Who pays for the additional responsibility? That is my basic
question.

Ms. HAAS. Well, let me say the nutrient standard menu system
in California has been working and what they have demonstrated,
Congressman Roberts, is that it has been cheaper. They have been
able to actually, in fact, deliver meals at less cost, and I would ask
Amanda Manning, who is our Associate Administrator of Nutrition,
who headed the projects there in California to c iment on that.

Mr. ROBERTS. Let me personally welcome Amanda to the sub-
committee hearing.

Ms. MANNING. Thank you very much, Congressman.
Having come from California, I am somewhat familiar with their

projects and we did not spend any additional funds. What we did
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was reallocate what we had in existing moneys and shift our prior-
ities and use existing resources to channel into using nutrient
standard menu planning. So we in actuality did not spend any ad-
ditional funds. We just shifted so that we could use it

Mr. ROBERTS. What were the funds shifted from?
Ms. MANNING. The existing child nutrition fundschild nutrition

program money, State administrative expense nutrition education
and training program dollars.

Mr. ROBERTS. So it went from one program to another, and you
thought the benefit from this program exceeded the benefit from
another?

Ms. MANNING. Yes, I would say that.
Mr. ROBERTS. I don't know about any savings in that regard.

What happens when a new product comes on to the market and
schools want to use them? You are basing this on a computer soft-
ware program that is essential to classify all that. How quick is the
national nutrient data bank updated if you want to put on a new
one?

Ms. HAAS. Very quickly. Again, this is a system that has great
flexibility and I think you are going to be continually inputting and
improving this program. There should be no problem. Also, the
manufacturers who will be providing those foods will be able to
also provide that information.

I think that there is a great similarity between food labeling,
that manufacturers have been doing a great deal of the analysis to
put it on the food label so that information is readily available, and
I think you are going to see it being available to the schools in the
same rapid way.

Mr. ROBERTS. What happens if a school wants to substitute, if
they are not able to acquire one or more of the specific foods in-
cluded in the meals? Now, if they want to substitute regular bread,
say, with fortified bread, and the nutrient content of the meals
changes; what would be yo it response to that?

Ms. HAAS. Well, first of all, you had a concern before about good
food/bad food. I think it is very important to know that the stand-
ard we have is over a week's period of time. We are not looking at
just one food, we are not looking at just one meal, but we are look-
ing at a menu over a period of time. And that is why it is very im-
portant to get that bottom-line nutrient analysis so that you can
see what it adds up to over that week's time.

So what I think you have here is a very fair reflection and a very
fair measurement tool to actually what the children are being
served.

Mr. ROBERTS. Last question. I apologize to my colleagues for
going over time.

This gets back to the chairman's question. On the way to make
the process less complex by using food as the measuring base rath-
er than nutrients--I know you don't want to do that; I know this
is the brave and exciting world we are into nowbut I have been
informed your own report found that school meals meet the rec-
ommended dietary allowances, the RDA'severything has to be an
acronymfor most nutrients.

If the fat and sodium content of the school meal is a problem,
why don't we propose a way to improve that rather than change
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the whole system? And page 17 of your very good booklet says to
use fats and oils sparingly in cooking, use small amounts of salad
dressings, choose liquid vegetable oils, check labels on foods, meat,
poultry, fish, dry beans, and eggsand a lean piece of beef from
Dodge Cityand trim fat from the meat, take the skin off the poul-
try, et cetera, et cetera. We can do these things.

I know you said we are going to make it exciting and positive
and fun, just like seatbelts and recycling, all from the Federal Gov-
ernment. But let me tell youand again I apologize to my col-
leagues. I am out in St. Francis over the break. That is way out.
Not the end of the Earth, but you can see it from there. Six hun-
dred fifty citizens sign a petition on a recycling business. We are
into landfill regulations. The Federal Government is saying close
down your landfill. There is no safety problem. And we are going
to have it shipped in trucks that do not exist, to a regional landfill
that does not exist, by last October. And this is part of the un-
funded mandate problem we are getting into.

When I was a youngster, my dear mother, Ruth, would sit with
a lazy Susan and feed me spinach and carrots and things of this
nature, and meat. I didn't have any desserts until I was probably
16, and so, consequently, I don't know how you are going to come
up with this. It is sort of a forced-fed nutrient computerized Fed-
eraldid Benjamin Franklin ever envision this would be the pri-
mary duty of our Federal Government?

What is wrong with letting the local school people do this and
lower the fat and sodium intake rather than all these regulations
and paperwork that I know is going to come out of it?

M3. HAAS. You forgot to mention, first of all, starting backwards,
we are reducing paperwork. We are not increasing paperwork.

Second, I think things have changed. The world has changed
since you were growing up. I hate to say it.

Mr. ROBERTS. Yes, and I have been against every one of them.
Ms. HAAS. I know that. I know you have, Mr. Roberts, and I hesi-

tated to say it, but the world has changed since I was growing up,
too.

Let me say since the 1940's, the food marketplace has changed
significantly. Just since 1969. There was an eve:age in the super-
market of 'about 8,000 products, today there is

Mr. ROBERTS. I know why the industry has done that and that
is to the good. And I know, as the chairman has indicated, we are
making great progress. It is the level that I worry about. Why can't
you just get lower fat and lower sodium and forget the paperwork?

Ms. HAAS. I wish it was that simple. When we had a permissive
nutritional neglect policy at the Department of Agriculture

Mr. ROBERTS. A what?
Ms. HAAS. Nutritional
Mr. ROBERTS. Now we have to be nutritionally correct.
Ms. HAAs. Nutritional neglect. Then less than 1 percent of the

schools met the dietary guidelines. Are you suggesting we continue
a policy knowing that we are delivering meals that do not meet the
dietary guidelines so that they are 25 percent over fat and 50 per-
cent over the guidelines for saturated fat?

The time has come, Congressman Roberts, to look at the Amer-
ican diet and its contribution to lifelong health and to do something
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about it. And Secretary Espy has provided the leadership for us tocome up with a program that is doing something about it, but isflexible.
I agree with you that local schools need flexibility. And thenumenu system gives them flexibility, not with good food/bad food,but a system to use a wide variety of foods, but to ensure that theymeet a standard of dietary guidelines.
Mr. ROBERTS. Amen.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Glickman.
Mr. GLICKMAN. Thank you.
Let me just ask you a couple of things. The last Congress, withthe help of Mr. Stenholm and others, I was able to change the rulesthat allow fresh pizza to be served as part of a school lunch pro-gram. I understand that there are tens of thousands of schools nowthat allow fresh pizza to be served, and I am told by those schoolsthe level of participation is up considerably in the lunch programbecause of that.
I am just wondering what your guidelines or the change in theguidelines would affect the sale of fresh pizza in the school lunchprogram.
Ms. HAAS. Let me say thatand pizza is a great example. I usedpotatoes before.
Pizza, if it meets the dietary guidelines for a menu over a week,can be a great contributor to the health of children. You could haveskim, low-fat mozzarella for the cheese. You could have a wholewheat crust. And you can put vegetables on the top. In otherwords, pizza in and of itself, can be made in a wide variety of ways.So there is a great opportunity there to have pizza that is a con-tributing factor to menus over a week's time that meets the dietaryguidelines.
Mr. GLICKMAN. But before and after. Before these changes in theguidelines, after the change in the guidelines, would there be anyimpact on a school district's ability to, let's say, have fresh pizzadelivered every day into the school lunch program.Ms. HAAs. The issue you dealt with, Congressman Glickman andCongressman Stenholm, last year, and the whole committee wasdealing with the inspection issues.
Mr. GLICKMAN. I understand that, but let's say now we have itin the school lunch program. So let's say that every day, whateverpizza company is delivering pepperoni pizzas into school x, andkids are going through the lunch counter and buying that now.What would this do to that?
Ms. HAAs. It is the overall choices that are available. It can bepart of it.
Mr. GUNDERSON. Would the gentleman yield?

will read from the regulations. The cost analysis impactcost-benefit assessment of economic and other effects of your regula-tions, page 4, it says one of the effects will be serving more mealmixtures such as chili and fewer grain mixtures such as pizza.Mr. GLICKMAN. But what I want to figure up, it will have some-thing to do with the total served every day. You are not forcingwhat the kids put in their mouths; are you?
Ms. HAAS. It is a long way from that.
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Mr. GLICKMAN. I hope so.
Ms. HAAS. We are trying to promote choices, to promote a variety

of foods, but it is very important that the schools update their
standards. Why should we have 1940's star :lards when it is 1994 '
And so we are incorporating tho dietary guidelines for Americans
into existing standards.

Mr. GLICKMAN. But I am worried about how it is going to happen
practically. What does this mean to school x?

Let's say this week it decides it wants to serve overall, offer the
options to meet your guidelines, but a kid wants to come through
every week and take the pepperoni pizza every single day. It is the
only thing he likes and he wants to make sure it is offered every
single day; is there a problem with that?

Ms. HAAs. Well, the kids you are talking about are very different
from all the hundreds and thousands of kids I have talked to
around the country who look for variety. They may like pizza, but
it is doubtful ,icey will have pepperoni pizza every single day.

I think what our standards are going to do, again, is going to
promote variety, promote flexibility, and promote choice. It is not
going to pigeonhole children in any single way.

Mr. GLICKMAN. I have had, and I am sure everybody out there
has had kid and you know what kids go through, some months
my kids will eat pepperoni pizza every day for 3 months and then
they are off of that and they go to something else for 3 months.
Kids have very unusual dietary patterns and it is hard to pigeon-
hole your kids into what they eat. You just hope to God after they
are all done, they have some common sense and know how to bal-
ance their diet.

Ms. HAAS. Congressman Glickman, I, too, have children, and I
also have taught school, and I can tell you that it is very important
today to have nutrition education as a complement to this whole
undertaking. That is why we are very pleased that the money for
nutrition education wa.:, included in the appropriations bills. It is
included in the President's budget. So you have two tracks going
on.

Mr. GLICKMAN. Let me stop you for a minute. I don't disagree
with you and I have been an advocate of nutritional labeling, I
have tried to get the saturated fats out of the kind of oils that are
offered, we have been through the battle of the coconut oil versus
the tropical oils versus the nontropical oils, but it is a little like
health care, the devil is in the details.

I want to, if I can, find out how this will actually be implemented
in a local school district, in a local cafeteria, so as to make it sen-
sible, that is the whole thing sensible, and so that you do not turn
the kids off so that they decide they do not want to stay in school
any longer to eat lunch.

Ms. HAAS. Well, that is what is going on, unfortunately, and
what we are trying to do is reverse the pattern of declining partici-
pation. The choice is at the local level. The choice is in that school
district for the food service managers to plan a menu over 1 month,
to see to it over 1 week's time that it meets the dietary guidelines.

Mr. GLICKMAN. Is it a week; is that the period of time?
Ms. HAAS. The standard needs to be met over 1 week's time, yes.

And we are not trying to pigeonhole, and we are giving local
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choices in planning those menus. And we are giving assistance in
how to do recipes. We are providing recipes that are lower in fat
and they taste good.

I can't tell you how important it is to put an emphasis on taste.
That has been neglected too along with nutrition and what we are
doing is putting that emphasis on taste so that we can build a pro-
gram that emphasizes healthy children and has healthy and tasty
eating as its central core.

Mr. GLICKMAN. My time has expired.
I want to say I agree, with the goal. What happens is that it does

not end up that way. Either the local school district feels their
hands are tied or else there may be several ways to skin this cat.
I want to make sure the local school district has gone down each
of several different roads to skin this cat in order to try to provide
the guidelines that you think are important and that I think are
important.

Ms. HAAs. And that is why flexibility is one of the central prin-
ciples, and in my testimony last June, I stressed how flexibility in
our system is a flexible one and that we have alternative ap-
proaches, assisted numenus and numenus.

Mr. GLICKMAN. Thank you.
Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Gunderson.
Mr. GUNDERSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Let me try to clarify a point that went out earlier. The food pro-

gram administration at the Federal level is down $1.3 million, the
new education and training program is down from $10.3 million to
$10.27 million for fiscal year 1995, and everything tells me that is
the program. And it just says here nutrition education and training
program provides grants to States to help teach good food habits
and the fundamentals of nutrition to children, parents, and school
food service personnel.

So I don't know how you are going to get the training if you are
not going to have the money. That is part of the problem you are
facing in this particular area.

Let me ask you a question and that is that if these regulations
are scheduled to go in effect in July of 1998 and it is currently Sep-
tember of 1994, why would you not extend the comment period?

Ms. HAAS. I will do two things. First, your first comment is you
are omitting the fact there is a line item in the appropriations bill
for implementing dietary guidelines, so there is targeted money
available for the training and technical assistance in nutrition edu-
cation. That is in the President's budget.

Mr. GUNDERSON. Is it in the appropriations bill? I am not asking
about the request at what level.

Mr. BRALEY. $20.5 million.
Mr. GUNDERSON. For fiscal year 1995, both the House and Sen-

ate appropriations?
Mr. BRALEY. That is correct. It is in both bills.
Mr. GUNDERSON. I hope it is there.
Ms. HAAS. We have kept a watchful eye on that number, I can

tell you.
Your second point about 1998, let me say this. Once this com-

ment period is concluded, and we have analyzed all the comments,
and we come out with the final rule, any school in this country,
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and I would imagine many schools in this country can immediately
apply to their State agency, can begin implementing the dietary
guidelines.

Mr. GUNDERSON. I am not asking that, and I will not let you fili-
buster this question.

Ms. HAAS. I am not filibustering, I am happy to answer this.
Mr. GUNDERSON. Is the answer no to the question, will you agree

to a negotiated rulemaking?
Ms. HAAS. I will answer your first question.
Mr. GUNDERSON. If your answer is no, I want to get on to my

next question.
Ms. HAAS. Congressman Gunderson, you know that there is an

answer that you may not want to hear.
Mr. GUNDERSON. No, I want to hear. Will you be willing to ex-

tend it? You told me no because they have 31/2 years to implement
it. So I want to go to question two.

Ms. HAAS. Congressman Gunderson, you are good at distorting
what I am saying.

Mr. GUNDERSON. Are you willing to extend it?
Ms. HAAS. We have hadthe comment period is not concluded.
Mr. GUNDERSON. It is tomorrow.
Ms. HAAS. We have had 6,000 comments, the most ever in the

history of this child nutrition program. We have met with more
than 8,000 people.

Mr. GUNDERSON. Now, you are very good at repeating what is in
your testimony. Will you answer my question?

Ms. HAAS. This is not the same as my testimony.
Mr. GUNDERSON. Let us go on to question three.
Ms. HAAS. If you have a new reason for government to spend ad-

ditional time and money to have time for comments that will re-
peat themselves, then I would like to hear them. I have not heard
you say those before.

Mr. GUNDERSON. Will you look at my submitted written testi-
mony and the testimony of the Wisconsin Department of Public In-
struction, and share with me within a week why that is not jus-
tification for extending the comment period?

Ms. HAAS. I am happy to look at anything you provide us, and
I will submit the response to your office, sir.

Mr. GUNDERSON. Is that a yes or no?
Ms. HAAS. I am glad to look.
Mr. GUNDERSON. Within 1 week.
Ms. HAAS. We can comment, sure.
Mr. GUNDERSON. The Department, according to page 2 of the

preface to the regulations, you say the Department is currently
sponsoring a demonstration project to evaluate the optimum use of
nutrient standard menus. I understand that demonstration project
is not in operation.

Ms. HAAS. No, that is incorrect. We have had pilots and we now
have 34 projects around the country to gain additional information
that will help us in the implementation of this rule. So, again, that
is the correct answer.

Mr. GUNDERSON. You say on page 5 of your regulations that the
continuing survey of food intake by individuals conducted by USDA
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showed that fat composed, on average, 35 percent of calories for
children ages 6 to 19 rather than 30 percent.

Do you have any medical evidence that suggests that that 5 per-
cent fluctuation is detrimental to children at young ages?

Ms. HAAS. I would like to call now on our senior scientist of the
Department of Agriculture for nutrition who is our Nutrition Policy
Coordinator, Dr. Eileen Kennedy.

Ms. KENNEDY. Thank you, Congressman.
Yes, we do. When we looked at the evidence from the medical lit-

erature, diets that are high in fat, and that is defined as greater
than 30 percent, starts a process of atherogenesis early in life.

Mr. GUNDERSON. I am sorry, can you repeat the last sentence, I
didn't hear that?

Ms. KENNEDY. You were asking is there evidence that that 5 per-
cent makes a difference, and based on the scientific literature, the
higher the fat intake in a population the more that contributes to
an atherogenic process.

Mr. GUNDERSON. You are talking about the whole population.
You are not talking about children now; are you?

What I am trying to find out, and I am not waging a war on fat
here, but I am suggesting that we are trying to totally destroy ev-
erything that exists in a hot lunch because there is a 5 percent dif-
ferential in calories by fat between your USDA studies and your
goal of 30 percent, which I think everyone concurs is a rec-
ommended goal for adults.

What I am trying to find out, because, frankly, all of the Cana-
dian studies, as you are aware, and other independent studies in
this country suggest that this 5 percent differential is insignificant,
and the fact that you are going to make up that energy either from
sugar or something like that with less calcium and other nutrients
is probably, frankly, a negative.

Ms. KENNEDY. I will try to be succinct, because I know you do
not want a long-winded answer on this.

Mr. GUNDERSON. Thank you.
Ms. KENNEDY. The health profile of American children that is

emerging I find very disturbing. Let me use something not out of
the Department of Agriculture, the recent Ed Haines III data from
1988 to 1991. When we look at American children, let me take a
specific age group, girls, African-Americans, age 6 to 11, in the
Haines I data, which came out of the early 1970's, the prevalence
of obesity was 4.6 percent in that age group. The recent Ed Haines
HI data, which Assistant Secretary Lee presented at a recent meet-
ing, shows the same age group, 6 to 11, measured in the early
1990's, the problem of obesity is now 16.2 percent. It has more than
tripled.

It is a combination of factors. I would be remiss to say dietary
is the only reason precipitating these enormous rates of obesity. I
know you have somebody speaking later from the Council on Phys-
ical Fitness, but what we are seeing in American children is a
movement toward diets which are precipitating certain chronic dis-
eases, including obesity. That is exacerbated by changes in life-
style, including decreased physical fitness, physical activity, in chil-
dren.
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We are trying to look at a holistic approach and how in the con-
text of the food assistance and nutrition programs the Department
of Agriculture tries to reverse this pattern. A part of the answer
is the school meals, a part of the answer is what Assistant Sec-
retary Haas talked about, which is a very aggressive nutrition aid
campaign. That is No. 1.

Your specific question on the fat levels. My concern is, yes, there
is evidence that the fat intake in American children does have
physiological effects, and I can quote some specific autopsies of chil-
dren who have been killed in accidents. What we are finding is that
at earlier and earlier ages you are getting streaking in the aorta,
and that streaking can, if left untreated, lead to fibrous plaques
which then lead to coronary artery disease.

Mr. GUNDERSON. I want to go back and ask you to submit for the
record any medical or scientific evidence that suggests that the
fluctuation between a 30 percent calories from fat and a 35 percent
calories from.. fat is significantly and sufficiently detrimental to just
the kind of wholesale charges that you are making here.

[The material was not submitted at time of printing.]
Mr. GUNDERSON. Now, if the chairman will grant me 1 or 2 more

minutes, quickly, is there any computer software program that has
been approved by USDA?

Ms. HAAS. I don't think at this timethe data base has been
completed and we are now at the stage of working on the program
for the computer software.

On your medical issuet., let me say one thing, which goes back
to my comments earlier, we have a scientific consensus today that
30 percent of calories from fat for children over 2 is appropriate.
We have a program that is delivering school lunches at 38 percent
of calories from fat. And it is that gap between 38 percent and the
recommended health policy of our Nation that we are trying to
close.

Mr. GUNDERSON. Let me talk training quickly. The Wisconsin
Department of Public Instruction indicates that they sent two reg-
istered dieticians, who are computer literate, to USDA's training
session for the nutrient standard demonstration project to prepare
for the pilot project to be conducted in the Brokaw area school dis-
trict in my congressional district.

Assuming that our office, Wisconsin Public Instruction, would
conduct the same level of training for Wisconsin schools, we would
have to spend 1,593 days of training. This does not include prepa-
ration time, scheduling or travel, and it is operating under the as-
sumption that all school food service personnel in each school dis-
trict are computer literate.

The average wage of the school food service personnel in my con-
gressional district is roughly $11,000. I can tell you most of them
are not computer literate. My question to you is: How do you ever
hope to achieve the kind of adequate training within the schedule
you have established with the lack of resources that exist in order
to implement this program?

Ms. HAAS. The people who you are referring to at the lowest level
of literacy and the lowest level of pay are not the people who are
planning the menus and carrying on the budgets for these pro-
grams, which are not small. I don't know in your district, but I
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know they range from everywhere to hundreds of thousands of dol-
lars that they are managing, to millions of dollars.

So the people who are responsible for implementing this rule and
doing the planning and the nutrient analysis are not the people
who are either neither computer literate nor nutrition literate. I
think it is important to understand that there is a wide spectrum
of people who work in food service, from the people who are the
managers and the directors who will be responsible to the people
who are serving who are less educated.

Mr. GUNDERSON. In most rural schools that is the same person.
Ms. HAAS. But then you do not understand, sir, we have an as-

sisted system which will provide those local schools menus, recipes,
analysis and consultants. What we are doing is setting up a system
that provides the technical assistance. We have also called in, and
worked with, the food service directors in the planning of this tech-
nical assistance, and either Amanda Manning, who has led that
team's effort, or we can provide you in writing what we have
worked with others to develop, and we would be happy to work
with you in developing a system of technical assistance and train-
ing that is cost effective but helps people get there and helps peo-
ple change.

Mr. GUNDERSON. I have another round of questions, obviously,
but I have a time problem as well, so I have to run and do an inter-
view.

Mr. ROBERTS. Would you yield quickly?
Mr. GUNDERSON. Go ahead.
Mr. ROBERTS. I asked my Dodge City folks to give me an esti-

mate based on the new r, gulatory format and that has just now
come in, and I apologize, and it is not to be written in stone. But
we are talking $25,000 per school year. And unlike California, and
I am not trying to pick on California, I don't know where we are
going to substitute the funding. I don't know what we are going to
take from to give to the extra cost that is for the computer pur-
chases and training and any additional cost. And so it is that tech-
nical assistanceI know you are going to provide the technical as-
sistance, but who makes up the $25,000? Again, you get from the
38 percent to the 30 percent, in terms of fat content.

But now, Ellen, you just talked about a week's diet here, and we
are not picking out any one meal, but if the student has a low-fat
breakfast, hopefully, they have three mealssome do not; that is
most unfortunatebut it seems to me that is apples and oranges
in terms of the total intake.

And like Mr. Gunderson says, if we are going to cost my home-
town in this one particular area of $25,000, and I am not too sure
that covers all the school system, to go from the 38 to 30 percent,
when in fact the total intake should be measured, I don't know how
we ara going to do this.

Ms. HAAS. Two things. I don't know what their estimates are
based on because the Economic Research Service and the Depart-
ment of Agriculture's impact statement found that there would not
be a cost in the school, and OMB's figures as well. And what I have
heardand some of these estimates are based on a misunderstand-
ing of what the rule is doing.

Mr. ROBERTS. Well, that might be.
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Ms. HAAS. So I would just say, sir, that we have to look at that.
Second, what we are talking about here, and going back to Chair-

man Stenholm's early comment, that agriculture on one hand and
health on the other, nutrition is the bridge. And we know today
that diets that are higher in fat, and lunches that are 38 percent
of calories from fat, 50 percent over the saturated fat level from the
dietary guidelines, that the health of children is going to save cost
in health care.

Mr. ROBERTS. I know that. That is why I said before, when you
get at the sodium and fat content in a different way, that would
not charge $25,000 here, that that might be the possibility.

The gentleman from Wisconsin yielded, and I am treading on the
time of the gentleman from Illinois, so I yield back.

Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Ewing.
Mr. EWING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Ms. Haas, thank you for

being here. This program now is administered through the State
departments of education, from your agency through the State. Is
that the way it will be administered, the same way?

Ms. HAAS. There will be no change.
Mr. EWING. Is there any differentials made flir regional foods? A

lot of different parts of the country eat different kinds of food. All
over the country it is not the same.

Ms. HAAS. It is going to be easy to use numenu system. It is
flexible. It will encourage a wide variety of foods, ethnic foods today
have not been able to fit into our current meal pattern. Many of
the diets of Latino populations, the children were not eating at
school because they were not getting the food they often had at
home. So we are going to be encouraging regionally and ethnically
diverse foods and that is a major change from what currently ex-
ists.

Mr. EWING. I think that is probably wise. I can tell you, though,
that I, for one, believe that we should eat American food. It can
have ethnic backgrounds, we are all ethnic, I don't think we need
to divide ourselves any more, but let us Americanize it all and feed
it to all of our children.

Ms. HAAS. Well, today's American diet is really ethnically di-
verse.

Mr. EWING. That is correct and we want to make it an American
diet with a great ethnic diversification.

What happens if food is put into the plan, say, an enriched
bread, and it is not available? Now, that is probably not the case
with that example, can they substitute plain old white bread that
I prefer?

Ms. HAAS. Again, Congressman, we are moving from a very rigid
system where it was very hard to substitute, to a very flexible sys-
tem where what counts is the bottom line; that you meet the die-
tary guidelines, the RDA's for calories, vitamins and minerals, and
then the local school can choose what foods it wants to have as part
of their menu.

Mr. EWING. Let us go back to that question. If you cannot get en-
riched bread, and you have to serve white bread, do you have to
make another change in your menu?

Ms. HAAS. Well, first of all, all bread is enriched today. You are
talking about having some added fortification.
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Mr. EWING. Let us take the assumption that you have some-thing
Ms. HAAS. Substitutions is your basic question. Since substi-

tutions is going to be the name of the game, in the sense that a
great variety of foods will be available on menus, because what you
are looking at is the total compliance with the dietary guidelines
rather than having a very rigid meal pattern that tells us you can
only have so much of certain foods. We are moving to a flexible sys-
tem that gives a great deal of choice at the local level.

Mr. EWING. Are you saying that your new standards will be more
flexible than the current standards?

Ms. HAAS. I am. That is right.
Mr. EWING. I want to just give you a little example. I visited in

Edgar County, Paris, Illinoissome of your staff will be well aware
of that area because they come from that part of the countrya
fifth grade class the other day, and before I went to the class I was
treated to lunch in the cafeteria. I did ask the head cook who pro-
vided the lunch, and I think we got the same lunch that everyone
else did, what she thought about the new nutrition guidelines. I
want to tell you, I was surprised. She said, I am for them.

Ms. HAAS. Good.
Mr. EWING. So you have gotten to her.
Ms. HAAS. She is part of the 94 percent.
Mr. EWING. And that did make a very favorable impression on

me. But she went on to say, I am going to have to have a computer
to keep the menu.

And I think that is what Congressman Roberts is saying, and
maybe Congressman Gunderson and others, that this is not going
to be that easily implemented in smalltown schools where the cook
maybe is the dietician and is going to have that responsibility. Are
we going to do anything about helping them with that?

Ms. HAAS. Yes, we are. Again, assisted numenuslet me say I
have been to many schools over this last year, and it was going into
small schools that I really saw what was happening in education.
Many schools, almost most schools, and the trend is going up in
huge jumps, have computers. So it is really what we are talking
about is access to computers.

It need not be necessarily in the cafeteria. Maybe some food serv-
ice directors do have computers. Most probably do because they are
business managers. They are managing large amounts of money to
run this program. So they need it for their production records and
their business information and they are doing it. But the school
has computers. More and more schools have them for other pur-
poses.

We are talking about menu planning that takes place not very
frequently throughout the year because once you get your set of
menus for a month, you have your set of menus. You sit down, do
it at the beginning of the year, you might do it several times after
that, but then if the school does not have the ability, we will pro-
vide grants to States to help those schools. We will do it for those
schools. We will provide training to those schools.

Schools can pool together. If you come from a small town maybe
the small towns can pool together like they do in the WIC program
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for purchasing. To pool their resources to do that kind of analysis.
Again, if there is a will, there is a way.

We want to be supportive of those schools who are working very
hard, those personnel who are very dedicated. We want to work
with them to help them get to the new standard that this person
supports.

Mr. EWING. Just in closing, my period is up, but let me say that
usually the Federal Government has the greatest and best goals for
these new and changing programs that we are always implement-
ing on the locals. I think it is important for your agency and your
Department to see that they are made simple and it is not new
mandates on schools that do not have money, and that there is a
way to do it without excessive bureaucracy. And that should be
your goal and your charge if you are going to pursue this, or we
will all be back here in this room probably at a less genteel hearing
than we are having today.

Ms. HAAS. I appreciate your comments, Congressman, and let me
say that is why I have traveled this country and I have gone into
schools in the inner city, I have gone into rural counties, I have
gone into big and little, and that is why we want a program that
is cost effective, that works better, ensures the health of children
and costs less.

And we are committed to working with all of the stakeholders to
get there and we, too, want to rave a genteel hearing that every-
body is marching together to I take this happen for our Nation's
kids.

Mr. EWING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you, Ellen.
Thank you and your associates for some excellent testimony

today. We appreciate your forthrightness in answering the ques-
tions.

I think the hearing today is indicative perhaps of yours and my
shared wisdom of holding this hearing today, because I believe that
there is a lot of misinformation, apprehension, both misplaced and
well placed, because as you yourself have acknowledged, this is not
a simple task. You are not suggesting that it is a simple task, The
word flexibility you have used time and time again, and I hope ev-
eryone focuses in on that, the additional witnesses that we will
hear from, and perhaps a review for all of us.

We are in a rulemaking procedure, and you kindly ducked my
question a moment ago for a very good reason, until you make your
decisions based on the 6,000 comments, it is going to be very dif-
ficult to answer those kinds of questions until you have reviewed
not only the testimony today but also the 6,000 other commenters.

And as you do so, you are going to find a theme that is going
to be expressed over and over, and that is where you have concern
about change, and you have legitimate concerns about cost and you
have legitimate concerns about unfunded Federal mandates, per-
haps a more reasoned approach is called forchoosing my word
not a slower approach, but one in which we try things.

One of the things I have found in my work in the area of rural
health has been a suggestion that we not mandate a new national
program before we have tried some of the ideas at the local level
and see if they work. You are going to hear this time and time
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again, particularly from those who are directly involved in our
school lunchroom programs. Before we are mandated to do some-
thing, perhaps we ought to be allowed to try it.

I think I have already heard you say that in your testimony. I
hope that when you come to the eventual rulemaking, that that
thought process will be a very prevailing one, because that is some-
thing that you are going to hear over and over, a concern of not
moving too fast.

When you mentioned computers, that kind of ran a little bit of
a chill up and down my spine, because this committee has also
been involved in the reinventing of USDA, the reorganizing of
USDA, and one of the things we found when we went out to the
country, we had a major problem with our computers because they
would not talk to each other. And so this brings up a little bit of
a problem perhaps, too, that we not put too much faith in tech-
nology short term. Long term, I could not agree more. And I think,
in my limited capacity to understand a lot of the nutritional guide-
lines, et cetera, I understand that technology can be a big help and
should not be a frightening thing to our schools, including our rural
schools. But unless we move slowly and methodically, unless we
have programs that work and unless we have the financial where-
withal to deliver them, we will run into some predictable problems
that will cause us not to be able to achieved the goals that you
have found that all of our school lunchroom personnel and parents
and children would like to see us do.

So we appreciate very much your being here today. We look for-
ward to working with you as you develop the regulations. I sin-
cerely meant it when I started my comments today by saying there
is a direct tie between production agriculture and nutrition, and
there is a misunderstanding by so many people that producers real-
ly do not care about the end result of consumers. Furthest from the
truth.

I think as we get further into the educational aspects of this and
more and more is known about what production agriculture is
doing in order to meet up front the changes in nutritional guide-
lines that need to be accomplished, if we can have that spirit of co-
operation all the way through, you will accomplish the goals you
have set out in a way that is going to astound perhaps even you
and perhaps myself.

That is our goal. We look forward to working with you. And
again thank you for being here.

Ms. HAAS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and thank you
for your leadership and the committee's interest in this issue.

Let me say that I agree with you wholeheartedly on the goals,
i.nd that our proposal that we issued on June 8, was based, in fact,
on what has been tried, what is the history, what is the effect, the
best comments we could get, the most extensive input we could get,
and we listened to what we heard.

Now, as we draw near the close of this comment period and the
6,000 comments, you can be assured we will study them very care-
fully and base our final decisions on the record and what is hap-
pening out there, but most importantly and most simply said, that
our goal is to have healthy children.

Thank you.
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Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you. I call panels 2 and 3. We would like
to combine panels 2 and 3 together. So please, if you will, find a
seat at the table.

Our next witness is Ms. Nancy Berger, chairman of the board,
Connecticut division, American Cancer Society.

Ms. Berger.

STATEMENT OF NANCY BERGER, DIRECTOR, CHILD AND ADO-
LESCENT HEALTH, CONNECTICUT DEPARTMENT OF
HEALTH SERVICES, ON BEHALF OF THE AMERICAN CANCER
SOCIETY

Ms. BERGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the sub-
committee. I am Nancy Berger, director of child and adolescent
health in the Connecticut Department of Health Services.

I am past president of the Association of State and Territorial
Public Health Nutrition Directors, and I currently serve chair-
man of the board of the Connecticut Division of the American Can-
cer F ety.

Perhaps most importantly, I am here representing a very special
future school lunch participant, my 11-month-old daughter Savan-
nah Elizabeth, who along with her grandmother is here with me
today.

I am pleased to be here today to discuss the American Cancer So-
ciety's comments on USDA's proposed school meals initiative for
healthy children.

The American Cancer Society is pleased to have had the oppor-
tunity to the participate in two of the four regional hearings held
by USDA last year, and we applaud the USDA's leadership in im-
proving the health of America's children by providing for more nu-
tritious meals and better nutrition education in schools throughout
the country with the school meals initiative for healthy children.

The American Society is the nationwide community-based vol-
untary health organization dedicated to eliminating cancer as a
major health problem by preventing cancer, saving lives from can-
cer, and diminishing suffering from cancer through research, edu-
cation, and community service.

Among the Society's priorities for the year 2000 is cancer preven-
tion, including promotion of better nutrition in order to reduce can-
cer risk. Diet is one cancer risk factor over which we have substan-
tial control. As we learn more about the relationship between nu-
trition and cancer, vie improve our ability to prevent up to one-
third of cancers which we estimate to be diet-related.

The most effective way to prevent cancer and other chronic dis-
eases is to start by teaching children at a young age how to avoid
risky behaviors that will lead to disease ar d poor health in later
years. Behaviors such as tobacco use and poor eating habits are re-
sponsible for the majority of preventable cancers, but the best way
to reduce these behaviors is to teach children to avoid them before
the behaviors become habit. Such childhood education can be ac-
complished in two ways: Through instruction and through example.
The American Cancer Society has worked to integrate these two
approaches through promotion of comprehensive school health edu-
cation as a core priority for our organization.
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In the area of child nutrition, the American Cancer Society, in
conjunction with the National Cancer Institute, developed our
changing the course program for nutrition. This program includes
both a nutrition education curriculum for schools to use as part of
a comprehensive school health education program, and a manual
for school food service providers.

A recent evaluation of changing the course found that by using
the program school food service providers were able to lower the fat
content of school meals without adversely affecting the overall nu-
tritional quality of meals, food acceptability, student participation
in the school lunch program, or overall meal costs. This example
shows that modification of the Federal school meal programs to im-
prove their quality is achievable, and that resources are available
in the community to assist in achieving this goal.

The American Cancer Society supports the goal of the USDA to
bring nutrition standards for school meals into compliance with the
1990 dietary guidelines for Americans. The purpose of the national
school lunch program and the school breakfast program is to im-
prove the health of children by ensuring that they have food at
school. But this purpose cannot be fully met if meals contain a poor
nutritional balance that could lead to poor health and diet-related
diseases. By providing meals that meet the dietary guidelines for
Americans, the U.S. Government will safeguard the nutritional in-
tegrity of these meals and remain consistent with its own objective.

Evidence from numerous experimental and human population
studies suggest that up to one-third of deaths from cancer in the
United States, including the most common sites such as breast,
colon and prostate, may be attributed to dietary practices. For this
reason, the American Cancer Society has developed dietary guide-
lines for cancer risk reduction. These guidelines include: Maintain-
ing a desirable body weight; eating a varied diet, including a vari-
ety of both vegetables and fruits in the daily diet; eating more high
fiber foods, such as whole grain cereals, legumes, vegetables, and
fruits; cutting down on total fat intake; limiting consumption of al-
coholic beverages; and limiting consumption of salt-cured, smoked,
and nitrite-preserved foods.

As more is learned about the relationship between diet and
health, it is reasonable to expect that Federal nutrition guidelines
will be updated. The American Cancer Society hopes that the
USDA school meals initiative will be flexible enough so that the
program can be updated to remain consistent with revised dietary
guidelines as they are updated.

The American Cancer Society believes strongly that children
need a comprehensive health education program in school which
provides instruction on how to lead healthier lives and reduce dis-
ease risk. But this instruction must also be reinforced by example
to make the most impact on children's behavior. This educational
message of nutrition taught in the classroom should be consistent
with healthy meals served at school and at home. The cafeteria can
be a relatively low cost/low tech laboratory of learning.

The American Cancer Society strongly supports the implementa-
tion of comprehensive school health programs in schools through-
out the country. We urge coordination between the Departments of
Agriculture, Education, and Health and Human Services as well as
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the U.S. Congress, to ensure that American children are educated,
by instruction and by example, to provide them with the ability to
maintain healthy lifestyles including making good dietary choices.

School is a place for learning, whether the education takes place
in the classroom, on the playground, or in the cafeteria. In order
for a school health program to be comprehensive, all aspects of the
school experience must be consistent if the children are to benefit
fully. Therefore, nutrition instruction in the classroom should be
linked with the food served in the cafeteria. The American Cancer
Society is pleased to have had the opportunity to demonstrate this
in a national program.

The American Cancer Society strongly supports USDA's plan to
launch a nutrition education initiative as part of the school meals
initiative for healthy children. Recognizing the value of partnership
and collaboration, we hope the resources of our volunteers across
the country can assist schools in implementing this coordinated
and comprehensive nutrition program for school children.

The American Cancer Society strongly urges implementation as
soon as possible. Some schools may be able to achieve compliance
with the USDA's rules earlier than the 1998 implementation date.
They should be encouraged to do so. Other schools that need the
time to implement should be supported.

Moving on to my conclusion, we feel this initiative is very timely,
coming during the course of national debates on education reform
and health care reform. By pushing for changes for good health
practices, schools can become the springboard for lifelong behavior
patterns which will improve the lot of children and ultimately soci-
ety as a whole.

The American Cancer Society applauds the USDA's efforts in
preparing the school meals initiative for healthy children. The ini-
tiative provides a thorough proposal for improving the health and
well-being of schoolchildren by not only improving the quality of
the meals they receive but also coordinating these meals with nu-
trition education provided to children in the context of comprehen-
sive school health programs. But USDA cannot do this alone. The
American Cancer Society strongly supports this effort and pledges
its assistance in helping schools to implement the initiative.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Berger appears at the conclusion

of the hearing.]
Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you, and I appreciate your attempt to stay

within the 5-minute rule. In spite of the fact that I did not an-
nounce it earlier, I appreciate each of you doing and I want
to come back to a question on the Roman numeral VIII fortification
you were talking about, to ask you a question in a moment.

Next witness, Dr. Frances Cronin, Society for Nutrition Edu-
cation.

Dr. Cronin.

STATEMENT OF FRANCES CRONIN ON BEHALF OF THE
SOCIETY FOR NUTRITION EDUCATION

Ms. CRONIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the commit-
tee and guests. I am Dr. Frances Cronin and I am here represent-
ing the Society for Nutrition Education.

5"
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SNE is the leading national professional association linking nu-
trition, food, and education. We appreciate the opportunity to com-
ment on USDA's proposed regulations on nutrition objectives for
school meals. I am going to be very brief. We have submitted exten-
sive written testimony to the committee already.

Mr. STENHOLM. Without objection, each of your written testi-
monies will be made a part of the entire record and will be for-
warded to USDA for purposes of consideration under the rule-
making procedure.

Ms. CRONIN. Thank you.
SNE supports USDA's efforts to revise the school meal regula-

tions. We support the program's emphasis on nutrition and on nu-
trition education. We support the Department's attempt to incor-
porate the 1990 dietary guidelines in the school meals program. We
support the flexibility it gives schools to adapt to regional and cul-
tural food habits, and we support the Department's launching of a
nutrition education initiative. These are strengths and represent a
foundation on which to build. However, SNE is concerned about
some details in the proposed regulation.

SNE believes that an effective school meals program should not
only provide healthy meals but also compliment the nutrition edu-
cation programs in the classroom. A stated purpose of the program
is to incorporate the dietary guidelines. However, only the reduc-
tion of fat and saturated fat is explicitly incorporated into the pro-
posed school meals regulation. SNE believes that school meals
should be examples that incorporate all of the dietary guidelines.

In theory, the proposed criteria for nutrient standard menu plan-
ning provides a basis for healthy meals that include a variety of
foods. However, it would be possible to meet the proposed new cri-
teria with few or no servings of fruits and vegetables and no whole
grains. This is of great concern to SNE.

The changes needed to carry out the nutrient standard menu
planning will require well-conceived and adequately funded train-
ing programs in every State. SNE doubts the proposed funding is
adequate to meet the training needs.

SNE is also very concerned that current nutrition education and
training, or NET, funds may be diverted for this purpose.

Finally, SNE is concerned about the possible overuse of fortified
foods. The program regulations mandate only a few of the many
nutrients children need. If fortified foods are the major sources of
mandated nutrients, these foods may not provide all the other es-
sential nutrients required for health and growth.

Because of our concerns, SNE offers the following recommenda-
tions: First, SNE does not believe that the program is ready for na-
tionwide use. USDA has begun a nutrient standard menu planning
demonstration project in 34 school food authorities throughout the
country. We recommend that the mandated nationwide implemen-
tation be delayed until the results of the demonstration projects
have been evaluated.

Second, to encourage schools to begin incorporating the dietary
guidelines into school meals, SNE urges USDA to develop a modi-
fied menu pattern. The pattern should encourage the inclusion of
fruits, vegetables, and more whole grains in school meals.
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Third, SNE urges USDA to actively pursue partnerships with
public and private sectors to develop nutrition strategies. We also
urge the development of closer linkages between nutrition edu-
cation in the classroom and the meals in the school cafeteria.

Finally, we would like to reemphasize our support for the objec-
tives of the program. SNE would welcome the opportunity to work
with USDA to develop and carry out nutrition education strategies
and assist in carrying out the healthy meals initiative.

We appreciate the opportunity to address you today and I would
welcome any questions you may have about our testimony. Thank
you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Cronin appears at the conclusion
of the hearing.]

Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you. Next, Dr. Stanley Zlotkin, chairman
of the nutrition committee, the Canadian Paediatric Society of To-
ronto, Canada. Welcome.

STATEMENT OF STANLEY H. ZLOTKIN, M.D., CHAIRMAN,
NUTRITION COMMITTEE, CANADIAN PAEDIATRIC SOCIETY
Dr. ZLOTKIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Roberts. Just to

give you background, I am a paediatrician and a Ph.D. nutritionist,
and as you just said, chairman of the nutrition committee of the
Canadian Paediatric Society. Before commenting specifically on the
USDA proposed rule for the na'-'mal school lunch and school
breakfast program, I would like to briefly provide a background
and summary of the recent deliberations of the joint working group
of the Canadian Paediatric Society and Health Canada on Dietary
Fat and Children.

The committee reiterated the link between elevated blood lipids,
especially LDL and VLDL, and low HDL levels, and cardiovascular
disease in adulthood. From a public health perspective, it acknowl-
edged that it is reasonable to attempt to modify these risk factors
in adults. In children, however, the picture was not as clear. There
were a number of unanswered questions, like: Is fat intake a risk
factor in childhood for the development of elevated blood lipids
later in life? Do elevated lipid levels track from childhood to adult-
hood? Assuming that fat intake is a risk factor and that it tracks
over time, can it be safely modified?

The Canadian Joint Working Group examined issues surround-
ing dietary fat recommendations for children from the perspective
of both efficacy and safety. We questioned whether intervention in
childhood was likely to be effective in changing adult cardio-
vascular disease morbidity and mortality, and we attempted to de-
termine the balance or trade off between safety and efficacy.

With regard to efficacy, we acknowledged the relationship be-
tween dietary saturated fat intake and blood cholesterol levels and
the relationship between raised serum cholesterol and cardio-
vascular disease. Evidence comes largely from studies carried out
in adult males with hyperlipidemia. Although atherosclerosis ap-
pears to start in childhood or adolescence, extrapolation to children
and adolescents of conclusions based on studies in adults is cer-
tainly controversial. But the few studies of dietary interventions to
lower serum cholesterol levels in children were of short duration
and yielZed reductions in serum cholesterol of .5 percent or less.
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There were no data to demonstrate that these reductions persisted
into adulthood. And. more importantly, there were no controlled
studies demonstrating the efficacy of a low fat diet in childhood in
reducing adult cardiovascular disease, and it is unlikely such a
study will ever take place.

It has been argued that the general principle of early initiation
of a reduced fat and saturated fat diet is appropriate for children.
Implicit in initiating these specific dietary guidelines during child-
hood is the overall goal of establishing nutritional patterns in child-
hood that, when maintained to adulthood, will lower blood choles-
terol levels of the adult population as a whole. There is, once again,
however, no evidence that changing children's current intakes to
diets providing 30 percent of energy from fat and 10 percent from
saturated fat would indeed achieve this goal.

Although it is a natural assumption that good food habits started
in childhood will promote good food habits during adulthood, the
means by which children acquire their food preferences is complex
and there is little evidence that children's food preferences remain
stable over time.

The committee examined safety from a number of perspectives.
One of our concerns was misapplication of a dietary message to re-
strict fat intake in children. We were concerned that some individ-
uals may be overzealous in their belief that if some reduction in fat
is good, then a larger reduction is even better. Delayed growth and
delayed puberty have been reported as consequences of
misapplication of dietary advice.

The committee noted the alarmingly high rates of anorexia
nervosa among North American adolescents. Preoccupation with
body image and societal preference for thinness, again, especially
in females, can result in restrictive eating patterns and inadequate
energy and nutrient intakes. The committee concluded that further
emphasis on restricting a specific nutrient intake during childhood,
i.e., restricting fat intake, may subtly reinforce this predilection for
restricted intake, making the problem of anorexia even worse.

Finally, there is a real potential for habitual low fat intakes to
result in inappropriate food patterns that compromise nutritional
food adequacy. The committee recognized the high needs for energy
and nutrients and the wide variability of these needs in individual
children to support the normal rapid growth of children and adoles-
cents. Particular attention must be paid to the diets of children
who are consuming reduced fat diets to assure adequate intakes of
energy and essential nutrients.

When children are put on lower fat diets, it is recommended that
the deficit in energy resulting from the lower fat diet intake be
made up by an increased intake of cereal products, breads, fruits,
and vegetables. However, the children will often find this high in-
creased demand for high carbohydrate containing foods impossible
to achieve. The results may be decreased energy intake, resulting
in delayed growth, or children not meeting their genetic potential
for growth, and inadequate nutrient intake, specifically iron, cal-
cium, other minerals, riboflavin, and vitamin A. Dietary inadequa-
cies have been reported in the literature even when dietary
changes were supervised and even when subjects had above aver-
age nutritional knowledge. The committee felt that the provision of
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adequate energy and nutrients to ensure growth and development
was the most important consideration in nutrition of children.

The two criteria considered essential in making our recommenda-
tions were efficacy and safety. The estimated benefits of a re-
stricted fat intake were weighed against the anticipated risks. In
view of the following considerations, that: There is no evidence that
implementation of a diet providing 30 percent of energy as fat and
10 percent of energy as saturated fat in children would reduce ill-
ness in later life or provide benefit for children as children; that
there is the potential for inadequate energy and specific nutrient
intake on the lower fat diet; and that there is potential for empha-
sizing an already significant preoccupation with food restriction in
adolescent females.

We concluded, in part that: One, providing adequate energy and
nutrients to ensure adequate growth and development is the most
important consideration in nutrition of children and, two, during
the preschool and childhood years, nutritious food choices should
not be eliminated or restricted becaule of fat content. During early
adolescence, an energy intake adequate to sustain growth should
be emphasized, with a gradual lowering of fat intake. Once linear
growth has stopped, fat intake as currently recommended is appro-
priate.

I would like to make a very brief comment on the USDA pro-
posed rule for the national school lunch and school breakfast pro-
gram. From the perspective of efficacy, I feel that there is no sup-
port from the current medical literature of studies on the topic that
changes in total or saturated fat intake that may result from the
breakfast or lunch programs will either improve the health of chil-
dren in the program or improve the health of those individuals
when they become adults. There is also a lack of documentation
that changes in total or saturated fat from a single meal, whether
it be breakfast or lunch, will influence total daily or, in fact, weekly
total or saturated fat intake.

Finally, there is no documentation that changing the fat content
of children's meals will influence their current or later food habits.
Thus, from the perspective of efficacy, the proposed changes to the
breakfast/lunch program may not achieve the stated goals of "dis-
ease prevention or long-term health promotion."

From the perspective of safety, it is unlikely that a change in the
fat content of a single meal will adversely affect total energy or nu-
trient intake. Changes in habitual intake, however, will increase
risk. For adolescent females who may already be at risk of anorexia
nervosa and inappropriate food restriction, a further emphasis on
restriction may increase the prevalence of this serious disorder.

I apologize for going over my time. Thank you for your attention.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Zloktin appears at the conclusion

of the hearing.)
Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you. Next we will hear from Deborah

Larkin, from the President's Council on Physical Fitness and
Sports. Miss Larkin.
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STATEMENT OF DEBORAH SLANER LARKIN, COUNCIL MEM-
BER, PRESIDENT'S COUNCIL ON PHYSICAL FITNESS AND
SPORTS

Ms. LARKIN. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I am
Deborah Slaner Larkin, a member of the President's Council on
Physical Fitness and Sports. I previously served for 6 years as ex-
ecutive director of the Women's Sports Foundation, a nonprofit
educational organization that provides educational information
about the importance of sports for girls and promotes participatory
opportunities for all females.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify today on behalf of the
President's Council on Physical Fitness and Sports. It is an honor
to appear before the subcommittee to discuss the relationship be-
tween physical fitness and nutrition for children.

The President's Council on Physical Fitness and Sports serves as
a catalyst to promote, encourage, and motivate the development of
physical fitness and sports participation for all Americans of all
ages. It was established in 1956 by Executive order and is made
up of 20 members appointed by the President.

It is a program office of the Department of Health and Human
Services. It reports to the Office of the Surgeon General, and is as-
sisted by elements of the U.S. Public Health Service. The Presi-
dent's Council provides guidance to the President and Secretary of
Health and Human Services on ways to encourage more Americans
to become physically active and, as a result, healthier.

As the only Federal agency solely devoted to sports and physical
fitness, the President's Council is acutely interested in these hear-
ings regarding proposed nutrition regulations. A child cannot de-
velop a healthy, physically fit body through physical activity and
exercise alone. Without the daily foundation of a balanced nutri-
tious and healthy diet, the physically active body has nothing to
build upon.

The importance of physical activity: Healthy People 2000Na-
tional Health Promotion and Disease Prevention Objectives states
that evidence of the multiple health benefits of regular physical ac-
tivity continues to mount. Regular physical activity can help to pre-
vent and manage coronary heart disease, hypertension, noninsulin-
dependent diabetes, mellitus, osteoporosis, obesity, and mental
health problems. Regular physical activity has also been associated
with lower rates of colon cancer and stroke and may be linked to
reduced back injury. On average, physically active people outlive
those who are ina ^bye.

Physical activity produces hormones in the body, called
endorphins, which lower stress and reduce the incidence of heart
attacks. Because coronary heart disease is the leading cause of
death and disability in the United States, the potential role of
physical activity in preventing coronary heart disease is of particu-
lar importance. Physically inactive people are twice as likely to de-
velop coronary heart disease as people who engage in regular phys-
ical activity.

As little as 2 hours of exercise a week may lower a teenage girl's
life-long risk of breast cancer, a disease that will afflict one out of
eight American women.
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Children who play sports and participate in regular exercise have
higher levels of self-esteem and lower levels of depression. Girls
and young women who have lower levels of self-confidence and self-
esteem are more likely to get pregnant.

Teenagers who play sports have lower dropout rates in school,
try to commit suicide less often, get pregnant less often, and gen-
erally exhibit less delinquent behavior. In high school, Caucasian,
African-American, and Hispanic athletes score as well or better on
achievement tests than nonathletes.

The quantity and quality of school physical education programs
have significant positive effects on the health-related fitness of chil-
dren and youth. In addition, recent reports suggest that physical
education programs in early childhood not only promote health and
well-being but also contribute to academic achievement.

Sports is where we have traditionally learned about teamwork,
goal setting, the pursuit of excellence in performance, and other
achievement-oriented behaviorscritical skills necessary for suc-
cess in the workplace. If a child does not participate in sports by
the age of 10, there is only a 10 percent chance that he or she will
participate when he/she is 25.

Eighty-seven percent of parents accept the idea that sports par-
ticipation is important for their children. The primary reason why
children participate in sports is because it is fun.

The current role of physical activity in the lives of our children:
While most people know, and many of us espouse the benefits of
exercise and physical activity, too many Americans of all ages still
find reasons not to be physically active. Forty-three percent of
Americans fall under the term "couch potato." Children in the
United States are fatter, slower, and weaker than children in de-
veloped nations. Levels of obesity among children and adolescents
have risen an average of about 45 percent between 1960 and the
early 1980's. A general decline in physical activity was cited as one
of the primary reasons.

Half of all children from kindergarten through 12th grade show
at least one factor for health disease. This is important, because it
is putting them at risk of developing diseases associated with a
sedentary lifestyle.

And with regard to the relationship of nutrition, I am not a nu-
tritionist by profession. My knowledge is based on research relating
to female athletes and how the combination of nutrition and phys-
ical activity is beneficial. However, I was taught from a very young
age how important good nutrition and physical activity are in de-
veloping and maintaining sound minds and bodies. Yet, what I was
taught and the messages people receive are not always consistent.
The message that the ideal woman should be thin is contrary to
common sense and good health. Being as thin as one thinks he or
she could be can severely damage one's physical and mental health.

The female athlete triad: "Disordered eating, amenorrhea and
osteoporosis" is a term to describe three interrelated problems that
can cause life-long health problems in female athletes. Treatment
often requires a team of health-care providers, including a physi-
cian, psychologist, and a nutritionist.

Sixty-two percent of female athletes participating in certain
sports may suffer some kind of disorder in eating which can range
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from the use of laxatives and diuretics to life-threatening anorexia
nervosa or bulimia. A female athlete is more likely to seek medical
help if risks from inadequate calcium, poor nutrition, and amenor-
rhea are explained in a nonjudgmental manner. Binging or purging
is not the problem. What causes the problem is if the young person
is dissatisfied with her body image. Sixty percent of those afflicted
with eating disorders will recover from the disease, and the young-
er the child with the problem, the better the recovery.

Amenorrhea or irregular menstrual cycles are associated with
low reproduction hormone levels and, if left alone, combined with
poor nutrition, can lead to inadequate bone structure. Scientists
have seen amenorrheic 20 year olds with osteoporotic bones similar
to those found in their 70-year-old grandmothers. The bones may
predispose women to spine, wrist, and hip fractures later in life.

High school principals place physical fitness last on their 10
goals for education, yet their second goal ib developing good self-
image. Athletes, especially female athletes, have a more positive
body image than do female nonathletes.

Healthy People 2000 Objectives want to increase to at least 50
percent the proportion of overweight people aged 12 and older who
have adopted sound dietary practices combined with regular phys-
ical activity to attain an appropriate body weight. The results of
weight loss programs focused on dietary restrictions alone have not
been encouraging. Physical activity burns calories, increases the
proportion of lean to body fat body mass, and raises the metabolic
rate. Therefore, a combination of both cal'iric control and increased
physical activity is important for attaining a healthy body. Thank
you very much.

fThe prepared statement of Ms. Larkin appears at the conclusion
of the hearing.]

Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you. Next, Judi Adams, president of the
Wheat Foods Council.

STATEMENT OF JUDI ADAMS, PRESIDENT, WHEAT FOODS
COUNCIL

Ms. ADAMS. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee,
thank you for the opportunity to testify on the U.S. Department of
Agriculture's proposed rule to modernize nutrition objectives for
school meals.

I am Judi Adams, a registered dietician and president of the
Wheat Foods Council. The Wheat Foods Council is a nonprofit nu-
trition education organization supported by farmer-funded wheat
checkoff commissions, milling and baking companies, as well as a
number of pasta, cereal, z,nd cracker manufacturers.

The council's charter is to teach Americans improved nutrition
through increased consumption of grains. Our efforts focus on en-
couraging people to follow the U.S. dietary guidelines and the food
guide pyramid.

Like you, we are committed to healthier Americans. We applaud
USDA's work to improve the nutritional q, lity of the breakfast
and lunches served in the national school meal program. With the
right ingredients, by offering tasty, affordable, and nutritionally
balanced meals at school, it can serve as a model to help improve
the eating habits and, ultimately, the health of all Americans.
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We are pleased by the proposed rule's emphasis on the scientif-
ically based U.S. dietary guidelines published nearly 4 years ago.
By implementing the dietary guidelines, we can assure that school
meals provide our children with a variety of foods lower in choles-
terol and fat and with plenty of fruits, vegetables and grains.

Clearly, it is time for the school meal program to be updated. We
are not yet convinced, however, that a drastic change to the
untested nutrient standards approach is necessary. In our view,
the approach warrants further study before widespread implemen-
tation.

While nutrient standards calculated by a computer may provide
meals with exacting nutrition, they risk achieving menu variety
and balance. By focusing on nutrients instead of foods, the proposal
will not teach children how to plan their own meals using the vari-
ety of foods approach of the food guide pyramid. While we feast on
statistics, people may be left starving for practical nutrition infor-
mation.

To address this concern, we believe it would be better for USDA
to immediately update the existing school meal patterns in accord-
ance with the U.S. dietary guidelines of 1990 and incorporate these
changes into the proposed rule. While meal patterns have long
been the practical template for balancing school meals, the pro-
gram is still operating with meal patterns that reflect old nutrition
information.

Updating meal patterns will do two things. First, they will pro-
vide immediate guidance and direction to the thousands of food
service officials who want to make changes now. Second, updated
meal patterns would provide time to complete and evaluate the
pilot studies contained in the proposal to see if the nutrient stand-
ards menu plan approach is a practical and effective means of im-
proving the nutritional quality of school meals.

In short, we don't know if the nutrient standard approach will
work: Will it provide sufficient guidance and flexibility to school
food service directors, and will it produce meals that kids want to
eat? The pilot studies should answer those questions. In the mean-
time, we think it would be wise to improve the program imme-
diately through updated meal patterns.

If a nutrient standards menu plan is deemed the best way to op-
timize the nutritional content of school meals, we need to pay very
careful attention to the specific nutrient goals established in such
an approach. We are concerned that USDA's proposed standards
provide quantifiable targets for only five select nutrients: Protein,
calcium, iron, vitamin A, and vitamin C. The proposal ignores criti-
cally important nutrients, like complex carbohydrates, fiber, and B
vitamins. Goals for these nutrients are necessary to help assure
that future school meals follow U.S. dietary guidelines. USDA's
own study of the impact of nutrient standards included a require-
ment that not less than 50 percent of calories come from carbo-
hydrates, yet there is no such standard in the proposed rule.

Absent such a carbohydrate requirement in the proposed rule,
there are risks in replacing the traditional meal pattern approach
with an exclusive nutrient standards approach. Because of the total
caloric emphasis on protein and fat, there is no guarantee that
school children will receive meals that contain adequate levels of
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carbohydrates and fiber. A super-fortified high protein food bar, for
example, could replace traditional foods in achieving nutrient goals.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, let's first update the meal patterns.
If that doesn't optimize school meals, then let's introduce nutrient
standards, including targets for fiber, carbohydratesand B vita-
mins.

Again, we commend the USDA and Assistant Secretary Ellen
Haas for proposing changes in the national school lunch and school
breakfast programs. We believe this is an important effort to im-
prove the nutritional quality and health of America's children. We
look forward to working with the Department on our concerns.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my remarks. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Adams appears at the conclusion

of the hearing.]
Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you. Next, we will hear from Mr. Tom

Stenzel, president of the United Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Associa-
tion.

STATEMENT OF TOM STENZEL, PRESIDENT, UNITED FRESH
FRUIT AND VEGETABLE ASSOCIATION

Mr. STENZEL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. In the interest of time,
let me be brief at this hour.

Certainly all of us in the room share the goals. We are part of
that 94 percent that Assistant Secretary Haas said do share the
goals for improving our school lunch programs. At the same time,
we share many of the concerns that you have already heard ad-
dressed in terms of the specifics; the devil is in the details. While
we do support very strongly the concept philosophically, the nutri-
ent standard menu planning approach as a measurement tool, we
think, is helpful. But it can't be the entire measurement tool in
judging the standard of school lunches. In fact, it probably is not
terribly helpful as a menu planning tool, either.

We appreciate the flexibility that would be offered by the nutri-
ent standard approach, but as Ms Adams just mentioned, the high-
protein power bar would qualify for a nutrient standard approach
and leave out many of the traditional foods that are guaranteed in
the school lunch program through the current menu-based plan-
ning system. If it is possible, I would like to endorse the comments
of the Society for Nutrition Education, Dr. Cronin's comments, as
an independent health and nutrition organization. I have had a
chance to read their comments here. I think they have said every-
thing possible that any of us in the commodities world could say
and perhaps from a less self-serving standpoint, so I appreciate
that.

A couple key issues. First, on the topic of fortified foods. We be-
lieve the Department must prepare a detailed policy to prevent
schools from overrelying on these food products. The proposal does
not distinguish between naturally occurring nutrients and those
that are added through fortification. The Department does indicate
a commitment to the principle that a variety of conventional foods
should constitute the primary vehicle for nutrients. However, in
the absence of a clear policy on fortification, the hope that schools
will rely upon conventional foods for the delivery of essential nutri-
ents is not at all assured. Simply stated, the extent of fortified



foods in the school lunch program is left unregulated by the current
proposal.

I think as most of us know, scientifically, there are many studies
that raise questions as to the benefits of fortification in terms of
providing adequate nutrients in the food supply as compared with
consuming whole fruits and vegetables or other foods to reduce the
risk of long-term disease. Scientific efforts to isolate the health ben-
efits of specific nutrients is wrought with conflicting results, mak-
ing it apparent that no single ingredient of nutrients in foods, such
as vitamins or antioxidants, can by themselves be the cure-all for
prevention of cancer or other long-term diseases.

Reliance upon fortified foods to deliver good health would be a
serious mistake. I might point out that this discriminatory treat-
ment of fortified foods would still represent sound policy for the De-
partment. A similar policy was incorporated by the FDA into our
Nation's food labeling regulations. Under FDA regulations, a for-
tified food is prohibited from bearing any health claims unless it
provides at least 10 percent the referenced daily intake or the daily
reference value for vitamin A, vitamin C, iron, calcium, or protein
prior to its fortification.

Another point I would like to stress is certainly our goal here is
to increase the use of the dietary guidelines as a standard for the
school lunch program. However, it does seem as though the Depart-
ment has missed several of the guidelines.

I note that Congressman Roberts had the brochure with all of
the guidelines, and we call our attention to the one, be sure to eat
plenty of fruits, vegetables, and grains. Somehow we missed that
one in developing the nutrient standard process for evaluating
school meals. We have defined a wayand I encourage the depart-
ment as they sift through the 6,000 comments to find a way to en-
sure accountability for meeting that very essential dietary guide-
lineeating plenty of fruits, vegetables, and grain products.

I would like to conclude with one comment on something that As-
sistant Secretary Haas mentioned; the baked potato versus french
fry example. I think she is absolutely right. We have to find a way
in evaluating our school lunch program to make a difference, to un-
derstand nutritionally how that potato is prepared and what im-
pact it has. But at the same time, Mr. Chairman, we have to make
sure that we ensure that potato is part of the School Lunch Pro-
gram. The same way that we have to ensure that other fruits and
vegetables are part and we are not simply consuming fortified
foods.

In conclusion, we support the goals of the Department, but I
think very clearly, there are some improvements that need to be
made in the regulatory process, and thank you for your support
and holding this hearing.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Stenzel appears at the conclusion
of the hearing.]

Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you. Next, Mrs. Sheri Spader, chair-
person, food policy committee, National Cattlemen's Association.
Mrs. Spader.
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STATEMENT OF SHERI SPADER, CHAIRPERSON, FOOD POLICY
COMMITTEE, NATIONAL CATTLEMEN'S ASSOCIATION

Mrs. SPADER. Good afternoon. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and
members of the subcommittee, for the opportunity to speak to you
today. My name is Sheri Spader, as you said, and I am from the
northwest corner of Missouri where we raise cattle and kids. I am
a mother of three, a former teacher, and a volunteer for the Na-
tional Cattlemen's Association.

Cattle producers have long been committed to providing good nu-
trition for the Nation's children who are our children. Since the
onset of the national school lunch program, beef has provided much
of the needed protein, iron, zinc, and B vitamins for children, many
of whom were not getting adequate nutrients otherwise. Defi-
ciencies in these nutrients may result in impaired work and intel-
lectual performance, behavioral disorders, and decreased resistance
to disease.

When health officials recommended decreasing fat in the diet,
the cattle industry responded. Cattle producers have worked, and
are continuing to work, to lower fat in today's beef. In the last dec-
ade, beef producers, in conjunction with packers and retailers, have
reduced the overall fat in the retail case by 27 percent. Through
the industry checkoff program, the beef industry has funded re-
search to develop and test market a ground beef patty with only
10 percent fat. Low fat beef patties now make up a large portion
of beef patties purchased by the national school lunch program.

With such progress being made, Mr. Chairman, we are greatly
concerned that there remains the idea that if red meat is reduced
or eliminated in the school lunch program, the fat content will be
sufficiently reduced to meet the dietary guidelines. Beef or red
meat is not the No. 1 contributor of fat to the diet. USDA's 1987-
1988 nationwide food consumption survey, data shows that beef
contributes only about 9 percent of total fat in children's diets age
1 through 10 and about 12 percent of the total fat in the diets of
11 to 18 year olds. Therefore, approximately 90 percent of the fat
in the diets of the Nation's children is coming from sources other
than beef or red meat.

Note that while fat from beef intake has gone down over the
years, total fat intake has gone up. To overcome this myth, NCA
supports educational programs for school service personnel, par-
ents, and children providing this information. We believe that pro-
ducer groups and USDA can work together to educate these parties
that giving up or reducing an entire food group does not equal a
sufficiently low-fat,-healthy, well-balanced diet. SDA's food guide
pyramid teaches that lean beef fits well into a healthy well-bal-
anced diet. NCA supports such nutrition education that is based on
sound science.

The beef industry has been a leader in developing a program
that meets the dietary guidelines and educates all involved toward
healthier eating. As one of the most promising and effective pro-
grams to reduce fat and sodium in school lunch programs, the
lunchpower program was developed by the University of Minnesota
in conjunction with the Beef Industry Council. Lunchpower was im-
plemented in 34 elementary schools in Minnesota and is now being
used in that many States.



In addition to menu planning and good purchasing to reduce the
fat and sodium content, familiar recipes were modified to producelower fat and sodium items that were highly acceptable to stu-
dents. For example, the cooks drain and rinse ground beef used intacos, resulting in a popular entre item that is nine grams lower
in fat, on average, than the unmodified product.

Evaluation results of the program have shown that there is sig-
nificant decreases in both total grams of fat and the percentage of
energy from fat. When comparing baseline and follow-up data, the
percentage of energy from fat in the diet decreased from 40 percentto 28 percent. Furthermore, these lower sodium and lower fat
meals were convenient for the schools and student participation inthe lunch programs was maintained.

Lunchpower is a food-based program, rather than nutrient-based.
Criteria have been set for purchasing and preparation to meet the
dietary guidelines and the RDA's. NCA supports such a food-based
system. This program has been shown to work and been proven ef-
fective. There are virtually no added costs. Food service personnel
like it. Children like the food, and it allows for a variety of foods,
as is recommended by the dietary guidelines.

In summary, the National Cattlemen's Association supports nu-trition recommendations based on sound scientific principles with
accurate interpretation and communication with the public. To
focus narrowly on fat in the diets of children rather than an overall
healthy diet can lead to less than desirable outcomes, such as theincreased incidence of eating disorders and osteoporosis, lethargy,
and developmental disorders.

Careful monitoring s'f-!.cins with scientific, valid measurement
tools must be put into place to track and measure the effects of
such changes on the diets of children. We cannot lose sight of the
original goal of the national school lunch program, which is to pre-
vent nutritional deficiencies in America's children. Nutritiousmeals are vital to a child's learning, intellectual performance, andoverall growth.

The National Cattlemen's Association looks forward to working
with the committee and the Department as recommendations forchanging the national school lunch program are finalized. I wel-come any questions.

[The prepared statement of Mrs. Spader appears at the conclu-sion of the hearing.]
Mr. STENHOLM. Next Mr. Jim Barr, chief executive officer, Na-

tional Milk Producers Federation.

STATEMENT OF JAMES C. BARR, CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER,
NATIONAL MILK PRODUCERS FEDERATION

Mr. BARR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Roberts, and Mr. Gun-
derson. I am Jim Barr, chief executive officer of the National Milk
Producers Federation, which is the national farm commodity orga-
nization representing this Nation's dairy farmers and their co-
operatives that they own and operate.

The National Milk Producers Federation, too, supports the goals
of the Department of Agriculture to provide nutrition objectives for
school meals, but we too have some concerns.
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The National Milk Producers Federation supports the current
food-based menu system and opposes changing the current menu
planning as currently proposed. Second, the federation is concerned
about the impact of imposing the adult dietary guidelines to chil-
dren without modification. The federation's third concern is the sig-
nificant financial burden the regulations will place on the public
school systems, the taxpayer, and the agricultural community.

The proposed nutrient standard menu planning is a costly, Gov-
ernment-controlled program. The proposed regulation seeks sweep-
ing changes to the national school lunch program without support
from the general public or private industry. The federation, along
with other groups, strongly support the use of negotiated rule-
making in amending the national school lunch program to foster
open dialog between the Department and all affected parties in im-
proving rather than eliminating a program that has successfully
fed millions of children for over 50 years.

The dietary guidelines, while laudable, are based on a study of
adult males. The USDA proposes to apply them to children 'without
taking age and development into consideration. For example, the
dietary guidelines recommend that alcoholic beverages be served in
moderation. No one would think of applying this guideline to the
school lunch program. Common sense and prudence must be used
in adopting adult guidelines for children until dietary guidelines for
children are developed.

The federation advocates a restriction on the use of fortified
foods. The federation urges the Department to adopt the California
statutory language to restrict the use of fortified foods which do not
supply the essential micronutrients found in conventional foods.
The proposed regulations omit designation of serving sizes for food,
a practice that has been effective in guaranteeing that children re-
ceive an adequate amount of food.

The federation proposes a change in the concept of "offer versus
serve" to include foods from all food groups, especially fruits and
vegetables in a reimbursable meal to solve the problem of inad-
equate consumption of fruits, vegetables, and milk. A reimbursable
meal should include five of the five offerings, not three out of the
five or two out of three of the offerings. Students cannot consume
a balanced meal unless they are exposed to different foods on their
plate.

The federation proposes that milk, especially flavored milk, be a
component of every reimbursable meal. The federeion estimates
that the proposed changes in the school lunch program could re-
duce milk prices to dairy farmers by as much as 30 to 40 cents per
hundredweight and decrease farm revenue by $450 to $600 million
annually, which would drive thousands of dairy family farmers out
of business.

Mr. Chairman, the sweeping changes of nutrient standard menu
planning are impractical and unnecessary. The broad goals of the
dietary guidelines can be met using the current program. One of
the federation's members, the Associated Milk Producers, has de-
veloped two programs to help school food service menu planners re-
duce the fat content of meals while maintaining adequate calories
for growing children. Trimming the fat is available nationally from
the American School Food Service Association and was awarded



the President's Circle Nutrition Education Award by the American
Dietetic Association. The award is given in recognition of the devel-
opment and dissemination of scientifically sound nutrition informa-
tion which is unique and creative.

The newest program developed by AMPI is target your market,
a comprehensive program for teaching food service staff how to
market their program to attract students to the cafeteria and to
balanced, nutritionally sound meals. And I have a copy of that I
would like to submit to the subcommittee for information. Trim-
ming the fat and target your market were field tested extensively
with school food service personnel. The results are materials that
are based on sound education principles and materials that are
well received by the school food service.

Mr. Chairman, practical, effective, simple approaches to improv-
ing the Nation's school lunch program, such as target your market
and trimming the fat, are examples of the programs the Depart-
ment should be supporting, not cumbersome, costly, untested pro-
grams, such as the nutrient standard menu planning and assisted
nutrient standard menu planning.

We thank you for this cpportunity to testify.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Barr appears at the conclusion

of the hearing.;
Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you. Next witness, Ms. Duggan, senior

vice.president, National Food Processors Association.
STATEMENT OF JUANITA DUGGAN, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT,

GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS, NATIONAL FOOD PROCESSORS AS-
SOCIATION
Ms. DUGGAN. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Roberts. I

am Juanita Duggan, for the National Food Processors Association.
We are grateful to have the opportunity to testify at this hearing
today on school lunch and breakfast programs.

And NFPA supports the efforts of USDA to incorporate the prin-
ciples of the dietary guidelines into American meal planning and
other food programs. We support the proposed evaluation of menus
in school lunch and school breakfast on a weekly basis. This ap-
proach applies the principles of the dietary guidelines for Ameri-
cans in an appropriate manner.

Most nutrition education programs emphasize that dietary status
is best evaluated over a period of time. A weekly evaluation of
school lunch or breakfast menus will allow school food service oper-
ators to offer a variety of menu items, exercise creativity in meal
planning, and offer meals that students are more likely to select
and, more importantly, consume. It applies USDA's unstated yet
clear philosophy for school lunch and school breakfast menu devel-
opment that virtually all foods can have a place in the school feed-
ing programil.

We applaud FNS for recognizing that almost all foods are appro-
priate for inclusion in these feeding programs. We urge USDA to
continue to avoid creating any kind of good food/bad food dichotomy
in the school lunch or school breakfast programs.

NFPA members produce an enormous variety of processed foods
that can continue to play a fundamental role in the programs. The
diversity of products make it easy to include foods that are enjoyed
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by most students. 'these products are nutritious, convenient to
store and use, available throughout the year, and low in cost. Most
of our manufacturers have spent many years reformulating prod-
ucts into low-fat versions, low sodium versions, and they will be
available only to help meet the 30 percent of calories from fat in
the nutrient standards that are being adopted.

There are several technical issues in the proposed rule that I
would like to address. NFPA supports in concept, the provision that
nutrients in the school breakfast and school lunch program should
be provided by the dietary guidelines. We also urge FNS to con-
sider appropriately fortified foods do have a place in the feeding
programs. We would recommend that any food that contributes
over the course of a week, whether fortified or not, should be eligi-
ble for inclusion on a school feeding program menu. This would
mean that fortified foods, such as enriched breads, vitamin A and
D milk products, some juice beverages which may not contain 100
percent juice but are nonetheless equally good sources of vitamins
and minerals through enrichment, and breakfast cereals would not
be eliminated from school feeding programs.

We appreciate the FNS' concern about the over fortification offoods and we suggest that FNS can control potential over-
fortification by not extending credit for food guidelines that are cur-
rently established by the Food and Drug Administration's fortifica-
tion policy. They could incorporate by reference the FDA's current
fortification policy and take care of many of the concerns of
overfortification without excluding some of the appropriately for-
tified foods from the program.

In addition, we have some concerns about the national nutrient
data base for child nutrition. FNS has proposed support for the
school lunch and

a
breakfast program be provided through the na-

tional data base and by proposals which range from analytical and
quality control requirements for data to the exclusion of nutrient
data bases developed by third parties that would impose a signifi-
cant barrier to full participation in the school feeding programs by
many food processing companies.

Unless the current criteria are used, very few food companies are
likely to undertake the expense in providing data to the data base.
The food service operators would be limited in selection and menus.
The students could face a situation that some of their favorite
healthy foods would. not be offered and the processed food industry,
especially small businesses, would be effectively excluded from the
program.

And NFPA recognizes the problems with this data base is outside
the scope of the proposed rulemaking and we are participating in
discussions with both FNS and ARS to attempt to resolve these dif-
ficulties. But we bring it to your attention because we do think it
is an important aspect of your regulatory oversight of the Depart-
ment's programs.

NFPA supports full implementations to the school lunch and
school breakfast programs not later than July 1 of 1998. We believe
it will take a significant period of time for this new approach to be
tested by schools of all resource levels and for existing problems to
be resolved, and for food service operators to feel comfortable with
the planning system. They will need to be trained in the software.
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Some will have to become familiar with the computerized menus
for the first time in their careers. Too, slowly, it should be meas-
ured against the assurance that each year during the transition pe-
riod, more and more schools are likely to complete the process of
converting to the nutrient standard program. We will be happy to
work with the Department to achieve these goals both in the
present and the future.

We appreciate the efforts of this committee and would welcome
any questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Duggan appears at the conclu-
sion of the hearing.]

Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you very much. Thank each of the panel
members today for some excellent, very in-depth testimony. Mr.
Roberts.

Mr. ROBERTS. I echo the chairman's comments. I think at the
very least we should have provided you a high fortified, high cal-
orie, high sugar supplement here to at least keep you through the
hearing.

Dr. Zlotkin, let me sort of refresh my memory; 1990, the Cana-
dian Minister of National Health and Welfare published the nutri-
tion recommendation for Canadians. Very similar to the U.S., De-
partment of Agriculture, the HHS publication dietary guidelines for
healthy Americans. Both reports conclude that healthy people over
2 years should have a diet comprised of no more than 30 percent
of calories from fat.

Now, last year you went back, according to your testimony, and
you reexamined the issues related to dietary fat in children and
concluded that during childhood the emphasis should be placed on
diets that provide adequate energy or calories and eating patterns
which emphasize a variety and include lower fat foods. The report
found that meeting children's energy requirement is a priority.
More flexibility needed for children in regard to their fat intake. I
may be making an assumption here that is not accurate out of prej-
udice, but is it correct to conclude that a growing child's diet should
not be restricted by a specific fat content requirement?

Dr. ZLOTKIN. That is the intent of the 1992, the document pub-
lished in 1993 which revisited the issue of whether or not children
should be treated as small adults, yes.

Mr. ROBERTS. Would you agree there should be a transition, I
emphasize the word "transition," from the age of 2 until the end
of a child's growing period to a diet consisting of no more than 30
percent of calories from fat?

Dr. ZLOTKIN. In general principle, yes.
Mr. ROBERTS. Have you visited with Secretary Haas about this?

Have you had a Haas-Zlotkin debate that you perhaps could have
had if you had been on the same panel?

Dr. ZLOTKIN. I have not. I realized when I was listening to Sec-
retary Haas that what I had to say was perhaps appropriate but
the timing may be inappropriate.

Mr. ROBERTS. I thought the timing was very appropriate. I have
here your conclusions. Other than the fact that the proposal as rec-
ommended by Secretary Haas, you stated there is no evidence that
implementingor the implementation of a diet providing 30 per-
cent of energy as fat, 10 percent of energy as saturated would re-
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duce illness. So it wouldn't accomplish the goals. That is not all thegoals. I am being a little harsh here and it might be counter-
productive and it might cost more.

Why, is it a very supportive conclusion? Where do you think we
are headed in this? I mean, we have raised the cost issue and we
have a situation here where you are talking about the importance
for children of acquiring a good habit, recognized as the need to es-
tablish the eating pattern for the whole family. They didn't make
that point very well. Breakfast, lunch, and dinner, or supper, as we
say in Kansas and that is the total intake, not to mention what Ms.
Larkin is all about in terms of exercising in effect what grand-
mother told us back in the 1940's, those dreadful old days as we
have heard referred to by Secretary Haas in terms of common
sense, et cetera, et cetera. Where are we with this? Do you think
it is going to work or not?

Dr. ZLOTKIN. Well, with all due respect to Secretary Haas, I don't
think it is going to work, and I think the question that Congress-
man Gunderson aske ' was in fact a key question. Is there any doc-
umentation that if you can change the current fat intake, which in
Canada is about 35, 36 percent, and I think it is about the same
in the United States, down to what they achieved in California,
which I think on one of their test programs was maybe 32, 33 per-
cent, whether that is going to make any difference.

I can say as far as I know, there is absolutely no documentation
that a change in total fat intake of 2 or 3 percent in children is
either going to affect the child when they are a child; there is abso-
lutcly no documentation that I know of that it is going to have any
effect on the risk of that child once they become an adult of devel-
oping cardiovascular heart disease. The data is simply not -there.

Mr. ROBERTS. Ms. Dugan, how often do new processed foods come
on the U.S. market? You know where I am headed, because I am
concerned about the complexity of the rule and the lack of the flexi-
bility in selecting new food products. How often do new processed
foods come on the U.S. market? You were referring to that.

Ms. DUGGAN. Newly reformulated products?
Mr. ROBERTS. Yes.
Ms. DUGGAN. Every day. I mean, companies are reformulating

products all the time to achieve new nutritional profiles. Some of
this has been largely driven by consumer desire to lower the fat in-
take over tii e and has been very much driven by the Nutrition La-
beling and Education Act, which was established by FDA or estab-
lished by Congress and implemented by FDA and just became ef-
fective in August of this year.

So our companies were scrambling to reformulate products to be
able to take advantage of the descriptor definitions that were es-
tablished there, strict definitions for reduced fat, low fat, and low
sodium. And many other descriptors. All of them are defined by
FDA now and our companies spent 4 years reformulating products
to be able to bear those descriptors and they are on the market-
place and they are coming out every day. It would be impossible
for me to tell you. There are 250 billion labels out there that were
just overhauled under the NLEA.
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Mr. ROBERTS. Well, if local school districts are going to be re-quired to assess the nutrient value of all foods used in schools andthe new products, how are they going to do this?
Ms. DUGGAN. National Food Processors Association products willbe labeled. That will assist them in that effort. It could be quitecomplicated, it seems.
Mr. ROBERTS. Mrs. Spader, I want to thank you for your testi-mony. In the beef industry over the last 10 years, we have madea lot of progress in reducing the fat content. I understand prior tothe current administration that we were "nutritionally neglectful,"

whatever that term is, and that now have started off a new era inAmerica where we have a right to life and liberty and the pursuit
of a fat-free diet. But I want to thank you for making the commentand really stressing that the beef industry is providing a much bet-ter product and is on the crest of the wave with what Americanswant and the base being testimony that we have heard today. Idon't know if that calls for an answer for you or not, but I did wantto make that point and I thank you for your testimony.

Mrs. SPADER. Thank you.
Mr. ROBERTS. I yield back.
Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Gunderson.
Mr. GUNDERSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I sit here and Iwonder what will Pat Roberts be like in 20 years. But I was goingto say Jim Barr, you heard the discussion between Dr. Zlotkin andPat Roberts which proves there is hope for Pat Roberts. I wasproud of him. It took a lot of instruction and prodding but I knewthis day would finally come. That is sort of an inside joke because

he is not known as Mr. Dairy on this committee.
I want to ask two questions of all of you and these are very briefquestions. Is there anybody on the panel who believes the proposed

regulations should be promulgated as presently written withoutchange?
How many of you on the panel would support Congress insisting

on negotiated rulemaking, as I explained earlier and as is includedin the Elementary Secondary Education Act in the House, as thenext step, a process by which they have to meet with all of the in-terested parents, yourselves included, and try to work out consen-sus regulations. How many of you would support that as the nextstep?
Mr. BARR. We would strongly support it, Mr. Gunderson.
Mr. GUNDERSON. Anybody oppose that?
Ms. CRONIN. Congressman, I represent the Society for Nutrition

Education, an association of 2,500 members. We also have a nego-tiated process for developing our positions. We have no position onnegotiated rulemaking.
Mr. GUNDERSON. That is fair.
Mr. STENZEL. Mr. Gunderson.
Mr. GUNDERSON. Yes.
Mr. STENZEL. We are not certain at this point that that would

be a necessary step. We feel the Department has asked for and re-ceived a tremendous amount of input in the rulemaking processand it remains to be seen exactly how seriously they take all of
these concerns. We will hope for the best and try to stay on theledge a little bit on that question.
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Mr. GUNDERSON. What if they don't? I mean, you heard her com-
ments about extending the comment period. You are more of an op-
timist than I am. All right. I just wanted to get your analysis on
those two questions.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. STENHOLM. I thank each of the panel members for your testi-

mony today. We look forward to working with you and your groups
very closely and working with the Department and achieving the
agreed upon goal. Everyone here has stated an agreement with the
goal but we have some different views as to how they might be ac-
complished and we appreciate that very much. We call the last
panel.

Our next witness is Vivian Pilant, president of the American
School Food Service Association.

STATEMENT OF VIVIAN PLIANT, PRESIDENT, AMERICAN
SCHOOL FOOD SERVICE ASSOCIATION, AND DIRECTOR,
FOOD SERVICES, STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA
Ms. PILANT. Thank you. I really appreciate you asking us to tes-

tify today. I also would like to say I am the State director for the
school nutrition programs in South Carolina. We have submitted
our comments to you. We would like for you to please submit those
as part of our hearing record and allow me to summarize as fol-
lows.

The Ameritan School Food Service Association strongly supports
the goal of implementing the dietary guidelines throughout the Na-
tion's school systems. The issue is not whether to implement the
dietary guidelines, but whether, how to implement the dietary
guidelines. Implementing the dietary guidelines in 93,000 schools
that serve over 25 million lunches a day is a very complicated,
technical subject. We believe it may be possible to implement the
dietary guidelines faster than has been proposed by the Depart-
ment if schools are given flexibility on how to accomplish that.

Indeed, we believe it may be possible to implement the dietary
guidelines by 1996, 2 years earlier than has been proposed by the
Department in a more cost-effective manner if nutrient standard
menu planning is made an optional method, as opposed to an un-
funded national mandate. We believe that nutrient standard menu
planning to be an effective and important tool for school systems
that have adequate personnel and resources, but as you know, Mr.
Chairman, there is a great diversity throughout this country and
not every school district has the same resources.

It is also important to point out that the Department's pilot pro-
gram implementing nutrient standard menu planning in 34 school
districts has been postponed officially from September to January
of 1995. In short, these regulations seek to mandate in 93,000
schools a system that has not yet been piloted. The pilot is de-
signed as a 3-year study with the results to be reported in the
fourth year. We believe a food-based menu system must be avail-
able to schools as an optional method for implementing the dietary

idelines. It has a track record. School food service personnel un-
erstand the concept of planning menus around foods and that is

how kids relate to selecting food.
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According to USDA in 1992, 44 percent of the schools offered
meals consistent with the dietary guidelines. That number would
be higher today. We urge the Department to work with State and
local school food service officials. We have a shared responsibility
to the children of America to come up with a program that provides
maximum local flexibility and the quickest possible implementation
of the dietary guidelines for Americans.

I would also at this point like to insert some comments. From a
letter to our association from a local school food service director,
Kathleen Corrigan from the Mount Diablo district in California.
They were the lead district in the original California network
which has been using nutrient standard menu planning for 3 years
under a USDA meal pattern waiver.

And I quote,
California's method of nutrient standard menu planning is different from that

proposed by USDA. California does a simple average of entres only. If several entre
choices are offered, the three most popular are averaged together.

The USDA proposal used weighted averages for all foods offered which will dictate
the choices we offer to students and regulating food choices does not create customer
demand. Nutrient standard menu planning, the California method, is appropriate
and can work at the elementary level. However, there is nothing to indicate it will
work for secondary schools.

Per the Federal Register: To provide variety and to encourage consumption and
participations, schools should offer a selection of menu items, foods and types of
milk from which children may make choices. Yet the regulations will restrict or
eliminate choices for students: Mount Diablo has 15 secondary schools and menus
are planned at the school, based on student preference.

Currently, schools offer 10 to 15 entre choices, fresh and canned fruits, salad and
ovenbak.ed french fries. The regulations would require us to standardize and limit
choices, including the salad bars some sites offer. Interestingly, using weighted
averages, we can add 8 to 16 ounces of Coke to our high school menu to meet the
USDA regulations for fat and calories.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, speaking for the American School Food
Service Association, while the focus of this hearing is on the pend-
ing nutrition regulations, the Conga ss will soon be in conference
on the 1995 child nutrition reauthorization bill. Allow me to urge
the House conferees to bring the parties at this table into the rule-
making process by vigorously supporting the provision in the
House bill which require a negotiated rulemaking process.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Pilant appears at the conclusion

of the hearing.]
Mr. STENHOLM. Next, Dr. Allen Rosenfeld, director of government

relations, Public Voice for Food and Health Policy.

STATEMENT OF ALLEN ROSENFELD, DIRECTOR, POLICY AND
PROGRAMS, PUBLIC VOICE FOR FOOD & HEALTH POLICY

Mr. ROSENFELD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As you know for the past 6 years, Public Voice has been the lead-

ing advocate for improvements in the nutritional quality of the
school meals program. For too many of those years we were the
lone voice for reform. Now I am happy to say, there appears to be
widespread recognition that while the need to feed hungry children
is primary, it makes no sense to expose those kids to higher risks
of heart disease, stroke, obesity, and possibly cancer.

I want to say from the outset that Public Voice strongly supports
USDA's proposal. We do believe, however, the proposal must be
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strengthened to ensure that the regulations realize their promise
of better health for school-age children.

One shortcoming of the proposal is its failure to propose stand-
ards for important nutrients other than fat or saturated fat. We are
therefore urging USDA to also set quantitative guidelines for cho-
lesterol, sodium, and fiber based on levels recommended by the Na-
tional Academy of Sciences and the National Cancer Institute. All
of these nutrients are critical for prevention of chronic health prob-
lems and none should be excluded from the proposal.

A question that is persistently asked about school lunch reform
at this point is whether kids will be willing to eat lunches that
have less fat and sodium. There seems to be a fear in some circles
that kids will flee the program because tofu burgers and alfalfa
sprouts will take over the school cafeterias and replace the bacon
cheeseburgers, french fries, and pepperoni pizzas that the kids sim-
ply can't live without.

To test this hypothesis, being the research-based organization
that we are, we contacted the real experts, those school food service
directors who are already serving up the healthiest menus. Last
week Public Voice released its sixth annual school lunch report en-
titled, "Serving Up Success," which featured 41 case studies of pro-
grams that have substantially improved the nutritional quality of
their meals. In nearly every day, student participation remained
constant or increased as a result of the nutritional changes that
were made.

Serving Up Success also helps to answer another key question;
namely, can the schools do this in a timely fashion? I think we
heard a little bit from Ms. Pliant, yes, she th' nks they can, even
faster than the USDA has proposed with regard to their compliance
deadline, but they are going to need something in order to make
that happen.

Our case studies also provide important evidence that schools
can respond quickly and effectively when food service directors are
given the opportunity to use their creativity and commitment.

Based on this research, Public Voice has concluded that USDA
needs to give schools the maximum amount of flexibility for achiev-
ing the new nutritional goals. Public Voice does support the use of
nutrient standard menu planning and assisted nutrient standard
menu planning as proposed by USDA. We also believe that other
menu plans, such as the one that has been developed by the Amer-
ican Heart Association, and perhaps even alternative meal patterns
should be permitted but only as long as nutrient analyses are un-
dertaken somewhere along the line to demonstrate that these other
approaches in fact meet USDA's new nutritional standards.

Additionally troubling the Public Voice is USDA's proposal to
give schools until the 1998-1999 school year to meet the new
standards. This would condemn program participants to a full 4
more years of an unacceptable status quo. More than a decade has
already elapsed since the original dietary guidelines for Americans
were issued. The last thing we need is further delay.

Even i USDA believes that a few less advantaged schools in both
rural and urban areas will have difficulty complying before 1998-
1999, a more appropriate response is to target those schools for
technical assistance and additional flexibility while enforcing com-
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pliance. The vast majority of the schools in the program, however,
we believe, should be required to come in compliance by 1996-
1997.

Whatever the final deadline established by USDA, the Depart-
ment also needs to do some housecleaning of its own to help schools
meet the new nutrition standards. USDA's commodity distribution
program continues to impose barriers to healthier school meals.
Unfortunately there is little, if anything, in the current proposal to
suggest that the Department as a whole has found a way to redi-
rect its priorities in this area.

As reported first in Public Voice's, "Serving Up Success," over the
past 5 years, the 1 billion pounds or so of subsidized food sent di-
rectly by USDA to schools through its commodity distribution pro-
gram has provided between 47 and 50 percent of calories from fat,
well over the 30 percent recommended by the dietary guideline-..

Now, one does not have to be a mathematician to understand
that if this keeps up, schools will find it unnecessarily difficult to
develop meal plans that meet the dietary guidelines.

Mr. Chairman, in our formal comments to USDA, which will be
submitted tomorrow, Public Voice addressed these and other as-
pects of the regulatory proposal in much greater detail. I would ask
that these formal comments as well as our latest school lunch re-
port be included as part of the record of this hearing.

In summary, I want to reiterate Public Voice's support for
USDA's proposal. With the right changes, USDA's proposal can
lead to long, overdue action that will help safeguard the health of
the Nation's youth. We look forward to working with the Depart-
ment and with the Congress in advancing this issue as rapidly and
effectively as possible.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Rosenfeld appears at the conclu-

sion of the hearing.]
Mr. STENHOLM. Next, Ms. Lynn Parker, director of child nutri-

tion programs and nutrition policy, Food Research and Action Cen-
ter.
STATEMENT OF LYNN PARKER, DIRECTOR, CHILD NUTRI'T'ION

PROGRAMS AND NUTRITION POLICY, FOOD RESEARCH AND
ACTION CENTER
Ms. PARKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the sub-

committee for inviting the Food Research and Action Center here
today to share with you our thoughts on the proposed rule on nu-
trition objectives for school meals. This is a very important issue
for us and we really appreciate the opportunity to share our views
with you.

As you know, FRAC is a national organization, working to eradi-
cate undernutrition and hunger in the country. For that reason we
are concerned abou' the potential impact of the proposed regula-
tion. Over 25 million children nationwide eat school lunches every
day in over 90,000 schools and over 5 million children eat school
breakfast.

Over half of the children that eat the lunch every day are low-
income children and the vast majority of children ire the school
breakfast program are low income. These children depend on school
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meals for a large percentage of the nutrients they take in every
day, so these meals can mean the difference between good nutrition
and hunger for many of these children.

Thus, any major change in school lunch regulations has the po-
tential for very positive or very negative impacts on all children,
but especially low-income children. FRAC welcomes USDA's efforts
and leadership on implementing the dietary guidelines in the
school meals programs and we strongly support the goal of making
the school meals more healthful.

There are many positive aspects of the regulations and we ap-
plaud them. We go into more detail in our formal statement on the
positive aspects of the regs but let me just list them quickly.

One is the calculation over a week's time of the fat content of the
meals. We think that makes sense and is in the spirit of the die-
tary guidelines. Second, the emphasis on corrective actions over pu-
nitive sanctions. That is, when schools have difficulty complying
with the new guidelines USDA is saying they will provide help on
making the changes that are needed. We think that is much more
positive than punitive action and we applaud USDA for doing that.

And finally, we are glad to see that the Department is taking
leadership on making more visible the importance of providing chil-
dren enough time to eat the meals that are put in front of them.

However, we believe that the regulations as proposed require
some significant changes in order to accomplish the important
goals that USDA has laid out for itself and for the nutrition pro-
grams. Our principal concern is that the nutrient standard and as-
sisted nutrient standard approach in the regulations require a level
of resources, equipment, and trained personnel not currently
present in many schools and school systems.

The use of these methods requires computers, software, and staff
to understand how to use nutrient analysis software, how to apply
the complex set of planning and evaluation steps required, or the
monetary resources to acquire them. This, I think, reflects many of
the concerns raised by the members earlier in this testimony.

There is no evidence in the regulations that schools or States are
capable of handling this burden or that USDA has reviewed this
in any systematic manner. Nor is there a comprehensive plan in
the regulations on how the resources are going to 13'.. made avail-
able to schools from outside to implement the regulations.

School meals are voluntary. Sometimes we forget this. School
meals are voluntary in most States and most schools. We are con-
cerned about regulations that are so comp/ex and costly that they
have the potential of being counterproductive. Instead of children
receiving better school meals, we fear the proposed regulations
have the potential of causing schools to drop out of the child nutri-
tion programs. This would deprive children of meals they need, re-
sulting in a negative impact on their diets, their growth and devel-
opment, and their family's food security.

A major suggestion that we urge is one that others have dis-
cussed today and that is the development of a third option which
would address the complex resource-intensive nature of the pro-
posed regulations. This alternative described earlier in other's tes-
timony is a modified meal pattern based on food, not on nutrients.
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It could meet the nutrient, calorie and fat goals that USDA has
laid out for the programs while recognizing that the training and
the education of school food service personnel across this country
varies greatly and the level of resources in various communities
across the country alsfi varies.

A second recommendation we make is the testing of any new
standards before they are implemented nationwide. The nutrient
standard approach is a major change in the program that feeds 25
million children in over 90,000 schools. It has the potential of nega-
tive consequences for many schools and many children. Therefore,
the new standard should be tested and evaluated by the Depart-
ment before it is required in schools nationwide. There are cur-
rently too many unknowns to require it nationally without some
evaluation of its potential impact.

We have discussed with people in California the pilot testing of
the nutrient standards and they have told us that every three
school districts that were involved in this program were provided
anywhere from $30,000 to $50,000 to implement the pilot and were
also required to hire a part-time dietician. We are also told that the
State pushed the schools to serve fruits and vegetables and grains.
This is a very different kind of program than the one USDA has
recommended.

In summary, although FRAC supports the Department's goal of
implementing the dietary guidelines, we do not believe their pro-
posed strategy does the trick. And we also think that they should
think about other ways of accomplishing this goal including a third
optionmodified meal pattern based on foods.

Finally, I would like to make one other point that is not directly
related to the regulations but it is something we often forget. It is
important to remember that while the school lunch and breakfast
programs. and other child nutrition programs reach millions of chil-
dren across this country, there are many other children in need
who do not have access to these meals yet and a key aspect of im-
proving children's nutritional well-being is to ensure access to child
nutrition programs in their communities. USDA can play a crucial
role in making this happen through their program policies, through
their outreach efforts, in working to remove the barriers to partici-
pation by schools and sponsors, and providing the financial incen-
tives that are necessary to get program expansion to happen.

We hope that in the future the Department takes on regulatory
and legislative changes that will allow this program expansion to
occur. We appreciate this opportunity to share our views, and
thank you very much for your interest and your time.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Parker appears at the conclusion
of the hearing.]

Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you. And our last but certainly not least
witness today is Vicki Rafel, member of the board of directors of
the National Parent Teachers Association. Thank you for your
patience.
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STATEMENT OF VICKI RAFEL, MEMBER, BOARD OF DB:MC-
TORS, NATIONAL PARENT-TEACHER ASSOCIATION, AND
PRESIDENT, MARYLAND STATE PARENT-TEACHER ASSOCIA-
TION
Ms. RAFEL. Thank you. I am the president of the Maryland PTAand by virtue of that I serve on the national PTA board of direc-

tors, and I am very pleased to be able to be here to testify today,
even if it is last. I do a good job of mopping up at the end.

We are very pleased to testify on this proposed rule, and I appre-
ciate your willingness to include the longer written statement in
the record of today's hearing.

We applaud the USDA's current efforts to improve the school
meals programs. For the past year, USDA has gone out of its way
to seek public comments on its efforts to improve the nutrition of
school meals. The PTA members testified at field hearings and sub-
mitted comments on the agency's earlier nutrition proposals. We
commend the Department for its willingness to work with parents
on this issue. We support the major goal of USDA's proposed rule
to lower the fat content of meals served in America's schools. In
fact, we support all the USDA Dietary Guidelines for Ame.icans,
the document used as the basis of this requirement.

Our principal goals for the child nutrition programs are to ex-
pand access and improve the nutritional quality of school meals;
grant local schools maximum flexibility in administering the pro-
grams; and involve parents as full partners in planning and imple-
menting effective school meals programs.

While we applaud the USDA for its leadership in developing this
rule, we request some modifications to the proposal to assure that
schools are able to comply without compromising children's access
to free and reduced priced meals, and to maintain the effectivenessof our programs.

The following are our recommendations for how the rule needs
to be changed.

Many individual schools, and school systems, do not currently
have the computer equipment nor the properly trained staff to fol-
low the nutrient standard planning system outlined in the NPRM.
We recommend that a third option be developed based on the cur-
rent, successful food-based, meal pattern system, which could be
modified to meet the desired nutrient calorie and fat goals, as have
been suggested by several other speakers here today.

If this third modified option is not adopted, we recommend that
USDA provide direct assistance to schools to acquire the equipment
they need to comply with the NSMP system, rather than rely on
the Assistant Nutrient Scandard Menu Planning system, which
limits schools' flexibility and control in menu planning and food
preparation.

We recommend that USDA be required to develop a plan with
maximum input from parents and school officials, describing the
actual resources, technical assistance and training that will be
made available to States and schools to help them comply with the
regulations.

he rule should strictly limit fortification of foods and require
specifically that the amount of fruits, vegetables, and grains served
are increased. We are concerned that this new system will create



increased complexity, causing schools to drop their school meal pro-
grams. We would like to see results of an evaluation of the NSMP
demonstration projects now underway. This would provide good in-
formation about how this system works before it is required of all
schools.

The regulations should allow maximum local control in develop-
ing menus, and in planning and preparing food. The rule should
give more guidance or set goals for meeting all the dietary guide-
lines, not just fat.

Additional explanations of these recommendations along with
comments on some positive aspects of the rule and future steps we
believe need to be taken to improve the programs are included in
our longer statements that will be inserted into today's record.

Thank you for allowing us to present our views.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Rafel appears at the conclusion

of the hearing.]
Mr. ROBERTS [assuming chair]. I want to thank all the witnesses,

and for the record let me simply state that the chairman, Mr. Sten-
holm, who had to leave or. a temporary basisand just to show you
that this committee is bipartisan in its attempt to achieve a more
healthy diet, the chairman left me the gavel and with it indicated
this is a gavel, hold it in either hand, in my case it should be the
right one, and bang it once to adjourn, which we will do very
quickly.

I told the chairman that perhaps he had seen a preview of 1994.
He indicated that that was a bit self-serving and premature, so I
will not say that.

I am going to make a statement here and then ask just a couple
of questions, and I want to thank you for your patience and I want
to thank you for your contributions.

I think there has been an impression that was given here today
that the school lunch program is somewhat of an antiquated and
dangerous relic of the 1940's. That is not right. It is not correct.
A reference has been made here today to an era of nutritional ne-
glect. That was presumably all the decades prior to 1993. In fact,
the school lunch program has been provided in local schools by
local school food service workers who have struggled with very
tight budgets and increasing Federal demands to provide the best
food possible to America's schoolchildren.

For the record, the 30 percent fat standard in the dietary guide-
lines that are a focus of these proposed regulations, it was adopted
in 1990. In every year since then, both the local school food service
folks and the food and nutrition service have made innovations in
the foods available to children to reduce the fat and sodium in the
diet.

Virtually no one is arguing with the goal of reducing fat and so-
dium in school lunches. That has been the goal for 4 years. It con-
tinues to be the goal. And Federal agencies have been working to
reach that goal steadily as well as local school districts.

So lest we become lost in the rhetoric as of today, we are discuss-
ing whether or not the Department's proposed regulations to create
a centralized nutrient based system is the best way to reach these
goals. The goal is not in dispute, only the method of reaching it.
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A question for any of you to comment on. The California School
Food Service Association stated when the average fat level in
school lunches drops below 32 percent, the student's participation
in the program drops dramatically. Is there any correlation be-
tween the reduction of the fat content of school meals and the rate
of participation by the children in the program?

Mr. ROSENFELD. If I could, I want to comment based on the re-
port, "Serving Up Success" that we just released last week. In the
41 case studies, we found that the vast majority of the individual
schools that we looked at had either level or increased participation
when the nutritional quality of the school meals was improved. So
we are certainly seeing the reverse of that.

Now, we do not claim that our 41 case studies represents a sta-
tistically valid sample of the 93,000 school districts in the country,
however, we did put together that survey based on the objective of
looking at those who had made the kind of changes that USDA's
proposed rule would try to bring about. So I think it sends an im-
portant message that participation and improved nutritional qual-
ity can go hand-in-hand.

Ms. PILANT. USDA's own study, which was conducted in 1992,
which was 2Y2 years ago, did report, and USDA's own study indi-
cated if it were reduced lower than 32 percent, calories from fat,
that participation did drop. Of course, that was 2V2 years ago and
there may have been some improvements in that area since then.

We also know that some of the testimony last year in the fall
hearings when USDA conducted them there were some people that
testified that they had implemented a 30 percent calories from fat
and the participation had dropped.

Mr. ROBERTS. Let me ask another question, and it is along the
same lines and just as important, if not more so. Do any ofyou be-
lieve that these proposed regulations will have the effect of driving
schools out of the national school lunch program because of the
complexity and the lack of flexibility in the rules?

Ms. Parker, I think you testified that the average cost is some-
where between $30,000 and $50,000, and that is a real concern to
us on the committee because of the impact on children from needy
families. We sure do not want people to drop out.

Ms. PARKER. The $30,000 to $50,000 figure that I mentioned is
how much the State of California provided to every three school
districts to implement the pilot and I was trying to make the point
that it is costly to do it. California has done it in many pilot dis-
tricts, but they spent a lot of money to do it, and that would be
hard for other States to come up with.

Mr. ROBERTS. How does that square with the commentary earlier
that we are doing it at less cost? I realize there was a statement
that we took from one budget function and provided it to the other,
which is not really saving money, you are just making a statement
on your priorities.

Ms. PARKER. California probably had a larger administrative
budget, I suspect, being the large State that they are, and perhaps
had the ability to provide those funds, I don't think a lot of States
in this country particularly now have that option.

As I said in my testimony, we are concerned that this standard
as it sits now in the regulations could cause schools to drop out of
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the program because they could not comply, because they have dif-
ficulty complying. We are certainly in agreement that the program
should seek improvements and the dietary guidelines should be im-
plemented, but we want the emphasis to be made in a way that
is less costly and less complex for schools to implement.

Mr. ROSENFELD. Congressman, if I might add another piece of
empirical evidence, and I think it is important that we do look at
evidence here. In 16 of the 41 case studies, although program costs
did increase somewhat, much of the cost was offset by the fact that
participation increased. In another 16 of the 43, costs have de-
creased or stayed the same while participation has increased or
stayed the same. So in many cases you have a wash.

I think, at least from my perspective, and I have looked at a lot
of literature on this, I have not found any evidence that improving
nutritional quality of the program has actually driven schools out
of the program. I mean, that kind of correlation, I think, has yet
to be demonstrated, and I would just urge--

Mr. ROBERTS. I don't mean that. I am talking about the regu-
latory cost.

Mr. ROSENFELD. I am referring to what Ms. Parker said. I would
just urge caution before we jump to that kind of conclusion because
that would be a major reversal.

Ms. PARKER. Could I respond to that? I am not saying that im-
proving nutrition of meals is going to send kids out of schools or
that schools are going to drop out because of improvements in the
school meals. And I think the 41 schools that Mr. Rosenfeld refers
to obviously have shown that is not the case.

What I am saying is that the regulations as they are laid out are
so complex and difficult and resource-intensive and require such a
level of expertise on the part of the personnel, that that is what
I am concerned about. It is not the goal, it is not the various ways
the States have been able to, or school districts have been able to,
reduce fat or implement dietary guidelines. It is the proposed
method I am concerned about.

Ms. PILANT. I would like to respond to this as a practitioner with
over 20 year's experience in this area in three different States at
all different levels, that I think it will definitely make a difference.
We have just estimated the cost of what it would take to computer-
ize one school that would be involved in this, and it is $2,500 to
$3,500 based on USDA's specifications for the data base, and the
computer system would be at least a 386 or 486 with 8 megabytes
of memory. In our State alone, we estimate that would be about
800 schools out of our other 1,100, and that would be a cost of $2.5
million to computerize each school.

The other alternative is the assisted nutrient standard menu
planning, which means you would have to have someone else over-
see what you were doing in your school district, and our concern
is the complexity of that method would actually drive schools from
the program because it would simply bethey would lose local con-
trol over what was going on. Even their recipes would have to be
evaluated by a State agency or USDA or some other entity before
they could even use those in their school program.

The complexity is overwhelming when you look at it from the
State agency that would have to implement this. And even though
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we do receive SAE money, I don't see we have the resources to do
the kind of complexity that USDA is requesting. School districts
would be driven to probably a la carte programs which are not cov-
ered under this program. And even though some States have man-
dates for school lunch programs, I think there would be a very
strong pressure for schools just to drop the program and eliminate
it entirely. Thank you.

Mr. ROBERTS. Did you want to make a comment?
Ms. RAFEL. Yes, please. The push to provide technology in the

classroom is putting enormous pressures on our school systems and
this additional piece of technology is going to have a definite im-
pact on school system budgets, end as long as school systems are
required to keep it revenue neutral at least, it works fine, but
when you have to then invest money in the program, I would sus-
pect that would be the place where you might get systems opting
out of it. Not just the rural systems, but the smaller systems and
perhaps even the larger urban systems.

Mr. ROBERTS. I thank you for your candid comments.
There is a recent article in the Washington Post again, Septem-

ber 1, and it describes the changes made by local schools to im-
prove lunches and the breakfast, talking about pasta salad bars,
talking about low fat turkey meats, spices instead of salt, low so-
dium hot dogs and french fries. Although I note the low sodium
turkey hot dogs flunked in regard to the student preference and
they instead now are having Belgium waffles and a new leaner ver-
sion of meat loaf, so they made that choice.

But I think that this is happening all over the country by the
local school districts. The article goes into considerable detail, and
it is focused on northern Virginia, already making significant
strides in cutting fat and sodium in their foods, spaghetti sauces,
low fat turkey meat, again we are back to that, and the ground
beef, a la carte breakfast bars. They take them to the students as
they get off of the buses because of the distance involved. which is
one of the things that I think maybe one of you mentioned.

But my point is that the favorites are still there, the pizza, the
tacos, and the chicken nuggets but they are supplemented by
things that we think are advisable but they are doing this without
the $25,000 to $30,000 in regard to mandates.

Now, if Mr. Condit was here, the gentleman from California, Mr.
Unfunded Mandate, in regard to the Congress, he would point out
he has 151 of us signed up in this caucus. Because you cannot deal
with any businessman or woman up and down Main Street, any
farmer, any rancher, any essential service, hospital, school, without
discussing these unfunded mandates, and about discussing the
Federal Government getting into the business of rural dismantle-
ment. I know it is true in the cities as well, and it is a real prob-
lem. And people are mad as you know what and they are not going
to take it any more.

Thirty and 40 percent of our county budgets, of our city budgets,
are now directly stemming from these Federal mandates. Mr.
Condit has a bill, I am on it, that says if we have a mandate, we
pay for it. Now, all of you would probably agree that if we paid for
it, and we gave you the technology and the assistance, and we gave
you the Secretary's plan, despite the testimony by the doctor from
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Canada, that you would probably say, sure, if you pay for it. But,
folks, we are not going to do that. And I would hate to get the
school lunch program involved in an unfunded mandate con-
troversy and take away from the value of the goals as expressed
by this administration and previous administrations.

I am not asking a question, I am giving a speech.
Do any of you have any final comments before I wield the unique

privilege of the gavel? Thank you for coming, this hearing is ad-
journed.

[Whereupon, at 5:35 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned, to
reconvene subject to the call of the Chair.]

[Material submitted for inclusion in the record follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF ELLEN HAAS
ASSISTANT SECRETARY, FOOD AND CONSUMER SERVICES

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
BEFORE THE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON DEPARTMENT OPERATIONS AND NUTRITION,
COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE

U. S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVFS
SEPTEMBER 7, 1994

Thank you for inviting me to appear before the Committee today regarding USDA's

School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children. I last appeared before this committee on June

9, 1994. On that day, newspapers around the country ran stories and editorials on our

school meals initiative. I'd like to read from a few of them.

The 1-kuston Chronicle editorial stated:

'Sadly, for too many !needy! children, those school lunches constitute the only really

nutritious food they get all day. For that reason alone, it is important that the meals

be as healthy and appetizing as possible.'

The Portland Oregonian editorial stated:

'Federal officials are changing the rules to encourage cafeterias to adopt

lower fat menus. Good for them. It's high time school heiches reflected the

importance of eating both a balanced diet and one that is low in fat."

And The St. Louis Post-Dispatch in supporting the School Meals Initiative, said:
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"[77zel mission may be difficult, but not impossible; for the program to

succeed, it is crucial.'

Such support for the initiative is typical. It is a response to a new USDA, which

under Secretary Espy's leadership has accepted responsibility fo. ensuring that our programs

play an important role in promoting the health of American children. I know that the

members of this committee are aware of recent USDA studies that show school meals arc too

high in fat, saturated fat and sodium. The changes USDA is proposing will ensure that our

nation's children will have more healthful menus in school.

Our goal in making these proposals is a simple one: healthy children.

There is a scientific consensus that an inadequate diet is related to chronic disease.

Since lifelong eating habits are established by the age of 12, it is essential that we help ,

children establish good eating habits early. The food that we offer in schools can set an

example.

We have a federal policy on what makes a healthful diet. T'ne USDA and the

Department of Health and Human Services in 1980 established the Dietary Guidelines for

Americans, which arc based on sound science and updated every five years. The Guidelines

are based on the best available scientific and medical knowledge and have been widely

endorsed by both the private sector and the general public.
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The last time I appeared before this committee, I outlined USDA's School Meals

Initiative for Healthy Children, which is organized around a comprehensive, integrated

framework for action.

Today, I'd like to give you a more detailed description of the major provisions of the

proposed regulations.

School meals will be required to meet the Dietary Guidelines for Americans, which

advise that no more than 30 percent of calories come from fat, and no more than 10 percent

from saturated fat, by the 1998 school year. We encourage schools to make the changes

earlier but we understand that change takes time and we want to give schools the time they

need. Compliance will be achieved with USDA assistance and corrective action rather than

through punitive sanctions, except in instances in which schools rebtse to comply.

To help schools meet new requirements, we are introducing a new, flexible easy-to-

use system of menu planning called NuMentis. 'this system of nutrient analysis will ensure

that school meal providers can plan menus which meet the RDAs for vitamins and minerals

and limit fat as well.

NuMemis will use updated computer software and a national Nutrient Data Base

developed by USDA to help food service professionals plan and adjust school meals.
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Nu Menus will remove the distinctions about which foods are served and focus instead on

total nutrients provided over the course of a week.

We already know this nutrient-based meal planning system works. It has been tested

and proved successful.

Since 1989, many California schools have used nutrient-based menu planning with

excellent results. And under this system, program costs have stayed the same or actually

decreased Nu Menus builds upon this successa proven method through which hundreds of

schools around the nation have already improved the nutrition of the meals they offer

children.

Nonetheless, USDA's proposal acknowledges that the 92,000 individual schools

across the country participating in the school meals program have significantly different

levels of technological capability. To help those schools- -many of which are in rural areas- -

with limitee, access to technology USDA has proposed Assisted Nutvlenus, a system of

choices, options and resources designed to help schools develop menus which meet the

Dietary Guidelines.

The types of free ass; 'mice available from USDA under Assisted Nu Menus could

include standardized recipes, menu cycles, and food product specifications. We could also

offer preparation methods and techniques for meeting the Dietary Guidelines. USDA has a

4
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long history of providing technical assistance to schools and that tradition will be improved

and enhanced.

With the tools and technical assistance provided under USDA's Assisted Nu Menus,

every school in the country will be able to comply with the new regulations and serve meals

which better promote the health of children.

Beyond Nu Menus and Assisted Nu Menus, there is a wide variety of free technical

assistance which would be available to schools under our proposal. I'd like to mention a few

of them.

We intend to offer access to computer support which would include a special USDA

database offering accurate analyses of foods, USDA screening and approval of all

commercial computer software for operating Nu Menus systems, and free Nu Menus computer

training for state agency staffs.

We would offer grants to states to fund Nu Menus training and technical assistance for

local school food service staffs.

New, standardized, lower-fat school lunch recipes and accompanying training and

promotion packages would be available to states and schools. And a new school lunch menu

planning guide with CD-ROM applications also would be available.

5
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We have already begun to collaborate with chefs across the country to help local

school food service staffs improve the taste, appeal and appearance of school meals. This

cooperative effort is generating enthusiasm and creative new ideas for preparing more

healthful school meals. A recent example was the American Culinary Federation's School

Lunch Challenge. The organization of 20,009 chefs around the country was challenged to

prepare tasty meals that meet the Dietary Guidelines within current school lunch and

breakfast budgets. USDA wilt distribute the winning recipes to schools.

Our proposal also recognizes that we must teach children about nutrition so they

choose foods that are good for them. We must teach them in the classroom, the lunchroom

and the living room. We have a number of initiatives under way to achieve these goals.

Our proposal also provides for streamlining the administration of school meals so that

local school food service staffs may concentrate less on bureaucratic red tape and more on

designing more healthful menus. We propose reducing paperwork by allowing state agencies

and school food authorities flexibility through an extension of the Coordinated Review Effort

(CRE) cycle from 4 years to 5 years, deleting a requirement for specific types of edit checks

on daily meal counts for well-managed school food authorities, and eliminating the Federal

requirement that schools document that they ar.e operating on a non-profit basis.

6
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We are analyzing ways to regularly measure improvements in the quality of school meals on

a national basis.

Our School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children reflects an increased emphasis on

nutrition throughout the Department.

As I testified three months ago, through our School Meals Initiative, we are ushering

our commodity procurement programs into a new era.

USDA's commodity programs will continue to provide vital support in helping our

school meals programs meet the Dietary Guidelines.' Commodity groups across the nation

are committed to working with USDA not only in developing lower-fat products, but in

providing schools with recipes and technical assistance in using these new products. USDA.

will provide nutrition labels on commodity products donated to schools so that school food

service personnel know the nutrition content of these products.

Secretary Espy recently established the Commodity Improvement Council to promote

the health of school children by improving the nutritional profile of USDA commodity

offerings, while maintaining the Department's mandated support of domestic agricultural

commodities. The Council has already met and as a first step has begun a systematic,

comprehensive review of current commodity product specifications.
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We want to forge new links with local farmers to help schools purchase regional

commodities in a more economical manner. USDA will work with schools, state

departments of agriculture, small resource farmers, and farmers' markets, to name a few, to

establish direct purchasing arrangements between schools and small farmers.

We want to increase the variety of fresh fruits and vegetables available to schools

through a pilot program through which the Department of Defense will act as procurement

agent for USDA. Schools would then have access--at lower cost--to the same wide variety of

produce that is currently available in military commissaries and mess halls rather than the

relatively limited variety of fresh produce that USDA can effectively buy and ship directly.

USDA's School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children was developed as the result of

one of the most extensive consultative process in the Department's history. We held national

hearings, analyzed more than 2,000 written comments, and held a series of focused issue

roundtable discussions with organizations closely involved with school meals, agriculture,

and children's health.

Our commitment to this public process extends to the comment period on this

proposed regulation.

8
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Once again, we want to hear what the public has to say So we are nearing the

conclusion of a 90-day comment period which ends Sept. 8, 1994. As of today, we've

received approximately 5,000 comments.

I was pleased to note that the testimony heard by this committee today will also be

forwarded to us for consideration as comments.

I can assure you that all comments will be carefully considered.

Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, taken together, we believe that our

School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children is a model for reinvention of government

programs, as well as a model for promotion of national health and nutrition. And, we want

to continue to serve the public in new ways.

Just last week, USDA announced a new Parents' Guide for Healthy School Meals - -a

checklist of 10 actions concerned parents can take to make sure weir children have access to

healthful meals at school. USDA and the National Parent Teachers Association (PTA) will

cooperate in the distribution of the guide to parents of school-ageo children through 27,000

local PTA units nationwide. The guide marks the beginning of a national initiative between

USDA and the PTA, in agreement with the Department of Education, to support parents'

involvement in healthful school meals for children.
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A recent national poll shows overwhelming public supportmore than 94 percent of

those surveyedfor USDA's initiative to ensure that the nation's school children have access

to healthy meals at school.

A vast majority of those surveyed supported USDA's proposal to provide school

meals that reflect the most current nutrition recommendations. More than 92 percent of

those in households with children agreed that USDA should take action to improve school

meals.

More than 89 percent of those surveyed, and more than 94 percent of those in

households with children, agreed that children should have more healthful meals in school.

Almost as great a percentage supported action by USDA to provide school meals that reflect

the most current nutrition recommendations. More than 88 percent of all those surveyed,

and more than 92 percent of those in households with children, agreed that USDA should

take action to improve school meals.

We cannot undertake this massive change without the full cooperation of all of our

partners, including schcx.' food service personnel, the dieticians, the medical community, the

advocacy community, parents, educators, food producers, and, of course, the Congress.

10
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We plan to hold a roundtable later this month with national non-profit organizations,

professional associations and philanthropies to discuss methods for working together to

improve the nutritional status, and therefore the health, of American children. And in

October, we plan a national interactive audio-video conference for program stakeholders and

cooperators to discuss effective strategies in order to develop successful programs for a

national nutrition education campaign.

With our School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children, we are beginning a new era

for our children, for their parents, their teachers, their school food service providers. and for

the U.S. Department of Agriculture. This fundamental revision of the School Meals

Program marks the beginning of an era of continuous improvement and a healthy future for

America's children.

This concludes my formal statement. I will be pleased to answer any questions you

or the subcommittee members may have.
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DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20250

Honorable Tim Holden
U.S. House of Representatives
1421 Longworth House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-3806

Dear Congressman Holden:

NOV tyl

Enclosed, with this letter, are replies to questions you submitted for the recent hearing on
the School Meals Initiative before the House Agriculture Subcommittee on Department
Operations and Nutrition. These questions were subsequently referred by Committee staff to
us as there was not time at the hearing to ask all of the questions.

We are pleased to provide these answers and would be happy to answer any further
questions you might have.

Enclosure

cc: Julie Paradis
House Agriculture Committee

/t

Ellen Haas
Under Secretary for

Food, Nutrition, and Consumer Services

ormon .% . I 4,n, 0.[

94



90

Question: It is my understanding that USDA has requested some $20.5 million including
$10 million to conduct a children's nutrition education campaign, and $10.5 million to train
school food service directors on the new menu plan. Of that amount, I am told $8.4 million
will `flow to states" to conduct the actual training of school food service and classroom staff.
Do you plan to follow through and provide the $8.4 million to state educational agencies to
provide this training?

Answer: We are planning to make a portion of the $20.3 million appropriated available to
states for technical assistance to and training of local school food service operations. Since
provisions of S. 1614 will change the options for menu planning available to school districts,
we are in the process of determining what new materials will be developed Federally, and
what should be done by states.

Question: My understanding of the Department's new menu system is that it will eliminate
the traditional food groups and replace them with specific requirements for individual
nutrients, is that correct?

Answer: No. Traditional food groups are eliminated, but meals would be planned based on
the nutrients provided from various food groups. Under the current meal pattern system,
which is based on food groups, schools must serve meals that conform to a specific meal
pattern established in the regulation. The meal pattern specifies the minimum amounts of the
five food items which must be offered (meat or meat alternate, bread, fruit/vegetable, and
milk) in order for the meal to receive reimbursement but it does not contain any guidance
about purchasing or preparation techniques. While the current meal pattern provides for
adequate amounts of vitamins, minerals and calories, it inhibits the ability of schools to
comply with the Dietary Guidelines for Americans, one of which limits calories from total
fat to 30 percent and from saturated fat to 10 percent.

The Department's new menu system, Nu Menus, is a flexible approach to menu planning
designed to meet the Dietary Guidelines for Americans, while continuing to provide lunches
meeting specific nutrient standards for calories and for key nutrients. Under Nu Menus,
menus will be planned based on their nutrient composition. not simply on the amount of
specific food items. It takes into account purchase and preparation methods by including all
of the foods that are in a recipe. We believe Nu Menus allows more local creativity and

. flexibility in menu planning as well as a more consistent analysis of nutrients over time.

Question: If you no longer require schools to offer choices from the fruit and vegetable
groups, is it not possible that your new menu plan may result in a decrease in the amount of
fruits and vegetables purchased by and served in schools?

Answer: Previous experience in pilot progran . ilizing the nutrient standard approach in
lieu of a meal pattern have resulted in menus continue to provide fruits and vegetables.
There is considerably more flexibility in menu planning when you are not required to adhere
to a pattern specifying the amounts and types of foods that are allowed. We expect more
fruits, vegetables and grain products to be served as the menus must meet not only the
Recommended Dietary Allowances for key nutrients but must also incorporate the Dietary
Guidelines for Americans. Increased amounts of low fat foods, e.g., fruit, vegetables, etc.
will be needed to offset the loss in calories as fat is reduced.
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Question: The nutritional value of fresh apples is less than some other fruits. There is also
no specific dietary guideline for fiber, which apples do provide. What impact will Nutrient
Standard Menu Planning (NSMP) have on the sale of fresh apples in the school lunch
program?

Answer: In fact, the 1990 Dietary Guidelines for Americans do recommend increasing the
level of dietary fiber, and apples are an excellent and delicious source of dietary fiber.
Although the target levels for dietary fiber are not specifically quantified in the 1990 Dietary
Guidelines, the Department will be monitoring the levels of dietary fiber in school meals and
expects schools to show progress, as appropriate, ti.,ward increasing dietary fiber in meals.

The Department does not foresee a reduction in fresh apple sales to the schools under
NSMP. Since apples are versatile, high fiber food which is useful in low fat menu planning,
apple sales should not decline and may indeed increase. In fact, the Department's economic
impact statement to the proposed rule on NSMP projects an increase of an additional 718
million to 1.1 billion pounds in the use of fruits in the school lunch under the NSMP. In
addition, the Department is actively promoting the increased use of fruits and vegetables in
the school lunch program, and we know that fresh fruits are favored by children.

Question: My concern is whether or not the schools themselves will decre. e. their
purchases of fresh apples. If schools do not purchase as any fresh apples in an effort to meet
your nutrient requirements, will USDA purchase more commodity apples in order to offset
any harm which growers may experience ?

Answer: Apple purchases made by USDA arc driven by a combination of the need to
remove surplus fruit from the market and the schools preferences and orders. We have no
reason to believe that schools would reduce their purchases of apples under the proposed new
requirements. If a national surplus of apples occurs, however, USDA normally steps in and
purchases apples in accordance with its surplus removal authority.

A pilot project with DOD (Department of Defense) that began September 1994 may result in
larger apple purchases. It allows schools to order fresh produce (including apples) directly
from DOD produce. buyers located in the major markets across the country. DOD already
uses this system to purchase fresh products for its military bases and commissaries. If the
pilot continues to prove successful it will be expanded next year. If schoo' choose to
purchase apples it could significantly increase the quantity now purchase(' by USDA.

Question: It is my understanding that the Department has no plan to regulate the use of
fortified foods by schools to meet the nutrition requirements. Is that correct ?

Answer: USDA is committed to the nutrition principle that the preferred source of adequate
nutrition is a meal providing a variety of conventional foods rather than formulated fortifki
foods. To date, the Department has been unable to develop scientifically-based criteria that
could be applied in a consistent manner to a variety of food products, to prohibit meeting the
established nutrient standard through the addition of nutrients/dietary components to foods,
and in the proposed rule of June 10, 1994, requested comments so that fortification could be
addressed in the final rule.
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Question: If you do not regulate the use of fortified foods, what will prevent schools from

using highly sugared fruit dnnks with added vitamins, instead of fortified apple juice?

Answer: The Department believes it is better for children to get their required nutrients
from natural sources by eating a wide variety of foods, as recommended in the Dietary
Guidelines. We believe schools will continue to plan their menus to accomplish this goal and

will not rely on highly fortified, sugared products for both financial and nutritional reasons.
Highly fortified products tend to be expensive. On the other hand, schools will want to get

the best value for their food dollars by. purchasing proven, well-priced products such as apple

juice. Furthermore, pubic comment to the Department's Nutrient Standard Menu Planning

proposal indicates significant support among food service personnel and parents for natural,
nutritious "whole" foods rather than highly fortified, formulated products.



AMERICAN
Id CANCE

SOCIETY

93

TESTIMONY OP NANCY BERGER, MPH

ON BEHALF OF THE
AMERICAN CANCER SOCIETY

BEFORE THE

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON DEPARTMENT OPERATIONS AND NUTRITION

ON

COMMENTS ON USDA'S PROPOSED RULE
TO PROVIDE NUTRITION OBJECTIVES FOR SCHOOL MEALS

SEPTEMBER 7, 1994

For more information, please contact:
Nancy Hailpern
Manager, Grassroots Development
American Cancer Society
316 Pennsylvania Ave., S.E., Suite 200
Washington, D.C. 20003
(202) 546-4011

84-177 0 - 95 - 4

9c



94

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am Nancy Berger,
Director of Child and Adolescent Health in the Connecticut
Department of Health Services. I am past president of the
Association of State and Territorial Public Health Nutrition
Directors, and I currently serve as Chairman of the Board of the
Connecticut Division of the American Cancer Society. I am pleased
to be here today to discuss the American Cancer Society's comments
on USDA's proposed School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children.

The American Cancer Society is pleased to have had the
opportunity to participate in two of the four regional hearings
held by USDA last year, and we applaud the U.S. Department of
Agriculture's leadership in improving the health of America's
children by providing for more nutritious meals and better
nutrition education in schools through the School Meals Initiative
for Healthy Children.

The American Cancer Society is the nationwide community-based
voluntary health organization dedicated to eliminating cancer as a
major health problem by preventing cancer, saving lives from
cancer, and diminishing suffering from cancer through research,
education and community service. Among the Society's priorities
for the year 2000 is cancer prevention, including promotion of
better nutrition in order to reduce cancer risk. Diet is one
cancer risk factor over which we have substantial control. As we
learn more about the relationship between nutrition and cancer, we
improve our ability to prevent up to one-third of cancers which we
estimate to be diet-related.

The most effective way to prevent cancer and other chronic
diseases is to start by teaching children at a young age how to
avoid risky behaviors that will lead to disease and poor health
later in life. Behaviors such as tobacco use and poor eating
habits are responsible for the majority of preventable cancers, but
the best way to reduce these behaviors is to teach children to
avoid them before the behaviors become habit. Such childhood
education can be accomplished in two ways: through instruction and
through example. The American Cancer Society has worked to
integrate these two approaches through promotion of comprehensive
school health education as a core priority for the organization.

In the area of child nutrition, the American Cancer Society,
in conjunction with the National Cancer Institute, developed our
Changing the Course Program for child nutrition. This program
includes both a nutrition education curriculum for schoW.s to use
as part of a comprehensive school health education program, and a
manual for school food service providers. A recent evaluation of

1
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Changing the Course found that, by using the program, school food

service providers were able to lower the fat content of school
meals without adversely affecting the overall nutritional quality

of meals (i.e., the extent to which meals satisfied one-third of

students' daily needs for calories and other essential nutrients),

food acceptability, student participation in the school lunch
program, or overzll meal costs ("Evaluation of the School Nutrition
Demonstration: Final Report;" prepared for the Henry J. Kaiser
Family Foundation and the American Cancer Society). This example

shows that modification of the federal school meal programs to

improve their quality is achievable, and that resow.rces are
available in the community to assist in achieving this goal.

L. Meeting Dietary Guidelines

The American Cancer Society supports the goal of the USDA to
bring nutrition standards for school meals into compliance with the

1990 Dietary Guidelines for Americans. The purpose of the National

School Lunch Program and the School Breakfast Program is to improve

the health of children by ensuring that they have food at school.

But this purpose cannot be fully met if the meals contain a poor
nutritional balance that could lead to poor health and diet-related

diseases. By providing meals that meet the Dietary Guidelines for

Americans, the U.S. Government will safeguard the nutritional

integrity of these meals and remain consistent with its own

objective.

Evidence from numerous experimental and human population
studies suggest that up to one third of deaths from cancer in the

United States, including the most common sites such as breast,
colon and prostate, may be attributed to dietary practices. For

this reason, the American Cancer Society has developed dietary

guidelines for cancer risk reduction. These guidelines include: 1)

maintaining a desirable body weight; 2) eating a varied diet; 3)

including a variety of both vegetables and fruits in the daily
diet; 4) eating more high fiber foods, such as whole grain cereals,

legumes, vegetables, and fruits; 5) cutting down on total fat

intake; 6) limiting consumption of alcoholic beverages; and 7)

limiting consumption of salt-cured, smoked, and nitrite-preserved

foods.

As more is learned about the relationship between diet and

health, it is reasonable to expect that federal nutrition

guidelines will be updated. The America. Cancer Society hopes that

the USDA School Heals Initiative will Je flexible enough so that

the program can be updated to reman consistent with revised
nutrition guidelines as they are updated.

2
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Education

The American Cancer Society believes strongly that children
need a comprehensive health education program in school which
provides instruction on how to lead healthier lives and reducedisease risk. But this instruction must also be reinforced by
example to make the most impact on children's behavior. The
educational message of nutrition taught in the classroom should be
consistent with healthy meals served at school and at home. Thecafeteria can be a relatively low cost/low tech laboratory oflearning.

The American Cancer Society strongly supports the
implementation of comprehensive school health programs in schools
throughout the country. We urge coordination between theDepartments of Agriculture, Education, and Health and HumanServices, as well as the U.S. Congress, to ensure that American
children are educated, by instruction and by example, to provide
them with the ability to maintain healthy lifestyles, including
making good dietary choices.

III. Coordination Between Nutrition Education and School Food
service

School is a place for learning, whether the education takes
place in the classroom, on the playground or in the cafeteria. In
order for a school health program to be comprehensive, all aspects
of the school experience must be consistent if the children are tobenefit fully. Therefore, nutrition instruction in the classroom
should be linked with the food that served in the cafeteria. The
American Cancer Society is pleased to have the opportunity to
demonstrate this in a national program.

Based on an abundance of scientific studies showing the link
between diet and cancer risk, the American Cancer Society, in
pt.rtnership with the National Cancer Institute, developed Changing
the Course in 1988 to assist schools in implementing a coordinated
nutrition program for children. In order to provide consistency
between the instruction and the practice, the program consists of
both nutrition education curricula for use by teachers a.ld a manual
for school food service providers that assists them in preparingmeals that follow healthy dietary recommendations. Program
materials are provided free of charge to schools. Changing the
Course has been shown to have a consistent, positive effect on
students' nutrition-related knowledge and behavior.

The American Cancer Society strongly supports USDA's plan to
launch a nutrition education initiative as part of the School Meals
Initiative for Healthy Children. Recognizing the value of
partnership and collaboration, we hope the resources of our

lot
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volunteers across the country can assist schools in Implementing
this coordinated and comprehensive nutrition program for school
children.

-I -

Based on the science of nutrition and cancer prevention, the
American Cancer Society advocates that it is important to focus on
the total diet, rather than individual foods or nutrients, in

encouraging a preventive health nutritional pattern. Looking at
the "big picture" of analysis based and a whole week's worth of
meals helps lead to behavioral change that promotes a healthy
lifestyle. USDA's requirement that nutrition analysis be based on
a weekly menu, rather than meal-by-meal, will help to keep the
emphasis on the total diet, and the American Cancer Society
supports this stipulation.

V. Implementation Date

The American Cancer Society strongly urges implementation as
soon as possible. Some schools may be able to achieve compliance
with the USDA rules earlier than the proposed 1998 implementation
date. USDA should encourage prompt implementation where possible,
and should provide incentives for earlier implementation.

American Cancer Society volunteers are available to assist
schools in expediting implementation of this important program.

Earlier implementation will further enable success in 'fleeting
the federal Healthy People 2000 Objectives calling for changes in
dietary patterns through nutrition education and healthful food
service for children. These behavior patterns cannot occur unless
the infrastructure for providing the nutrition education and
healthful food service is in place. It is necessary to allow the
time to implement these institutional changes which will then
enable the actual education and subsequent behavior that is desired
by the year 2000.

Similar objectives were in place for 1990 and were unmet. We

hope we can all take the necessary actions so that the objectives
having to do with the health of our nation's children do not go
unmet again in the year 2000.

11., Nutrient Disclosure

The American Cancer Society encourages USDA to require general
nutrient disclosure for school meals. Such disclosure allows
students and their parents to understand their school meals in the
context of the nutrition education they receive in the classroom.

4
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But the disclosure requirements should not be so rigid that they
become burdensome to school food service providers.

VII. Training for Food Service Providera

The American Cancer Society commends USDA for its intention to
provide training and technical assistance to schools and food
service providers for implementation of the School Meals
Initiative. Quality training and ongoing technical assistance are
essential to ensure an informed, skillful, and motivated team to
implement the initiative. Both training and technical assistance
can advance the capacity of schools to implement this initiative
expediently and successfully. We further encourage that any
training and technical assistance protocols utilize existing
resources and/or collaborate with parallel initiatives. The
Society also supports the use of qualified nutrition professionals
to direct nutrition services in schools, including training and
technical assistance.

VIII. Fortification

Regarding the use of fortified foods to meet the
specifications of the School Meals Initiative, the American Cancer
Society urges caution. Although for nutrition purposes,
fortification of foods can sometimes be beneficial, as in the case
of milk fortified with Vitamin D, there is a proven association
between eating certain types of foods and cancer prevention.
Therefore, for cancer prevention purposes, dietary benefits rely on
the actual foods such as fruits, vegetables, whole grains and
legumes, rather than nutrient supplementation. Since schools, as
community centers of learning, set the example, here is an
opportunity to impact on lifelong eating habits by serving a
variety of foods with nutrients necessary for good health and not
super fortified food items or supplements.

l.L. Flexibility in Menu Planning

ACS endorses Nutrition Standard Menu Planning in principle,
but we agree that flexibility is essential to the success of the
program, and schools need sufficient time to implement the program.
The American Cancer Society applauds USDA's movement toward much-
needed change in its school meal programs. The USDA needs to
shoulder the bulk of the responsibility for the success of this new
initiative. However, organizations such as the American Cancer
Society are in the communities and we offer our assistance in
training and providing "necessary resources" to schools.

5



This Initiative is very timely, coming during the course of

national debates on education reform and health care reform. By

pushing for changes toward good health practices, schools can
become the springboard for lifelong behavior patterns which will
improve the lot of children, and ultimately of society as a whole.

The American Cancer Society applauds the US Department of
Agriculture's efforts in preparing the School Meals Initiative for
Healthy Children. This initiative provides a thorough proposal for
improving the health and well-being of school children by not only

improving the quality of the meals they receive, but also
coordinating these meals with nutrition education provided to
children in the context of comprehensive school health programs.
But USDA cannot do this alone. The American Cancer Society
strongly supports this effort, and pledges its assistance in
helping schools in the implementation of the Initiative.

6
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R NUTRITION EDUCATION

Frances Cronin, Ph.D, R.D.
Society for Nutrition Education

Testimony before the U.S. House of Representatives
Committee on Agriculture

Subcommittee on Department Operations and
Nutrition

School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children
of the U.S. Department of Agriculture

September 7, 1994

Good afternoon. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, and guests. my name is
Dr. Frances Cronin, and I am here today representing the Society for Nutrition Education
(SIVE) to address the recent effort by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) to improve
the school meals program. We appreciate this oppommity.

A Positive Direction

As the leading national professional association linking nutrition, food, and education,
SNE commends the USDA for its School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children and welcomes
the opportunity to comment on the regulations proposed to govern this program. SNE
supports revising the current program and agrees in concept with the direction of the proposal,
including.

the emphasis within the program on nutrition, nutrition education, and
food quality;

the mandate to have school meals conform to the 1990 Dietary
Guidelines for Americans... as well as provide proper levels of nutrients
and calories:" (Federal Register. Volume 59, No. III, Friday, June 10,
1994, p. 30219.)

targeting a reduction in the consumption of fat in school meals;

making greater use of computers and technology in the school meal
program and in the analysis of the nutritional content of those meals;

crediting all foods for their nutritional contributions, thereby giving
individual schools hid school districts greater flexibility to accommodate
the retional and cultural food interests of their students; and

the launching of A nutrinon education initiative, with the Administration
providing the leadership to address training and education.

Heaccorws 2001 Kdleorew Drive. Sage 340 Ahnneaodis Minnesota 55425.1882 .16121 854..35 FAX 1612) 854-7869
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&catty for Nutntion Educanon's Response to FfIrgulanons
Governing School Meals In/native for Healthy ChAdron

These arc strengths and represent a foundation uponwhich to build Some of the

details in the proposed regulations, however, raise serious questions and concerns.

Issue: Incorporate Dietary Guidelines In School Meals As A Learning

Tool

SNE believes that an effective school meals programshould do two important things: it

should provide nutritious meals for school children and it should complement nutrition

education in the classroom so that students can make appropriate food choices both in school

and outside of school. In the School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children, "the Department is

proposing to use the Dietary Guidelines as the basis for the nutrition standards for school

meals." (Federal Register, Volume 59, No. 111, Friday June 10, 1994, p. 30220.)

"The current Dietary Guidelines recommend that people eat a variety of foods; maintain a

healthy weight; choose a diet with plenty of vegetables, fruits, and grain products; and use

sugar and sodium in moderation. The Dietary Guidelines also recommend diets low in fat,

saturated fat, and cholesterol so that over time, fat comprises 30 percent or less of caloric

intake, and saturated fat less than 10 percent of total calories, for persons two years of age and

older," (Federal Register, Volume 39, No. 111, Friday, June 10, 1994, p. 30229.)

As proposed, however, the School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children does not

reflect all of the dietary guidelines. Students would see astrong focus only on the reduction of

fat and saturated fat commendable goals, but they do not reflect all of the Dietary Guidelines.

Students would not necessarily see a variety of foods offered because

fewer components would be required in school lunches than are currently

required. The use of nutrient-based requirements may discourage schools

from offering foods that might.provide variety within a food group but
that are not especially rich sources of a required nutrient.

They would not necessarily see the recommended emphasis on eating

more fruit and vegetables because under the School Meals Initiative for
Healthy Children, schools no longer would be required to offer students

fruits and/or vegetables in every meal.

They would not necessarily see an increase in theconsumption of whole

grains because increased fiber is only recommended, not required, as part

of the School Meals Initiative for Children.

They would not necessarily see the recommendedemphasis on

moderating intake of sugars. Since sugars provide an inexpensive way to

meet calorie requirements without exceeding fat limits, school programs

may greatly increase the amount of sweet foods they serve to meet calorie

requirements.

Currently, the USDA is about to begin a demonstration project of Nutrient Standard

Menu Planning (NSMP) in thirty-four school districts throughout the country. This effort

should yield useful insights into the possible consequences of this nutrient-based approach to

school meals. SNE commends USDA for this
demonstration project. We believe that the

evaluation of this project will provide valuable insights into the consequences of the program.

In evaluating the results of these pilot programs, it will be important to consider the impact of

the proposed regulations on:
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the &lay of schools to meet the broad spectrum of nutrient objectives.
including components not targeted at all by the regulations,such as
vitamins and minerals, and components such as fiber, sugar, and sodium;

participation rates;

the effectiveness of the meals program as an educational tool; and

cost.

SNE strongly recommends that mandated NSMP of the School Meals Initiative for Healthy
Children be delayed until the demonstration projects have been completed and their
performance thoroughly evaluated.

As currently structured, SNE is concerned that the School Meals Initiative for Healthy
Children could provide students with the recommended nutrients but not an example of healthy
meals. They may, for example, learn in the classroom that they should eat three to five
servings of fruit and two to four servings of vegetables every day, but then, they may not be
offered any fruit or vegetables with their school lunch. If we are going to teach students all of
the dietary guidelines, he meals must follow all of the dietary guidelines, not just a few of
them.

Issue: Inadequate Funding for Training and Other Program-Necessitated
Expenditures

The School Meals Lnitiative for Healthy Children is a laudableprogram, and SNE
commends USDA on the tone of the proposed regulations, which stress working with school
districts to assist them in complying with the requirements of the new program. Nevertheless,
it is clear that the School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children is a complex undertaking that
will require changes in the planning and serving of meals in America's schools. Changes of
this magnitude will require well conceived and adequately funded training programs in every
state.

SNE has serious reservations about whether the program, as proposed, adequately
funds such training. According to the Secretary of Agriculture:, the School Meals Initiative for
Healthy Children would be funded by an appropriation of $30 million. This $30 million,
however, is an annual appropriation and would be subject to the normal legislative
appropriations process. It is by no means guaranteed and may not be provided as expected.
SNE also doubts that $30 million is even close to the amount of money needed to provide the
training, equipment, and materials necessary to launch the School Meals Initiative for Healthy
Children.

SNE supports additional funds for training to implement NSMP. SNE is concerned
that current NET (Nutrition anti Education Training) funds may be diverted forthis purpose.
Section 227.36 (CFR) outlines fifteen different categories of need that must be assessed and
addressed under the NET program. It would be impossible to perform this legislatively
mandated work without these funds.

USDA maintains, for example, that schools and school districts that cannot afford to
conduct NSMP independently could "draw on the expertise of others to providemenu cycles,
adjusted for local needs and preferences." (Federal Regtsrer, V ohm-- 'n No. 111, Friday,

3
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June 10, 1994, p. 30228.) This may be possible in some places, but SNE believe; it would
not be possible everywhere.

Many schools and/or school food authorities may require funds for the purchase of
computer hardware and software to do the required analysis. The changing meal requirements
also could necessitate capital outlays by some individual schools, and the program does not
provide any funds for such expenditures. If school meals are to reduce fat by baking items
instead of frying them, for example, more ovens may be needed; likewise, if schools hope to
serve more fresh fruits and vegetables, they may need more refrigeration equipment.

In light of the increased cost involved in implementing the School Meals Initiative for
Healthy Children, some school districts may choose not to bother with the program at all. A
recent report by the U.S. General Accounting Office noted that more than 300 schools have Izit
the National School Lunch Program since 1989. Two of the major reasons that these schools
cited when explaining their departure were the administrative complexity and USDA
regulations. (U.S. General Accounting Office. Food Assistance: Schools That Left the
National School Lunch Program, GAO/RCED94-36BR (Washington, D.C: General
Accounting Office, December 1993), pp. 2, 21-29.) SNE is concerned that the cost and
complexity of the School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children could have a similar effect,
inducing still more schools to leave the program.

Issue: The Program May Not Lead to Children Eating More Healthful
Meals

In theory, the School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children seeks to encourage children
to eat healthful, more nutritious meals. in practice;the proposed requirements may have the
opposite effect.

Current regulations for students in grades four through twelve, for example, reqire
that school lunches offer at least two fruit/vegetable items totaling at least three-quarters of a
cup, two ounces of a meat or meat alternative, bread or a bread alternative (eight servings per
week), and eight ounces of fluid milk. The proposed regulations, on the other hand, require
just three items: a main entree, a second item, and fluid milk. Other than the milk, no specific
foods are required. Instead, meals only must provide a specified average level of calories,
protein, iron, calcium, and vitamins A and C; they also must stay within a stipulated maximum
of calories from fat and saturated fat. (Federal Register, Volutne 59, No. 111, Friday, June 10,
1994, p. 30234.)

In theory, the new, proposed criteria could form the basis for meals that include a wide
variety of foods. In practice, however, it would be possible to serve meals that meet the
proposed criteria yet provide few or no servings of frult and vegetables and no whole grains at
all. The required level of vitamin A for children ages eleven through seventeen, for example,
could be met by serving only about four carrot sticks a week; even less would be required for
younger students. Similarly, the required level of vitamin C for one week could be met with a
single, three-quarters of a cup serving of orange juice. These natural sources of vitamins A
and C also could be provided through fortification of other foods.

Other than the fat and saturated far content, the proposed regulations pay too little
attention to ether aspects of a healthy and nutritious diet. They do not increase the amount of
whole grain breads and bread alternatives offered in school meals. Likewise, and as noted
previously, they also could result in the serving of fewer fruits and vegetables than required
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under the current program. This, in SNE's view, is neither reform nor improvement. A fat-
reduction program, though laudable, constitutes an incomplete program.

In addition, SNE is concerned that the School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children
may have the unintended effect of encouraging school food service personnel to minimize
student choice. Under the regulations, for example, and especially if funds for training and
computer equipment are not adequate, schools may find it much easier to use a single daily
menu rather than offer multiple-choice menus. Multiple-choice menus would involve a great
deal of computer analysis and paperwork, none of which has anything to do with the direct
serving of nutritious meals. Thus, offering single menus would make the school's job much
easier, but it would do so at the expense of limiting the food choices of the students. If
children do not like what is being served, they will not eat it, so this would reduce the
likelihood that students would choose a well-balanced, reimbursable school meal. Offering
more nutritious meals, while an excellent goal, is of little value if children choose not to eat
them.

Issue: Possible Overuse of Fortified Foods

SNE is concerned about the possible overuse of fortified foods in the School Meals
Initiative for Healthy Children. While the regulations do not encourage the use of fortified
foods, they fail to explicitly discourage their use. They stz...e that "This proposal does not
require school food authorities to distinguish between naturally occurring nutrients and those
that are added through fortification."(Federal Register, Volume 59, No. 111. Friday, June 10,
1994, p. 30229.) This amounts to tacit approval and potential over-reliance on fortified foods.

The major drawback is that fortified foods could be used in the context of a program
that mandates requirements for just a few vitatnins and minerals and effectively ignores the
many other nutrients that children need to thrive and grow. This view was clearly expressed in
the Food and Nutrition Board's Recommended Dietary Allowances, published in 1989, which
stated that

"Because there are uncertainties in the knowledge base, it is not
possible to set RDAs for all the known nutrients. However, the
RDAs can serve as a guide such that a varied diet meeting RDAs
will probably be adequate in all other nutrients. Therefore, the
subcommittee recommends that diets should be composed of a
variety of foods that are derived from diverse food groups rather
than by supplementation or fortification and that losses of
nutrients during processing and preparation of food should be
taken into consideration in planning diets." (National Research
Council. RDA. 10th edition (Washington, D.C: National
Academy Press, 1989), p. 13.)

There are many reasons to recommend an adequate intake of fruits, vegetables, and
whole grains . In addition to providing fiber and vitamins A and C, they also provide folic acid
and other nucronutnents and phyto-chemicals that may help prevent cancer and improve health.
The recommendation to cat a generous amount of fruits and vegetables is supported by a wealth
of epidemiological evidence (Willett, Walter C.. "Diet and Health: What Should We Eat?"
Science. Apnl 22, 1994, pp. 532-537.) Fortified ades and punches, for example, while
potentially useful supplements in providing vitamins A and C. may not provide many other
essential nutrients found in fruit and vegetable juices.

5
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Nutrients do not act in isolation, and fortification andsupplementation with individual

nutrients cannot create a healthy diet. Even though so-called designer foods with enhanced

nutrients may be available, we should continue to emphasize the consumption of a wide variety

of foods from diverse food groups. This offers students the best chance of getting the

nutrients they need most - and even benefiting fromfood components about which we know

little at this time. (Shaw, Anne and Carole Davis. "The Dietary Guidelines Focus on Reducing

Excessive Intakes." Food Review. USDA, Economics Research Service, January-April

1994, pp. 4.7.)

Another problem with fortified foods was alluded to previously in the section

"Incorporate Dietary Guidelines..." A major goal of nutrition education is to educate students

to make informed choices about thefoods they eat. We cannot accomplish this if we talk about

food groups and a balanced diet in the classroomand then serve meals that are limited in the

number and types of foods offered in the cafeteria. We do not want students to conclude that

they can get nutrients from a few fortified foods. A balanced diet containing a variety of foods

in moderate amounts is the message that must be communicated.

The proposed regulations downplay the possible overuse of fortified foods, stating that

"The Department believes the standards as outlined under NSMP
that meals contain adequate calories and that at least three menu

items be offere i, as well as the higher expense of engineered

foods, will inhibit excessive reliance on highly fortified foods.
(Federal Register. Volume 59, No. 1 1 1, Friday, June 10, 1994,

p. 30229.)

SNE disagrees strongly with this conclusion and believes that the School Meals

Initiative for Healthy Children, as currently smictured, may encourage the use of fortified

foods instead of discouraging their use.

Fortified foods were limited in California's Nutrient Standard Menu Planning pilot

project. The regulations governing that program state that

"Nutrients added to foods can be counted toward the nutrient

standard only if they were added in accordance with:

11 a Standard of Identity or Standard ofEnrichment issued by

the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for the food item.
Commonly enriched foods for which fortification is added under

this provision include milk, margarine, commercially-prepared
cereals, enriched bread and cereal products, and fruit products
including canned prune juice, nectars, and canned applesauce;

2) a USDA purchase specification for a donated commodity

food.

31 a Standard for an Alternative Food for Meals (see 7 CFR

210 10 and 220.8), excluding formulated grain /fruit products: or

41 a breakfast cereal available on the commercial market. The
nutrients added to fortify products suet as the USDA enriched
macaroni with fortified protein can be counted toward the

6
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nutrient standard." (California Department of Education,
Nutrition Education and Training Program, Program
Requirements for the Revised Meal Pattern, Sacramento, CA,
July 1994.)

SNE recognizes that the California regulations may be very difficult to implementc....
nation-wide basis and may be subject to varying interpretations. This does not mean that
efforts should not be made to develop procedures that ensure that the use of fortified foods to
meet the levels of required nutrients also provides adequate amounts of other essential nutrients
and other food components recognized as essential for good health. Therefore, SNE
recommends that USDA request that a nationally recognized scientific organization, such as the
National Academy of Sciences or the Federation of American Societies for Experimental
Biology's Life Sciences Research Office, review the consequences of using fortified foods in
the school meals program and make recommendations for their appropriate use.

Conclusion and Recommendations

SNE commends USDA for its commitment to integrating the Dietary Guidelines into its
School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children. SNE does not believe, however, that the
program is ready for nation -wide implementation. As an interim measure to encourage the
implementation of the dietary guidelines in schools, SNE urges USDA to develop a modified
meal pattern that encourages the inclusion of more fruits, vegetables, and more grain products,
particularly whole grains. The demonstration project, once completed. will reveal both
NSMP's strengths and weaknesses. This will give USDA an excellent opportunity to improve
and refine the regulations before implementing the program nationally. Because of the
shortcomings identified in this document, SNE believes it would be inappropriate to change the
current school meals program before ensuring that its replacement will otiotiind meet its
intended goals.

SNE supports USDA's commitment to nutrition education and appropriate, well-
balanced meals. The benefits of classroom lessons supported by lunchroom experiences are
incalculable. SNE also supports active partnerships between the public and private sectors in
pursuit of better nutrition and better nutrition education in our nation's schools. SNE would
welcome the opportunity to work with this Committee and USDA to develop and implement
nutrition education strategies and to assist in implementing USDA's School Meals Initiative for
Healthy Children.

Again, we appreciate this opportunity to address you today and welcome any questions
you may have about our testimony or our views on the school meals program.

7
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by Stanley Zloktin, MD, FRCPC, PhD

S H Zlotkin,MD, PnD,FRCP (C)

Professor of Paediatrics and of Nutritional Sciences

Before commenting specifically on the USDA proposed rule for the

National School Lunch and School Breakfast Program: Nutrition

Objectives for School Meals I would like to briefly provide a

background and summary of the recently deliberations of a Joint

Working Group of the Canadian Paediatric Society and Health Canada

on Dietary Fat and Children.

The committee reiterated the link between elevated blood lipids,

especially LDL and VLDL and low HDL levels, and cardiovascular

disease in adulthood. From a public health perspective it

acknowledged that it is reasonable to attempt to modify these risk

factor in adults. In children, however, the picture was not as

clear. There were a number of unanswered questions, like:

1. Is fat intake a risk factor in childhood for the development of

elevated blood lipids later in life.

2. Do elevated lipid levels track from childhood to adulthood,

3. Assuming that fat intake is a risk factor and that it tracks

over time, can it be safely modified.

The Canadian "Joint Working Group" examined issues surrounding

dietary fat recommendations for children from the perspective of

efficacy and safety. We questioned whether intervention in

childhood was likely tc be effective in changing adult CVD

morbidity and mortality. We attempted to determine the balance or

trade off between safety and efficacy.

With r...gard to pfficar.v, we acknowledged the relationship between

dietary saturated fat intake and blood cholesterol levels and the
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relationship between raised serum cholesterol and cardiovascular

disease However, evidence comes largely from studies carried out

in adult males with hyperlipidemia. Although atherosclerosis

appears to start in childhood or adolescence, extrapolation to

children and adolescents of conclusions based on studies in adults

is controversial. The few studies of dietary interventions to

lower serum cholesterol levels in children were of short duration

and yielded reductions in cholesterol of 5% or less. There were no

data to demonstrate that these reductions persisted into

adulthood. Very importantly, there were no controlled studies

demonstrating the efficacy of a low fat diet in childhood in

reducing adult cardiovascular disease and because of the logistics

involved, it is unlikely that such a study will ever fake place.

It has been argued that the general principle o, early initiation

of a reduced fat and saturated fat diet is appropriate for

children. Implicit in initiating these specific dietary guidelines

during childhood is the overall goal of establishing nutritional

patterns in childhood, that when maintained to adulthood, will

lower blood cholesterol levels of the adult population as a whole.

There is, however, no evidence that changing children's current

intakes to diets providing 30% of energy from fat and 10% from

saturated fat would achieve this goal. Although it is a natural

assumption that good foods habits started in childhood will

promote good food habits during adulthood, the means by which

children acquire their food preferences is complex and there 12

113



little evidence that children's food preferences remain stable

over time.

the committee examined safety from a number of perspectives. One

of our concerns was misapplication of a dietary message to

restrict fat intake in children. We were concerned that some

individuals may be overzealous in their belief that if some

reduction in fat is good, then a large reduction may be better.

Delayed growth and delayed puberty have been reported as

consequences of the misapplication of dietary advice.

The committee noted the alarmingly high rate of anorexia nervosa

among North American adolescents. Preoccupation with body image

and societal preference for thinness (especially in females) can

result in restrictive eating patterns and inadequate energy and

nutrient intakes. The committee concluded that further emphasis on

restricting a specific nutrient intake during childhood (ie

restricting fat intake) may subtly reinforce this predilection for

restricted intake, making the problem of anorexia even worse.

Finally, th,re is a real potential for habitual low fat intakes to

result in inappropriate food patte:ns that compromise nutritional

food adequacy. The committee recognized the high needs for energy

and nutrients and the wide variability of these needs in

individual children to support the normal rapid growth of children

and adolescents. Particular attention must be payed to the diets

of children who are consuming reduced fat diets to assure adequate
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intakes of energy and essential nutrients. When children are put

on lower fat diets, it is recommended that the deficit in energy

resulting from the lower fat diet intake be made up by an

increased intake of cereal products, breads, fruits and

vegetables. However, children will often find this increased

demand for high carbohydrate containing foods impossible to

achieve. The results will be decreased energy intake (resulting in

delayed growth or children not meeting their genetic potential for

growth) and inadequate nutrient intake (specifically iron,

calcium, other minerals, riboflavin and vitamin A). Dietary

inadequacies have been reported in the literature even when

dietary changes were supervised and even when subjects had above

average nutrition knowledge. The committee felt that the provision

of adequate energy and nutrients to ensure growth and development

was the most important consideration in nutrition if children.

The two criteria considered essential in making our

recommendations were efficacy and safety. The estimated benefits

of a restricted fat intake were weighed against the anticipated

risks. In view of the following considerations, that:

- there is no evidence that implementation of a diet

providing 30% of energy as fat and 10% of energy as saturated fat

in children would reduce illness in later life or provide benefit

for children as children;

that there is the potential for Inadequate energy and

specific nutrient intake on a lower fat diet;
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-and that there is potential for emphasizing an already

significant preoccupation with food restriction in adolescent

females;

We concluded, in part that:

1. Providing adequate energy and nutrients to ensure adequate

growth and development is the most important consideration in the

nutrition of children.

2. During the nreschocl and childhood years, nutritious food

choices should n.o.ot be eliminated or restricted because of fat

content. Curing early adolescence, an energy intake adequate to

sustain growth should be emphasized, with a gradual lowering of

fat intake. Once linear growth has stopped, fat intake as

currently recommended (30% total fat; 10% saturated fat) is

appropriate.

I would like to make a brief comment on the USDA proposed rule for

the N.stional School Lunch and School Breakfast Program: Nutrition

Objectives for School Meals from the perspective of the Canadian

Recommendations on Dietary Fat and Children.

From the perspective of efficacy, there is no support from the

current medical I!.terature of studies on the topic that changes in

total or satu-ated fat intake that may result from the Breakfast-

Lunch Program will either improve the health of the children in

the programs or improve the health of these individuals when they

become adults. There is also a lack of documentation that changes

in total or saturated fat from a single meal (breakfast or lunch)

11G
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will influence total daily (or weekly) total or saturated fat

Intake. Finally, there is no documentation that changing the fat

content of children's meals will influence their current or later

food habits. Thus from the perspective of efficacy, the proposed

changes to the Breakfast/Lunch program may not achieve the stated

goal of "disease prevention or long term health promotion".

From the perspective of safety, it is unlikely that a change in

the fat content of a single meal will adversely affect total

energy or nutrient intake. Changes in habitual intake, however,

will increase risk. For adolescent females who may already be at

risk of anorexia nervosa and inappropriate food restriction, a

further emphasis on nutrient restriction may increase the

prevalence of this serious disorder.

Thank you for your attention.

(Attachment follows:)
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Preface
t is well recognized that good nutrition is
essential to normal growth and development
during childhood and central to establishing the

foundation for lifelong health.

The Nutrition Recommendations for Canadians
issued in 1990 describe characteristics of the diet
recommended for healthy Canadians over the age
of two years. They were intended to provide
guidance in the selection of a dietary pattern that
supplies recommended amounts of essential
nutrients while reducing the risk of nutrition-
related chronic diseases.

This Report re-examines issues related to dietary
fat and children. It concludes that during
childhood, emphasis should be placed on diets
which provide adequate energy, and eating
patterns which emphasize variety and complex
carbohydrate and include lower fat foods.
Childhood is characterized by marked
individuality in growth patterns and energy needs.
While the same pattern of eating is recommended
for all members of the family, meeting children's
energy requirements is a priority. To help meet
these requirements, children need more flexibility
in their fat intake.

This work was undertaken in collaboration with
the Canadian Paediatric Society It was supported
by the Brighter Futures Program. Brighter Futures
is dedicated to activities aimed at improving the
lives of children.

3 Nutrition Recommendations Update
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Summary
The Nutrition Recommendations for
Canadians recommend the consumption, by
healthy individuals over the age of two years,

of a diet providing no more than 30% of energy as
fat and no more than 10% of energy as saturated
fat. This recommendation, which was based on
evidence from the adult literature, required
clarification regarding its application to growing
children over the age of two years. This led tlealth
Canada, in consultation with the Canadian
Paediatric Society, to establish a Working Group to
examine issues surrounding dietary fat
recommendations for children.

The Working Group weighed information on
nutritional needs for growth and development
with evidence linking diet and adult-onset disease.
Both efficacy and safety were considered to be
important criteria in establishing a recommenda-
tion. The Working Group examined the following
issues: the effectiveness of a childhood diet

. providing 30% of energy as fat and 10% of energy
as saturated fat (the Recommended Diet) in
lowering cholesterol levels in children and in
reducing risk of coronary heart disease in adult-
hood; developmental considerations regarding
children and dietary fat; the feasibility of designing
a nutritionally adequate 30:10 diet for children;
current levels of fat and saturated fat in children's
diets; and the adequacy of energy and nutrient
intakes of children who consume this
recommended diet.

The Working Grew}, concluded that:

1. Providing adequate energy and nutrients to
ensure adequate growth and development
remains the most important consideration in
the nutrition of children. Small frequent
feedings play a significant role in providing
energy in the diets of children.

7,7

2. During the preschool and childhood years
nutritious food choices should not be
eliminated or restricted because of fat content.
During early adolescence an energy intake
adequate to sustain growth should be
emphasized witlia gradual lowering of fat
intake. Once linear growth has stopped, fat
intake as currently recortunended is
appropriate.

3. Food patterns, which emphasize variety,
complex carbohydrate and incide lower fat
choices are appropriate and desirable for
children.

4. Physical activity and healthy eating are
important lifestyle habits for children.

The Working Group made the following
recommendation:

From the age of two until the end of linear growth,
there should be a transition from the high fat diet
of infancy to a diet which includes no more than
30% of energy as fat and no more than 10% of
energy as saturated fat.

During this traasition, energy intake should be
sufficient to achieve normal growth and develop-
ment. Food patterns should emphasize variety and
complex carbohydrate, and indude lower fat
foods. Physical activity should be stressed.

5 Nutrition Recommendations Update
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TESTIMONY OF DEBORAH SLANER LARKIN

COUNCIL MEMBER, PRESIDENT'S COUNCIL ON

PHYSICAL FITNESS AND SPORTS
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Department Operations and Nutrition Subcommittee

of the House Agriculture Committee

Review of proposed USDA rule "Nutrition Objectives for School and Meals"

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 7, 1994 2:00 PM

1300 LONG WORTH HOUSE OFFICE BUILDING

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, 1 am Deborah Slaver Larkin,
member of the President's Council on Physical Fitness and Sports. Previously, I
served for six years as Executive Director of the Women's Sports Foundation, a non-
profit, educational organization that provides educational information about the
importance of sports for girls and promotes participatory opportunities for all
females.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify today on behalf of the President's Council
on Physical Fitness and Sports. It is an honor to appear before this subcommittee to
discuss the relationship of physical fitness and nutrition for children.

The President's Council on Physical Fitness and Sports serves as a catalyst to
promote, encourage and motivate the development of physical fitness and sports
participation for all Americans of all ages. It was established in 1956 by executive
order and is made up of twenty members appointed by the president.

It is a program office of the Department of Health and Human Services. It reports to
the Office of the Surgeon General, and is assisted by elements of the U.S. Public
Health Service. The President's Council provides guidance to the president and the
Secretary of Health and Human Services on ways to encourage more Americans to
become physically active, and as a result, healthier.
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As the only federal agency solely devoted to sports and physical fitness, the
President's Council is acutely interested in these hearings regarding proposed
nutrition regulations. A child cannot develop a healthy, physically fit body through
physical activity and exercise alone. Without the daily foundation of a balanced,
nutritious, and healthy diet, the physically active body has nothing to build upon.

I am before you to report on the value of participating in sports and fitness activities,
its relationship to good nutrition and the current role of physical activity in the
lives of our children.

Importance of Physical Activity

Healthy People 2000National Health Promotion and Disease Prevention
Objectives states that evidence of the multiple health benefits of regular physical
activity continues to mount. Regular physical activity can help to prevent and
manage coronary heart disease, hypertension, noninsulin-dependent diabetes
mellitus, osteoporosis, obesity, and mental health problems (e.g., depression,
anxiety) (Journal of American Medical Association 261:3590-3598, 1989). Regular
physical activity has also been associated with lower rates of colon cancer
(American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 49:999-1006, 1989) and stroke
(American Journal of Epidemiology 115:526,637, 1982) and may be linked to
reduced back injury (Journal of Occupational Medicine 231:269-272, 1979). On
average, physically active people outlive those who are inactive (New England
Journal of Medicine 314:605-613, 1986).

Physical activity produces hormones in the body, called endorphins, which
lower stress and reduce the incidence of heart attacks. Because coronary heart
disease is the leading cause of death and disability in the United States, the
potential role of physical activity in preventing coronary heart disease is of
particular importance. Physically inactive people are twice as likely to develop
coronary heart disease as people who engage in regular physical activity
(Annual Review of Public Health, 8:253-287, 1987).

As little as two hours of exercise a week may lower a teenage girl's lifelong risk
of breast cancer, a disease that will afflict one out of every eight American
women (USA Today. 6/30/87).

Children who play sports and participate in regular exercise have higher levels
of self esteem and lower levels of depression (Bernard R. Cahill, M.D.,
"Proceedings of the Conference on Strength Training and the Prepubescent,"
American Orthopaedic Society for Sports Medicine. 1988). Girls and young
women who have low levels of self-confidence and self-esteem are more likely
to get pregnant (NY Newsday 2/13/89).

Teenagers who play sports have lower dropout rates in school, try to commit
suicide less often, get pregnant less often and generally exhibit less delinquent
behavior.

2
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In high school, caucasian, African-American and Hispanic athletes score as well
or better on their grades and achievement tests than non-athletes (The
Women's Sports Foundation Report: Minorities in Sport, 1989).

Findings from the National Children and Youth Fitness Studies I and II suggest
that the quantity, and in particular the quality, of school physical education
programs have a significant positive effect on the health-related fitness of
children and youth. In addition, recent reports suggest that physical education
programs in early childhood not only promote health and well-being, but also
contribute to academic achievement (U. S. Dept. of Education, 1986).

Sports is where we have traditionally learned about teamwork, goal-setting, the
pursuit of excellence in performance and other achievement-oriented behaviors
- critical skills necessary for success in the workplace.

If a child does not participate in sports by the age of 10, there is only a 10 percent
chance she will participate when they are 2.5 (Linda Bunker, University of
Virginia, 1989).

87% of parents accept the idea that sports participation is important for their
children (The Wilson Report. 1987).

The primary reason children participate in sports is because it is fun (The
Wilson Report, 1987).

The Current Role of Phy a 04

While most people know, and many of us espouse the benefits of exercise and
physical activity, too many Americans of all ages still find reasons not to be
physically active.

43 percent of Americans fall under the term "couch potato."

Children in the United States are fatter, slower and weaker than children in
developed nations.

Levels of obesity among children and adolescents have risen an average of about
45 percent between 1960 and the early 1980s. A general decline in physical
activity was cited as one of the primary reasons (Steven Cortmaker, Harvard U.,
speech at American Dietetic Assn. meeting).

From 1980 - 1987 71 percent of children failed to meet the standard for "average
healthy youngsters."

Half of all children K-12 show at least one factor for heart disease This is
important because it's putting themselves at risk of developing diseases
associated with a sedentary lifestyle.
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Children are more likely to participate and maintain their participation in sports
if one or both parents also participate in sports or fitness activities (The Wilson
Report, 1987), yet a national survey of American Attitudes Toward Physics
Activity and Figuss indicates that among less active adults who would lik,t to
participate and have the opportunity, 74% are either Not likely or Somewhat
Likely to increase their physical activity in the near future. 64 percent say they
would be more likely to participate ii they had someone, like a family member,
to exercise with.

Relationship to Nutrition

I am not a nutritionist by profession. My knowledge is based on research relating to
female athletes and how the combination of nutrition and physical activity is
beneficial. However, I was taught from a young age how important good nutrition
and physical activity are in developing and maintaining sound minds and bodies.
Yet, what I was taught and the messages people receive are not always consistent.

The message that the ideal woman should be thin is contrary to common sense and
good health. Being as thin as one thinks he or she should be can severely damage
one's physical and mental health.

The Female Athlete Triad: "Disordered Eating, Amenorrhea and Osteoporosis"
is a term to describe three interrelated problems than can cause long-term health
problems in female athletes. Treatment often requires a team of health-care
providers including a physician, psychologist and a nutritionist (NCAA News
1994).

62 percent of female athletes participating in certain sports may suffer some type
of disordered eating, which can range from the use of laxatives and diuretics to
life-threatening anorexia nervosa or bulimia.

A female athlete is more likely to seek medical help if risks from inadequate
calcium, poor nutrition and amenorrhea are explained in a non-judgmental
manner. Ringing or purging is not the problem. What causes the problem is if
a young person is dissatisfied with her body image. Sixty percent of those
afflicted with eating disorders will recover from the disease. The younger the
child with the problem, the better the recovery.

Amenorrhea or irregular menstrual cycles are associated with low reproduction
hormone levels and, left alone or combined with poor nutrition, can lead to
inadequate bone structure. Scientists have seen amenorrheic 20-year olds with
osteoporotic banes similar to those found in their 70-year-old grandmothers.
The osteoporotic bones may predispose women to spine, wrist and hip fractures
later in life.
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One out of every four women over the age of 60 is suffering from Osteoporosis
(loss of bone mass). This is an $18 billion cost (National Osteoporosis
Foundation, 1992). There is substantial evidence that weight-bearing exercises
(e.g., walking) and improved nutrition are necessary to laying down bone mass
(Nutrition Action. June 12, 1982).

High school principals pilcc physical fitness last on their list of ten goals for
education (National Association of Secondary School Principals, 1990). Yet their
second goal is developing a good self-image. Athletes, especially female athletes
have a more positive body image than do female non-athletes, and body image
is particularly important to self image during the adolescent years (Snyder &
Kilven, 1975).

Healthy People 2000 Objectives (1.7) wants to increase to at least 50 percent the
proportion of overweight people aged 12 and older who have adopted sound
dietary practices combined with regular physical activity to attain an appropriate
body weight. The results of weight loss programs focused on dietary restrictions
alone have not been encouraging. Physical activity burns calories, increases the
proportion of lean to fat body mass, and raises the metabolic rate. Therefore, a
combination of both caloric control and increased physical activity is important
for attaining a healthy body weight.

A 45-year old black woman is twice as likely to be overweight as a white woman
the same age and 20 percent less likely to exercise regularly because exercise is
viewed by many blacks as a luxury they don't have time for. Compared to white
Americans. African-Americans under the age of 64 are 10 percent more likely to
get heart disease, 30 percent more likely to have diabetes, and over 50 percent
more likely to suffer from hypertension (Shea, Sarah, VALking, p. 9).

Thank you for giving the President's Council on Physical Fitness and Sports the
opportunity to share the concerns and act upon the opportunities we all have to
improve the overall health and nutrition of our youth.

5
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Statement of Judi Adams
President

Wheat Foods Council

Mr. Chairman and Members of the subcommittee:

Thank you for the opportunity to testify on the U.S. Department of Agriculture's

proposed ri Ile to modernize nutrition objectives for school meals. Fm Judi Adams,

President of the Wheat Foods Council. The Wheat Foods Council is a non-profit

nutrition education organization supported by farmer- funded state wheat commissions,

milling companies and baking companies, as well as a number of pasta, cracker and

cereal manufacturers.

Our members include: Colorado Wheat Administrative Committee, Idaho Wheat

Commission, Kansas Wheat Commission, Maryland Grain Producers Utilization Board,

Minnesota Wheat Research & Promotion Council, Montana Wheat & Barley Committee,

Nebraska Wheat Board, North Carolina Small Grain Growers, North Dakota Wheat

Commission, Oklahoma Wheat Commission, South Dakota Wheat Commission, Texas

Wheat Producer Board, Virginia Small Grains Board, Washington Wheat Cc...nrnission,

Wyoming Wheat Marketing Commission. ADM Milling Company, American Bakers

Association, American Institute of Baking, Campbell Taggart, Cargill Inc., Cereal Fnod

Processors, ConAgra, General Mills Inc., Hershey Pasta Group, Independent Bakers

Association, The Kellogg Company, Metz Baking Company, Millers' National

Federation, Nabisco Biscuit Company, National Pasta Association and The Quaker Oats

Company.
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Statement of Judt Adams
Wheat Foods Council
Stptanba 7, 1994
PAZ

The Wheat Foods Council's charter is to teach Americans improved nutrition

through increased consumption of grain foods in accordance with the federal Dietary

Guidelines and Food Guide Pyramid.

We're committed to healthier Americans and we applaud USDA's work to

improve the nutritional quality of meals se.ved in the national school lunch and school

breakfast programs. This is a significant undertaking and challenge. As several studies

have shown, school meals are similar in nutritional balance and content to meals eaten by

all Americans: i.e., characterized by a diet that is deficient in consumption of complex

carbohydrates and fiber, and which contains excessive amounts of fat. By offering tasty,

affordable and nutritionally balanced meals at schools, we are confident that school food

service programs can serve as a model to help improve the eating habits, and ultimately

the health, of all Americans.

We are pleased by the proposed rule's emphasis on the scientifically based

U.S. Dietary Guidelines published neat I y four years ago. By implementing the dietary

guidelines, we can assure that school meals provide our children with a variety of foods,

with meals that are low in cholesterol and have no more than 30 percent of calories from

fat, and with plenty of vegetables, fruits and grains.

Clearly it is time for school meal programs to be updated. We are not yet

convinced, however, that changing to an untested nutrient standards approach is

necessary. In our view, the approach warrants further study before widespread

implementation.

While a Nutrient Standard Menu Planning (NS:AP) approach, as outlined in

Section 210.10, may provide meals with exacting nutrition, it could jeopardize menu

variety and balance and misses a valuable educational opportunity. By focusing on
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Statement of inch Adams
Wheat Foods Council
September 7, 1994

Page 3

serving nutrients (especially if overly fortified foods are used) instead of foods, children

will not learn how to plan their own meals using the "variety of foods" approach of the

USDA's Food Guide Pyramid. While were feasting on statistics, people may be left

starving for practical information.

To improve the proposal, we recommend that USDA immediately update meal

patterns in accordance with the U.S. Dietary Guidelines of 1990 and incorporate these

patterns in the proposed rule. Meal patterns have long been thepractical template for

balancing school meals, however, the program is still operating with meal patterns that

reflect old nutritional information. By updating meal patterns in accordance with the

dietary guidelines, school meals could more closely reflect the recommendations of the

Food Guide Pyramid. Updating meal patterns will do two things:

First, updated meal patterns would provide guidance to the thousands of food service

officials who want to make changes immediately. (Nutrient standards could remain

an option for those schools that have computer food analysis systems and the

expertise to use them.)

Secondly, updated meal patterns would provide time to complete and evaluate the

pilot studies contained in the USDA proposal to see if the Nutrient Standards Menu

Plan approach is a practical and effective means of improving the nutritional quality

of school meals.

In short, we don't know if the nutrient standard approach will work will it provide

sufficient guidance and flexibility to school food service directors and will it produce

meals that kids want to eat? The pilot studies should answer those questions. In the

meantime, we think it would be wise to improve the program immediately through

updated meal patterns.
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Statement of Judi Adams
Wheat Foods Council
September 7, 1994
page 4

If a nutrient standards menu plan is deemed the best way to optimize the nutritional

content of school meals, we need to pay very careful attention to the specific nutrient goals

established in such an approach.

The current proposal requires school food authorities to ensure that their meal

program meets quantifiable targets of (1) total fat content limited to no more than 30

percent, (2) saturated fat limited to no more than 10 percent, and (3) one-third of the U.S.

Recommended Daily Allowances (RDA) of protein, calcium, iron, vitamin A and vitamin

C. While this section also references the requirement to "choose a diet with plenty of

vegetables, fruits and grain products," there isno definition of what that means in terms

of a quantifiable level of consumption of fiber and nutrientsassociated with these foods.

Goals for complex carbohydrates, fiber and B-vitamins are necessary to help

USDA assure that future school meals follow U.S. Dietary Guidelines. USDA's own

study on the impact of nutrient standards includeda requirement that not less than 50

percent of calories come from carbohydrates. Yet there is no such standard in the

proposed rule.

Absent a carbohydrate requirement in the proposed rule, there are risks in

replacing the traditional meal pattern approach withan exclusive nutrient standards

approach. Because of the proposal's total caloric emphasis on protein and fist, there is no

guarantee that school children will receive meals the contain adequate levels of

carbohydrates and fiber. A super-fortified high protein food bar, for example, could

replace traditional foods in achieving nutrient goals. Short of that, a typical lunch that

would meet the nutrient Made* could be comprised of three slices of cheese pizzs,

eight ounces of skim milk and vitamin C-fortified from fruit-flavored bar. Such a
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menu would be short on fiber and complex carbohydrates and have no fruits or

vegetables.

Finally, with respect to the National Nutrient Database to be compiled as part of

the Nutrient Standard Menu Planning proposal, we urge USDA to accept, where

appropriate, the nutrient analysis of a food product which was recently revised to comply

with the regulations of the Nutrition Labeling and Education Act (NLEA) of 1990. We

see no value in forcing companies to incur additional expense to conduct another nutrient

analysis for foods offered in the school meal programs if such an analysis has recently

been completed to comply with the NLEA.

In summary, we believe the department's first step should be to update the meal

pattern requirements. If that doesn't optimize school meals, then let's introduce nutrient

standards including goals for fiber, carbohydrates and B-vitamins.

Again, we commend USDA, and Assistant Secretary Ellen Haas, for proposing

changes in the national school lunch and school breakfast programs in an attempt to

improve the nutritional quality and health of America's children. We look forward to

working with the department on our concerns and to the implementation of changes that

will truly produce an improved school meal program.
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Statement of

Mr. Tom Stenzel, President

United Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Association

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, my name is Tom
Stenzel, President of the United Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Association (United).
It is my pleasure to address the topics of the National School Lunch Program
and School Breakfast Program and the Department's recent proposal to upgrade
the nutrition quality of these two programs.

United is an international trade association representing the fresh produce
industry. Our members include grower/shippers, brokers, truckers and other
transportation specialists, wholesalers, foodservice distributors and operators,
retailers and allied suppliers. We represent 1,800 members of the fresh fruit and
vegetable industry, an industry 1.).Cit a value of over $60 billion at retail.

The U.S. Department of Agriculture bears an enormous responsibility for
the health and well being of our nation's children through the administration of
the National School Breakfast Program and School Lunch Program. These
programs respectively serve 5.4 million and 25 million children daily. For many
of our natior's most nutritionally vulnerable children the breakfast and lunch
programs provide the greatest opportunity to good health through sound,
wholesome diets.

Unfortunately, not only are these programs delivering nutritionally
inadequate meals to children they fail to set the example that sound dietary
decisions will lead to lasting good health. In the preamble to the proposal, the
Department referenced the findings of the School Nutrition Dietary Assessment
(SNDA) Study noting that, "children who ate the school lunch consumed a
significantly higher amount of calories from fat than children who brought their
lunch from home or obtained a lunch from vending machinesor elsewhere at
school. Further the report showed that virtually no schools were in compliance
with Dietary Guidelines." Obviously our nation's most valuable resource, our
children, deserve better from such publicly funded effortsas the school breakfast
and lunch programs.

United strongly supports the inthnt of the Department to upgrade the
nutrition standards of the national school breakfast and lunch programs, by
bringing these very important meals into conformity with the Dietary Guidelines
for Americans. We believe the proposed Nutrient Standard Menu Planning
(NSMP) approach to menu planning for school meals is philosophically sound in
its focus on nutrient standards, rather than food type.

The flexibility in menu planning offered by NSMP, constrained only by
the Dietary Guidelines, makes a great deal of sense. The goals of limiting fat
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and saturated fat intake and assuring adequate consumptionof vitamins A and

C, iron and calcium are laudable and must be implemented with haste. The
Department's intent to accomplish these goals through restricted intakes of high

fat foods and greater consumption, where needed, of grains, fruits and
vegetables makes good sense. However, we must offer a cautionary note that

this outcome is not certain.

We are concerned that the lack of emphasis on foods or food groups,

combined with the typical resource constraints confronting school foodservice

operators, may result in the preparation of menus that utilize empty calories in
order to satisfy the 30% and 10% caloric fat intakerequirements; and an increase

in the use of fortified foods to meet the RDA requirements for vitamins A and C.
Obviously, such outcomes would defeat the express purpose of educating
students in making sound dietary choices through the offering of healthful

menus.

Furthermore, we are very concerned that the lack of a detailed policy on

fortification may result in the extensive use of highly formulated, fortified food

products poorly serving the purposes of the proposed regulation.

The Department's proposal does not require school food authorities to
distinguish between naturally occurring nutrients and those that are added
through fortification. The Department indicates a commitment to the principle

that a variety of "conventional" foods should constitute the primary vehicle for

nutrients, rather than a reliance upon formulatedfortified foods. However, in
the absence of a clear policy with regulatory weight, the hope that schools will
rely upon "conventional" foods for the delivery ofessential nutrients may
develop unevenly. Leaving many children ill served.

The Department aptly notes in its proposal that, ".. eating habits are
firmly established by age 12, land/ it is essential that dietary patterns be formed
early. What children eat helps determine not only how healthy they are as
children, but how healthy they will be as adults." A failure to clearly articulate a
fortification policy would undermine the value of the School Meals initiative for

Healthy Children.

Simply stated, fortified foods can not be expected todeliver the same
quality of nutrients and health benefits as conventional foods like fresh fruits
and vegetables. The extent of fortification by food processors within food
categories is inconsistent, so a reliance by schools upon formulated fortified

I oods will leave children ill prepared to make sound dietary decisions once
leaving the school: different brands of breakfast foods, juices, etc. are fortified at

'
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varying rates and some are not fortified at all. Similarly, the fortified food
product used in school may have no relevance in the commercial marketplace.

Several highly publicized studies during the last year questioned the
value of supplementation with vitamins A and C to reduce the risks of cancer.One such study, sponsored by the National Cancer Institute, indicated thatvitamin E and beta carotene (a precursOr to vitamin A) supplements did notprevent lung cancer in a group of male cigarette smokers. In fact, this studyindicated a significantly higher rates of lung cancer and mortality among thosetaking beta carotene supplements, than those who did not.

Conversely, additional studies indicate that compounds found naturallyin broccoli, such as isothiocynates, which indudes sulforaphanes, provide thegreatest anti-cancer fighting benefit

Scientific efforts to isolate the healthbenefits of specific nutrients is
wrought with conflicting results. However, it apparent that it is increasingly
difficult to prove any narrow group of ingredients in food, suchas vitamins,fiber or antioxidant enzymes, canby themselvesprevent cancer. In some
instances fortification can playan important role in maintaining good health.
Supplementation of calcium can help prevent the or set of osteoporosis and the
U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved the claim this year thatfolic acid can prevent a significantnumber of neural tube spinal defects ininfants. However, food technology has not advanced to the point where fortifiedfoods can replicate the nutrient profile of fresh fruits and vegetables or deliverthe same benefits to long term good health.

As mentioned earlier, dietary habits are formed early in life, making the
school breakfast and lunch experiences critical to the formation of sound eatinghabits in our children. Yet, reliance upon fortified foods would not serve this
purpose very well. The benefits of serving vitally needed nutrients throughfoods that are inherently without nutritive value will, at most, be fleeting. Moreimportantly, the use of fortified food products can not educate children as to theimportance of eating a variety of foods for good health.

A discriminatory treatment of fortified foods is sound policy and has been
incorporated by FDA into our nation's nutritional food labeling regulations.
Under FDA regulations, a food other than a dietary supplementnot inconventional food form is prohibited from bearing any health claims unless itprovides at least 10% of the Reference Daily Intake or Daily Reference Value forvitamin A, vitamin C, iron, calcium, protein, or fiber per reference amount priorto any nutrient addition.
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This specific restriction against health claims, the so-called "jelly bean
rule," operates to bar certain ds from bearing health claims even though the
claim may be truthful and non misleading. The public health rationale behind
such a rule is clear; government policy should not approve of the use of
inducements, predicated upon claims of healthfulness, for the purchase and
consumption of food products inherently devoid of nutrients.

Likewise, the Department should not permit school foodservice operators
to over rely upon fortified foods in order to satisfy nutrient standard
requirements. We strongly believe the manner in which the Department
addresses the fortification issue will determine the success or failure of the
school breakfast and lunch programs as tools to educate children on better health
through sound dietary choices.

Congress made clear through the Child Nutrition Act that nutrition and
information education programs should be a multi-disciplinary effort:

"by which scientifically valid information about foods and nutrients is
imparted in a manner that individuals receiving such information will
understand the principles of nutrition and seek to maximize their well
being through food consumption practices. Nutrition education
programs shall include, but not be limited mo, (A) instructing students
with regard to nutritional value of foods and the relationship between
food and human health...."

The comprehensive view of educating our children on the importance of
good nutrition through good dietary practices must include a sound policy on
fortification. The potential inconsistency is glaring, if schools teach our children
in the classroom that diets high in grains, fruits and vegetables lead to good
health, but in the dining hail serve children fortified food products in order to
comply with the technical requirements of the Department's regulations.

We suggest the Department discount any contribution by fortified food
products towards the nutrient standards established for vitamin A and vitamin
C, if such fortified foods do not contain at least 10% of the RDI of either vitamin.
The intent of such a restriction should be to encourage schools to serve those
food products that contain naturally high levels of vitamins A and C.

Numerous choices exist. For example, the following foods contain high
levels of beta carotene--carrots, sweet potato, squash, cantaloupe, cauliflower,

number of choices exist for
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vitamin Coranges, broccoli (also a good source of beta carotene), kiwi, red and
green peppers, turnip greens, strawberries, and cantaloupe.

We commend the Department's efforts to upgrade the nutritioi. status of
our nation's school breakfast and lunch programs. Unquestionably, there exists
a strong association between diet and health, and the Department's initiative
represents a comprehensive and earnest move forward towards providing our
nation's children the healthful meals they deserve.
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Good afternoon Thank you Mr Chairman and members of the subcommittee tar
the opportunity to speak with you today My name is Shen Spatter I am a cattlewoman
horn Rosedale, Missoun, a mother at three and a volunteer for the National Cattlemen's
Associauon.

Cattle producers, many of whom are or have been parents of children who
participate in the National School Lunch Program, have long been committed to providing
good nutrition for the nation's children. Since the onset of the National School Lunch

Program, beef has provided much of the needed protein, iron, zinc, and B vitamins for
children who were otherwise not getting adequate nutrients. In addition, the beef industry
has been actively committed to making our commodity lower in fat. As health officials have

recommended decreasing fat in the diet, the cattle industry has responded. Cattle producers
have worked, and are continuing to work, to lower fat in today's beef. In fact,since the

early eighties. beef producers, in conjunction with packers and retailers, have reduced the

overall fat by 27% in the retail case. Also, through the industry checkoff program, thebeef

industry has funded research to develop and test market a ground beef patty with only 10%

fat. Lowfat beef patties now make up a large portion of beef patties purchased by the

National School Lunch Program.

With such progress being made, Mr. Chairman, we are greatly concerned that there
remains the idea that if red meat is greatly reduced or eliminated in the school lunch
program, the fat content will be sufficiently reduced. In fact, beef/red meat is not the

numb' one contributor of fat to the diet. USDA's 1987-1988 Nationwide Po, 4
Consumption Survey data show that beef contributes only about 9% of total fat to the diets
of 1-10 year olds, and about 12% of the total fat in the diets of 11-18 year olds.
Approximately 90% of the fat in the diets of the nation's children is coming from sources
other than beef/red meat. It should also be noted that while fat from beef intake has gone
down over the years, total fat intake has gone up.

To overcome these myths, NCA supports providing this information through
educational programs for school food service personnel, parents, and children. NCA
believes that producer groups and USDA can work together to educate school personnel,
parents and children that giving up meat does not equal a sufficiently low fat, healthy, well-

balanced diet. In addition, NCA supports nutrition education that is based on sound
science. Such education shows that there are various ways to consume a healthy diet,
including a diet that includes meat.

The beef industry has been a loader in developing a program that meets the Dietary
Guidelines and educates all involved toward healthier eating. As one of the most promising
and effective programs to reduce fat and sodium in school lunch programs,
LUNCIVOWER! was developed by the University of Minnesota in conjunction with the
Beef Industry Council. LUNCHPOWER! was implemented in thirty-four elementary
schools in Minnesota. In addition to menu planning and food purchasing to reduce the fat
and sodium content, familiar recipes were modified to produce lower tat and sodium items
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that remain highly acceptable to students. For example, the cooks drain and rinse ground
meat used in tacos, resulting in a popular entree item that is on average 9g lower in fat than
the unmodified product. Evaluation results of the program have shown that there were
significant decreases in both total gram. of fat and the percentage of energy from fat. When
comparing baseline and follow up data. the percentage of energy from fat in the diet
decreased from 40% to 28%. Furthermore, these lower-sodium and lower-fat meals were
convenient for the schools and student participation in the lunch programs was maintained.
LUNCHPOWER! has been shown to work and has proven effective. There are virtually no
added costs. food service personnel like it. children like the food, and it allows for a variety
of foods--as is recommended by the Dietary Guidelines.

In summary. National Cattlemen's Association supports, as always, nutrition
recommendations based on sound scientific principles, with accurate interpretation and
communication with the public. Narrowly focused attention on fat in the diets of children.
rather than an overall healthy diet, can lead to less than desirable outcomes such as
increased incidence of eating disorders among teenagers, greater incidence of osteoporosis,
lethargy, developmental disorders. etc. Careful monitoring systems, with scientifically valid
measurement tools. must be put in place to track and measure the effects of such changes in

the diets of children.

NCA looks forward to working with the Committee and the Department as
recommendations for changing the National School Lunch Program are finalized.

2
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The National Cattlemen's Association is pleased to submit comments in response to
the USDA proposal on School Lunch Meals initiative for Healthy Children regulations
published June 10, 1994. Because food production is the base for nutrition and food policy.
policy changes in school meal programs are very important to the National Cattlemen's
Association.

Cattle producers, many of whom are, or have been, parents of children who
participate in the National School Lunch Program. have long been committed to providing
good nutrition for the nation's children. Since the onset of the National School Lunch
Program, beef has provided much needed protein, iron, zinc, and B vitamins for children
who were not getting adequate nutrients otherwise. In addition, the beef industry has been
actively involved in making the commodities lower in fat. As health officials have
recommended decreasing fat in the diet, the cattle industry has responded. Cattle producers
have worked, and are continuing to work diligently to lower fat in today's beef. In fact
since the early eighties, beef producers, in conjunction with packers and retailers, have
reduced the overall fat by 27% in the retail case. In addition, through the industry checkoff
program, the beef industry has funded research to develop and test market a ground beef
patty with only 10% fat. It should be noted that 10% fat is less than the much acclaimed
burgcrc from other species. Low fat beef patties now make up a large portion of beef
;.:.ides by the National School Lunch Program.

As prc ducers have turned their attention to decreasing fat, they have not neglected
palatability. Aside from the nutritional qualities of beef, taste and texture are crucial
elements we must consider. Comments have come into the beef industry from parents and
children alike, stating that children lac beef, including today's lowfat options. Furthermore,
they have commented that they are NOT looking for smaller servings of meat on the school
lunch menus.

As stated above, food production is the key to nutrition and food policy. Therefore.
producers must be key players in nutrition and food policy. The beef industry has long
provided commodities for the school meals programs. These commodities have played a
large role in meeting the Recommended Daily Allowances (RDAs) while keeping costs
down.

The National School Lunch Program's Contribution to the Diets of Children.

As repeatedly noted, the National School Lunch Program makes an important
contribution to nearly 25 million school age children. over half of whom are low income.
For many of these children, the school lunch is the only meal the child receives all day.
Therefore, it is especially important for these children to obtain the nutritional needs for
adequate growth and development, as well as reduce the risk of chronic disease. In
addition, it is very important that these low-income school children are not deprived of
important meals and nutrients due to the school dropping out of the program. Because
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school meals are still voluntary in the vast majority of states and schools, there is concern
that regulations have the potential to discourage schools from participating in the child
nutrition programs.

The National School Lunch Program and the Dietary Guidelines

The National School Lunch Program is currently required to meet one third of the
RDAs for certain vitamins and minerals, as well as protein and energy. Although there is
concern about dietary excesses in the diets, there is no disagreement among health
authorities and scientific experts that these recommendations for protein, energy, vitamins
and minerals are vital for proper growth and development. A recent report from Tufts
University School of Nutrition points out that, "even moderate undemutrition, the type seen
most frequently in the United States, can have long lasting effectson the cognitive
development of children. Inadequate nutritic-, is a major cause of impaired cognitive
development, and is associated with increased educational failure among impoverished
children. While this relationship is recognized by child development specialists, educators,
and nutritionists, it is not well known among the general public." (Note: the general public
is cited as a source of comment throughout the proposal.) "Neither have recent findings
about this relationship been incorporated adequately into the nation's public policies."

For the above reasons. NCA does not support that the Dietary Guidelines, as stated
in the proposal, serve as "the basis or 'cornerstone' for nutrition standards for school
meals." Although NCA supports Dietary Guidelines, we cannot support that they be used
as the base. Instead. NCA supports that the basis for nutrition standards for school meals
be the RDA requirements, with Dietary Guidelinesas a secondary goal.

Along with supporting the Dietary Guidelines, NCA supports all parts of the
Dietary Guidelines equally. At no point do the DietaryGuidelines emphasize the fat
recommendations over the others. Compliance should be monitored ensuring that a variety
of foods are offered to children, a healthy weight is maintained, menus have an average of
30% total fat and 10% saturated fat, menus offer adequate vegetables. fruits and grains, and
use sodium and sugar in moderation. Scientific data does not support a reduction in fat
below 30% for growing children; NCA does not support a reduction in fat below 30%, nor
does NCA support Dietary Guidelines applied per food (commodity) or per meal, as this is
not the intent of the USDA/DHHS Dietary Guidelines. Recent research and
recommendations from the Canadian Pediatric Society question the need to lower fat to
30% of total calories in children's diets. This information should be fairly and critically
reviewed before USDA makes a decision on a final rule on school lunch.

Although information on the nutrient intake of young children and adolescents is not
abundant, nor as complete as information for older age groups. studies have shown that
certain nutrients need to be monitored in children's diets. One study integrated data from
three sources, MRCA Information Services, Inc.. 1977 Nationwide Food Consumption
Survey, and the Minnesota State University Data Bank to determine the nutrient intakes of

2
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American Children aged two to ten years for the yearsof 1977-1988. For more than 50%

of the population, the intakes of calcium, vitamin B6 and zinc were below the RDA. Zinc

was especially low, with over 809c not meeting the RDA.

The School Nutrition Dietary Assessment Stud}. conducted by the USDA, showed

on average the RDAs for children were being met. EXCEPT for iron intakes for 11-18 year

old females. zinc intakes of 11-18 year old males, and calories and vitamin B6 tot 15-18

year old males. The study also found that the average amount of cholesterol in school lunch

meals offered is 88 mg. which is less than the one-third recommended maximum daily intake

of 30G mg. Because USDA places so much emphasis on fat, saturated fat, and sodium in

this study. NCA is unclear why the same emphasis is not placed on the deficiency in iron,

zinc. vitamin B6 and calories. In addition, NCA questions statements made in the proposal

that efforts should be made to reduce cholesterol. School lunches are meeting the

recommendation made by the National Research Council. NCA is concerned that efforts on

behalf of USDA to promote a further reduction in cholesterol will give the message to

parents. school food service personnel, and students that current scientific consensus

recommendations are not adequate for a healthy diet. NCA believes that such a "message"

will confuse students and in turn lead to practices that are very unhealthy. NCA supports

the current 1990 Dietary Guidelines.

The Importance of Iron and Zinc in Children's Diets

Iron deficiency is still the most common single nutrient deficiency in the United

States The Joint Nutrition Monitoring Evaluation Committee (DHHS/USDA, 1986)

considered iron to be a food component warranting public health monitoring priority. The

Surgeon General's Report on Nutrition and Health (DHHS/USDA. 19881 notes the

importance of children, adolescents and women of child bearing age consuming foods that

are good sources of iron. A more recent report from Tufts University School of Nutrition

shows that iron deficiency anemia, which isassociated with impaired cognitive

development, affects nearly 257c of low income children in the United States. The

consequences of iron deficiencies included impaired work and intellectual performance.

behavior disorders, decreased resistance to infections and increased susceptibility to lead

poisoning. These consequences may become evident even before clinical indications of iron

deficiencies occur. Iron is not the only nutrient of concern in children's growth and

development. Deficiencies of zinc and B vitamins can also lead to serious developmental

problems. yet these nutrients will not be monitored in the proposed National School Lunch

Program. Zinc plays a key role in growth. maturation and the immune system. Zinc has

also consistently been tound to he low in the diets of children. Therefore, NCA supports

incorporating zinc and vitamin B6 in their monitoring program.

1 4



140

NCA - School Meal Proposal

Beef is Nature's Most Excellent Source of Iron and Zinc in the Diet

iron and zinc are prevalent in red meat. Beef is one of nature's best sources of iron.
Beef contains heine iron, a type of iron that is three to five timesmore easily absorbed by
the body than non-heme iron. which is found in such source as vegetables. grains, beans,
and eggs. Additionally. a special phenomenon called the meat factor helps increase the
absorption of non-heme iron by two to four times when beef is eaten with plantsources at
the same meal. For example. 1/2 cup of cooked beans contains 2.6 mg of iron, yet only
0.16 mg is absorbed; 3 oz. of beef contains 2.9 mg of iron (about the same as beans), with
.42 mg absorbed (about three times as much!). A nutrient standards approach is not
capable of taking this into account. Nutrient standards menu planning may show that the
requirement for iron is being met without meat, but it will not show that less is absorbed
without meat. As in the case of iron. beef is an excellent source of zinc. Zinc is a
component of every living human cell and plays a role in growth, reproduction, appetite.
food utilization, taste, night vision, and production of hormones and the immune system. A
3 oz. serving of beet contains about four times as much zinc as 3 oz. of chicken. turkey and
1/2 cup of cooked beans.

It must also be noted that beef/meat is not the number one contributor of fat to the
diet. In fact, USDA's 1987-1988 Nationwide Food Consumption Survey data showsthat
beef contributes only about 9% of total fat in the diet of 1-10 year olds, and about 12% of
total fat in the diets of 11-18 year olds. Approximately 90% of total fat in the diets of the
nation's children is coming from sources other than beef. While total fat intake has gone up
since 1980, beef fat consumption has gone down. NCA supports educational programs for
school food service personnel, parents, and children properly reflecting thisinformation.
Presentations made by school food service personnel throughout this reform process have
implied that cutting down meat, or eliminating meat, in school lunches will greatlyand
sufficiently reduce fat intake. NCA believes that industry and USDA can work together to
educate school personnel, parents, and children that giving up meat does not equal a
sufficiently low fat, healthy diet. NCA supports nutrition education based on sound
science.

Changing the Focus of the Lunch Program from Nutrient Deliciencies to Dietary
Excesses

As the school lunch program has aided in decreasing the number of children who
experience nutrition deficiencies, the Department of Agriculture's focus of nutrition in the
school meal programs has changed. Rather than a focus on the RDAs for adequate growth
and development, the focus is now on Dietary Guidelines for adult disease prevention. A
primary mason for this change is to lower the health care costs due to the numbers ofdiet-
related diseases. It is worth striving for such a goal. It is important to note, however, that
if the narrow focus on fat and fiber reduces or eliminatesa focus on vitamin and mineral
needs, the cast of health cam will NOT go down dramatically, if at all. For example,
increased fiber intake decreases the absorption of certain vitamins and minerals, such as
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iron. zinc and calcium. Therefore, changes in children's diets need to carefully balance
disease prevention and optimal growth and development.

Another key factor in meeting a healthy lifestyle for children is exercise. As is also
the case in adults, too often obesity is linked with over consumption, rather than the more
likely cause of insufficient exercise. Exercise inherently improves health, but it also allows
for greater caloric consumption, and consequently greater nutrient intake. without resulting
in obesity. That means that schools must allow adequate time for, and proper emphasis
must be placed on, physical education. Nutrition education without physical education is
incomplete!

Fortification

NCA supports including regulatory language in a final rule controlling the use of
fortification to meet nutrient goals. If this is not done, fortification of products with little or
no natural sources of vitamins A. C, iron or calcium could be used to meet the Dietary
Guidelines. NCA supports the following:

Preferred sources of adequate nutrition are meals and snacks which provide a
variety of conventional foods rather than formulated, fortified foods. Moreover,
foods that are fortified with only a few nutrients may not supply other essential
known and unknown micronutrients which conventional foods supply.

Nutrients added to the foods can be counted toward the nutrient standards only if
they were added in accordance with:

1) a Standard of Identity or Standard of Enrichment issued by the Food and
Drug Administration (FDA) for the food item. Commonly enriched foods
for which fortification is added under this provision include milk, margarine.
commercially-prepared cereals, enriched bread and cereal products, and fruit
products including canned prune juice. nectars, and canned applesauce.
2) a USDA purchase specification for a donated commodity food: or
3) a breakfast cereal available on the commercial market.

The nutrients added to fortify products such as the USDA enriched macaroni with
fortified protein can be counted toward the nutrient standard.

While fortified foods that do not meet these criteria can be planned into the menu.
only the nutrients that are naturally occurring in these foods can be counted toward
meeting the nutrient standard. For example, the nutrients addei to fortify products
such as formulated grain/fruit products (as defined by the USDA) cannot be counted
toward the nutrient standard. The menu planner must choose the generic version of
a food without fortification for nutrient analysis. For example, if apple juice fortified
with 100 mg vitamin Cis served, then apple juice without vitamin C must be used in
the nutrient analysis of the meal the juice is included in. The 100 mg of vitamin C

5
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cannot he used in the nutrient analysis of the meal because the level of vitamin C is
not naturally occurring in the apple juice.

The Beef Industry is a Leader in the Development of a School Lunch Program to
Meet Today's Nutrition Goals

The beef industry has also responded to the message that school lunch meals need to
be lower in fat and sodium. The industry has been a leader in tackling and succeeding in the
development of a program that meets the Dietary Guidelines. As the most promising and
effective programs to reduce fat and sodium in school lunch programs. LUNCHPOWER!
was developed by the University of Minnesota in coordination with the Beef Industry
Council, It is a food based. rather than nutrient based, program. Criteria have been set for
food purchasing and preparation to meet the Dietary Guidelines and the Recommended
Daily Allowances. LUNCHPOWER! was implemented in 34 elementary schools in
Minnesota. In addition to menu planning and food purchasing to reduce the fat and sodium
content, familiar recipes were modified to produce lower fat and sodium items that were
highly acceptable to students. For example, the cooks drain and rinse ground meat used in
tacos, resulting in a popular entree item that is on average 9 g lower in fat than the
unmodified product. Evaluation results of the program have shown that them were
significant decreases in both total grams of fat and the percentage of energy from fat when
comparing base-line and follow up data. The percentage of energy from fat in the diet
decreased from 40% to 28%. Furthermore. these lower-sodium and lower-fat meals were
convenient fur the schools and student participation in the lunch programs was maintained.
A 1994 winner of the American Dietetic Association's President's Circle Award.
LUNCHPOWER! has been shown to work and has proven to be effective. Them are
virtually no added costs. food service personnel like it. children like the food. and it allows
tor a variety of foods--as is recommended by the Dietary Guidelines. An article expliuning
LUNCHPOWER! from the Journal of the American Dietetic Ammiation is attached.

The National Cattlemen's Association believes that there are various ways fur the
National School Lunch Program to meet the Dietary Guidelines, some mom appropriate
than others. A food based menu system is easy to implement. costs much less than nutnent
standards, has a proven track record and highlights di the components of the Dietary
Guidelines. Such a system arrives at the goal of meeting the Dietary Guidelines while
maintaining flexibility for all. This system will also help school food service personnel teach
good eating habits based on foods. Such a method will assist children in continuing these
good eating habits out of school. A nutrient standards menu planning approach does nut
ensure a basis of food. Nutrients can he obtained through supplementation. not just
pnmarily through whole tools.

NCA is concerned that USDA has not yet determined how programs such as
LUNCHPOWER! will tit into the proposed final rule. Because these programs have been
evaluated and proven effective. NCA requests USDA to specify how these programs will he
accepted for use.

6
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Evaluation

As always, evaluation is important to learning how to continuously improve the
school lunch program. NCA supports getting data back from USDA's own pilot programs
before making the proposed National School Lunch Program final. If USDA does not wait,
much wasted time, energy, and financial resources will go into implementing the Dietary
Guidelines.

In addition, plate waste, or what is being discarded rather than consumed, must be
evaluated. No matter how nutritious the food is or how lovely it looks, it is not nutritious if
the children don't eat. Plate waste may be due to time constraints on the student, or any
number of other reasons. Recent studies have shown that although an increased offering of
fruits and vegetables sounds good, the children are throwing some of them away. An
evaluation component of plate waste should provide the necessary information on precisely
what is being thrown away and why, thus targeting the program more effectively.

Summary

In summary, the National Cattlemen's Association supports, as always, nutrition
recommendations based on sound scientific principles, with accurate interpretation and
communication to the public. Narrowly focused attention on fat in the diets of children,
rather than an overall healthy diet, can lead to less than desirable outcomes such as
increased incidence of eating disorders among teenagers (children do not differentiate
between fat on the body and fat in the diet), greater incidence of osteoporosis, lethargy,
developmental disorders, etc. Careful monitoring systems, with scientifically valid
measurement tools, must be put in place to track and measure the effects of such changes in
the diets of children. Finally. NCA supports meeting the Dietary Guidelines by combining
fat calculations for breakfast and lunch. Because the dietary guideline of 30% of calories
from fat and 10% from saturated fat is for the total diet over time, NCA believes that the
percentage fat calculations should be done combining both breakfasts and lunches. NCA
looks forward to working with the Department as ttcommendations for changing the
National School Lunch Program are further developed.
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U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

regarding the

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE'S

proposed rule on the

NUTRITION OBJECTIVES FOR SCHOOL MEALS

September 7, 1994

Mr. Chairman, I am James C. Barr, Chief Executive Officer of the National MilkProducers
Federation. The National Milk Producers Federation is the national farm commodity
organization that represents dairy farmers and the dairy marketing associations they own and
operate throughout the United States.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify before the Subcommittee about the proposed rule of
the Department of Agriculture to provide nutrition objectives for school meals. The
Federation and its member cooperatives are proud of the contribution the dairy industry has
made to the National School Lunch Program and appreciates the opportunity to share our
serious concerns regarding the proposed rule.

The National Milk Producers Federation supports the current food-based menu system and
opposes changing to Nutrient Standard Menu Planning as currently proposed. Secondly, the
Federation is concerned about the impact of imposing the adult Dietary Guidelines to children
without modification. The Federation's third concern is the significant financial burden the
regulations will place on public school systems, the taxpayer and the agriculture community.

The proposed Nutrient Standard Menu Plaruung is a costly, impractical, government-
controlled program. The proposed regulation seeks sweeping changes to the National School
Lunch Program without support from the general public or private industry. The Federation
along with other groups strongly supports the use of negotiated rulemaking in amending the
National School Lunch Program to foster open dialogue between the Department and all



affected parties in improving rather than eliminating a program that successfully has fed
millions of children for over fifty years.

The Dietary Guidelines, while laudable, are based on a study of adult males. USDA propose.
to apply them to children without taking age and development into consideration. For
example, the Dietary Guidelines recommend that alcoholic beverages be served in moderation.
No one would think of applying to this guideline to the school lunch program. Common
sense and prudence must be used in adopting adult guidelines for children until Dietary
Guidelines for Children are developed. With regard to reducing calories from fat, many
experts disagree that growing children's diets be restricted to 30 percent or fewer calories
from fat as recommended for adults in the Dietary Guidelines. Substantial scientific evidence
including what we heard today from the Canadian experts contradicts USDA's directive to
reduce calories from fat and saturated fat to 30 percent and 10 percent respectively.

The Federation advocates a restriction on the use of fortified foods and is alarmed that the
Department failed to address this issue. The Federation lilies the Department to adopt the
California statutory language to restrict the use of fortified foods which do not supply the
essential micronutrients found in conventional foods.

The proposed regulations omit designation of serving sizes for food, a practice that has been
effective in guaranteeing that children receive an adequate amount of food. The Federation is
concerned that students will not get enough to eat if serving sizes are not designated and urges
the Department to retain the standard serving sizes of a reimbursable meal.

The Federation advocates combining the analysis of school breakfast and lunch. Most
children who school breakfast also eat school lunch. Combining the meals parallels the
intended application of the Dietary Guidelines may serve as an incentive for schools to offer
breakfast, a meal that frequently is lower in fat than lunch.

It is unfortunate that the entire thrust of the proposed regulation is targeted at reducing
calories from fat. Problems such as participation of school systems, particularly in urban and
suburban areas and participation of students in middle and high school are not addressed in
the proposed rule. A recent review of the program revealed that students fail to take and eat
adequate amounts of fruits, vegetables, and milk. Thirty five percent of elementary school
children and almost 60 pei.-ent of teenagers ate no fruit on the day of the survey.
Thirteen percent of low-income male teenagers and 22 percent of low-income female
teenagers do not drink milk. These problems are not addressed adequately or practically in
the proposed regulati-ms.

The Federation proposes a change in the concept of "offer versus serve" to include foods from
all food groups especially fruits and vegetables in a reimbursable meal to solve the problem of
inadequate consumption of fruits, vegetables and milk. A reimbursable meal should include
five of the five offerings, not three out of five or two out of three offerings. Students cannot
consume a balanced meal unless they are exposed to different foods on their plate.
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To increase participation in the school lunch program and consumption of milk, students
should be offered flavored milk daily. Studies show a dramatic increase in consumption of
milk and participation in the school lunch program when flavored milk is offered. The
Federation proposes that milk, especially flavored milk, be a component of every reimbursable
meal.

The cost of implementing the Nutrient Standard Menu Planning and the economic impact on
the agriculture and school communities have not been satisfactorily addressed in the proposed
regulations. USDA estimates that nutrient standard menu planning will increase costs to the
Commodity Credit Corporation (CCC) for dairy commodities by $25 million and cost dairy
farmers 7-8 cents per hundredweight or $200 million annually. The Department concludes
that the impacts on the dairy sector and the budget would be relatively small.

The Federation estimates the proposed changes in the school lunch program could reduce milk
prices to dairy farmers by as much as 30-40 cents per hundredweight and decrease farm
revenue by $450-600 million annually, driving thousands of family farmers out of business.

Mr. Chairman, you and Mr. Gunderson are well aware that a reduction of 7-8 cents per
hundredweight is not a small impact to farmers. One economic perspective of this issue
should be kept in mind. The USDA's estimated "small economic impact" of the proposal will
exceed the negative economic impact of the currently proposed GATT legislation on the dairy

USDA unilaterally has proposed a program that will have a greater negative effect on the
dairy industry than GATT. This is further evidence of the importance of negotiated
rulemaking in developing the final regulations. Congress and the agriculture community
should be involved in decisions that dramatically effect producer income.

Mr. Chairman, the sweeping, complex changes of Nutrient Standard Menu Planning are
impractical and unnecessary. The broad goals of the Dietary Guidelines can be met using the
current program. One of the Federation's members, the Associated Milk Producers
Incorporated, has developed two programs to help school food service menu planners reduce
the fat content of meals while maintaining adequate calories for growing children. Trimming
the Fat is available nationally from the American School Food Service Association and was
awarded the President's Circle Nutrition Education Award by the American Dietetic
Association. The award is given in recognition of the development and dissemination of
scientifically sound nutrition information which is unique and creative.

The newest program developed by AMPI is Target Your Market, a comprehensive program
for teaching food service staff how to market their program to attract students to the cafeteria
and to balanced, nutritionally sound meals. The program addresses identifying the target
audience, selecting appropriate messages, writing objectives and developing evaluations.
Trimming the Fat and Target Your Market were field tested extensively with school food
service personnel. The results are materials that arc based on sound education principles and
materials that are well received by school food service.
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Mr. Chairman, practical, effective, simple approaches to improving the National School Lunch
Program such as Target Your Market and Trimming the Fat, are examples of the programs
the Department should be supporting, not cumbersome, costly, untested programs such as
Nutrient Standard Menu Planning and Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning.

The health of 25 million children is at stake. The success of the food-based meal pattern in
meeting the nutrient goals of the National School Lunch Program for almost 50 years should
not be forgotten.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman; I will be pleased to respond to any questions.
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The National School Lunch Program and School Breakfast
Program; Nutrition Objectives for School Meals.

Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman. I am Juanita Duggan, Senior Vice
President, Government Affairs, for the National Food Processors
Association. NFPA is grateful for the opportunity to testify at
this hearing on the school lunch and breakfast programs.

The National Food Processors Association (NFPA) is the science-
based association of the food industry. We represent the $400
billion food processing industry, and our 500 member companies
manufacture the nation's processed-packaged fruits and
vegetables, juices and drinks, meat and poultry, seafood and
specialty products.

NFPA submitted comments to Food and Nutrition Service (FNS) on
the school feeding programs on December 15, 1993. A copy of
those comments is attached. In addition, NFPA testified at each
of the four public hearings held on this subject by USDA between
October 13, 1993 and December 7, 1993. NFPA also will file
comments directly with ENS on its current proposed rule.

NFPA and its members support the efforts of the U.S. Department
of Agriculture to bring the school lunch and other food programs
into closer agreement with the Dietary Guidelines for Americans.
Specifically, NFPA endorses the proposed rules governing the
school lunch program and school breakfast program, which
incorporate the principles of the Dietary Guidelines for
Americans into meal planning and menu development processes for
these school feeding programs.
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NFPA also supports the proposed criteria to esalua.e menus for
school lunch and school breakfast on a weekly basis. This
approach applies the principles of the Dietary Guidelines for
Americans to a real situation. Host nutrition education
programs, including those which supplement the Dietary
Guidelines, emphasize that dietary status is best , easured by
evaluating the total diet over time. A weekly evaluation of
school lunch or school breakfast menus in the light of the
Dietary Guidelines will allow school food service operators to
offer a variety of menu items, exercise creativity in meal
planning, and, in short, present meals which students are more
likely to select and eat.

NFPA also supports USDA's unstated yet clear philosophy for
school lunch and school breakfast menu development -- that
virtually all foods can have a place in the school feeding
programs. NFPA applauds FNS for recognizing that canned, frozen,
and fresh products are appropriate on menus in'these feeding

programs.

NFPA members produce many processed foods that can continue to
play a fundamental role in the school lunch and school breakfast

programs. These processed food products are nutritious,
convenient to store and to use, available throughout the year,
and reasonable in cost. The food processing industry ensures
that these products taste good and appeal to most people --
including children. Processed foods which can contribute to the
school lunch and school breakfast programs are available in an
extremely wide variety of products, formulations and styles --
including products with modified nutrient content when needed for

menus. With this diversity of products, it is easy to include
foods which will be enjoyed by most students. Ample use of the

great abundance of processed foods available today will make it
possible for every school food service program to create menus
which meet the Dietary Guidelines for Americans, over the course

of a week.

In the remainder of my testimony, I will address several
technical issues in the proposed rule.

Fortification

NFPA supports in concept the provision that nutrients in the
school breakfast and school lunch programs should be provided
through a meal composed of a variety of conventional foods, as

recommended in the Dietary Guidelines. However, NFPA urges the

FNS to consider also that appropriately fortified foods have a
place in the school lunch and school breakfast programs, and will

provide additional variety to menu planning.

- 2 -



NFPA urges that FNS apply the concept of nutrient standard menu
planning to food fortification, as well. NFPA recommends that
any food which contributes to the Dietary Guidelines in a
positive manner, over the course of a week, whether fortified or
not, should be eligible for inclusion on a school feeding program
menu. This would mean that enriched bread, and vitamin A and D
enriched milk products, which are fortified foods, could be
included on menus, and that some dilute juice beverages -- which
contain more than a small percentage of juice, and are equally
good sources of vitamins through enrichment -- would not be
excluded from participation. This approach would also ensure
that the school breakfast program could utilize common breakfast
cereals, which are frequently fortified with a number of vitamins
and minerals, rather than rely on unfortified cereals, which may
need to be formulated especially for the school feeding programs.

NFPA appreciates that FNS is concerned about potential over-
fortification of foods for the school feeding programs. NFPA
suggests that FNS utilize several factors to control potential
over-fortification. First, NFPA urges FNS to incorporate the
principles of the food fortification policy established by the
Food and Drug Administration (21 CFR S104.20). Specifically,
NFPA suggests that FNS should not extend credit for meal
reimbursement for the excess fortification of foods whose
enrichment exceeds the guidelines established in the FDA
fortification policy, as determined by the ENS in consultation
with FDA. This would ensure, for example, that a super-fortified
food, one that might provide 1,000% of the minimum requirement
for vitamin C, could not receive full credit for reimbursement
for a full week's supply of vitamin C; the contribution of the
specific food would be limited to a fortification level which
does not exceed that considered appropriate in the FDA
fortification policy. While the FDA fortification policy may be
amended in the future, NFPA believes that application of this
policy would assist ENS in ensuring that foods for the school
lunch and school breakfast programs are not over-fortified. If
this type of control framework is established, NFPA notes that
the costs of highly fortified foods will largely exclude them
from participation in the program, as there will be no financial
incentive to raise levels of fortification.

In addition, to help control levels of fortification in
appropriate foods, NFPA urges FNS to consider the palatability of
the foods included in the program. For obvious reasons, school
food service operators will be averse to selecting menu items
which may be elbject to plate waste, or to being refused by
students. This will reinforce efforts to limit over-
fortification of foods.

- 3 -
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National Nutrient Database for Child Nutrition Programs

The FNS has proposed that support for the school lunch and school
breakfast programs would be provided through the National
Nutrient Database for Child Nutrition Programs. This database
creates potential problems in the implementation of school
feeding programs. Unfortunately, these potential problems would
impose a significant barrier to full participation in the school
feeding programs by many food processing companies.

NFPA recognizes that resolving the problems with this database,
which is administered by the Agricultural Research Service, is
outside the scope of the current rulemaking. However, in this
testimony, NFPA will outline the problems for the record. NFPA
is also participating in discussions with both the Food and
Nutrition Service and the Agricultural Research Service to
attempt to resolve these difficulties in the long term.

Potential Problems in the National Nutrient Database for. Child
Nutrition Programs:

Food companies reporting data into the database are
instructed to provide analytical data acquired only after
January, 1993. This date ensures that any nutrient analyses
conducted in anticipation of mandatory nutrition labeling .

regulations for packaged foods would be deemed too old.
Analytical data derived in 1992 should be accurate and up-
to-date, and food companies reporting data from 1992
analyses would be able to reuse many data developed
expressly for nutrition labeling. There have been few
significant changes in official analytical methods since
1992, so there is unlikely to be any method error introduced
into the database with these slightly older data.

Quality Control requirements for data reporting are too
stringent. While all parties desire a high quality
database, the function of the database should be the
determinant of the level of quality needed. The child
nutrition database is intended solely to support the feeding
programs; it is not a research database. Because the data
will be used for evaluation of menus over one week with
respect to the Dietary Guidelines, it is unnecessary to use
data with the same quality controls as a research database.
Furthermore, error is introduced into the menu evaluation
process by prediction of selection frequency for each menu
offering. These factors should indicate that reliable
results can be obtained even if the nutrient data in the
database are not of "research" quality.

- 4 -
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Because the database is used only to support the school
feeding programs, and because the data will be used for
*valuation of menus over one week with respect to the
Dietary Guidelines, submission of unrounded nutrient values
developed for mandatory nutrition labeling purposes should
suffice. The food industry has invested extensive resources
to assemble the data needed for mandatory nutrition
labeling, and it would be a needless duplication of those
efforts to re-analyze food products for the child nutrition
programs database.

The Child Nutrition Database appears to exclude nutrient
databases developed by third parties. Many of these
databases are of very high quality, with many observations,
and follow good laboratory practices for nutrient analysis.
Third party nutrient databases, such as those developed to
support food commodities, or those submitted to FDA for
approval for nutrition labeling purposes, should not be
excluded.

The name of this database, National Nutrient Database for
Child Nutrition Programs, incorrectly suggests that it is
linked structurally and in quality controls to the National
Nutrient Database, which le a research database. NFPA urges
the FNS to assert the level of quality control needed in the
database to support the school feeding programs. In order
to signal that the child programs' database is a separate
entity from the National Nutrient Database, NFPA suggests
that it name be changed to "Child Nutrition Program Support
Database," or similar nomenclature.

NFPA maintains that submission of nutrient data for brand-name
foods to the database should be made as easy as possible, so that
food processors have an incentive to contribute information for
their specific products. We point out that, at present, the data
submission standards for manufactured foods are bieher than
requirements for commodity data or items reported from the
National Nutrient Database (Handbook 8).

Unless the current, onerous database criteria can be adjusted,
over time, very few food compan!.es are likely to undertake the
expense and administrative burden of providing data. This would
be to everyone's detriment: the school food service operators,
who would be limited in their selections and menus; the students,
who could face the situation that some of their favorite healthy
foods may not be available; the processed food industry,
especially small businesses, who could be effectively excluded
from participation.

15'7
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NFPA will continue to work with the USDA agencies to resolve
these problems, so the resulting product is of equal benefit to
government, consumer, and industry interests.

111112111/1DtatignPArdig

NFPA supports full implementation of revisions to the school
lunch and school breakfast programs, not later than July 1, 1998.
We believe it will take a significant period of time for this new
approach to be tested by schools of all resource levels, for
existing and unanticipated technical problems to be resolved, and
for school food service operators to feel comfortable with the
nutrient standard menu planning system. Many school food service
operators will need to be trained in the software, and some will
have to become familiar with a computerized menu evaluation
system for the first time in their careers. The food processing
industry understands how time consuming it is to implement fully
a new regulatory structure. For instance, it has taken 18 months
simply to change nutrition labels on the food supply, and that
exercise did not involve training operators to exercise new menu
creativity and make nutrition decisions on a weekly basis.

Concerns in the public policy sector that these mandated changes
may be occurring too slowly should be measured against the
assurance that, each year during the transition period, more and .
more schools are likely to complete the process of converting to
the nutrient standard program. For this reason, NFPA urges that
FNS takes the time to implement the transition correctly, and
thus NFPA supports full implementation of the nutrient standard
system by July 1, 1998.

Conclusion

NFPA supports the Department of Agriculture's initiative to have
the school lunch and school breakfast programs conform more
closely to the recommendations of the Dietary Guidelines for
Americans. We will be happy to work with the Department to help
achieve these goals, both in the present and the future.

Thank you for this opportunity to testify on this important
issue.

(Attachment follows:)
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National Food Processors Association

1401 New York Ave N W
D C 20005

202.639-5900
fAS 202/639-5932

December 15, 1993

Mr. Stanley C. Garnett
Director
Child Nutrition Division
FNS/USDA
Room 1007
3103 Park Center Drive
Alexandria, VA 22302

[Nutrition Objectives for School Keels;
58 Federal Register 47853; September 13, 1593]

Dear Mr. Garnett:

The National Food Processors Association (NFPA) is the science-
based association of the food industry, whose 500 members
manufacture the nation's processed-packaged fruits and
vegetables, juices and drinks, meat and poultry, seafood andspecialty products.

NFPA appreciates the opportunity to participate in this effort to
identify nutrition objectives for school lunch meals. We have
expressed our interest in this important issue by speaking orhaving a member representative speak at each of the four public
hearings held between October 13 and December 7. For the record,copies of the four presentations are appended.

NFPA members produce many processed foods that should continue to
be play a fundamental role in the school lunch and similar
government food programs. These products are nutritious,
available year-round, convenient to store and to use, and
reasonable in costs.

NFPA and its members agree with and support the Dietary
Guidelines for Americans. We support efforts by the Department
of Agriculture to bring the school lunch and other food programs
into closer agreement with these guidelines. However, we do not
believe that it is necessary to reduce the amount of processed
foods included in the program to obtain those results. In fact,with the tremendous abundance of processed foods available today,
there should be no problem meeting the Dietary Guidelines for
Americans with such a wide variety of foods.
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Nutrition Objectives for School Meals
December 15, 1993
Page 2

Domestically canned and frozen food products are readily
available year around. The vast majority of canned vegetables
and fruits are virtually fat-free, and an increasing number of
low -salt and low-sugar products are available to meet the
nutrition needs of the school lunch program. Nutritious products
are available in an extremely wide variety of substances and
forms. With this diversity of products, it is certainly possible
to include in a nutritious dietary offering foods which will be
enjoyed by most students.

NFPA studies have shown that nutrient values for canned and
frozen food products are equivalent to fresh product on an "as
prepared" basis. A copy of the summary report from these studies
is enclosed for the record. Processed food products are
harvested at the peak of ripeness and provide consistent quality
and nutrition. Their ease of use is especially important to
those who operate the food service operations within our schools.
Without the need for preservatives, canned and frozen foods
capture the "fresh-off-the-vine" flavor of foods.

Unlike fresh produce which can spoil before eaten, canned foods
maintain excellent quality without special storage for months
after purchase. Furthermore, the costs to build and maintain
refrigerated space essential for storage of fresh produce are
averted completely with canned products.

Domestically processed fruits and vegetables are available
throughout the year. It would be necessary to purchase certain
fresh products from foreign countries in order to duplicate the
ready-availability of processed foods which Americans too often
take for granted.

Processed foods minimize food preparation time, clean up time and
waste disposal problems. Manufacturing operations conducted
during food processing eliminate laborious cooking, cutting,
peeling and chopping operations that would have to be done by
school lunch room personnel to prepare similar products.
Furthermore, the attendant agricultural wastes disposed of by
food processors would have to be disposed of by school systems
that prepared meals from raw produce.

NFPA's research as well as private and government studies have
all shown that pesticide levels in processed fruits and
vegetables are consistently either undetectable or present at
extremely low levels well below-the legal tolerances established
by the government. Indeed, processing operations further reduce.
or eliminate any pesticide residue present on raw commodities.
Given these facts, we object strenuously to any government effort
to displace from the school lunch program fruits and vegetables
grown in accord with the lave-ef the land.
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The school lunch and other food distribution programs are a
multi-billion dollar investment of public monies. These programs
clearly represent a very major commitment to the nutritional
welfare of our citizens. We believe the government is well
advised to forgo paying a premium for organic foods in order to
utilize limited public funds to maximize the availability of
nutritious food to those who utilize the program. Paying more
for organic foods.can only mean that less food is purchased, more
money is expended, or both.

Product appearance should not be overlooked when considering the
likelihood of fresh fruit and vegetable consumption by children
in the school lunch program. Fresh fruits or vegetables with
degraded appearance due to improper or prolonged storage or
distribution time are unlikely to be eaten. Likewise, foods
damaged by insects are less likely to be eaten.

Comments at the four recent public hearings pointed out that in
many cases school students object to the taste or appearance of
otherwise highly nutritious, prepared fruit and vegetable
products. Students thus fail to select or consume the products
which circumvents attempts to provide a balanced diet based on
the dietary guidelines. We suggest that food preparation is key
to resolving this dilemma. Foods which are improperly prepared
will not be tasty and desirable no matter the form of the
ingredients - fresh, frozen or canned. On the other hand, with a
little special effort and attention foods in any of these forms
can be fashioned into highly tempting meal elements.

It is of interest to note that many renowned chefs utilize
processed ingredients frequently in preparation of their
specialties. For example, the Canned Food Information Council
has prepared many recipe books of outstanding food selections
prepared with canned ingredients. A copy of one of the books is
enclosed.

NFPA and its members object to attempts to reduce or minimize the
role of processed foods in the school lunch and other food
distribution programs. Our members' products should and must
continue as a mainstay in these food distribution programs. No
issues of nutrition, cost, or convenience dictate otherwise.

NFPA believes strongly that this government's food distribution
programs should not be used as an implement for promoting the
production and consumption of organic foods. We object to
legislation which would earmark limited federal funds to this
end. We know of no nutrition-related basis for doing so.
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Nutrition Objectives for School Meals
December 15, 1993
Page 4

Conclusion

NFPA members supply a significant volume of nutritious food
products in a convenient, shelf-stable form at a reasonable cost
to the government's school lunch and other food distribution
programs. We believe these products, whether frozen, canned, or
otherwise processed, make a valuable contribution to the
nutritional adequacy of the school lunch program.

We support the Department of Agriculture's initiative to have the
school lunch program conform more closely to the recommendations
of the Dietary Guidelines for Americans. We would be happy to
work with the Department to help achieve these goals.

Respectfully submitted,

John R. Cady
President and CEO

Attachments:

NFPA Testimony on Nutrition Objectives for School Meals -
Presented by James B. Eithier, Bush Brothers and Company,
October 13, 1993 - Atlanta, GA

NFPA Testimony on Nutrition Objectives for School Meals -
Presented by Joel Gallin, Hunt-Wesson, Inc.,
October 27, 1993 - Los Angeles, CA

NFPA Testimony on Nutrition Objectives for School Meals -
Presented by Guy Johnson, Pillsbury Company,
November 12, 1993 - Flint, MI

NFPA Testimony on Nutrition Objectives for School Meals
Presented by John R. Cady, National Food Processors Assoc.,
December 7, 1993 - Washington, DC

Nutritional Quality of Processed Foods, A Series of Papers
Based on Nutrition Studies of the National Food Processors
Association Laboratories

Chefs' Choice, Recipes from the Canned Food Information
Council
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Testimony
of the

American School Food Service Association
before the

Committee an Agriculture
U.S. House of Represanadves

September 7, 1994

Mr. Chairman. Members of the Committee, my name is Vivian Pi lam, and 1 am the President of

the American School Food Service Association. 1 sin also the Director of Food Services for the State of

South Carolina. We very much appreciate the opportunity to be with you this afternoon, and the continued

interest of this Subcommittee in the nutrition policies of the Department of Agriculture. Attached to my

testsmony are the comments we will be filing with the Department of Agriculture tomorrow in response to

the proposed school meals initiative for healthy children regulations published on June 10. 1994.

Since 1946 when the National School Lunch Act was enacted meals have been planned around food

groups two ounces of meat or meat alternate; two servings of vegetable or fruit, each containing 3/4 cup,

etc. On June 10, 1994 USDA proposed changing all of this. USDA proposes to amend the regulations,

changing the nutrition standard for the National School Lunch and Breakfast Programs to require meals based

on an analysis of key nutrients. Nutrient Standard Menu Planning (NSMP) would be in lieu of the current

meal pattern. The changes would have to be implemented by all schools no later than JLiy 1, 1998.

The American School Food Service Association has strongly supported tie Dietary Guidelines for

Americans over the years. ASFSA endorsed the first edition of the Djelartfatidelina published in 1980,

the second edition published in 1985, and the third edition published in 1990. The third edition of the

DissauSaiddirca was the first Lithe the DiraClialliddinea were applied to children.

ASFSA backed up its commitment to the kiguaratiatlines with specific actions:

ASFSA supported the creation of the USDA School Food Service Management Institute to provide

technical assistance oa the Paratyfaglagga;

ASFSA endorsed legislation to provide nutrition guidance for the Child Nutrition Programs (P.L.

101.147);
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ASFSA endorsed legislation to revise the USDA Menu Planning Guide consistent with the Nutrition

Guidance for Child Nutrition Programs (P.L. 101-147);

ASFSA endorsed legislation to revise the specifications for commodities distributed to schools to

make them consistent with the Dietary Guidelines for America= (P L. 101-237);

ASFSA developed a comprehensive training program. caked Healthy E.D.G.E. (Eating, the Dietary

Guidelines and Education) designed to help school foodservice professionals implement the Dietary

Guidelines. The Health E.D.G.E. was funded. in part, by a grant from the Department of Health

and Human Services.

ASFSA's emphasis on the pisausgaiklitra helped raise awareness among school foodservice

professionals and move forwari implementation of the Dietary Guidelines. USDA's School Nutrition

Dietary Assessment study (SNDA) indicated that it 04 percent of the Nation's schools students could now

choose a meal consistent with the Dietary Guidelines.

Five of the ten leading causes of death in America have been linked to diet je, diet is a risk factor

for these dreaded diseases. So it is important that all Americans. including children, choose a diet that is

consistent with the Dietary Guidelines for Arnericam.

On the other hand, however, is it realistic to expect that children are going to eat in school

differently than they eat at home or in a restaurant? Schools can lead the wav on the implementation of the

Dietary Guidelines movided USDA is realistic and flexible in its approach. The Nutrient Standard Menu

Plan should be one method to achieving the Dietary Guidelines; NSMP should not be an end in itself.

ASFSA implores USDA to collaboratively develop and provide a food based menu system supporting

the Djetary Guidelines as a third alternative to the proposed NSMP and Assisted NSMP.

Schools have been successful in reducing fat, saturated fat and sodium levels but could make greater

strides if the current menu components now required by USDA were modified to provide flexibility to offer

more foods students will eat. School districts and schools are reducing these levels, and with the increased
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flexibility a food based mem planning system would provide, more schools would be effective in achieving

the leek of the proposed regulation.

An additional advantage of a food based model is the use of the school meal program to reinforce

the Food Guide Pyramid for nutrition education. For example. as children come through the serving line

the menu offerings could be based on the Food Guide Pyramid. Teachers and schools have been teaching

the concepts outlined in the Pyramid, and the use of the school cafeteria to reinforce those efforts will

provide a very strong message to students. Additionally, the Food Guide Pyramid underwent extensive

testing (including with children) before its adoption.

The new food based menu system would assure more fruits, vegetables and whole grains in their

menus, as well as more choices, reinforcing the 5-A-Day program now being implemented in schools as well

as retail channels.

We believe it may actually be possible to implement the Dietary Guidelicti before July 1. 1998 if

USDA gave schools this flexibility on how to proceed. Nutrient Standard Menu Planning is an unfunded

federal mandate that we can not afford.

Forcing every school in the Nation to implement the Dietary Guidelines the same may way be

counterproductive and result in schools leaving the National School Lunch Program with fewer children

being served. We are a very large and diverse country. What works in Los Angeles and New York City

may not work in the rural Midwest.

High schools have been offering a greater and greater variety of foods in order to appeal to their

customers. The Nutrient Standard Menu Plan may lead to greater uniformity, less variety, and fewer ethnic

dishes. A nutrient analysis can be used to tat compliance with the Dietary Guidclings without being used

to plan meals for children.

Given these limitations, ASFSA can support the use of NSMP g one of the optional ways to meet

the Dietary Guideline recommendations if several modifications are made:

165
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1. First, NSMP, as proposed, is an untested federal mandate that maywell increase the costs associated

with administering the program. Clearly. USDA needs to thoroughly test this concept. We urge that the

pilot testing of NSMP be permitted to run its full course, allowing the results to be analyzed, before

widescale implementation, and publication of an interimrule. This would not prevent earlier implementation

of NSMP by those School Food Authorities that are judged capable by the State Agency.

2. ASFSA urges elimination of weighted averaging as it is described in the proposal. This step of

NSMP is complicated and time-consuming. It measures food choices by studentssomething that school

foodservice professionals cannot control without limiting choices. The goal is to plan menus based on the

nutrients available in the food, and this can be accomplished without weighted, averages. This complex,

detail-driven procedure would add to administrative paperwork burdens and coats. Additionally, schools

selling a Is carte items such as milk, juice std sandwiches will be required to separate these purchases from

their current production records to meet the proposed 'weighted average' requirements. This will add yet

another layer of record keeping.

This process of weighted averaging changes the basic accountability of child nutrition programs from

being responsible for planning meals that meet the reimbursable meal standards as offered, to being

responsible for planning meals that meet the nutrient standards as serwd. The effect of this will be

particularly evident ho the case of offer vs. serve, where, for instance, the nutrient standard for calories may

not be met by the offering of a meal with adequate calories because some foods are refused by some

students. Therefore, child nutrition programs will look for foods that most students will take, possibly a

dessert or other added labor food that will increase food and labor costs and may further detract from the

consumption of basic fruits, vegetablu and grains. This is an area that needs further study through the

NSMP

3. ASFSA encourages the Department to combine the analysis of breakfast and lunch. Most of the

children who eat school breakfast also eat school lunch. We are concerned about the food children eat over

a period of time. Just as it makes good sense to average meals eaten over a week, it makes sense to average

-4-
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the two meals that schools offer. This more closely parallels the intended application of Dietary Guidelines

for healthy diets.

The LAM M' Guidelines are for all foods consumed, over time. They are not intended as "lunch"

guidelines or "breakfast' guidelines. Applying the DGA's to lunch and breakfast separately could be seen

as an effort by USDA to force children to consume a diet that is lower in fat than the DGA's intend.

Further, combining lunch and breakfast might serve as an incentive for schools to offer breakfast.

a meal that is usually lower in fat than is lunch. School breakfast it a very important meal, particularly for

low-income children. USDA must do more to reach children not currently served by the meal programs.

Combining the nutriendmeal guidelines is one important step that would encourage schools to expand the

breakfast program.

4. We question the financial impact statement published in the proposed regulations. USDA is familiar

with the increased cost of purchasing lowfat items in its own commodity program, such as ground beef and

cheese. Also, it is our understanding that the cost of the hardware and software for NSMP may be from

52500-53500 per school based on USDA specifications for the pilot NSMP sites. For a large school district

doing all of the menu planning and recordkeeping in the central office. this cost may be affordable. But for

a small School Food Authority or one that uses site based management' or one that allows special or

individualized promotions by site. NSMP will need to be done at each site. requiring additional hardware.

software, and more proficient site staff and staff training.

This cost will prohibit some schools from using NSMP and force them to resort to c....M3 the only

other option offered in the proposed regulations - Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning. ANSMP

would decrease the flexibility that a food based mesas system would allow. We are concerned that these

options. NSMP or ANSMP, will result in lost participation, frustrated school foodaervice staff and eventually

a SFA that either ignores the DGA's or drops out of the program completely.

5. ASFSA urges the Department to provide an implementation and training calendar for NSMP by

region. This would enable the Department to take into account the diverse challenges presented by each state
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and region of the country, and help address those Ames of ethnicity and diversity that are increasingly a part

of the bell planning process and the educational process in general.

6. ASFSA urges USDA to develop fortification standards. We are concerned that products may be

developed that are preternaturally fortified and will, therefore. meet the nutrient requirements when, in their

usually occurring form, they would not. The combination of the lack of a fortification policy, with the I)

lack of a dietary fiber standard, and 2) the requirement for only three menu items, will encourage

fortification.

7. ASFSA recommends deletion of the requirement that an entree must be selected in offer vs. serve.

It restricts student choice because it encourages SFA's to focus on the entree and deters students from

making non-traditional food choices. It may also discourage menu planners from offering more fruits and

vegetables since students do not have to take them. Also, we are troubled that there is no explicit definition

of In 'entree.'

8. We are concerned by the proposal that would mandate that school foodservice professionals plan

meals for four different age groups. This will complicate the menu planning process, especially in schools

where more than ore age group is represented.

9. While fluid milk is one of the requirements of NSMP, and there is a quantity requirement for

breakfast, there is no quantity requirement for lunch. This is of significant concern to us. We would prefer

the current milk quantity requirements for lunch. Osteoporosis is a growing problem in this country and

has its beginnings in childhood. It seems wise to promote the consumption of lowfat milk in school meals.

both to provide nutrients in childhood and to develop good lifetime eating habits.

Additionally, we want to commend the Department for these provisions included in the proposed

rule:

1. The implementation date of July 1, 1998 for NSMP. We believe that it will take until that date to

evaluate the pilot projects, provide training and put in place the necessary USDA infrastructure to make this

plan successful.

-6-
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2. The language encouraging schools to provide "adequate meal service times and periods to ensure

that students can effectively participate in the school lunch program.

3. New language in 210.19 of this proposed regulation provides a beginning for a cortinuous

improvement process type of review of school foodeavice programs that focuses on the outcome rather than

the process. This new language would set in place a system where n1,,,i,a1 assistance, rather thanmonetary

overclaims, would follow reviews of the compliance with nutrition standards. This technical assistance

would continue will compliance with the standards is met withdut the threat of financial penalty.

4. Nun itioo discloeure, provided it is coupled with nutrition education. This would bean advantageous

marketing tool for schools that wish to present the information. However. schools should not be mandated

to provide the nutrient content of the foods offered, particularly if there are no nutrition authorities in the

Program.

S. The extension of the Coordinated Review Effort Review cycle from four years to five years.

A recent GAO report identified over 300 schools that have voluntarily left the National School

Lunch Program since 1989. (These are not schools that closed or merged with otherschools.) One of the

reasons cited by schools for their decision to leave the program was the administrative complexityof the

program and current USDA regulations. When other federal programs were being deregulated during the

1980s. the National School Lunch Program was being over-regulated. A significant percentage of the total

paperwork in local schools is now amlbuted to one USDA program the National School Lunch Program.

Successful implementation of the DicuoySnlislatats will require significant technical assistance from

the Department of Agriculture and a nutrition education effort aimed at school foodaervice professionals,

parents teachers, and students. Most of all, there will have to be a flexible mindset at the Department.

Nutrient Standard Menu Planning should be one of the options by which schools can implement the Moly

cstisigliocs. It should not be the only option.

School hinds participate; has declined in recta years as a percentage of enrollment. There are

several million low income children eligible for free and reduced-price meals who do not currently
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participate in the program. in addition to twenty million potential *paythe customers who do not participate

in the program.

implementing the DitaryEnliklino is an important goal for the School Lunch and Breakfast

Programs, but it is not the only goal. We will fail the NZli011'S children if in the process of implementing

the Dietary Guidelines school lunch participation drops and we lose high schools from the program.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, allow me to comment briefly on the child nutrition reauthorization

legislation. Several features of the legislation may impact on the regulations we are discussing here today.

The Senate bill. S. 1614, contains a provision which would make the Nutrient Standard Menu Planning. as

proposed by the Department, gag option for schools in meeting the pietarv_Wdelines. It would also require

the Department to publish a new food based menu system, which schools could follow in order to achieve

the Dietary Guidelines.

The House bill, H.R. 8, would require the Secretary to combine school lunch and breakfast program

requirements. One of the other features of the proposed regulations which concerns us is that the nutrition

requirements for the lunch program and the nutrition requirements for the breakfast program are completely

separate. Since the Dietary Guidelines for Arnericaru is intended for all food consumed we this* it would

be appropriate to combine the school lunch and breakfast nutrition requirements.

Lastly, the House legislation contains a section that would require the Department to enter into a

negotiated rulemaking on the statute being enacted. We would hope that this Committee would support all

three of these provisions in conference.

Thank you very much for the opportunity to testify. I would be happy to answer any questions that

you may have.

(Attachment follows:)
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ASFRA Final Draft Caniaant- -Not Piled Yat

Mr. Robert M. Wit, Chief
Policy and Pragraut Development Branch
Guild Nutrition Division
Food and Nutrition Service, USDA
3101 Park Center Drive
Alexandria. VA 22302

Dear Mr. Eadie:

The American Schee, Food Service Association (ASFSA) is pleased to submit its comments and response
to the proposed School Meals Initiative for Healthy ChiLlen regulations published June 10. 1994.

ASFSA strongly supports the epee' e:-..1 possible implementation of the amary Guidelines for Arnericans
(DGA's) in school meals Our comments contain a proposal which, if implemented. could accomplish
the United States Department of Agriculture's (USDA) goal of improving the nutrition standards of school
meals even more quickly than the July 1, 1998 date in the proposed regulation.

We know that the guidelines could be implanented wre rapidly and with gra= order and less expense
if a third option were made available to school districts and schools. Rather than building government
infrastructure to implement Nutrient Standard Menu Planning (NSMP) or Assisted Nutrient Standard
Menu Planning (ANSMP) our proposal would streamline garment by using existing resources.
materials and methodologies already tested, this saving tax dollars. 'This saving would acm-ue at all levels
and would also provide more flexibility to state agencies, local school districts and schools.

ASFSA PLEDGES ADDITIONAL SUPPORT FOil FUR'1 ALPLEMENTATION OF ME
DIETARY GUIDELINES FOR AMERICANS IN SCHOOLS

We have been working toward implementation of the Dietary for fifteen years, urging
Congress and USDA to make the necessary changes. We have also worked in parnraship with other
organizations to help provide guidance and ensuriala to school districts and schools implenienting the
%mar/ Guide.

We will continue to give support to food msadacturas so they can provide a wide variety of products
that help schools meet the DGA's by reducing fat, saturated fat and sodium and increasing dietary fiber

manufactured products and so that tiny can provide the nutrient analysis of their products for
evaluation and use in the NSMP and use in local school districts.

We will assist USDA and State Agencies in providing training to our members in the use of NSMP and
a food based maw system by providing a support sown& of trainers and training similar to our effort
with the Healthy E.D.G.E.

We will work with-USDA. to develop ram food.based menu system by Unary 1, 1995 that will Mg=
that meals planned with this new meal pattern will, when evaluated over a week's time, coomly w all the
Dietary Guideingl.
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Oar comments will address

1. The scloptica of a food based =nu system to tmplement the DatamfamiklyzE in schools by

July 1. 1996.

2. How to improve the proposed Nutrias Standard Menu Plan..

3. Swims of the proposed rule.

ASFSA STRONGLY URGES USDA TO PROVIDE A MODIFIED MEAL PATTERN OR NEW

FOOD-BASED MENU SYSIEM SUPPORTING THE DIETARY GUIDELINES AS AN OPTION

TO NSMP

1. ASFSA implores USDA to CO llaboratively develop and provide a food based menu system
supporting the DielazyStilkiancs ass third alternative to the proposed NSMP and Assisted NSMP.

According to USDA's 1993 School Nutrition Dietary Assessment Study (SNDA) the curets food based

menu planning system has been effective in netting one-third of the Recommended Dietary Allowances

(RDA) and desired choleaerol levels. Students who obtained a non-NSLP lunch consumed just 23

percent of the RDA.

While the fat ant' saturated fat of the menus evaluated in the SNDA study exceeded the recommendations

of the Dietary Guidelines it must be remembered that these re:omrnendations first applied to children in

the 1990 edition of the DiconyfluidelogA and the SNDA data was collected in 1992.

Since the 1990 recommendations wets published many schools have worked toward reducing the fat

levels while sbnultaneously implementing the other recommendations contained within the Pate(
Guideline* The SNDA study also showed that 44 percent of the surveyed schools offered a menu that

met the Dietary Guidethm.

Schools have been successful in reducing fat, saturated fat and sodium levels but could make greater

strides if the current menu components now required by USDA were modified to provide flexibility to
offer more foods students will eat. School districts and schools are reducing theselevels, and with the

increased flexibility a food based mesas planning system would provide. more schools would be effective

in achieving the goals of the proposed regulation.

2. Art additional advantage of a food based model is the use of the school meal program to reinforce

me Food Guide Pyramid for nutrition education. For example, as children come through the serving line

the menu offerings could be based on the Food Guide Pyramid Teachers and schools have been teaching
the concepts outlined in the Pyramid, and the use of the school cafeteria to reinforce those efforts will
provide a very strong message to students. Additionally, the Food Guide Pyramid underwent extensive

testing (including with children) before its adoption.

3. We also believe that providing schools with a food based meet system will allow schools to reach
the USDA goal much more quickly than proposed in the regulation. In fact, we believe that most schools
could do this by July 1, 1996. if the modified meal pattern Is developed in the next 6 months. We

request that this food based menu system be developed by USDA with assistance from ASFSA,nutrition

scientists. and the National Food Service Management Inaitute.

(ASFSA Frost Draft Ceisomat, Pecs 2)



Local governors= as well as sate and federal governments will spend less money to anpkartat the
DGA's using a food hued mew arum than will be span with NSW. we not only hardware and
software would need to be purebred, but mourn natamg of the school and Kase staff would be
necatary. This, coupled withrbe new infrasmorture needed by USDA to provide the support necessary
by both the State Agencies and the School Food Authorities (SFA) for NSMP and ANSMP, will make
implant:ratios NSMP and ANSM? very expasive.

4. The food based menu system would be supported by Wising resources and programs. ASFSA
has actively promoted the implanereanto of the DGA's through numerous programs developed by the
Association. including our model Nutriricn hategrey Policy. the Healthy E.D.G.E.. "Keys to Excellence:
Standards of Practice for Nutrition Imegrity,- weekshops hang or preceding every national conference.
and procnonos of programs developed by allied health associations, such as the American Cancer Society
(Changing the Course), American Heart Argo:intim (Hearty School Lunch), the Beef Council
(LunchPower). and the Associated Milk Producers int. (Target Your Market).

We will not only continue to provide these training opportunities, we will also give awards and
recognitions to schools that have demurstrated successful implementation of the DGA's in their schools.
including the recommendations of lets than 30 perms of calories from fez and lees than 10 percent of
calories from saturated fat.

5. The new food based menu system would assure more fruits, vegetables sad whole grains in their
menus. as well as more choices. reinforcing the 5-A-Day program row being implemented in schools is
well as retail channels.

6. As new healthful foods have gained popularity, schools have not always been able to offer than
as a menu choice because they were not part of the 'Meal Pattern.' Lowfat yogurt is one crimple. We
suggest foods that qualify as meal compote= be expanded, emouraging more variety and choices in
school lunches and brealchim.

7. The new food based menu system must put limitations on fortification. We urge USDA to adopt
a fortification policy to prevent typically mn-numiticus, high sugar, high fat foods from being super
fortified and used to make a significant contribution to the Domini standards. We also urge USDA to
keep the standard whereby a juice tors contain at lag 50 percent real fruit juice to count as a
reimbursable item. The requirement to provide savings from the food grape will reduce the st manage
of serving highly fortified foods.

The USDA policy on fortification developed for use in the NSMP pilots provides a reasonable approach
on this issue. The application of this policy marl its ranks should be evallumed and considered for
incorporation in the final rule.

NUTRIENT STANDARD MENU PLANNING NEEDS IMPROVEMENT

Nutrient Standard Menu Maiming helps people to learn the mahatmas of attrition and the difference
between micro and macro nutrients. Learning that there are more calories in a gram of fat than a gram
of protein or carbohydrates is fundaments/ to menu planning with an eye toward diseme prevation.
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But the National School Lunch
Program is a torque and special program with real. specific constrauus

There is a constant pressure on
local school food authonoes to keep costs down and produce a

reimbursable meal as inexpensively as
possible. As a result, if schools had NSMP and Assisted NSMP

as their only options to meet the lkigantratiislelines, schools couldbe tempted to offer fewer fruits and

vegetables. less whole grains, less milk and mote 'empty' calories.

Given these limitations,
ASFSA can support the use of NSMP gs one of the notional wave CO meet the

Dietary Guideline namenmendatiosa
If several modifications are made:

I. First, NSW. as proposed, is .an untested federal mandate that may well increase the ccsts

associated with administering the program.
Clearly. USDA needs to thoroughly test this concept. We

urge that the pilot testing
of NSMP be pc:mined to run its full course, allowing the results to be

analyzed, before widescale implementation.
and publication of an interim rule. This would not prevent

earlier implementation of NSMP by those School Food Authorities that arejudged capable by the State

Agency.

2. ASFSA urges elimination of weighted avenging as it is described in the proposal. This step of

NSMP is complicated and time-consuming.
It measures food choices by snatemssomethingthat school

foodserviee professionals cannot control without limiting choices. The goal is to plan menus based on

the nutrients available in the food, and this can be accomplished ...them weighted averages. This

complex, detail-driven pmcedure would add to administrative paperwork burdens and costs.

Additionally. schools selling a Is carte items such as milk. juice and sandwiches will be required to

separate these purchases from their current production records to meet the proposed "weightedaverage'

requirements. This will add yet another layer of record heaping.

This process of weighted averaging changes
the basic accourtability of child nutrition programs from

being responsible for planning meals that meet the reimbursable meal standards as offered, to being

responsible for planning meals that meet the =ion standards at served. The effect of this will be

particularly evident in the case of offer vs. serve, where, for instance, the nutrient standard for calories

may not be met by the offering of a meal with adequate calories because some foods are refused by some

students. Therefore, child nutrition programs will look for foods that most students will take, possibly

a dessert or other added labor food that will increase food and labor costs and may further detract from

the consumption of basic fruits. vegetables and grains. niLitmaymilhakaajukagrajadythasub
the NSMP

3. ASFSA encourages the Department to combine theanalysis of breakfast and lunch. Most of the

children who eat school breakfast also eat school lunch. We are concerned about the food children eat

over a period of time. lust as it makes good sense to average meals eaten over a week, it makes sense

to average the two meals that schools offer. This more closely parallels the intended applies:km of

Dietary Guidelines for healthy diets.

The Dietary Guidelines are for all foods consumed, over time. They arc not intended as 'lunch'

guidelines or "breakfast" guidelines. Applying the DGA's to lure-hand breakfast separately could be seen

as an effort by USDA to force children to consume a diet that is lower in fat than the DGA's intend.

(ASFSA Anal Draft Camilag, Pap 4)
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Falba, ecenbmtag lunch and breskfen single serve as an ancerave for schools to offer breakfast, a meal
that is usually lower m fat than at that School breakfasts a very =patent meal. party:Wady for low-
itern.- children. USDA mint do more to reach children not =roily served by the meal programs.
Combining the nutrient/meld guidelines is one imponant step that would encourage schools to expand the
breakfast program.

4. We question the financial inuact mem= published in the proposed regulations. USDA is
familiar with the lammed cost of purchuing kiwis bare in in own coonnodity program. such as
ground beef and cheese. Also. it is our tmderstandirg that the cost of the hardware and software for
NSMP may be from 52500-53500 per school breed on USDA spechiations for the pilot NSMP sues.
For a large school district doing all of the menu planning and recorikeeping in the central office. this cost
may be affordable. But for z small School Food Authority or one that uses 'site hued management' or
one that allows uncial or individualind promotions by site. NSW? will need to be done at each site.
requiring addr.ional hardware. software. and more proficient site staff and staff training.

This cost will prohibit some schools from using NSMP and force them to reams to using the only other
option offered in the proposed regulations - Maned Nutrient Standard Menu Planning. ANSMP would
decrease the flexibility that a food bunt mew system would allow. We are concerned that these options.
NSMP or ANSMP. will result in lost panicipaioo, frustrated school foodservice staff and eventually a
SFA that either ignores the UGA's or drops as of the program complany.

5. ASFSA urges the Department to provide an implarenntion and training calendar for NSMP by
region. This would enable the Department to take into account the diverse challenges presented by each
state and region of the country, and help address those issues of ethnicity and diversity that are
increasingly a part of the natal planning process and the educetiool process in general.

ASFSA is concerned that the diversity of the school foothervice staff will present a barrier to NSMP
implementation absent a well designed training plan. We have school foothavice personnel who do not
read English as either a first or serried language. What type of training is USDA prepared to provide
to meet this diverse population?

6. ASFSA urges USDA to develop to tification stualards, We are concerned that products may be
developed that are preternanually fortified aid will, therefore, meet the tartness requirements when. in
their usually occurring form, they would not. The combination of the lack ofa fortification policy, with
the I) lack of a dietary fiber standard, and 2) the requirement fat only three menu items, will encourage
fortification.

7. ASFSA recommends deletion of the requirement that an entree must be selected in offer vs. serve.
It restricts student choice because it encourages SFA's to focus on the entree and deters studs as from
making non-traditional food choices. It may also discourage arena planners from offering MOM fruits
and vegetables since students do not have to take them. Akio. we are troubled that these is no explicit
definition of an 'entree."

8. We are concerned by the proposal dim would mandate that school foodservice professionalsplan
meals for four different age groups. This will compliant the menu planning process. especially in
schools where more than one age group is repasentsd.

(AMA Peal Dog* "-i. Poo 5)
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St. While fluid zulk is one of the requirements of NSMP, and there is a quannry requirement for

breakfast, there is no quantrty requirement for lunch This is of significant concern to is We would

prefer the current milk quantity re:gun:meats for lunch. Osteoporosis is a growing problem in this

country and has its beginnings in childhood. It, seems wise to promote the consumption of lowfat milk

in school meals. both to provide nuuiems in childhood and to develop good lifetime eating habits.

ASFSA SUPPORTS THE FOLLOWING FEATURES OF THE PROPOSED REGULATIONS:

1. The implementation date of July 1. 1998 for NSMP. We believe that it will take until that date

to evaluate the pilot projects, provide training and put in place the necessary USDA infrastructure to

make this plan successful.

2. The language encouraging schools to provide 'adequate meal service times and periods to ensure

that students can effectively participate in the school lunch program.'

3. New language in 210.19 of this proposed regulation provides a beginning for a continuous
improvement process type of review of school foodservice programs that focuses on the outcome rather

than the process. This new language would set in place a system where technical assistance, rather than

monetary overclaims. would follow reviews of the compliance with nutrition standards. This technical
assistance would continue wail compliance with the standards is Met without the threat of financial

penalty.

4. Nutrition disclosure, provided it is coupled with nutrition education. This would be an
advantageous marketing tool for schools that wish to present the information. However, schools should

not be mandated to provide the nutrient content of the foods offered, particularly if there are no nutrition

authorities in the program.

5. The extension of the Coordinated Review Effort Review cycle from four years to five years.

ASFSA SUPPORTS ADDITIONAL REDUCTION IN PAPERWORK

We strongly urge USDA to appoint a commission made up of School Food Authorities, State Agencies.
and paperwork reduction authorities to recommend ways to reduce paperwork in school food service
programs. Results from the 'Paperwork Reduction' pilots must be considered. One recommendation
is the elimination of the verification requirements and on-site review requirements, except as corrective
action.

SPECIFIC COMMENTS

1. We would propose that CN labels be maintained, because of their potential usefulness in
providing information for nutrient analysis as well as supporting a food based menu system.

2. USDA should ensure that a procedure is put into place whereby new, healthful products can be
'credited' for inco.poration into a food based menu system.

(ASFSA Final Dr Canunent, Page A)
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3. USDA enhanced the School Bread= =wan by adding a fourth toed it= in 1989. This was
door to bring iron and vitamin levels ap to the same levels as breakfasts ea= at home. The proposed
regulation redo= the number of required food itenn fives four to three. with the only reference point
being me-fourth of the RDAs. Under the curt= pump, school breakfasts approach one -third of the
RDAs for these key nutrients. Because iron is closely linked to the learning mans, the proposed change
is a step backward in meeting the =Mk= needs of children. We propose that four mr.41 items be
maintained for school breakfast under all option. NSMP, ANSUP and the proposed food based menu
pluming system.

We reconmmid that the next step of the regulations be issued in 'interim' form. allowing the
incorporation of the results of the NSMP pilots so that additional carman could be nude.

We urge USDA to be flexible m its approach to the Thetary Gui to allow different
options in messing them. including the Nutrient Standard Meat Plan, the Assisted Nutrient Standard
Menu Plan and a food based menu system. A strict application of the rule as proposed will be
comterproductive in that it may result in schools leaving the National School Lunch Program and School
Breakfast Program and fewer children being served.

High schools have been offering, for essonpie, a greater and grater variety of foods in order to appeal
to their customers. The NSMP, as proposed, will lead to greater uniformity, less variety, and fewer
ethnic dishes. As the reimbursable meal offerings are limited, more modems will choose a Is carte.
vending machine or snack her foods for which no =doom =Ma= exist. If Mere were no opt.ont to
NSMP. many high schools would have to choose between NSMP or leaving the National School Lunch
Program. A nutrient analysis could be used so tea compLiamie with the Thntarainiclatga. but not
necessarily to plan meals for children.

As you know, a recent General Acceeneing Office report identified more than 300 schools that have
voluntarily left the National School Lunch Program since 1989. One of the major reasons ..fend for
the decision to leave the program was the administrative complexity and the current USDA regulations.
When other federal programs were being deregulated dozing the 1910s, the National School Lunch
Program was being over-regulated. A significant percentage of the total paperwork in local schools is
now attributed to a USDA programthe National School Lan= Program.

The American School Food Service Association strongly fawn implememetion of the DirtareStgiticlima.
It is time to move forward, and to move fanned together.

We are deeply concerned however, about the recent decline in panicipetion (as a percent of enrollment)
std we are concerned about those free and reduced price eligible children who do riot participate in the
National School Lunch and School Breakfast programs. We will fail the nation's children if in the
process of implementing the DiCtiTY Guideliggg, parteipition drops and we lose schools from the
program. In short, there needs to be a mom= sewn approach to iqssantating the Daguaragjalinm.
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Epltewkotl,

TESTIMONY OF ALLEN ROSENFELD,
DIRECTOR OF POLICY AND PROGRAMS

PUBLIC VOICE FOR FOOD AND HEALTH POLICY
BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON DEPARTMENT OPERATIONS AND

NUTRITION, COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE, U.S. HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES

September 7, 1994

Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, I am Allen Rosenfeld, Director of
Policy and Programs for Public Voice for Food and Health Policy. For the past five years.
Public Voice has been the leading advocate for improvements in the nutritional quality of the
school meals program. For most of those years, we were the lone voice for reform. Now I
am happy to say, there is widespread recognition that while the need to feed hungry children
is primary, it makes no sense to expose those kids to higher risks of heart disease, stroke and
obesity in the process.

USDA's proposed regulations provide a watershed opportunity to translate these
concerns into action in each of the nation's school cafeterias. Public Voice therefore strongly
supports the proposal, but believes that it must be strengthened to ensure that the new
regulations are an effective instrument for improving the nutritional well-being of school-age
children.

The cornerstone of the proposal is the requirement that school meals meet the federal
Dietary Guidelines for Americans for fat and saturated fat. Public Voice believes that these
provisions represent a starting point for the construction of a truly nutrition-based, health-
°newel initiative and should under no circumstances be weakened in the final rule. A major
shortcoming of the proposal, however, is its failure to propose standards for other nutrients
that a:e critical to chronic disease prevention, namely cholesterol, sodium, and fiber. Public
Voice is therefore urging USDA to also set quantitative guidelines for these important
nutrients based on levels recommended by the National Academy of Sciences and the
National Cancer Institute.

One question that is persistently raised about school lunch reform is whether kids will
actually be willing to eat lunches that have been prepared with significantly lower levels of
fat, saturated fat, cholesterol and sodium. There seems to be a fear in some circles that kids
will opt out of the school lunt,h program because tofu burgers and alfalfa sprouts will sweep

1
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through the nation's school cafeterias as replacements for the bacon cheeseburgers, french
fries and pepperoni pizzas that some think kids just simply cannot live without. To test this
hypothesis, we contacted the real experts -- those school food service directors who are
already serving up healthy menus in their schools every day. Last week, Public Voice
released its sixth annual school lunch report, entitled Serving Up Success which featured 41
case studies of programs that have substantially improved the nutritional quality of their
meals. In nearly every case, student participation remained constant or increased after
nutritional improvements were made.

Serving Up Success also helps to answer another key question: Tan the schools do
this in a timely fashion?" Our case studies provide important evidence that schools can
respond quickly and effectively when food service directors are given the opportunity to

, express their creativity, initiative and commitment.

One striking thing about the case studies is the wide variety of approaches that
schools have used to improve their meals. Based on its research and discussions with school
food service directors, Public Voice has concluded that, to make reform effective, USDA
needs to give schools the maximum amount of flexibility feasible for achieving the new
nutritional standards. Public Voice strongly supports the use of Nutrient Standard Menu
Planning and Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning as proposed by USDA. However,
we also believe that menu plans developed by third parties such as the American Heart
Association, and perhaps even some meal patterns, should be permitted, as Jong as nutrient
analyses are used to demonstrate that these other approaches meet all of USDA's new
nutritional standards consistently on a weekly basis. Given the diversity of schools in the
program, the ends clearly justify the most flexible means of achieving them.

One of the aspects of the proposal that Public Voice finds most troubling is the
implementation deadline. USDA proposes to give schools until the 1998/99 school year to
meet the new standards, without offering a single line of justification for four more years of
potentially substandard and unhealthful food in the schools. Public Voice finds this delay
unconscionable. We have known for many years that reform of the school lunch program is
a public health imperative; the time for action is now. If USDA believes that a few less-
advantaged schools in both rural and urban areas will have difficulty complying before
'998!99, th,tn a more appropriate response is to target those schools for technical assistance

and additional flexibility in enforcing compliance. Public Voice has always been fully
supportive of such measures, and is pleased that the agency's compliance program is geared
toward helping schools to meet the requirements, rather than punishing them. The vast
majority of the schools in the program, however, should be required to come into compliance
by 1996/97, a full year-and-a-half after the final rule is published. It is worth noting that our
report documented the successes of many less-advantaged schools located in low-income
urban and rural areas. These schools found solutions to the tough problems they faced
because they had the will to put nutrition first.
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Unfortunately, the same cannot be said USDA with regard to its commodity
distribution programs. For too long, USDA has nol been part of the solution because it
failed to put children's nutrition first, ahead of the interests of farm commodity producers
and food processors. There is little, if anything, in the current proposal that suggests that the
Department as a whole has found a way to reorder these priorities. As reported first in
Public Voice's Serving Up Success, over the past five years, the 1 billion pounds of
subsidized food sent by USDA to schools through its commodity distribution program has
provided between 47 and 50 percent of calories from fat, well over the 30 percent
recommended by the Diegry Guidelines.

One does not have to be a mathematician to understand if this keeps up, schools will
find it unnecessarily difficult to develop meal plans that meet the Dietary Guidelines. If
USDA expects the schools to do so, the very least it can do is to help by cleaning up its own
act. A good start would be the establishment of quantitative targets for fat reductions that
will quickly bring the food distributed by USDA into line with its own nutrition standards.

Mr. Chairman, in its formal comments to USDA, Public Voice addressed these and
other aspects of the regulatory proposal in much greater detail. I would ask that these formal
comments be included as part of the record as soon as they have been submitted to USDA.
At that time, we will be happy to provide copies of them to each member of the
subcommittee.

In sum, Public Voice is pleased that so many involved in the school meals programs
now agree that providing school children with abundant and palatable food is not
incompatible with improving the nutritional quality of that food. With the right changes,
USDA's proposal can turn those shared goals into concrete action that will help safeguard the
health of the nation's youth. We look forward to working with the agency, and with
Congress, to ensure that such objectives are met as rapidly and effectively as possible.

I want to thank you for inviting Public Voice to present its views on this timely and
critical public health issue. I look forward to questions from you and other members of the
subcommittee.

(Attachment follows:)
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Introduction

In June 1994, the U.S. Department of Agriculture
(USDA) announced an unprecedented initiative to
improve the nutritional quality of schoolmals. Hailed

as the biggest change in the National School Lunch
Program (NSLP) since its creation by President Truman

i n I946, the initiative addressed many of the shortcomings
identified by consumer and public health organizations in

recent years.

As with any federal proposal, debate over the comprchen-

sweness of the proposed program soon ensued, kindled by

extensive news coverage. Comments on the initiative are
being drafted and discussions continue to be held in the

halls of Congress and USDA; in the offices of child. health

and nutrition advocates, in association headquarters, in
the nation's newspapers and living rooms; and on the
school lunch "frontlines" -- the offices and cafeterias of

school food service personnel

This report pays a visit to these frontlines. It shines a

spotlight on school lunch programs across the country
which have already begun to make significant changes in
school meals. The 41 case studies featured in this report
demonstrate that schools both small and large, urban and

rural, have taken steps to put "nutrition first." Many
schools have reduced the levels of fat and sodium, others
have increased fruits, vegetables and grains available to

students Some have introduced nutrition education
programs, others have brought in local chefs as consult-

ants More often than not, schools have taken many of

these steps simultaneously

The case studies in this report are not meant to be a
comprehensive list of successful programs, or a represen-

tative sampling. The report is not s ranking of the 41

"top" programs In the country although many might

appear on sucha list if one were created Rather. these ease

studies culled from countless conversations with food
service professionals, nutritionadvocales, and food halts-

try representatives, as well as from new:spa:xi and maga-

zine articles simply demonstrate that nutritious school
meals have already become a reality for many students
Even more signifiuntly, these case studies offer a first-
hand answer to the question, "But will the kids at this

sluffr The answer is a resounding "yes," with lunch
participation rates remaining constant or even increasing

in these innovative school districts.

This report demonstrates that USDA's proposal is grounded

in reality. It shows that the creativity. conumunent,
knowledge and technology to construct healthier lunches

already exists from coast to coast. These case studies offer

food for thought' if these schools and many more -- are

already making healthful changes in their meals, why

can't all schools implement USDA's recommended
changes and other improvements promptly and thor-

oughly?

With many school lunches high in fat, saturated fat and
sodium, and deficient in fiber, students are being done an
injustice the longer we wan to make healthful changes

Day by day. eating habits are being formed that could offer

hope for a healthier population or, instead, condemn
another generation of Americans to increasing rates of
obesity and diet-related diseases But these examples lead

the way and offer inspiration to polrymakers and food
service personnel alike that changes can and should
be just around the corner.

Briefly, the purposes of this report are twofold
To illustrate how diverse schools from across the

country have nude healthful changes in their lunches and

won student acceptance.

To offer suggest ions to school food service personnel

and policyniakers about how the basic components of
USDA's initiative and other measures might be imple-

mented
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1994: A New Climate for Nutrition Policy

After years of neglect by federal officials, the time is now
ripe for improving the nutritional quality of the federal
feeding programs. The Clinton administration has dem-
onstrated an unprecedented commitment to the health of

the nation and its children and, in particular, has noted
that proper nutrition plays an important role in health
promotion. With the appointment of Public Voice's
founder Ellen Haas as USDA's Assistant Secretary for
Food and Consumer Services, nutrition activism has taken
a front seat at the agency. Improving the nutritional
quality of school meals has now become a USDA priority.

USDA's recent proposal to haveschool meals meet federal

dietary recommendations shows that the department is
finally on the road to making its programs consistent with
the latest science on diet and health.

Adding to the unique climate for change is a new consen-

sus among organizations working on hunger, nutrition,
health, education, and children's issues that the nutri-
tional quality of the NSLP must be improved. In Decem-
ber 1993, abroad cross-section of leading organizations-
- includingPubl is Voice, the American Heart Association,

American School Food Service Association, Children's
Defense Fund, Food Research and Action Center, and
National PTA sent a joint letter calling on Agriculture
Secretary Mike Espy to require that school mesh meet all

national dietary recommendations. In addition, in April
1994, these groups and others released an extensive
statement of principles outlining necessary` changes in
school meals (see Appendix).

In print and by poll, Americans from across the country
have also expressed ocerwhelming support for change.
Papers including the New York Times, Chicago Tribune,
and Houston Post have called for significant improve-
ments in school lunches. In addition, a recent national poll

conducted by USDA found that 89 percent of Americans
agreed that children should have healthier meals in school

and 88 percent agreed that USDA should take action to
improve the meals.'

As USDA develops its final regulations to mandate im-
provements within school meals, it does so with the strong

expectations and widespread support of those inside and

outside Washington. And there is no time to lose. Public
health research continues to document the critical impor-
ta nee of propereh i Id nutrition as a foundation fora healthy

adukhood.yetstudyafter study indicates that our children's

eating patterns continue to put them at risk.

Children? Diets A

Foundation for a Healthy Future

After decades of scientific research -- much of which rs
ongoing the link between diet and health is now well -
documented. The Surgeon General's Report on Nutraion
and Health (1988), the National Research Council's
(NRC) report, Diet and Health: implicationsfor Reducing
Chronic Disease Risk (1989), and many other reports
provideampleevidence that high levelsof fat, saturated fat

and sodium can lead to chronic illnesses. Tnese illnesses

including heart disease and cancer contribute to our
nation's escalating health are crisis.

Children's diets can be a key factor in diet-related illness.
Research indicates that childhood obesity and other diet-

related problems can have long-term health consequences.

Lifelong eating patterns are often established by the age of

12? and are difficult to change as adults. A recent study
documented a disturbing increase in obesity rates, noting
that one third of American adults arc 20 percent or above

their desirable weight.' Atherosclerosis often begins in
childhood and ciolescence and underlies most coronary
heart disease, the leading cause of death in the United
States.

To prevent diet-related disease from gaining a stronghold

during childhood, the NRC recommends that children
over two years of age follow the federal Dietary Guideline

recommendations for fat and saturated fat no more than

30 percent of calories from fat, no more than 10 percent of
calories from saturated fat. The Council also suggests that

sodium levels be limited to no more than 2,400 mg per
day,' and the National Cancer Institute recommends that

children consume 25 to 30 giants of dietary fiber per day.'

The Weed for More Nutritious khool lunches

The NSLP has been successful in meeting the critical
nutrition needs of America's children, particularly those
from low-income families, by providing precious calories,
vitamins, minerals and protein. However, there are well-

documented shortcomings in the nutritional quality of its

meals, which are too high in fat, saturated fat and sodium

A nu mber ofstudies including USDA's Notional &ale-
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anon ofSchool Nutrition Programs (1983), Continuing
SurveyofFood Intakes by Inaividuals(1989. 1990), Child
Nutntion Programs Operation Study (1992), School Nu-
trition Dietary, Assessment (SNDA) Study (1993), as well

as Public Voice's report. "Heading for a Health Crisis:
Eaung Patterns of America's School Children" (1991) -
- document that school meals contain levels of fat, satu-
rated fat and sodium that exceed national dietary recom-
mendations. For instance, USDA's 1993 SNDA study
reported that school lunchescontain 38 percent of calories
from fat and IS percent of calories from saturated fat. The
U.S. Dietary Guidelines recommend that no more than 30
percent of calories come from fat and no more than 10
percent of calories come from saturated fat. The SNDA
study also reported that the average amount of sodium in
school lunches is 1,479 mg, nearly two-thirds of the
NRC's daily recommendation of 2.400 mg.'

Compounding the problem is the fact that students are not
eating enough fruits and vegetables, as noted in reports
such as Public Voice's "Maki ng Room on the Tray: Fruits
and Vegetables in the National School Lunch Program"
(1993) In that study, Public Voice noted that one in three
school lunches that children select include only one
serving of a fruit or veg-
etable. Furthermore, nine
out of ten children are not
eating the recommended
five servings of fruits and
vegetables a day.'

Many factors hose contrib-
uted to the poor nutritional
quality of school meals.
Among these has been the
requirement that schools,

in order to receive federal reimbursement, serve meals
which meet the relatively inflexible structure of the federal
Meal Pattern. Under this guideline, schools must provide
meals with live food components (rno:at/meat alternate,

My or more servings of a fruit and/or vegetable, bread/
bread alternate, and milk) and meet minimal nutritional
requirements. The Meal Pattern offers little nutritional
guidance (i.e. it does not suggest offering baked chicken
instead of fried chicken) and complicates planning meals
based on key nutrients and recommended levels of fat,
saturated fat and sodium. In addition, it restricts food
service personnel's ability to serve a variety of foods that
meet national dietary recommendations but fall outside
the Meal Pattern (for example, serving yogurt as a protein
and calcium source and rice and bean as the main course)

An additional factor which has delayed nutritional im-
provements in school meals is the limited nutrition educa-
tion and training available to food service personnel to
help them craft more healthful meals. Well-regarded
programs such as those run by the American School Food
Service Association, the federal government and others
have not had the resources to reach all school food service
professionals.

Lack of nutrition education is also a problem for the
students, since classroom activities can make children
morereceptivetoimprovementsinschool meals' Through
health and nutrition education, students can learn the
importance of a healthy diet, develop an ability to choose
their own healthful foods, and acquire an appreciation for
a variety of foodsoutside their customary food experience.
Unfortunately, only five percent of schools provide com-
prehensive health education for students K-12 "

Arother factor that has contributed to the poor nutntional
quality of school meals is the questionable balance of
commodities that USDA distributes to schools Over the
past five years, USDA commodities have comprised ap-
proximately 12 to 20 percent of foods in school lunches

Table 1: Percent Fat from USDA Commodities,
1990 1994

1990 1991 1992 1993 1994
Five Year
Average

50.3 46.7 47.6 50.8 51.3 49.3

Soc..: Compiled by Public Voice lot Food and Health Policy using USDA data

Public Voice's report,"Agrieultui eFirst: Nutrition, Com-
modities andthe National School Lunch Program" (1992),
highlighted the abundance of high-fat commodities being
funneled into school meals through the surplus disposing
commodityprograms USDA's owndata indicate that over
the past dozen years or so, the NSLP has become a
"dumping ground" for surplus commodities, particularly
high-fat dairy products such as cheeses and butter."
Current data indicate that this trend less not shown much
improvement in recent years, despite USDA's year-old
commitment to improving the nutritional mix of com-
modities being distributed to schools. As Table I shows,
a disturbing half of the calories in USDA commodities
come from fat, a level that has increased since 1990.
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Table 2: Commodity Distributions to the National School
Lunch Program, Dollar Value and Volume,
Bonus and Entitlement, 1990 and 1994

FOOD GROUP YEAR

TOTAL EXPENDITURES TOTAL VOLUME

Expendlturos
191,0001

Percent of
Total

Exp end I tures
Volume

(1,000 130
Percent of

Total Volume
MEAT & MEAT
ALTERNATES 1990

1994

344,318

421.611

55.3

64.6

362.224

415,864

33.6

40.8

Bee 1990

1994

132,891

151,288

21.3

23.2

105,166

119,287

9.8

11.7

Poultry 1990

1994

1990

1994

92.356

122,299

21,509

70,669

14.8

18.7

119.656

143,185

11.1

14.1

Cheese 3.5

10.8

15,965

53,968

-t
1.5

5.3

FRUITS &
VEGETABLES 1990

1994

129,517

142,197

20.8

21.8

316,577

365.987

29.4

35.9

i. atilt° Rounds
1. French Files

F, sh Fruits &
Vegetables

1990

1994

1990

1994

21.650

17,989

4,103

6,591

3.5

2.8

59.399

57,756

5.5

5.7

0.7

1.0

18,175

26,943

+.7

2 6

GRAINS 1990

1994

36.012

21,776

5.8

3.3

253,551

138,748

23.5

13.6

BUTTER & OIL 1990

1994

106,468

61.638

17.1

9 4

137,292

92,839

12.8

9.1

1990

1994

622,644

652,671

100.0

100.0

1,077,813

1,018,392

100.0

100.0

Swore: Comploll by Poets Voloy for Feed and Heodth Paley wino US A dais
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The recent history of USDA's distribution of fresh fruits
and vegetables is a cast in point. In the early 1990s, fresh
fruits and vegetables have represented no more than 1.7
percent of the total volume of commodities distributed to

the NSLP; in 1993,12.8 million pounds of fresh fruits and
vegetables Under USDA's"Frcsh Start"
initiative launched in September 1993 in response to
Public Voice's report, "Making Room on the Tray," the
agency announced it would double the amount of fresh
fruits and vegetables given to schools. While "Fresh
Start" has more than doubled USDA's shipment of fresh
fruits and vegetables to schools over the past year. its
much-touted initiative has resulted in each student receiv-

ing only 8.8 additional ounces of fruit or vegetables a year

the equivalent of two small apples.

Table 2 illustrates the above and also shows the overall
lack of nutritional improvements in USDA's commodity
program. Not only hate fresh faits and vegetables been
increased only slightly, but grains another key source of

fiber -- have been reduced significantly. At the same time,
there has been littlechange in the highest fat commodities

distributed to schools. Cheese, processed potatoes (rounds

and fries), butter, and oil still make up about 20 percent of
all commodity foods. Nearly 54 million pounds of cheese
was distributed in 1994, the vast majority of which is
processed and high in fat. While distribution of poultry,
a lower fat source of protein, has increased, so has
distribution of beef, which is much higher in fat and
saturated fat.

Bycontinving to distribute commodities that are generally

high in fat, USDA makes it more difficult for school food

service personnel to meet federal dietary recommenda-
truss For budget and other reasons, food service profes-

sionals are hesitant to turn down USDA commodities --
although it means they have to work harder to cut sodium

and fat in other parts of the meals. USDA's inability .0
make significant changes in its commodity distribution
system is likely a reflection of the Department's compet-
ing missions to stabilize farmers' prices and remove
agricultural surpluses on the one hand, while improving
children's nutritional well-being on the other. So far,
children and their health remain the lower priority.

USDA's Blueprint for Change

With its recent school meals initiative, USDA has taken a
major step toward ensuring that improvements in the
nutritional quality of lunches are achieved. The proposed

regulations create a sound foundation for school food
service personnel to provide healthier school meals
Mandating that school meals meet the U.S. Dietary Guide-

line recommendations for fat and saturated fat represents

a tremendous advance towards reducing diet-related ill-
ness. By eliminating the standard Meal Pattern, the
regulations offer school food service personnel greater
opportunities to crate healthful meals that are appealing

to students. The initiative also emphasizes nutrition
education and technical assistance, necessary in both
cafeteria and classroo m to effect the callecl-for changes In

addition, new- nutrition labeling of commodities helps
food service personnel make the best use of these foods in

planning healthful meals.

Filling the Gaps in USDA's Proposal

Although USDA's proposed regulations represent a major

step toward achieving more nutritious school steals, they
fail to do all that is needed to effect timely and comprehen-

sive change.

Timeline

The most significant shortcoming in the regulations is that

schools have until the 1998-99 school year to implement

the government's own Dietary Guideline recommenda-
tions for fat and saturated fat, established in 1990 Given
that there has been widespread agreement for years that
school meats should be healthier, and that schools from

coast to coast already have taken the lead to improve
nutrition in their own programs, this timeline is far too
slow. In December 1993, Public Voice and It other
organizations including the American Heart Associa-
tion, American School Food Service Association,
Children's Defense Fund, Food Research and Action
Center, and National PTA advised Agriculture Secre-

tary Espy to implement changes by the 1995-1996 school
year. "The time to move from studies to action is long
overdue," the groups argued in a letter to Espy. "We urge
USDA to issue regulations as soon as possible requiring

that schools meet federal dietary rocommendations by the
1995.96 school year

Other Notional Dietary Recommendations

Another shortcoming in USDA's proposal is the tack of
specific targets for sodium, cholesterol and fiber content
The proposal only sets specific standards for fat and
saturated fat, as prescribed in the U.S Dietary Guidelines

While the U.S. Dietary Guidelines do not offer specific

Public Voice for Food and Health Policy 5 Serving Up Success

18V



184

recommendations for sodium, cholesterol and fiber con-
tent, recommended levels of these nutrients have been
published by the National Research Council and the
National Cancer Institute. These widely accepted Stan-
dards, which represent the latest scientific consensus.
should be incorporated into the regulations. Also, as
national dietary recommendations arc updated in the
future to reflect current nutritional knowledge. the regu-
lations should mandate that school meals meet the revised
goals. The current proposal does not require this. With
the government set to amend the U S. Dietary Guidelines
in 1995, this provision is particularly significant.

High-lot Commodities from USDA

An additional gap in the proposal involves the commodi-
ties that USDA distributes to schools. The proposal would
do little to reduce the high-fat, high-sodium foods that
presently =distributed toschools. UnlessUSDA moves
aggressively to reduce its purchases of these foods and
increase Its purchases of non-fat milk and meat products.
grains. legurnes and fruits and vegetables, then commodi-
ties will continue to pose an obstacle for food service
personnel trying toconstruct more healthful meals. USDA
has a responsibility to place children's nutritional con-
cerns on tht same level as agricultur concerns, and must
ensure that its own purchases do -0: dilute the objectives
of its new initiative.

Successful Schools Leading by Example

Studies like USDA's School Nutrition Dietary Assess-
ment Study (1993), show that 99 percent of school meals
do not meet the U S. Dietary Guidelines for fat and
saturated fat." Taken at facevalue, these findings provide
little reason for optimism about the prospects for speedy
improvement in the nutritional quality of school meals
The case studies in this report are evidence that this need
not be the case. The schools examined are Of many sizes.
in many locations, and serve many types of students.
Through their efforts to improve their meals, they offer
practical examples and inspiration to others. Their suc-
cesses show that change does not have to be radical, nor
bad tasting, to be effective. Role models for reform, these
case studies demonstrate that better quality lunches are
easily within the grasp of the nation's schools.

Serving Up Success 6 Public Voice for Food and Health Policy
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Major Findings

I. Many schools already have brought their meals
into compliance with the U.S. Dietary Guidelines for
fat and saturated fat. Schools frost coast to coast have
already taken the lead in reducing fat and saturated fat in
their meals by making minor changes and modifications.
Schools have made improvements through a variety of
means such as reducing red meat, increasing fruits. veg-
etables and grains, altering recipes, and adjusting pur-
chasing and food preparation practices.

2. In addition to reducingfat and saturated fat, many
schools have been able to reduce the sodium content of
their lunches. By altering purchasing practices, relying
less on processed foods, and removing salt shakers from
lunch tables, substantial reductions in sodium levels have

been achieved Through the use of hen,: and spices to
replace salt, schools have been able to serve tasty. nutn-

t loos meals and maintain participation in their programs.

3. Improvements in the nutritional quality of school
meals have been made in a relatively short amount of
time, without decreasing student participation in the
meals program. Healthful improvements in school meals
do not have to mean drastic changes in what is served
Often. the changes are so subtle that students do not even

notice Small modifications in purchasing, preparation.
and presentation techniques have allowed many schools to

impime their programs in a short time. Schools have been

able to keep children interested in consuming school
lunches without a complete overhaul of their programs

4. Even small schools, rural schools, and schools in
low -income urban arras, which may have limited funds
and lack nutritionists and computers, have been able to

achieve substantial nutritional improvements in school
meals. Schools that lack nutrit on expertise and computer
access have found efficient and innovati e ways to cvalu-

ate and improve the .nutritional content of meals By
altering purchasing practices, using menus and recipes
that have already been developed by other districts as well

as by organizations such as the American Heart Associa-
tion, and by implementing simple changes such as using
ground turkey instead of ground beef, baking instead of
frying, and replaeinisalt with herbs and spices, schools
are able to meet national dietary recommendations with-
out making noticeable changes in appearance or taste

S. Diverse schools have used a wide range of ap-
proaches, including nutrient standard menu planning,
to provide more nutri t ious meals Schools that have used

some Conn of nutrient standard menu planning have been

able to mat national dietary recommendations Some
schools have obtained waivers from the Meal Pattern.
which allows them to increase fruits and vegetables,
reduce meat, and offer additional items such as yogurt and

trail mix. Other schools have been able to meet national
dietary recommendations by using nutritious recipes and
menus that have already been developed by other districts

or by organizations such as the American Heart Associa-

tion.

6. By bringing in chefs as consultants and educators.
schools base been able to prepare tasty, nutritious
meals that students accept and enjoy. Chefs and other
food professionals have been able to help food service
personnel meet national dietary. recommendations. nu-
prose the taste and appeal of school meals, and make
eating a fun experience Chefs base also provided num-
iron education to students, helped them appreciate w bere

food conies from, taught them how to prepare healthful
meals, and introduced them to diverse. ethnic foods Also,

as children have been given the opportunity to participate
in menu planning. they have been more receptive to
healthful changes in school meals Schools that have
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.avolvol students in taste tests, menu and recipe contests,
student advisorypanels, and cooking demonstrations with
chefs have noticed a more positive student attitude toward
school meals.

7. Innovative nutrition education programs in the
classroom anti cafeteria have made children more
willing to try new foods and adopt more healthful
eating habits. When children are exposed to new foods
and good eating habits through promotions, skits, fie.
tional characters, contests, and healthful lunch lines, they
more readily make nutritious choices and more easily
understand the changes on their plates. Many schools
have observed great improvements in the food choices that
children make as a result of nutrition education in both the
classroom and cafeteria.

8. Little change has been made in the nutritional
quality of commodities which USDA distributes to
achools Overall, USDA commodities receive half their
caleries from fat. High-fat foods such a, processed
potatoes, cheese, butter and oil still make up about 20
percent of the mix of commodities provided to schools.
Recent increases in fresh fruits and vegetables have meant
very little on a per-child basis and grains have been
decreased significantly. By continuing to distribute high-
fat commodities, USDA makes it more difficult for school
food service personnel to meet federal dietary recommen-

. dations.
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Recommendations

I. School meals should be required to meet national
dietary recommendations by the 1996-97 school year.
Waiting until 1998-99 to implement nutritious meals as
proposed by USDA condemns four mote classes of stu-
dents to lunches that are too high in fat, saturated fat and

sodium. Many schools across the country have shotrn that

meeting national dietary recommendations in a reason-
able time period is te. hnically possible. Even if USDA's
school meals regulations ate finalized as ',ate as February

1995. school food service providers will have a full year
and a half to make the purchasing and menu modifications

needed to meet federal dietary recommendations.

2, School meals should be required to meet national
dietary recommendations for fat, saturated fat, so-
dium, cholesterol, and fiber. High sodium levels have
been associated with both heart disease and stroke Spe-

cific numerical targets for sodium, based on scientific
consensus and knowledge, should be met. as should
targets for cholesterol and fiber There is no public health

reason for excluding these nutrients. Recommended

Its CIS -- as determined by groups such as the National
Research Council and the National Cancer Institute -- for
nutrients other than fat and saturated fat should be incur -

por.ucd into USDA's final regulations.

3. As national dietary recommendations are updated
in the future to reflect current nutritional knowledge,
school meals should be required to meet the revised
guidelines. As the U S. Dietary Guidelines and other
recommendations are updated to reflect current nutrition

knowledge. USDA should incorporate these findings.
based on standard up-to-datc scientific consensus. into the

National School Lunch Program ''Ihensise, as new
information comes to the forefront, schools with be locked
into potentially outdated I994 nutrition recommenda-
tions

4. Schools should be given the flexibility to meet
national dietary recommendations through nutrient
standard menu planning, assisted nutrient standard
menu planning, or bymiser means that will improve the
meats that are roved. Serinng healthful meals is the goal

that school food service providers should be working
towards, and thsmeans that they choose to accomplish this

mission should not be an issue As long as schools can
confirm that they are in compliance with national dietary
recommendations, they should be given the flexibility to

reach these goals by any means they deem appropriate.

5. USDA should establish goals and timelines for
rapidly ensuring that the commodities that it distrib-
utes to schools conform to the U.S. Dietary Guidelines
for fat and saturated fat. By continuing to dump high-
fu foods into schools through its commodity distribution
program, USDA makes it more difficult for schools to
improve their meals. USDA should provide foods to
schools that promote, ratter than undermine, schools'
ability meet national dietary recommendations. Since

USDA wants to require schools to meet federal dietary
recommendations for fat and saturated fat, it can certainly

lead the way by putting its own house in order USDA
should move more aggressively to reduce the high-fat,
high-sodium commodities it distributes and increase pur-
chases of reduced-fat loss-fat and non-fat daity products.

lean. extra-lean and low-fat meal and poultry products.
grains, legumes, and fruits and vegetables USDA should
also dell,sc an e.xplicit plan for revising commodity pro-
cessing spe-ificat ions to reduce fat and saturated fat !es els

6. Additional :unds, beyond those budgeted for Fis-
cal Year 1995, should be provided for nutrition educa-
tion, training, and technical assistance for students,
teachers, parents and school food service personnel. It
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is essential that these groups be given more information to
ensure that nutritious meals are served by the National
School Lunch Program. School food service personnel
must have the nutrition knowledge necessary to provide
good tasting, appealing foods that meet national dietary

recommendations. Lessons in the classroom and the
cafeteria should be linked with what is served on the plate.

7. Schools should be required to provide nutritional
disclosure of meals on menus that are provided to
parents and students. In meeting national dietary recom-
mendations, school food service departments will be
requ;red to maintain the nutrient information of all school
lunette. This information should be shared with parents
and students on menus, newsletters, flyers, or by any other

appropriate means. This nutrition data will provide
parents with a greater understanding of the lunches that
their children eat, educate them about ways to prepare
more healthful meals at home, and help ensure that school

food service professionals are serving nutritious meals to

children.

t. School administrators and food service profession.
al, should be encouraged to ensure that all competitive
foods sold In and around cafeteria promote federal
dietary recommendatIons. Food and drink available in

a la are lines or in vending machines can play an
important role in promoting healthful eating habits among
children. Many schools have taken the initiative to offer
students low-fat snacks and juices, while others have
banned this additional food entirely. Without careful

attention to such foods, they can serve to undermine
innovative and effective nutritional improvements made
in school meals. To the extent that USDA has authority,
the agency should see that these foods comply with the
dietary recommendations that school meals must now

meet.

(The complete report is held in the committee files.)
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The following groups support the ABCD Ccllition Statement of Principles
and Recommendations:

American Academy of Pediatrics
American Association of School Administrators
American Cancer Society
American Culinary Federation
American Dietetic Association
American Heart Association
American Heart Savers Association
American Institute for Cancer Research
American Nurses Association
American School Food Service Association
American School Health Association
Bread for the World
Careers Through Culinary Arts Program, Inc.
Center for Science in the Public Interest
Center on Hunger, Poverty and Nutrition Policy, Tufts University
CHEFS, Chefs Helping to Enhance Food Safety
Children's Defense Fund
The Children's Foundation
Citizens for Public Action on Blood Pressure and Cholesterol, Inc.
Consumer Federation of America
End Hunger Network
Florida Department of Citrus
Food Research and Action Center
Hunger Action Coalition
Kids Against Junk Food
National Association of Elementary School Principals
National Association of State NET Coordinators
National Black Child Development Institute
National Consumers League
National Education Association
National Parent Teachers Association
Public Voice for Food and Health Policy
Second Harvest
Washington Apple Commission- "Healthy Choices for Kids"
World Hunger Year
Vegetarian Resource Group

(Additional attachments are held in the committee files.)

84-177 0 95 7

19.1



190

Nutrition Objectives for Schools Meals: Proposed Rule

Testimony by

Lynn Parker
Director of Child Nutrition Programs

and Nutrition Policy

Food Research and Action Center
(FRAC) .

before the
Rouse Agriculture Subcommittee on Nutrition

and Department Operations

September 7, 1994

195



191

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Subcommittee, thank you very
much for inviting the Food Research and Action Center today to
testify before this Subcommittee on the Department of Agriculture's
Proposed Rule on Nutrition Objectives for School Meals This is a
very important issue for us at FRAC and we appreciate the
opportunity to share our views with you and your staffs

As you know, FRAC is a national nonpartisan, research, public
policy and legal center working to eradicate hunger and
undernutrition in the United States. We serve as a support center,
coordinating body, and clearinghouse for a nationwide anti-hunger
network comprised of thousands of individuals and agencies.

Summary of Testimony

While strongly supporting the goal of making school meals more
healthful, FRAC is concerned that the strategy chosen by the
Department and the way in which it is to be implemented could have
a negatives impact on low-income schoolchildren. The proposed
regulations, if not revised, have the potential of causing schools
to drop out of the school meals programs (thus depriving children
of meals they need), and of actually decreasing the quality of some
school meals.

Described below are the changes in the proposed regulations whicl,
we believe are necessary to safeguard the effectiveness of the
child nutrition programs while attempting to reduce their fat
content. Included in our recormendations is the need for testing
major changes such as these which affect over 90;000 schools and 25
million children.

Finally, we applaud the Department for taking leadership on this
critical issue, and for its sensitivity to the importance of
depending on corrective action rather than punitive sanctions in
monitoring compliance with these regulations. In addition, we
strongly support its efforts to raise the visibility of the very
important issue of providing children with enough time to oat.

Overall Concerns About the Nutrient Standard Approach

FRAC believes that low-income children should receive the most
healthful and attractive school meals possible, especially since
they depend on school meals for a significant proportion of the
nutrients they take in every day. Over 25 million children eat
school lunch every day, over half of whom are low-income, and
schools breakfasts have been shown to provide them one-third or
more and one-fourth or more, respectively, of their Recommended
Dietary Allowance for key nutrients. Because school meals are
still voluntary in the vast majority of states and schools, FRAC is
concerned about regulations that have the potential to discourage
schools from participating in the child nutrition programs, and
therefore have a negative impact on children's diet, and thus their
growth and development and their family's food security.
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FRAC believes that the nutrient standard and assisted nutrient
standard approach require a level of resources, equipment and
trained personnel that are not currently present in many schools
and school systems. The use of these methods requires computers,
software, and staff who understand how to use nutrition analysis
software and apply the complex set of menu planning and evaluation
steps required by the regulations, or the monetary resources to
acquire them. (For example, in California, where a version of
nutrient standard menu planning was piloted by the state, every
three school districts were provided with thousands of dollars in
additional funds, in part to hire a required dietitian at least
part-time to assist in implementing the new meal planning method.)
USDA presents no evidence in the regulations that schools or states
are capable of handling this new burden, nor do they present a
systematic plan on how the resources to implement these changes
will be provided from outside.

One example of the extra burden inherent in the nutrient standard
approach as currently proposed is that breakfast and lunch data
must be calculated separately. This requires much more paperwork
and complexity, and yet is inconsistent with the assumptions behind
the Dietary Guidelines - that diets should be evaluated as a whole.
New paperwork requirements are not an idle concern for schools.
Much of the current paperwork required for schools for overall
operations comes from their participation in the lunch program --
some estimates are as high as 40 percent of total schools record-
keeping. Hence schools are paying more attention to new federal
mandates that they believe are unfunded or underfunded.

The other major area of concern about the approach these
regulations take is that it runs counter to the way educators are
currently attempting to teach children and their parents about
nutrition. Teaching is based on the food pyramid -- numbers of
servings of the 'kinds of foods that one should consume to eat
healthfully. The pyramid approach recognizes that people do not,
and need not, plan their days, meals using a computer and nutrient
goals. In the real world people, including children, need to learn
to make choices among the foods they know are available, and choose
amounts and kinds of foods that make up a healthy digit.

The nutrient standard approach depends solely on five nutrients,
calories, and fat. Further, this approach does not prohibit the
use of fortification to achieve these goals, and does not
specifically require that any amount of fruits or vegetables or
grains be served. Therefore, FRAC is concerned that this may
result in fewer fruits and vegetables or less bread being served
than is currently required. For example, requirements for vitamins
A and C can be met easily through fortification (e.g., a fortified
"fruit-flavored drink"). Inexpensive calories could be added to
reach the one-third RDA goal for calories by using large amounts of
sugar in selected menu items. These "solutions" would be counter

3
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to the letter and the spirit of the U.S. Dietary Guidelines, but
there would be nothing in the regulations, as currently proposed,
that would prohibit their implementation

Revisions Needed in the Nutrient Standard and Assisted Nutrient
Standard Approaches

Based on the concerns raised above, FRAC recommends seven major

changes in the regulations:

Development of a third option: a modified meal pattern -- Because
of the complex and resource-intensive nature of the proposed
regulations, FRAC urges the Department to develop a third option --
a modified meal pattern, which, in conjunction with some crediting
changes and simple instruction on food preparation and selection
pointers, would meet the nutrient, calorie, and fat goals. The

success of a food-based meal pattern in being user-friendly for
generations of school food service personnel of widely varied
education and training levels, and in meeting the nutrient goals of
the program for almost 50 years, should not be forgotten or
underestimated. (This option would also allow more creativity in
recipe development and menu planning at the local level, would
support on-site preparation where it is currently done, and would
allow for much more attention to ethnic diversity in meals served
in different schools within the same school district.)

Regulatory language controlling the use of fortification to meet
nutrient goals -- Because of the concerns expressed in the previous
section, FRAC believes that it is essential, if the nutrient
standard is used, to include in the final regulations language that
controls the use of fortification to meet the nutrient goals. If

this is not done, it is likely that fortification of products with
little or no fruit or vegetable content to meet the vitamins A and
C goals will lead to fewer vegetables and fruits being served in
the school meals programs. This would run counter to the other
Dietary Guidelines -- to increase the variety of foods consumed and
to increase servings of fruits and vegetables in the diet. It

would also run counter to the goal of using indicator nutrients
such as vitamins A and C -- to ensure the presence of other
nutrients usually associated with vitamins A and C when they occur
naturally in foods.

In California, where a version of nutrient standard menu planning

has been piloted, language was successfully developed and

implemented to control fortification as a method to achieve
nutrient goals.

Specification of serving fruits and vegetables and grains -- Along
with the language about fortification, an additional way to ensure
variety, and the serving of more fruits and vegetables and grains,

4
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would be regulatory language requiring that these foods be served

Combining fat calculations for Breakfast and Lunch -- Because the
dietary guideline of 30 percent of calories from fat and 10 percent
from saturated fat is for the total diet over time, FRAC believes
the percentage fat calculation should be done combining both
breakfasts and lunches.

A plan for provision of resources and training -- Considering the
complexity, as well as resource and equipment needs involved in the
implementation of the proposed methods for meal planning in the
regulations, it would be very helpful if a plan were developed and
made available by the Department on how the resources and training
can and will be provided at the state and local levels to comply
with the regulations. Such a plan would require at least some
review of the technology, expertise, and financial resources
available at the state and local levels to meet the requirements of
the regulations.

Testing of the new standards -- The nutrient. standard approach is
a major change in a program that feeds over 25 million children
nationwide in over 90,000 schools, serves approximately three-
fourths of the low-income children in this country, and has the
potential of negative consequences for all schools and children.
Therefore, the new standard should be tested and evaluated by the
Department before it is required in schools nationwide. There are
currently too many unknowns to require it nationally without some
evaluation of its potential impact -- both benefits and pitfalls.
(It is these concerns about the experimental nature of this
approach which in part prompt FRAC's earlier recommendation of
developing the third option of a modified meal pattern.)

Interim regulations and a mid-course review -- For the same
reasons raised above for "Testing of new standards," these
regulations should be published first in an interim form for a
specific period of time -- to allow for further comment as they are
implemented. Phis will also allow for a mid-point evaluation by
the Department to ensure that the regulations are having their
desired effect, and are not decreasing student or school
participation in the programs or jeopardizing the growth and
development of young children. Interim regulations wall allow the
Department to move forward while also allowing program advocates
and program providers an opportunity to"give further comment on how
these new regulations are working.

Positive Aspects of the Regulations

The most positive aspect of these regulations is that they show a
willingness on the part of the USDA to take a leadership role in
improving the healthfulness and appeal of school meals, and in
taking full advantage of the educational potential of school meals
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programs. In addition, there are a number of other positive
aspects of the reaulations that FRAC strongly supports:

Calculation over a week's time -- The Department is following the
spirit of the Dietary Guidelines in calculating the percentage of
fat from calories as an average over a week's time rather than on
a per meal basis.

Emphasis on corrective action over punitive sanctions -- By
stressing correction over sanctions, the Department recognizes the
importance of safeguarding the availability of school meals to
children. FRAC supports the emphasis in the proposed rule on
helping schools that are having difficulty complying with the
regulations to develop corrective action plans that allow them to
comply, rather than applying punitive sanctions that make it more
difficult to operate the programs.

1998 deadline for implementing the changes -- FRAC applauds the
Department's allowance of a significant time period for schools to
make the complicated and time-consuming changes proposed by the
regulations.

Taking leadership on improving the context in which school meals
are provided: enough time to eat; marketing changes in school
meals; provision of nutrition education -- FRAC supports the stress
given in the regulations and the preamble on the importance of: (1)
allowing children enough time to eat, (2) marketing changes in the
school meals programs to children and their families, and (3)
providing of nutrition education to students that is relate-: to
what is being served in the school meals programs.

Conclusions

In summary, in spite of FRAC's reservations about the proposed
strategy for meeting the Department's goal to incorporate the
Dietary Guidelines into the school meals programs, we are very much
in agreement with the goal itself and applaud the Department for
taking leadership on this issue. However, the nutrient standard
strategy as currently proposed does not work as well as it should
because of the problem areas outlined above. In addition, the
nutrient standard and assisted nutrient standard approaches should
not be the only allowable ways to meet the Dietary Guidelines in
the school meals programs. A modified meal pattern should be
included in order to allow for the successful implementation of the
Dietary Guidelines in the school meals programs.

The key to successful implemehtation of the spirit of these
regulations is to better understand their potential impact before
final implementation, and to plan for the provision of sufficient
training, equipment, and financial resources to implement them.
Currently, there is a lack of information about the potential
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impact of these regulations on the meals produced. Also there is
a lack of information on how the department plans to ensure that
schools have access to the equipment, training, technical
assistance and financial resources they will need to implement the
changes so that the future existence of local programs is not
jeopardized. These lacks allould be corrected, and the regulations
revised as outlined above, in order to truly achieve the
Department's laudable goals for school meals programs.

Finally, it is important to remember that while the School Lunch
and School Breakfast programs and other child nutrition programs
roach millions of children, millions of other children in need do
not have access to these meals.

A key aspect of improving children's nutritional well-being is to
ensure access to child nutrition programs in their communities.
USDA can play a crucial role in making this happen through its
program policies and outreach efforts, and by working for the
removal of barriers to participation by schools and sponsors and
the financial incentives necessary to allow and encourage program
expansion. we hope that the future regulatory and legislative
efforts of the Department of Agriculture reflect this continuing
need.

Mr Chairman, FRAC appreciates this opportunity to share our views
on the regulations with you and members of the Subcommittee.
Thanks very much for your interest and your time.

7
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Statement of
THE NATIONAL PARENT-TEACHER ASSOCIATION

regarding
USDA's PROPOSED RULE GOVERNING THE SCHOOL MEALS

PROGRAMS

Oral Testimony Presented by
Vicki Rafei

Maryland State PTA President

Good Afternoon, Mr. Stenholm and other members of the Subcommittee.

I am Vicki Fidel, president of the Maryland PTA, and a member of the

National PTA's Board of Directors. I have been an active parent volunteer

for over twenty years, serving as president of my local PTA and the

Montgomery County Council of PTAs. I also served on the Montgomery

County Board of Education and worked as a legislative aide in Annapolis. I

am pleased to have been asked to testify before the House Agriculture

Subcommittee on Department Operations and Nutrition today.

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) has invited public comment on

a recently published Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NPRM) governing the

school breakfast and lunch programs. This proposed rule, which would
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amend the ntAntion standards now cpplied to the schoCII lunch and

breakfast programs, is the subject for today's heanng. The National PTA is

responding to USDA's invitation, and will present its comments in this

statement.

The National PTA, which represents almost seven million parents, teachers,

students and otner child advocates, has a history of active involvement in

child nutrition. In the late 1800's the first PTA members organized 'penny

kitchens", which provided meals to children who had no food. Later

attempts to organize volunteer school meals expanded at schools around the

country, and eventually the federal government got involved and enacted

the National School Lunch Program. Ever since, National PTA has continued

to be involved in assuring that the programs are expanded, improved, and

available to students throughout the country.

We applaud the USDA's current efforts to improve the school meals

programs. This call for comment on the NPRM is part of an overall

campaign to improve the nutritional quality of the meals children eat in

schools. For the past year, USDA has gone out of its way to seek public

comment on its efforts to improve tho nutritional quality of school meals.

Many PTA members testified at field hearings and submitted comments on

2
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the Agency's earlier nutrition proposals. We commend the Department for

its willingness to work with parents on this Issue.

In addition, the Agency, in cooperation with the National PTA, launched

another important initiative last week when It reieased a guide for parents,

entitled ''The Parents' Guide for Healthy School Meals'. USDA recognizes

the importance of involving parents in the school meals programs and has

taken a leading role in advancing this type of involvement. USDA, with the

active assistance of the National PTA, will be distributing these materials to

parents around the country and encouraging parents and families to get

involved.

The major goal of USDA's proposed rule is to lower the fat content of meals

served in America's schools. We support the basic guidelines in the NPRM,

which will require the' hool meals provide, on average, no more than 30

percent of calories from fat, and less thwt 10 percent from saturated fat. In

fact, we support all of the "U.S. Dietary Guidelines for Americans," the

document used as the basis of this requirement.

The basis for the National PTA's support of federal child nutrition programs

comes from our organization's legislative directive that states:

3
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National PTA supports legislation to sustain, improve and expand federal

child nutrition programs, including schools meals and anti hunger efforts.

However, there are two other, very important legislative and education

policies, approved by our membership, that we are relyit,g on to make our

recommendations about the proposed rule.

First, National PTA believes that 'all federal legislation concerned with

education and child welfare must include provisions which ensure maximum

state and local control." Second, the National PTA supports federal

legislation toward the following goal , 'to encourage parental involvement,

an essential part of the PTA mission, by promoting an environment which

parents are valued as primary influences In their children's lives and

essential partners in their children's education and development.'

Thus, the principal goals underlying our comments on this proposed rule are

to:

improve the nutritional quality of school meals;

grant local schools maximum flexibility in administering the programs;

arid
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involve parents as full partners in planning and implementing effective

school meals programs

While we applaud the USDA for its leadership in developing this rule, we

request some modifications to the proposal to assure that schools are able

to comply without compromising students' access to free and reduced-price

meals, and to maintain the effectiveness of the programs. Following are our

recommendations for how the rule needs to be changed.

Many individual schools, and school systems, do not currently have the

computer equipment nor the properly trained staff to follow the Nutrient

Standard Menu Planning (NSMP) system outlined in the NPRM. Even if a

school had the computer equipment, they would need personnel who

understand dietary analysis, and can apply the complex set of menu

planning and evaluation processes required by the regulation. We

recommend that a third option be developed, based on the current,

successful food-based, meal pattern system, which could be modified to

meet the desired nutrient, calorie and fat goals. If this third, modified

option is not adopted, we recommend that USDA provide direct

assistance to schools to acquire the equipment they need to comply with

the NSMP system, rather than rely on the Assisted Nutrient Standard

5
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Menu Planning (ANSMP) system, which limits schools' flexibility and

control in menu planning and food preparation.

We are concerned that there is not sufficient assurance that USDA will

be able to provide schools with adequate funding, training, or

informational resources to help them meet these proposed standards.

The Department should be required to develop a plan, with maximum

Input from parents and school officials, describing the actual resources

and training that will be made available to states and schools to help

them comply with the regulations.

The NPRM should not require that the nutrient data be compiled

separately for breakfast and lunch. Aside from tho added work involved,

this seems contrary to the Dietary Guidelines, which are not applied on a

meal-to-meal basis. Instead, the approach In the rule should be more

focused on better nutrition, based on an overall diet, using concepts that

children are hearing about in schools like USDA's food pyramid, or the

"live a day" campaign to encourage eating more fruits and vegetables.

Tho regulations focus primarily on five nutrients and calories, but do not

prohibit 'fortification'. to achieve these goals. In other words, schools

could serve overly 'fortified' foods that meet certain vitamin or nutrient

6
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requirements. In addition, the rule does not require that any amount of

fruits, vegetables or grains be served Tnis could be a real problem at

schools trying to cut costs, because they could eliminate these items

entirely, to save money. The rule should strictly limit fortification of

foods and require specifically that the amount of fruits, vegetables and

grains served are increased.

We are concerned that this new system will create increased complexity,

causing schools to drop their school meals programs. The programs are

voluntary, but over 90,000 schools participate nationwide. Nearly 25

million children eat the school lunch each day, and over half of them

qualify for reduced-price or free meals. Despite that success, however,

hundreds of schools have dropped out of the program in recent years, in

part, because of the increased regulatory burden associated with these

programs. We would like to see the results of an evaluation of the

NSMP demonstration projects that are currently ongoing. This would

provide good Information about how this system works before it is

required of all schools.

We believe the nutrient standard system would move schools more

toward uniformity, and away from the innovative programs they have

been creating to draw students into the program. For exan., many

7
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schools now offer salad, pasta or vegetable bars, which are nutritious,

but difficult to analyze It would also be more difficult for schools using

the standardized, pre-planned menus under the assisted analysis option,

to offer special-theme or ethnic menus that are very popular In some

schools. The regulation should allow srmorinwor local control in developing

menus, and in planning and preparing food.

While the NPRM would also require that schools need to decrease

sodium levels and increase the amount of fiber, it offers no standard or

guidelines, or even goals for schools to meet. The rule should give more

guidance or set goals for meeting all the dietary guidelines, not just fat.

In raking the opportunity to offer these specific changes to the rule, we

would also like to comment on a number of positive aspects we see. For

example:

The NPRM moves away from using a nutritional analysis of meals on a

per day basis. The ability to average a week's worth of meals is good,

although schools should not be required to calculate the nutritional

quality of breakfast and lunch separately.

8
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The Intent of the NPRM, regarding the Agency's response to schools not

in compliance with the rule, is focused on correcting the problems and

not punitive if the schools are acting in good faith to comply. We

support the Department's goal to protect children's access to school

meals while schools are taking action.

In the NPRM, USDA encourages school food service workers to work

with school officials to assure that adequate meal times and facilities are

provided. USDA also notes the importance of explaining changes in the

school programs to children and their families, and of promoting more

nutrition education tied in with what is served in the school meals

programs.

Before closing, I also want to comment on the successful history of the

child nutrition programs. Ever since these programs were established,

schools have been required to comply with a food-based meal pattern

system that was created by USDA specifically r r these programs. For

nearly fifty years this system has worked well. In fact, the school lunches

have consistently provided children with one-third or more of their

Recommended Dietary Allowances (RDA) for key nutrients and the breakfast

prograr. provides one-quarter or more of the RDA. Although the U.S.

Dietary Guidelines for All Americans were first published In 1985, they were

9
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not applied to children until 1990. In that short amount of time, schools

nationwide have been revising menus to lower the fat content in their

meals, and many already serve lunches that meet the dietary guidelines.

Finally, I would like to include, for the record, some other steps we believe

need to be taken to improve the federal child nutrition programs. We would

like USDA, working with Congress as needed, to:

improve the nutritional quality of the commodities provided to schools;

request, in its annual budget, increased funding for technical assistance

and support programs to schools, and for increased reimbursement levels

for the meals programs.

develop a universal meals program to test the feasibility and effect of

providing meals to all children regardless of income, while freeing school

food authorities from verification activities and allowing them more time

for planning and tray,... g.

Thank you for the opportunity to present our views. I would be happy to

respond to any questions you have at this time.

10
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THE AMERICAN HEART ASSOCIATION
CONGRATULATES USDA ON THE SCHOOL MEALS INITIATIVES

September 7, 1994

The American Hi art Association, a leading voluntary health organization,
applauds Secretary Espy and Assistant Secretary Haas on their work to revamp
the school meals programs and improve the diets of the nation's children. Over
the past year the U.S. Depa'ment of Agriculture has embarked on a mission to
change the national school lunch and school breakfast programs, so that
schools meals will conform to the 1990 Dietary Guidelines for Americans. All
through this monumental task, the USDA has proven to be an effective and
efficient leader. The nation can expect that all school children will be served
healthy and nutritious school meals that conform to the recommended dietary
guidelines.

It is a tragedy that almost 50 years since the Inception of the school lunch
program, today's school meals are still based on the health problems associated
with the 1940s. Today the health problems of American children and adult:, stem
from diets that include an excess of fat, saturated fat, calories, ct.olesterol, and
sodium, as well as deficiencies of dietary fiber, iron, and calcium. However, the
school meals served today do not reflect current science nor do they reflect
current classroom teachings. Under the USDA's guidance we can be assured
that school meals will finally catch up with 1990s science.

Behaviors which increase one's risk for cardiovascular disease, such as poor
diet, usually are established during childhood and persist into adulthood. These
eating habits may set the stage for good health in the as 't years. The chances
of heart disease can be reduced and perhaps, e-en prevented, if steps are
taken early. It is extremely important that children receive healthy and nutritious
meals. There is no better place to reach the fast majority of children than in the
school cafeteria. On a typical school day, almost 25 million children at about
93,000 schools receive lunch through the National School Lunch Program.

Studies and programs reveal that if schools are given adequate flexibility and
assistance, school food service directors can meet federal dietary
recommendations well before 1398. Organizations such as, the American Heart
Association, Public Voice, American School Food Service Association, and
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National PTA, all agree that schools can meet federal dietary recommendations
by the 1995-1996 school year. These organizations also provide a variety of
programs and methods to help the school systems meet the dietary guidelines.

The American Heart Association's, Hearty School Lunch is a prime example of
a proven program to help schools achieve dietary recommendations. Since the
1970s, the AHA has been working within the educational system to encourage
schools to serve healthy low-fat and low-r...alesterol meals and to educate
students about good nutrition. In 1992-'1993, our preschool, elemeiitary school.
secondary school, and high school lunch programs reached 18.1 million
students, emphasizing the importance of good nutrition in preventing heart
disease. The Hearty School Lunch program provides heart-healthy menus,
recipes, and nutrition information to the schools. This enables school food
service personnel to provide menus with no more than 30 percent of calories
from total fat content and less than 10 percent of total calories from saturated fat.
The low-fat menus meet USDA School Lunch Meal Pattern Requirements and
use food commodities common to schools.

Schools must be given the flexibility to meet dietary guidelines, by any means
possible. Schools might choose to use the AH A's Hearty School Lunch or a
modified meal pattern or new "food based meru system* as an option to the
proposed Nutrient Standard Menu Planning. Schools should be given these
options so long as the school meals meet the government's strict definition for
dietary guidelines The end goal, the health of our children, mus: not be
jeopardized.

It is imoerative that the USDA undertake initiatives and programs to enable child
nutrition sites to comply with the national dietary recommendations, and provide
adequate resources to carry out these activities. With the coordination of all
interested parties, implementation of the school meal program can be met by
most school systems well before 1998, as was demonstrated by Public Voice for
Food and Health Policy's August 1994 report, Serving up Success: Schools
Making Nutrition a Pnority Public Voice's case studies of 41 schools from
around the country, clearly show that schools are currently implementing
significant healthful changes in the nutritional quality of school meals.

For 1.)o long school children have been eating school lunches with an average of
38 percent of calories from total fat and 15 percent of calories from saturated fat.
Yet the health agencies and federal government preaches a diet with an average
of 30 percent of calories from total fat and 10 percent of calories from saturated
fat. In order to cut children's future risk of developing heart disease, children
must learn and practice heart-healthful eating habits. To do that govemmental
programs must be designed and implemented with those objectives in mind It is
time for our children to be eating the diets we have recommended.

(Attachment follows:)

213



209

American Heart
Association-
MO*. MAW larmao

MI I SONY

Hearty School Lunch

FACT SHEET

WHAT: Hearty School Lunch, a program of the American Heart Association.

WHO: Hearty School Lunch targets school food service directors. More than 24
million students receiving school lunches could benefit from this program.

WHERE: Hearty School Lunch has the potential to be implemented in more than 17,000
school districts nat,,:mvide. States currently having or introducing Hearty
School Lunch include Alabama, Anzona, Arkansas, Connecticut, Florida,
Georgia, Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, Kentucky, Louisiana, Maryland, Michigan,
Minnesota, Mississippi, Montana, New Jersey, New York, North Carolina, Ohio,
Oregon, Pennsylvania, South Carolina, Utah, Vermont, and Washington.

WHEN: AHA affiliates began offering the Hearty School Lunch program to school food
service directors in September 1992.

WHY: Research suggests that children's eating habits may affect their
O ability to concentrate and learn;
O energy level;
o resistance to ordinary illnesses:
O athletic performance;
<0 endurance; and
o growth.

Medical research has shown that what we eat in childhood may set the stage for
good health or bad in the adult years. The Hearty School Lunch program
and other AHA school programs (e.g. Getting to Know Your Heart) encourages
students to make healthful food choices.

School food service directors can use more than 90 Hearty School Lunch
preplanned menus or create their own. The program helps these directors
provide tasty meals that are also low in fat and cholesterol.

ENDORSED SY:
O American School Food Service Association
o American Academy of Pediatrics
O American Dietetic Association

CONTACT: Your local American Heart Association office;
call 1-800-AHA-USA-1 (1.800-242-8721), or write to Hearty School Lunch,
American Heart Association, National Center, 7272 Greenville Ave., Dallas
Texas 75231-4596
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CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

721 Capitol Mall P.O. Box 944272

Sacramento. CA 94244.2720

September 6, 1994

Honorable Charles W. Stenholm, Chairman
1301A Longworth House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-6001

Dear Congressman Stenholm:

The California Department of Education wishes to submit testimony
as oart of your Congressional hearing scheduled for September 7,
1994, on U. O. Department of Agriculture's (USDA) proposed rules
published June 10, 1994, entitled School Meals Initiative for
Healthy Children.

The Department commends USDA for taking a leadership role in
emphasizing nutrition in the National School Lunch Program and
School Breakfast Program. This is a significant step forward in
the integration of school nutrition programs with the 1990 Dig:tary
Guidelines for American. We believe the emphasis on nutrition
will improve the nutrition integrity of the school meals and
provide children with a consistent nutrition message. It also
enhances the development of a comprehensive school health system
as part of an environment that supports and reinforces a school's
health and physical education programs.

We are strongly committed to assuring that USDA's efforts to
implement the dietary guidelines in school meals are successful.
Overall, we support the proposed rules. However, we believe that
an essential key to success is the development of an infrastructure
at USDA and the state level that provides a comprehensive approach
to offering healthier meals and building partnerships integrated
with marketing, training, and nutrition education. Currently, no
support systems exist that can effectively assist School Food
Authoritiis in successful implementation.

We have submitted our recommendations and comments on the proposed
rules to USDA. These recommendations and comments are based on
our four years of experience striving to implement the dietary
guidelines, including Nutrient Standard Menu Planning, which we
believe provides USDA with a unique perspective and insight.
Highlights of our recommendations include:

1. DEVELOP AND IMPLEMENT USDA INFRASTRUCTURE. We recommend
USDA immediately concentrate its efforts towards
establishing the necessary infrastructure to succeed in
implementing th. ,e proposed rules. Presently, the
support structure.) are not available at most of the USDA
regional offices or State Agencies to help SFAs achieve
success.
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2. ALLOW OPTIONAL PARTICIPATION OP NUTRIENT STANDARD MENU
PLANNING (NSMP). We strongly recommend that NSMP be an
option for School Food Authorities (SFAs). We are very
concerned that many SFAs will be unable to implement this
system effectively without the infrastructure to provide
support and training needed.

3. ADD THE OPTION OP A FOOD-BASED MODIFIED MEAL PATTERN WITH
LIMITED NUTRIENT ANALYSIS. Allowing a food-based
modified meal pattern will assist SFAs by providing a
bridge as a transition to gradually implement NSMP. A
limited nutrient analysis of only calories and fat could
be tested to determine its feasibility.

4. ELIMINATE WEIGHTED NUTRIENT ANALYSIS. We oppose using
weighted nutrient analysis. We believe that it is the
school's role to offer or make available healthy foods,
but it is excessively burdensome to require schools to be
accountable for the food selections by children.
Weighted nutrient analysis would be time consuming and
cumbersome, especially for many high schools and middle
schools which may offer up to 21 choices daily.

The enclosed copy of California's recommendations and comments
provide additional information for your consideration.

We emphasize our strong commitment to implementing the dietary
guidelines, promoting a consistent nutrition message, and ensuring
nutrition integrity in California's child nutrition programs. We
believe this is essential in helping our children achieve their

full learning and health potential.

If we can work with you to successfully implement USDA's School
Meals Initiative for Healthy Children, please contact me at (916)

322-2187. I would also be pleased to discuss our recommendations
on the proposed rules and other related issues.

Sincerely,

6aLLL_L,,
Maria Halakshin, Director
Child Nutrition and Food Distribution Division

MB:s1

Enclosure

(Attachments follow:)



212

CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

721 Capitol Mall P 0 Box 944272

Sacramento, CA 94214-2720

September 6, 1994

Robert M. Sadie, Chief
Policy and Program Development Branch
Child Nutrition Division
Food and Nutrition Service, USDA
3103 Park Center Drive, Room 1007
Alexandria, VA 22302

Dear Mr. Sadie:

The California Department of Education (CDE) is pleased to submit
its comments and response to the proposed rules published June 10,
1994, entitled School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children.

The Department commends USDA for taking a leadership role to
implement the Dietary Guidelines for Americans in the school
nutrition programs. Overall, we support the proposed rules
regarding nutrition objectives for school meals in the National
School Lunch and School Breakfast Programs. This is a significant
step forward in the integration of school nutrition programs with
the 1990 Dietary Guidelines for Americans.

We believe the emphasis on nutrition will improve the nutrition
integrity of the school meals and will provide children with a
consistent nutrition message. It also enhances the development of
a comprehensive school health system as part of an environment that
supports and reinforces a school's health and physical education
programs.

We also commend USDA for taking leadership action in the three
areas which we proposed in our testimony submitted during the
public hearing and comment period in the fall of 1993. These three
areas were 1) A national nutrition campaign focused on children; 2)
Leadership in integrating a consistent nutrition message among all
appropriate federal agencies; and 3) Systemic changes within USDA
to support nutrition objectives. We believe USDA's actions as
outlined in the School Meals Initiative for Healthy Children are
key steps that will position USDA in achieving these areas.
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CALIFORNIA'S EXPERIENCE WITH IMPLEMENTING DIETARY GUIDELINES

Our comments and recoraundations on the proposed rules to implement
the dietary guidelines are based on the experiences in our Child
Nutrition: Shaping Healthy Choices Campaign. Initiated in 1989,
the campaign is California's plan to comprehensively implement the
dietary guidelines in school meals.

In 1990, CDE funded two regional model project networks as part of
the Shaping Healthy Choices Campaign. These project networks were
designed to determine the most effective and cost-efficient methods
for implementing the Dietary Guidelines for Americans in schools.
In July 1991, CDE, received approval from the USDA. for a meal

mpattern variation to the rules that define the meal pattern
requirements for the National School Lunch, School Breakfast, and
the Child Care Food Programs. This variation included the ability
to implement either a revised meal pattern or Nutrient Standard
Menu Planning (NSMP) in selected school districts and child care
programs. Initially, 20 school districts and child care agencies
were involved in the regional model project networks. Currently,
33 school districts and 7 child care agencies are implementing
either NSMP or a revised meal pattern at selected sites as part of
our SHAPE (Shaping Health as Partners in Education) California
networks.

Results of our experiences with our SHAPE networks have indicated
that several key areas are essential to successfully implementing
the dietary guidelines through NSMP and the revised meal pattern.
Nutrition expertise is essential if nutrition integrity of the
meals is to be ensured. Programs implementing the dietary
guidelines must be carefully managed and monitored by a registered
dietitian or a person with comparable nutrition training. Child
nutrition staff need training in many areas, including basic
nutrition knowledge, focusing on the dietary guidelines and
nutritional needs of children; modifying and standardizing recipes;
rood preparation techniques; Ise of computerized nutrient analysis;
and food purchasing. In addition, our experience found that
implementation is most successful when all school partners,
including students, teachers, parents, and administrators, are
involved and when a gradual implementation of change is made.

COMMENTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

W R S RO 0,1, D 0 SU U 'S

IMPLEMENT THE DIETARY GUIDELINES IN SCHOOL MEALS ARE SUCCESSFUL.
We believe that an essential key to success for the School Food
Authorities (SFAs) is the development of an infrastructure at both
USDA and the State level that provides a comprehensive approach to

2
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offering healthier meals and building partnerships integrated with
marketing, training, and nutrition education.

We offer the following recommendations necessary to ensure
successful implementation of the dietary guidelines and nutrition
integrity in school meals. We believe our four years of experience
striving to implement the dietary guidelines, using both NSMP and
a revised meal pattern, provides USDA with a unique perspective and
insight on their implementation. Our major recommendations are
outlined below followed by detailed rationale and additional
recommendations under each point:

1. Focus on a comprehensive approach in implementing dietary
guidelines.

2. Develop and implement USDA infrastructure.
3. Allow optional participation in Nutrient Standard Menu

Planning.
4. Eliminate Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning and

add the option of a Food-Based Modified Meal Pattern with
limited nutrient analysis.

5. Set target levels for fat, dietary fiber, and sodium.
6. Accompany fortification with targets for dietary fiber.
7. Eliminate weighted nutrient analysis.
8. Delete the requirement that an entree must be selected

under Offer versus Serve.
9. Develop nutrient analysis software for use by SFAs.
10. Increase funding for nutrition education and training.
11. Encourage nutrition disclosure.
12. Address issues related to administrative streamlining and

paperwork reduction.
13. Provide training on State monitoring and corrective

action.
14. Continue to improve the commodity program.
15. Publish interim rules.

1. FOCUS ON A COMPREHENSIVE APPROACH IN IMPLEMENTING DIETARY
GUIDELINES

WE RECOMMEND THAT USDA FOCUS ON A COMPREHENSIVE APPROACH IN
IMPLEMENTING THE DIETARY GUIDELINES. In California, we found
that a comprehensiv,. approach is essential for successful
implementation of the dietary guidelines by either NSMP or a
revised meal pattern. Prior to our Shaping Healthy Choices
networks, we field tested implementing the dietary guidelines,
and found that without a registered dietitian or nutrition
expert at the local level we were not successful. As a result,
we provided funds to each SHAPE network to implement a
comprehensive approach to offering healthier meals and
building partnerships integrated with marketing, training, and
nutrition education. Funds are used for a nutrition education
specialist, computer software, training of staff, building

3
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partnerships, marketing materials, and working with teachers
to provide nutrition education in the classroom.

WE RECOMMEND THAT USDA IMPLEMENT THE DIETARY GUIDELINES XN A
PROGRESSIVE. GRADUAL APPROACH THAT PROVIDE SFAS WITH ADEOUATE
TIME TO ENSURE APPROPRIATE FEDERAL. STATE AND LOCAL SYSTEMS
ARE IN PLACE FOR EFFECTIVE IMPLEMENTATION. Results of our
SHAPE experiences indicate that several key areas need to be
addressed to successfully implement NSMP and the revised meal
pattern. These areas include adequate staff training and
resources; building partnerships with schools, parents and
community; marketing to students and parents; using
standardized recipes and following menus as analyzed;
purchasing and preparing appropriate foods and menu items; and
gradually implementing change over time. In addition, we
found the expertise of a registered dietitian or a person with
comparable nutrition training to provide the nutritional
knowledge and technical assistance needed was critical to
support the implementation.

2. DEVELOP AND IMPLEMENT USDA INFRASTRUCTURE

WE RECOMMEND THAT USDA IMMEDIATE 1X CONCENTRATE ITS _EFFORTS
TOWARDS ESTABLISHING THE NECESSARY INFRASTRUCTURE REOUIRED TO
SUCCEED IN IMPLEMENTING THESE PROPOSED RULES. California
wants SFAs to succeed in implementing these proposed rules.
To ensure successful implementation, USDA must immediately
concentrate its efforts to establish the necessary
infrastructures at the USDA national and regional offices and
provide appropriate support services for use at the state
agency (SA) level. Presently, the support structures are not
available at most of the USDA regional offices or SAs to help
SFAs achieve success.

WE RECOMMEND THAT USDA TAKE ACTION TO IMPLEMENT THE FOLLOWING
SPOR'gpS SERVICES:

a. Establish nutrition experts at regional and state
levels to provide training and technical
assistance.

b. Provide training for SAs and SFAs in areas of
nutrient standard menu planning, use of computers
and appropriate software, how to plan meals that
meet the dietary guidelines, etc. Include follow-
up sessions after the initial training. USDA may
wish to use the Nutrient Standard Training Module
used for the USDA demonstration pilots.

c. Continue to develop industry support and
involvement in implementing the dietary guidelines.

d. Complete the National Nutrient Database of foods.
e. Provide grants for computer/software purchases.

4
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f. Initiate a nationwide marketing campaign to educate
parents and children on the importance of healthy
eating and how to make healthy food choices.

g Provide nutrient analysis in all existing and new
USDA commodities, and require that all commodity
processing products be analyzed for nutrient
content.

h. Revise the commodity program to eliminate high fat,
high sodium, and/or high sugar content items.

3. ALLOW OPTIONAL PARTICIPATION IN NUTRIENT STANDARD MENU
PLANNING

WE STRONGLY RECOMMEND THAT NSMP BE AN OPTION FOR SFAS. We are
very concerned that many SFAs will be unable to implement this
system effectively because there is no infrastructure at the
federal, state and local level in place to provide the support
and training needed. In addition, the costs of computer
hardware and softNare; lack of personnel with both the
computer skills and nutrition knowledge to complete the
nutrient analysis accurately; inadequate time and resources
for the initial extensive data entry; and lack of staff
training and resources are challenges that SFAs will have
difficulty in addressing within current budget constraints.

Making NSMP optional would provide SFAs with lead time to find
the resources and obtain the training needed to eventually
implement NSMP. In California, we provided funds to assist
the SHAPE networks with the initial costs to implement the
dietary guidelines, including NSMP. These costs included
computer hardware and software, staff training time,
substantial time for imputing data, including recipes and
individual food product nutrient analysis. Funds included
support costs for the expertise of a registered dietitian,
working part time, to provide oversight and technical
assistance. Currently, we have 11 school districts that have
been in our networks and are continuing to implement NSMP at
specific sites without additional funds.

WE RECOMMEND THAT RESIDENTIAL CHILD CARE INSTITUTIONS (RCCLai
BE EXEMPT FROM NSMP UNTIL IT IS ESTABLISHED FOR THE CHILD AND
ADULT DAY CARE FOOD PROGRAMS. RCCIs are very small and
similar to family day cai.s. home.. It would be very difficult
and burdensome for them to implement a more complicated
system, such as NSMP, in a family setting.

4 ELIMINATE ASSISTED NUTRIENT STANDARD MENU PLANNING AND ADD THE
OPTION OF A FOOD-BASED MODIFIED MEAL PATTERN WITH LIMITED
NUTRIENT ANALYSIS

5



WE STRONGLY RECOMMEND THAT USDA ELIMINATE_THE
NUTRIENT STANDARD mEru PLANNING (ANSMP) OPTION. We believe
ANSMP would be a very difficult option to implement because
presently there is no infrastructure in place to provide
needed support and the option has not been tested to determine
its feasibility.

WE STRONGLY RECDAMEND THAT A FOOD-BASED MODIFIED MEAL PATTERN
TH M T N es S *W.0 0

IMPLEMENTING THE DIETARY GUIDELINES. Many SFAs do not have
the personnel, time, funds, and other resources required to
effectively use NSMP at this time. Allowing a food-based
modified meal pattern will assist SFAs by providing a bridge
as a transition to gradually implementing NSMP. It provides
an educational tool that allows time for child nutrition staff
to feel comfortable with the process and obtain required
training and resources while still addressing the dietary
guidelines. Our experience with the SHAPE networks found
that the revised meal pattern was a step towards implementing
NSMP. Several of our school districts started with the
revised meal pattern at specific sites as a gradual
implementation process and transition to NSMP after they were
comfortable with the procedures.

This option should be a revised meal pattern similar to what
California SHAPE networks have field tested during the past
four years. Our revised meal pattern stresses fruits,
vegetables, beans/legumes, and whole grains as part of the
daily meals to ensure that targets for naturally-occurring
dietary fiber are met. Enclosed is the revised meal pattern
we are currently using along with our program requirements,
which include conducting a nutrient analysis for one week of
menus per month.

WE RECOMMEND THAT THE NUTRIENT ANALYSIS FOR 7.2.0E0OR-BASED
MODIFIED MEAL PATTERN BE LIMITED TO TARGETS FOR CALORIES AND
FAT AND THAT IT BE TESTED PRIOR TO IMPLEMENTATION. Most
nutrients, except fat, can be addressed by the food in the
meal pattern. A simplified process could be developed and
tested for calculating and averaging the calories and fat for
the meals served in a school week. This calculation might be
done without a computer and might require minimal training and
time to implement. More extensive nutrient analysis could be
done if the SFA has the staff, computer, and desire to
complete it and use the information as a marketing tool.

S. SET TARCEI LEVELS FOR FAT, DIETARY FIBER AND SODIUM

WE RECOMMEND THAT FAT BE ESTABLISHED AS A TARGET GOAL OF 30
PERCENT CALORIES FROM FAT. We recommend incremental change in

6
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reducing the fat content of meals with 30 percent of calories
from fat as a targeted goal. We are concerned that requiring
a standard to be 30 percent or less calories from fat would be
restrictive and difficult to obtain. Our experience found
that several factors must be considered in reducing the fat
content of meals. These factors are low-fat product
acceptability, student acceptance, trainincr, backgrounds of
staff, and the amount of change required to alter existing
menus and recipes.

We are concerned that some SFAs will provide significantly
less that 30 percent calories from fat to ensure that they
meet the required standard. This would not be healthy for
growing children, especially younger children and those who
may be und..rnourished. The "Statement on Cholesterol" by the
American Academy of Pediatrics published in September 1992 is
enclosed for further reference.

If fat remains as a nutrition standard, an alternative
approach is to establish a tolerance level for the percent of
calories from fat. Our experience found that a reasonable
t.)lerance level was 80 percent of the standard for the first
year and 90 percent thereafter. After the first year, this
results in a goal of 28 to 32 percent of calories from fat.

WE RECOMMEND THAT TARGETS BE ESTABLISHED FOR NATURALLY-
OCCURRING DIETARY FIBER AND SODIUM. These targets would be
goals to strive towards in implementing the dietary
guidelines. California has set specific targets for sodium
and naturally-occurring dietary fiber as noted in the tables
entitled Nutrient Standards and Targets in the enclosed
program requirements. For sodium, the level was determined
based on information in the 10th edition of the*Recommended
Dietary Allowances. For fiber, the level for naturally-
occurring dietary fiber in foods was determined based on an
analysis of menus planned using the revised meal pattern to
meet the other dietary guidelines. Setting a target level for
dietary fiber also encourages offering fruits, vegetables,
whole grains, and beans/legumes in the menus as well as
addressing issues on fortification as discussed below.

6. ACCOMPANY FORTIFICATION WITH TARGETS FOR DIETARY FIBER

We are concerned that the proposed rules do not address
fortification but realize this is a difficult issue.
California's policy is to allow only nutrients naturally-
occurring in foods unless covered by the Standard of Identity
or if it is a breakfast cereal. Our policy is outlined on
page 4 of the enclosed "Program Requirements for Nutrient
Standard Menu Planning". Even with this policy, our SHAPE
networks report that determining the nutrient levels that

7
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would naturally occur in the food item is burdenc.:.me and
difficult.

WE RECOMMEND THAT A TARGET LEVEL BE ESTABLISHEL FOR NATURALLY-
OCCURRING DIETARY FIBER TO ADDRESS THE USE OF FORTIFIED FOODS
AND THAT IT BE TESTED IN THE. NSMP DEMONSTRATION PILOTS. This
is based on our experience in the SHAPE networks and would
encourage the use of fruits, vegetables, beans/legumes, and
whole grains in meals. It would also convey a strong
statement on the use of conventional foods and would address
the fortification issue. In addition, the meals would be
giving a consistent message that fruits, vegetables, and whole
grains are important choices in a healthy diet. We recommend
testing a target level for dietary filsr in the NSMP
demonstration pilots as a way to address the fortification
issue.

7. ELIMINATE WEIGHTED NUTRIENT ANALYSIS

WE OPPOSE USING WEIGHTED NUTRIENT ANALYSIS IN NSMP. We
believe that it is the school's role to offer or make
available healthy foods, but it is excessively burdensome to
require schools to be accountable for the food selections by
children. Our experience with the SHAPE networks indicates
that this procedure would discourage offering 'choices to
students. We have high schools and middle schools where up to
21 choices are offered daily. This makes weighted nutrient
analysis very time consuming and cumbersome.

WE RECOMMEND THAT THE NUTRIENT ANALYSIS BE BASED ON THE THREE
MOST FREQUENTLY SELECTED CHOICES OFFERED AS A MENU ITEM.
EXCEPT FQR MILK. We have successfully used a nutrient
analysis based on the three most frequently selected choices
on the menu, except for milk. The three most frequently
selected choices are based on past production records. An
exception to this procedure is the analysis of milk offered in
the meal. The networks analyze the top three milk choices
unless a milk choice is served to less than 10 percent of the
students. The nutrient analysis then includes only the trp
two milk choices.

WE RECOMMEND THAT THE USDA NSMP DEMONSTRATION PROJECTS TEST
ALLOWING SFAs THE OPTION TO COMBINE THE NUTRIENT ANALYSIS FOR
BOTH BREAKFAST AND LUNCH WITH STATE APPROVAL IF THEY SERVE
BOTH MEALS TO OVER 60 TO 75 PERCENT OF THE CHILDREN WHO EAT
BREAKFAST. In California, a limited number of pilot schools
have used NSMP for breakfast. We require they complete the
analysis separately for breakfast and lunch as proposed in the
rules. In discussing this issue, we recognize the importance
of looking at a child's total dietary intake for the day
rather than by meal. An option for SFAs who serve a high

8
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percentage of children both meals would take into
consideration the concept of total daily nutrient intake for
children who consistently eat both meals at schOol. It would
also encourage the promotion of the breakfast program. The
NSMP demonstration pilots would be appropriate to test the
feasibility of performing a nutrient analysis combining
breakfast and lunch.

8. DELETE THE REQUIREMENT THAT AN ENTREE MUST BE SELECTED UNDER
OFFER VERSUS SERVE

WE RECOMMEND DELETING THE REQUIREMENT THAT AN ENTREE BE
SELECTED UNDER OFFER VERSUS SERVE. Our experience in the
SHAPE networks did not include the selection of an entree
under Offer versus Serve, and we encountered no problems with
this syStem. Thus, we believe that requiring an entree be
selected is unnecessary.

9. DEVELOP NUTRIENT ANALYSIS SOFTWARE FOR USE BY SFAS

WE RECOMMEND THAT USDA DEVELOP THE SOFTWARE To DO NUTRIENT
ANALYSIS AND PROVIDE THIS SOFTWARE T' SFAS. We are concerned
about the availability and cost of nutrient analysis software
which meets the USDA specifications and incorporates the
National Nutrient Database. We encourage USDA to contract for
the development of software which meets USDA specifications
during 1994-95. This software could be tested during 1995-96
and finalized for use nationwide by 1997-98. The nutrient
analysis software should be provided at cost to SFAs. This
would simplify and allow standardized training nationwide,
increase its availability, reduce costs and assist in
implementation of NSMP. Procedures would need to be d,veloped
to maintain and update the software and its database on a
regular schedule.

10. INCREASE FUNDING FOR NUTRITION EDUCATION AND TRAINING

WE RECOMMEND THAT USDA SEEK CONGRESSIONAL APPROPRIATION TO
BEINSTATE THE 50 CENTS PER CHILD FOR NUTRITION EDUCATION
FUNDING. Both sufficient staff training and nutrition
education for children and parents are critical in any effort
to successfully implement the dietary guidelines. Classroom
nutrition education should complement and reinforce the
nutritious meals provided in the cafeteria. It should
reinforce the consistent nutrition message of the national
campaign and support the development of a comprehensive school
health system. We commend USDA for their coordination efforts
in working closely with the Departments of Education and of
Health and Human Services in a comprehensive approach to

9
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improving the health and
nutritional well" being of our

children. This coordination has a positive impact on our

State efforts to implement
comprehensive school health systems

in our schools.

11. ENCOURAGE NUTRITION DISCLOSURE

WE AGREE WITH THE PROPOSED RULE THAT NUTRITION DISCLOSURE BE

ENCOURAGED BUT NOT REQUIRED. We believe nutrition disclosure

can be an important marketing and nutrition education tool.

The SFA can us.x nutrition
disclosure in teaching parents about

th: dietary guidelines and stress that school meals provide

healthy foods to students. However, it should not be

required, because many districts do not have trained personnel

who are able to analyze and interpret the nutrient analysis

accurately.

12. ADDRESS ISSUES RELATED TO ADMINISTRATIVE STREAMLINING AND

PAPERWORK REDUCTION

We believe the reduction in the paperwork and streamlining of

the administrative requirements in the school nutrition

programs are definitely overstated in the USDA proposed

regulations. We recommend the following:

a. WE STRONGLY RECOMMEND THAT ALL RECOMMENDATIONS MADE

IN THE 1986 PAPERWORK REDUCTION TASK FORCE BE

ADOPTED.

b. WE STRONGLY RECOMMEND
THE IMPLEMENTATION OF A

SEAMLESS PROGRAM, one with a single application and

one eligibility scale for Child and Adult Care Food

Programs, Head Start, and National School Lunch and

School Breakfast Programs.

c. WE BELIEVE THE CHANGE IN EDIT CHECKS AND NONPROFIT

STATUS ARE INSIGNIFICANT STREAMLINING PROPOSALS;
consequently, we see these changes as unnecessary.

d. WE RECOMMEND THAT SFAS THAT OPERATE CHILD CARE FOOD

PROGRAMS AND SUMMER SCHOOL FOOD SERVICE PROGRAMS BE

ALLOWED TO USE NSMP FOR ALL PROGRAMS. We encourage

making this provision seamless to all programs
administered by school districts because it will

simplify administration and reduce confusion.

e. WE SUPPORT_ THE EXTENSION OF CONDUCTING THE

COORDINATED REVIEW EFFORT (CRE) FROM FOUR YEARS TO

FIVE YEARS. We encourage USDA to consider changing

the review system to one that focuses on a

20
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continuous quality improvement approach Inaddition, we think that paperwork could be reducedin the CRE review by decreasing the requiredsampling of eligibility
applications and modifyingthe required verification of meal counts to help

increase the amount of time available for providing
technical assistance.

3. PROVIDE TRAINING FOR STATE MONITORING AND CORRECTIVE ACTION
WE SUPPORT THE PROVISION

THAT NO FISCAL SANCTION WILL BE TAKENFOR NSMP ERRORS UNLESS
SFAS ABSOLUTELY REFUSE TO IMPLEMENTNSMP OR ANSMP.

WE RECOMMEND TRAINING BE PROVIDED TO STATE AGENCY STAFF WHOCONDUCT CRE REVIEWS WHEN NSMP IS IMPLEMENTED. This trainingis necessary for those conducting CRE reviews to ensurethorough and accurate reviews, as well as providing thenecessary technical assistance to prevent future correctiveaction from being required.

14. CONTINUE TO IMPROVE THE COMMODITY PROGRAM

WE RECOMMEND CONTINUED CHANGES TO THE COMMODITY PROGRAM THATELIMINATE THOSE ITEMS. SUCH AS BUTTER. WHICH CLEARLY DO NOTFIT OR CANNOT BE MODIFIED TO FIT INTO THE DIETARY GUIDELINES.Much improvement has been realized in the commodity program asmore products with reduced fat and less sugar have beenintroduced. However, there is still room for improvement.

15. PUBLISH INTERIM RULES

WE STRONGLY RECOMMEND USDA PUBLISH INTERIM RULES.,_ OT FINALRULES, THAT INCLUDE ALLOWING OPTIONS OF NUTRIENT STANDARD MENUPLANNING AND A FOOD-HUED
MODIFIED MEAL PATTERN. Theseproposed rules represent a significant positive change to theNational School Lunch Program and School Breakfast Program.We believe that any final rules need the benefit of USDA'sNSMP demonstration pilots and information from California aswe continue with our networks. The NSMP Demonstration Pilotswill provide important recommendations which should beincorporated before any final rules are published. Publishinginterim rules would also allow adequate time for the otheroptions and recommendations from the comment period to befield tested and modified as needed. Interim rules wouldallow SFAS who wish to implement the dietary guidelines toproceed while providing ease in amending the rules toincorporate needed revisions.
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In closing, we emphasize our strong commitment to implementing the
dietary guidelines, promoting a consistent nutrition message, and
ensuring nutrition integrity in California's child nutrition
programs. We believe this is essential in helping our children
achieve their full learning and health potential. We hope that our
recommendations and comments on the proposed rules will be
beneficial in issuing future rules. Again, we commend USDA on
taking this important leadership role for ensuring nutritious,
healthy meals in our school nutrition programs for children.

If we can work with you to successfully implement the School Meals
Initiative for Healthy Children, please contact me at (916) 322-
2187. I would also be pleased to discuss our recommendations on
the proposed rules and any other related issues.

Sincerely,

92/1-(01-110-441Jd,
Maria Balakshin, Director
Child Nutrition and Food Distribution Division

MB:sl

Enclosures
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AMERICAN ACADEMY OF PEDIATRICS

Statement on Cholesterol

Committee on Nutrition

Increased blood cholesterol levels have been found
to be a risk factor for coronary vascular disease in
adult populations, and the reduction of cholesterol
levels in adults decreases the risk. Because no com-
parable studies have been carried out in childhood
populations, the significance of cholesterol as a risk
factor for coronary vascular disease must be inferred
front less direct evidence. It is also important to note
that a number of other factors including cigarette
smoking, hypertension, obesity, and diabetes mellitus
are important in their causative relationship to ath-
erosclerotic vascular disease. A family history of pre-
mature coronary vascular disease is also a risk factor
for early onset coronary vascular disease.

The American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) last
published its recom- mendations regarding dietary fat
and cholesterol in 1986' and suggested indications
for cholesterol testing in children and adolescents in
1989.0 Very recently the Expert Panel on Blood Cho-
lesterol Levels in Children and Adolescents of the
National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP), in
a comprehensive report, recommended that all chil-
dren and adolescents eat a diet that on average con-
tains no more than 30% of total calories from fat, less
than 10% of total calories (corn saturated fat, and less
than 300 mg of cholesterol per day.' The panel rec-
ommended screening blood cholesterol levels only in
those children and adolescents whose risk of devel-
oping coronary vascular disease as adults could be
identified by family history or by the coexistence of
several risk factors. In this statement the earlier rec-
ommendations of the AAP are reviewed in the context
of the recent NCEP report and provide current guide-
Imes regarding dietary fat and cholesterol, cholesterol
screening, and ma nagement of elevated blood choles-
terol levels in chldren. These guidelines should be
regarded as an eft 'art by the Committee on Nutrition
to define an interim approach to this important issue
that takes into account the substantial uncertainty
concerning the pathophysiology of atherogenesis in
childhood and the related inaccuracies in predicting
which children will ultimately require intervention
for coronary artery disease as adults, based on current
diagnostic techniques applied during childhood.

The AAP and NCEP report both endorse the prin-
ciple that the diet of children and adolescents should

The recommendation, in ft* publication do not incbcate an exclusive course
of treatment or sere as a standard of medical care %fanaticns clung into
account valoi..st toisom000rs may or appniprom
Received foe pubbcatroo ill. 18. 1992. arceptoi Ion 18. 1992
RICIATRICS 0532. 0031 40031 COpyn820 C 1992 by the American Actrd
ray of Ptdcarno

be adequate to support normal growth and develop-
ment. A varied diet including foods from each of the
major food groups provides the best assurance of
nutritional adequacy. Dietary guidelines that restrict
fat and cholesterol should not apply to infants from
birth to age 2 years.

RATIONALE FOR ATTENTION TO BLOOD
CHOLESTEROL LEVELS IN CHILDHOOD

A diet rich in saturated fat and cholesterol is one
of several factors that influence the development of
coronary vascular disease in adults. Heredity, physical
inactivity, smoking, obesity, and diabetes mellitus
along with diet affect serum cholesterol levels. In
several large-scale and geographically diverse studies,
serum cholesterol has been shown to be a powerful
and independent risk factor for coronary vascular
disease in adults." Ethnic populations such as the
Masai in Africa and the Inuit of North America, ingest
diets Kish in total fat, saturated fat, and cholesterol
but have a low prevalence of coronary vascular dis-
ease, demonstrating the importance of these other
risk or protective factors. It is for this reason that
previous statements from the AAP have emphasized
diet in the context of a 'Prudent Lifestyle for Chil-
dren' and have recommended that efforts be made
to reduce or eliminate when possible all contributing
risk factors for coronary vascular disease and other
chronic illnesses.

Children and adolescents in the United States, like
their adult counterparts, have higher saturated fat
intakes and blood cholesterol levels than children in
many other developed nations.° The school-aged chil-
dren participating in the Bogalusa Heart Study who
consumed a diet higher in fat had higher mean serum
cholesterol values than children eating a lower fat
diet." Obesity and aerobic capacity also strongly in-
fluence the serum lipid profiles during adolescence."
Several autopsy studies of children published during
the past 5 years demonstrate the presence of raised
lesions in coronary vessels that progress with age and
correlate with blood lipid levels as well as other
known risk factors, such as smoking and hyperten-
sion.'" In one study 7% of those examined between
ages 10 and 15 years had these lesions in coronary
vessels", 14% of those between ages 15 and 20 years
and 21% of those between ages 20 and 25 years
demonstrated similar lesions. By ages 35 to 40 years,
66% of individuals in the study demonstrated some
atherosclerotic changes.

Diet Intervention alone reduces serum cholesterol
levels in children and adults, although the individual
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response is variable. "" Both diet modification and
drugs given to lower serum lipid values cause regres-
sion of coronary vascular lesions and reduce the
morbidity and mortality from coronary vascular dis-
ease in adults.'' Longitudinal studies have not been
reported that examine what effect beginning diets
containing lower fat and cholesterol during childhood
can have in preventing the development and pro-
gression of coronary atherosclerosis. The diet and
heart disease hypothesis has not been examined sys-
tematically in children. A cautious approach to ag-
gressive lowering of serum cholesterol values in chil-
dren is suggested by recent studies in adults that
indicate that individuals with low serum cholesterol
values and those with serum cholesterol values re-
duced diet and drugs experienced increased rates
of no.icardiac deaths relative to control popula-
tions.".4 Hence, total death rates between groups
with low and high cholesterol values may not be
different.

Concerns about the effects of severe dietary fat
restriction on growth and development led the AAP
to recommend in 1986 that the optimal total fat intake
cannot be determined, but 30% to 40% of calories
seems sensible for adequate growth and develop-
ment. Diets that avoid extremes are safe for children
for whom there is no evidence of special vulnerability.
Any recommendations for changing toward a more
restrictive dietary pattern during the first two decades
of life should await demonstration that such dietary
restricdons...would support adequate growth and
development for children and adolescents.'

During the past 25 years the consumption of satu-
rated fats. cholesterol, and total fat has decreased in
the United States. Recent food consumption surveys
show that children and adolescents in the United
States on average now consume about 35% of their
total calories as fat, with 14% to 15% of total calories
from saturated fat and less than 300 mg/day of
cholesterol." Dunng the same period. the mean
weight and height of children and adolescents in the
United States has continued to increase; the preva-
lence of obesity has also increased." A diet that
restricts saturated fat to less than 10% of total calories,
total fat to approximately 30% of total calories, and
dietary cholesterol to less than 300 mg/d concurs
with previous recommendations from the AAP and
falls within the range of the current eating habits of
children and adolescents in the United States. Such a
diet can support the nutrient needs of this population.
McPherson et al in a survey of food intake and food
sources in middle class school children documented
that a substantial proportion of these children wet,
already consuming a diet containing 30% of total
calories from fat and were meeting all of their nutri-
tional requirements!' A larger multicenter study. sup-
ported by the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Insti-
tute, is examining this question and will be completed
in 1993.

As a result or the recommendations from the Amer-
ican Heart Association, National Cholesterol Educa-
tion Program. National Institutes of Health Consen-
sus Conference on Lowering Blood Cholesterol to
Prevent Heart Disease, the American Cancer Society,
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and many other groups, foods are increasingly being
prepared with a lower total fat, saturated fat, and
cholesterol content. A 1990 survey conducted by the
National Restaurant Association revealed that 89% of
fast food restaurants now fry with vegetable oils in
place of animal fats." Thus, children and adolescents
are likely to have increasingly leaner fond choices.
The early studies of Davis" and more re,: .:y Birch
et al" suggest that if ample and varied food choices
are available, children will adjust their energy intake
to meet their needs. Children and adolescents are
themselves increasingly aware of the fat and choles-
terol content of various foods and of the guidelines
for limiting dietary fat and cholesterol and for ensur-
ing good nutrition "

Although dietary fat can be safely limited to ap-
proximately 30% of total calories, some will attempt
to restrict fat intake further, to well below 30%.
Recent reports of growth failure among children and
adolescents testify to the dangers of excessive restric-
tion of dietary fat." The adequacy of mineral absorp-
tion from diets rich in complex carbohydrates has also
not been established. It should be emphasized that
the primary goal of the diet in childhood is to achieve
normal growth and development. Within the context
of a balanced diet, no single food should be consid-
ered unhealthy regardless of its fat content. In partic
ular, where the food supply is limited and children
are at greater risk for undemutrition, foods containing
higher amounts of fat are appropnate to meet energy
and other specific nutrient requirements. No restnc-
bon should be placed on the fat and cholesterol
content of the diet of infants from birth to 2 years of
age, a period of rapid growth and development and
high nutritional requirements.

The transition to a lower fat diet beginning at the
age of 2 years requires special consideration. Approx-
imately 50% of the calories in the diet of the exclu-
sively breast-fed infant come from the fat content of
the milk As solids are introduced during the first and
second year of age, the percentage of calories in the
diet contributed by fat decreases. At ages 2 to 3 years.
if only 30% of total calories are derived from fat. .aen
the protein content would have to provide as much
as 17% to .20% of calories for the diet to meet the
recommended daily allowances for minerals. Early
childhood then should be considered a transi.,
period during which the fat and cholesterol cont, St
of the diet should gradually decrease to the recom-
mended amounts. Particular care should be taken at
this time to avoid excessive restriction of dietary fat
The consumption of lower fat dairy products and lean
meat .critical sources of protein, iron, and cal-
cium --should be encouraged throughout childhood
and adolescence.

SCREENING OF BLOOD CHOLESTEROL LEVELS
The AAP continues to endorse an individualized

approach to identify and treat children and adoles-
cents whose risk of developing coronary vascular
disease as adults can be identified through farralv
history If the family hist, v cannot be ascertained
and other risk factors are present, screening should
be at the discretion of the physician. The poor predir
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electrolyte content and low calorie density of
these milks.

4. The Academy continues to endorse the selective
screening of children more than 2 years of age
whose risk of developing coronary vascular dis-
ease can be identified by family history. This
screening should include the following groups:

(1) Children whose parents or grandparents
have a history of coronary or peripheral vas-
cular disease before the age of 55 years
should have a serum lipid profile that in-
cludes determination of low density hpopro-
tein (LDL) cholesterol value. Blood should be
drawn after a 12-hour fast.

(2) Children whose parents have a blood choles-
terol level greater than or equal to 240 mg/
dL should be screened for total blood choles-
terol level (nonfasting).

(3) Children and adolescents with several risk
factors for future coronary vascular disease
(eg, smoking, hypertension, physical inactiv-
ity, obesity, and diabetes mellitus) whose
family history cannot be ascertained may be
screened at the discretion of the physician for
a total blood cholesterol level.

5. When possible. identification and elimination of
other risk factors for coronary vascular disease
(eg, smoking, hypertension, obesity, diabetes
mellitus) ace recommended for everyone, includ-
ing those who are screened, regardless of the
results. A diet (Step T Diet) supervised by a health
professional is the rust therapy recommended for
hypercholesterolemic children. The diet is one in
which the intake of saturated fats is less than
10% of total calories, with no more than 30% of
calories as fat and less than 300 mg of cholesterol
per day. U after repeated testing the desired
serum lipid levels are not achieved, the intake of
saturated fats should be reduced to less than 7%
of total calories, with no more than 30% of cal-
ories as fat and the cholesterol amount reduced
to less than 200 mg/day (Step II Diet).

6. Drug therapy can be considered in children more
than 10 years of age if after an adequate trial of
diet therapy (6 months to 1 year) the LDL cho-
lesterol value remains greater than 190 mg/dL in
the absence of other risk factors. If the level
remains greater than 160 mg/dL in children with
a family history of heart disease or two or more
risk factors of cardiovascular disease, drug ther-
apy is also recommended. Bile acid sequestrants
such as cholestyractine and colestipol are the
only drugs recommended because there is limited
e-periece in the use of other cholesterol-lower-
ing agents in children. Other drugs such as niacin,
hydroxyrnethylglutaryl coenzyme A (HMG CoA)
reductase inhibitors, probucol, genfibrozil, thy-
roxine, and clofibrate are not recommended for
routine use because very little data exist concern-
Mg safety and efficacy of these drugs in children.
The AAP recommends that all lipid-lowering
agents, including the bile acid sequestrants, be
used with caution because they all have the po-
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tential for interfering with growth as well as
producing other significant side effects. Clinical
trials of these agents should be carried out in
children to determine both safety and efficacy
before their widespread use is endorsed. If lipid-
lowering drugs are required. children should be
monitored closely, particularly during the vulner-
able period of adolescent growth.
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rive benefit of a total cholesterol level for an elevated
low -densit) lipoprotein (LW.) cholesterol levelr and
the imperfect tracking of blood cholesterol values
from childhood to adulthood" " are among the fac-
tors that weigh against a recommendation for univer-
sal testing Uruversal screening will continue to be

inadvisable until tests beet,- available that are better
able to predict later cot :t v vascular disease. An
elevated blood cholesterol salve in childhood is only
a risk factor for an elevated blood cholesterol value
as an adult, which in turn is a risk (actor for coronary
vascular disease. The possibility of unwarranted anx-
iety and unnecessary dietary restriction from false -
positive results is significant.

There is no question that children with elevated
blood cholesterol values will be missed by selective
screening.30-3' However a universal (population-
based) approach to dietary modification of fat and
cholesterol intake and the apparent reversibility of
coronary vascular lesions when diet and drug therapy
are used in middle age suggest that selective screening
of children is an appropriate recommendation ?t this
time. Children whose parents or grandparents had a
documented myocardial infarction, positive coronary
angiogram, or cerebrovascular or peripheral vascular
disease before the age of 55 years qualify for screen,
mg. For these children the initial test should be a
determination of blood lipoprotein values, obtained
after a 12-hour fast. Children whose parents has a a
blood cholesterol level greater than or equal to 240
mg/dL should be screened for total serum cholesterol
level Figures 1 and 2 are acceptable algorithms for
screening and initiating therapy.

SUMMARY AND ACADEMY RECOMMENDATIO .5
1. An elevated serum cholesterol value, cigarette

smoking, hypertension, obesity, diabetes melli-
tus. and lack of physical activity are independent
risk factors for coronary vascular disease. The
risk of coronary artery disease in adults can be
reduced by adopting a prudent lifestyle in which
smoking is avoided, intake of saturated fat and
cholesterol is decreased, weight is controlled.
physical activity is increased, and treatment for
hypertension and diabetes is obtained.

2. Atherosclerosis begins in childhood, and the de-
gree of atherosclerotic changes correlates with
blood cholesterol levels. smoking, and hyperten-
sion. However, coronary vascular disease is rare
before the third decade, and coronary vascular
lesions appear to be reversible during the third
and fourth decade of life or later with appropriate
diet and drug treatment Serum cholesterol level
is an imperfect predictor of future coronary vas-
cular disease

3. Nutritional adequacy should be achieved by eat-
ing a wide variety of foods, and energy (calories)
should be adequate to support growth and to
reach or maintain desirable body weight. Rec-
ommended dietary goals for all children more
than 2 years of age include. an average daily

_intake of 30% of total calories from fat, less than
". 10% of total calories from saturated fatty acids,

andiess than 300 mg of cholesterol per day. A
lower intake of fat is not recommended The AAP
believes that recommendations that call for 'less
than 30% of calories from fat may lead to the
inappropriate use of more restrictive diets Skim
or low-fat milk is not recommended in the first 2
years of life because of the high protein and
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PMA
070111111111,1013

September 21, 1994

Representative Charles W. Stenhotm
1211 Longworth House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4317

Continents to the
Agriculture Committee

Produce Marketing Association
Atl,t4nC ing the Product: and eloal !tamales

IWO Cash,' Mill Rua PO llax 6036

$
Newark, DE 10714.6016, USA

Phone 3024354160 Fax 302-731.24W

Concerning
National School Lunch Program and School Breakfast Program:

Nutrition Objectives for School Meals; Proposed Rule
7 CFR Parts 210 and 220

As the largest trade association in the United States representing the fresh
produce industry, the Produce Marketing Association (PMA) welcomes this
opportunity to comment on the proposed rule to amend the nutrition standards
for the National School Lunch and School Breakfast Programs. PMA's 2500
members Include grocery retailers, growers, shippers, and produce distributors
and suppliers. PMA strives to create a favorable, responsible environment that
advances the marketing of produce products.

Overall, PMA is pleased with USDA's attempt to bring school lunch and
breakfast programs into line with the Dietary Guidelines. Childhood is a time
when food preferences and eating habits are formed. Ensuring that good tasting
and nutritious food selections are available during childhood, in addition to a
strong education component in schools, will help children develop better lifelong

eating patterns.

Area of Concern
PMA has one major concern, however, with tiles: proposed rules. Even though

one of USDA's main objectives is to encourage greater consumption of fruits
and vegetables in schools, the proposal does not indicate how USDA is
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requiring schools to serve more fruits and vegetables. In fact, the proposal seemingly allows
schools to step away from that objective by use of the nutrient standard menu planning and
use of fortified foods.

Using the nutrient standard menu planning with a weekly nutrient-based average and use of
fortified foods, a school could substitute a fortified food instead of using fruits or vegetables
for the weekly vitamin A and vitamin C requirements. Theoretically, Tang couldreplace
orange juice; Fruit Loops could replace apples; and catsup could replace broccoli. These
fortified foods would be a quick, easy, reimbursable substitute for raw fruits and vegetables,
but would not provide the associated benefits of fruits and vegetables.

Even though vitamin C is vitamin C, no matter what the source, there are benefits to eating
whole fruits and vegetables instead of fortified foods. The benefits bestowed by a diet rich
in fruits and vegetables may notbe the vitamins or minerals themselves, but may be any of a
number of other naturally occurring compounds (e.g. indole, dithiolthiones, phenols,
coumarins) found in those fruits or vegetables acting either independently or in conjunction
with other compounds in a diet. For example, one of a hundred different carotenolds may
work together with a phenolic compound or other non-nutritive compound to help prevent
careinogenesis.

In addition, according to the proposed changes, all of the fruits and vegetables could be
served on one day and no fruits or vegetables served the next. There are no requirements
about how many fruits and vegetables are offered each day.

To most closely reflect the Dietary Guidelines for Americans, as this administration is
trying to do, requiring a set number of fruits or vegetables per meal is more synonymous
with the Guidelines than meeting a weekly level of vitamin A and vitamin C. The
Guidelines specify a set number of fruits and vegetables every day (5-9 servings). They do
not specify a set amount of vitamins A and C. USDA's reasoning for selecting set
requirements for vitamins A and C, calcium, and iron was because they are consistent with
the Nutrition Labeling and Education Act (NLEA). Though NLEA includes labeling of
protein, vitamin A, vitamin C, calcium, and iron, it does not downplay the importance of
fiber, esdium, and cholesterol as USDA's proposal seemingly is doing.

Therefore, MIA recommends that USDA add one additional criterion to the proposed
school lunch program that would require three servings of fruits and vegetables per
school lunch. This additional requirement would ensure that more fruits and vegetables are
being served, and should not be difficult for foodservice operators since they have been
working under a similar program (with 2 servings per meal) for the last several decades.
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Areas of Agreement
Aside from this major area of disagreement, PMA is pleased with other aspects of the

proposal, including:

7}aining
PMA applauds USDA for recognizing the importance of training for local meal providers.

PMA's Fresh Produce Academies that USDA has held and is planning to hold for its regional

foodservice directors are an excellent first step in training personnel about buying and

handling produce. PMA hopes to continue future ventures with USDA in educating school

foodservice personnel on purchasing and handling produce. Enclosed please find a copy of

PMA's new Guide to Selecting a Fresh Produce Distributor which may be useful for school

foodservice produce purchasing agents. PMA is also developing a new poster that contains

nutrition information on the top 40 produce items that are consumed. This may be another

item of use to foodservice directors and their staff.

Department of Defense
Because of produce's perishability, quick and efficient delivery of product through the

commodity distribution program is essential. If the Department of Defense is willing and

able to handle the distribution of perishable
items, including delivery to schools and with

minimal paperwork, then PMA encourages this avenue of distribution. PMA believes in

providing quality product quickly and efficiently.

Education
PMA is excited about USDA's 1995 budget request of 518.4 million in additional funds to

support nutrition education and technical assistance. In fact, PMA has written letters of

support to key congressmen for this funding. We hope that the 5 A Day message can be

used in schools as part of this education component. The national 5 A Day program has not

yet moved into schools in a big way. Many state and local communities, however, have

used the S A Day message with excellent results. We believ" that USDA could make a

lasting mark on children's eating patterns by bringing them the 5 A Day message.

Thank you for considering our comments. We, like USDA, would like to better the health

of our country. There is no better change to dietary patterns than decreasing fat and

increasing fruits, vegetables, and fiber. We look forward to working with USDA on current

and new projects.

If you have any questions regarding these comments, please contact Elizabeth Pivonka, PhD,

RD at 302/73827100.
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lalitastleal Osicv Feeds As& Nes
Mak Industry Founeatma
National Crises! Institute

Intanutionai la Crum Assuriatioa

Robert M. Eadie, Chief
Policy and Program Development Branch
Child Nutrition Division
Food and Nutrition Service, USDA
3101 Park Center Drive
Alexandria, VA 22302

Dear Mr. Eadie:

September 8, 1994

Re: National School Lunch Program and
School Breakfast Program: Nutrition
Objectives for School Meals

The International Dairy Foods Association UDFA), a national trade association comprised of theMilk Industry Foundation, the National Cheese Institute, and the International Ice CreamAssociation and the affiliated American flutter Institute, submits these comments on behalf ofits member organizations. Through these organizations, IDFA represents 751 member companiesthat account for 85% of the dairy foods consumed in the United States.

IDFA agrees with efforts to improve the nutritional profile of meals offered by our nation'sschools. The commitment to serving more nutritious and healthful meals in schools is one weshare with USDA. The Department plays an essential role in educating children on nutrition andassisting them in making healthful food choices. As USDA continues to execute educationprograms, we encourage the implementation of
education programs that involve not only children,but parents, teachers and others involved in the school feeding programs.

We also encourage the continued evaluation of the program, one that plays such a veal role inthe prevention of diseases and long-term health promotion in children. More specifically, IDFArecommends that a specific review and evaluation procedure be included in the regulations toensure that the school feeding program continues
to meet the established goals of the program -providing more healthful tneaLs to children.

1250 H St., NW, Suite 900, Washington, DC 20005 202.7374332 FAX 202.331.7820
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Although we believe the proposal focuses on the goal of promoting the health of children, our

industry has several concerns with the proposed regulations. These concerns are outlined as

follows:

Implementation

The proposed changes to the feeding program are quite comprehensive and will require extensive

training and re-education of food service personnel. In addition, supplementary administrative

funds will be required to meet these prerequisites. Consequently, we believe changes of this

magnitude should not be taken lightly and should be given full consideration before requiring

compliance by July I, 1998.

Requiring schools to completely alter their approach to meal planning from a food group-based

approach to a nutrient-based approach
will.take considerable training and education on the part

of USDA. There are training and education issues that are not addressed in the proposed

regulation and without thorough consideration, will undoubtedly result in schools dropping out

of the program altogether. The Department has not established a training schedule that details

how each school foodservice administrator and his or her staff will have the opportunity to be

fully trained before implementing the program in their respective schools. By postponing the

implementation date of the repulatiras as,:l establishing a more realistic date,, the Department's

goal of providing healthy meals cot.ld be mort.....asily achieved.

Adequate time should be allowed to fully evaluate lie results of the pilot and demonstration

projects. The demonstration project involving thirty -fe ur school districts throughout the country

should provide useful insights into the possible consequences of the nutrient-based approach to

menu planning. Premature implementation of the nutrient-based menu planning system may

encourage its rejection by school foodservice administrators and thus, its ultimate failure. A

complete review of the data collected from the test programs should precede implementation in

order to guarantee a successful program that has cooperation from the foodservice administrators

while maintaining student participation.

We encourage USDA to delay the implementation date of the school feeding program until the

demonstration projects have been completed and their performance thoroughly evaluated, IDFA

also has serious reservations about
supporting a program that may not have adequate

Implementation funds or an inclusive training and education element to ensure its success.

Dietary Guidelines for Children

As demonstrated with the establishment of separate RDI's for other population segments such as

infants and pregnant women, chiloren also have unique dietary needs. The proposed regulations

ignore this issue. The requirement that school meals meet the federal Dietary Guidelines for

Americans for fat and saturated fat unfortunately do not consider the specific needs of children.
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These guidelines were developed on a population-adjusted average (or mean) in which gender
and age are important factors. To date, a separate set of dietary guidelines based on the
population of children, including gender and age, has not been developed.

In addition, the application of the Dietary Guidelines for Americans to children is not supported
by a large segment of the scientific community and questions are being raised as to the efficacy
and safety of its application. The long-term effects on children on a low fat diet have not been
documented. A low fat diet may not allow proper growth and development of the child (studies
by Health Canada and The Canadian Pediatric Society). By lowering the fat content in the child's
diet, calories normally contributed by fat must be contributed by other carbohydrate and protein
sources. A low fat, high carbohydrate and protein diet in children has not been studied and its
effects are unknown. In essence, a low fat diet may have the opposite effect that the goals of the
school feeding program are trying to achieve.

IDFA requests that USDA not implement these regulations until a separate set of dietary
guidelines appropriate for children are established.

Maintain Participation

Probably the most important factor in the feeding programs is participation by the students and
schools. If children are not consuming the meals served, the school feeding programs have failed
to achieve their goals. Participation in the school feeding programs has decreased by 1 percent
for each of the past seven years. A decrease in participation in the school feeding programs
should not be allowed to occur. The proposed regulations do not address maintaining student
participation, much less increasing student participation.

IDFA believes the regulations must also recognize the importance of taste and palatability in
meal planning. Well-balanced meals which meet the Dietary Guidelines for Americans, but do
not taste good, will not be consumed. Whether it is a non-nutritional snack from a vending
machine, or an item from a nearby fast food restaurant, students will find alternate sources of
foods if what they are being offered at school is not appealing.

If a separate set of dietary guidelines is not established for children and the proposed dietary
guidelines are implemented (e.g., 30% calories from fat and 10% from saturated fat), meals may
be unnecessarily limited in terms of taste and appeal and could result in a decrease in
participation. Because students have been consuming meals with approximately 38% calories
from total fat, reducing calories from fat to 30% may drastically decrease the participation in the
program. The regulations must strike a balance between offering healthful and appealing meals.

Again, IDFA recommends that school menus reflect dietary guidelines appropriate for children.
4Ideally, once specific dietary guidelines for children have been established and incorporated into
the school feeding programs, the participation level in these programs should be monitored and
remain consistent with the current levels of participation. Any decrease in participation should

3
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not be tO.erated and every effort should be made to increase student participation.

Fortification

IDFA can support the nutrient -based approach to school menu planning only if a strict
fortification policy is included in the regulations. We concur with USDA's principle that the
preferred source of adequate nutrition is a meal comprised of a variety of conventional foods, as
recommended in the Dietary Guidelines, rather than one containing formulated fortified foods."

As discussPd in the preamble to the proposed regulations, the school feeding programs play a
vital role in nutrition education. By offering fortified foods in school menus, children could grow
accustomed to consuming these products and will assume that all products of that type will
provide him or her with all of the nutrients they need. For example, if children consume
"Calcium Fortified Orange Juice" at school for breakfast, they may assume that all orange juice,

consumed both at home and away-from-home, contains calcium.

The fortification policy developed by the California Department of Education's Nutrition
Education and Training Program for their nutrient standard feeding program is consistent with

USDA's principles. The policy prohibits random fortification of food and encourages inclusion

of a variety of conventional foods. The Food and Drug Administration's (FDA) fortification

policy also prohibits the random addition of nutrients to foods and limits fortification to food that

are suitable carriers. IDFA strongly recommends the adoption of the attached fortification policy

developed for the California Department of Education's Nutrition Education and Training

Program.

Inclusion of a Variety of Foods

The proposed regulations require that nutrition analysis be based on an average of the meals

offered over the course of a week. IDFA encourages the inclusion of the proposed definition of

"school week" in the regulations and believes that it is important to focus on the total diet rather

than individual foods or nutrients. Each food or each meal should not be required to meet the

dietary guidelines. It is more important that the diet consist of a variety of foods and that specific

foods, including butter, not be completely eliminated from the diet.

As the food industry develops lower fat, lower sodium food products, these items should be

included in the school feeding programs. The current system requires Food and Nutrition Service

(FNS) to request a specific food item before Agricultural Marketing Service (AMS) develops a

specification for the product. Research is then conducted to develop the item, including field

testing and input from industry. Once specifications are developed, INS may purchase the

product. Many products FNS is requesting to purchase (e.g., lowfat mozzarella cheese, light

cream cheese) already successfully exist in the retail market and thousands of new products arc

developed each year. To develop procedures to manufacture such a volume of products is

unnecessary and time consuming. IDFA recommends that the method by which new food

4
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products are being included in the school lunch purchasing programs be evaluated before
implementing the nutrient-based menu planning system for the school feeding program.

Nutrient Database

IDFA is very interested in USDA's criteria and requirements for inclusion of nutrition
information provided by the food industry and other sources in the National Nutrient Database
for Child Nutrition Programs used in the menu planning system. While not specifically addressed
in the proposal, the database serves as an essential element in the proposed nutrient-based menu
planning system. Because of the enormous burden that is involved in developing a nutrient
database for inclusion in the school feeding program database, many food companies will be
effectively excluded from the program.

The quality control requirements, exclusion of third Fury nutrient databases and the acceptance
of only data developed after January 1993 are among the list of concerns that IDFA has with the
criteria established for developing a nutrient database. The greatest concern IDFA has in
developing such a database, is the cost to food companies. With so many barriers to overcome
in developing a database, it is not likely that many food companies will undertake the burden.
Unfortunately, if the criteria for developing a nutrient database is not modified, many food
companies will choose not to participate. Not only will some of the students' favorite foods not
be available in the school feeding program because they are not included in the nutrient database,
but school food service operators will be limited in their selections when developing menus.

Since many resources have already been spent developing nutrient databases for commercial food
labeling purposes, we encourage USDA to include databases that have been developed for that
purpose. The dairy industry has been using a nutrient database to nutritionally label their products
for over 20 years and should not be expected to redevelop a nutrient database simply to comply
with a different set of criteria. IDFA encourages the Department to incorporate all nutrient
databases approved by FDA for nutrition labeling purposes as well as individual company
databases in the National Nutrient Database for Child Nutrition Programs.

In summary, IDFA strongly urges USDA to:

postpone implementing the final regulations until the pilot projects are complete and all
concerns such as cost of implementation and training and re-education of food service personnel,
are addressed in the regulations;

develop a separate set of dietary guidelines for children;

include in the regulations a requirement that student participation in the school feeding program
be maintained, if not increased;

5
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adopt the strict fortification policy currently being tested in the California pilot programs;

encourage the inclusion of a variety of foods in the school feeding programs and not exclude

specific foods, including butter,

review the method by which new food products arc being included in the school lunch
purchasing programs;

incorporate all nutrient databases approved by FDA for nutrition labeling purposes and
individual company databases in the National Nutrient Database for Child Nutrition Programs.

IDFA appreciates the opportunity to submit our views to USDA on this important issue. If
desired, we would be willing to further discuss these comments or provide additional information
as necessary.

Sincerely,

al.a4RMQ 1flOg-
E Linwood Tipton
President and CEO

cc: Mike Espy, Secretary of Agriculture
Ellen Haas, Assistant Secretary, Food and Consumer Services

(Attachment follows:)
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Fortification

Preferred sources of adequate nutrition are meals and snacks which provide a variety of
conventional foods rather than formulated, fortified foods. Moreover, foods that are fortified with
only a few nutrients may not supply other essential micro-nutrients which conventional foods
supply.

Nutrients added to foods can be counted toward the nutrient standard only if they were added
in accordance with:

(1) a Standard of Identity or Standard of Enrichment issued by the Food and Drug
Administration (FDA) for the food item. Commonly enriched foods for which
fortification is added under this provision include milk, margarine, commercially-prepared
cereals, enriched bread and cereal products, and fruit products including canned prune
juice, nectars, and canned applesauce;

(2) a USDA purchase specification for a donated commodity food;

(3) a Standard for an Alternative Food for Meals (see 7 CFR 210.10 and 220.8),
excluding formulated grain/fruit products; or

(4) a breakfast cereal available on the commercial market.

The nutrients added to fortify products, such as the USDA enriched macaroni with fortified
protein, can be counted toward the nutrient standard.

While fortified foods that do not meet these criteria can be planned into the menu, only
nutrients that are naturally occurring in these foods can be counted toward meeting the nutrient
standard. For example, the nutrients added to fortify products, such as formulated grain/fruit
products (as defined by USDA), cannot be counted toward the nutrient standard. The menu
planner must choose the generic version of a food without fortification for nutrient analysis. For
example, if apple juice fortified with 100mg vitamin C is served, then apple juice without vitamin
C must be used in the nutrient analysis of the meal the juice is included in. The 100Ing of
vitamin C cannot be used in the nutrient analysis of the meal because the level of vitamin C is
not naturally occurring in the apple juice.

[California Department of Education's Nutrition Education and Training Program'

7
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Pre Federal Resistor Publication Copy
Billing Code: 3410-30.P

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
Food and Nutntion Service
7 CFR Pars 210 and 220

National School Lunch Program and School &sexiest Program: Nutrition Objectives for School Mortis

AGENCY: Food and Nutrition Service, USDA.

ACTION: Proposed ruts

SUMMARY: This rut* proposes to amend the regtiations outlining the nutrition standards for the National
School Lunch and School Breakfast Programs. It is part of an integrated, comprehensive plan for promoting
the health of children. Specifically, this proposal would update the current nutrition standards to incorporate
the piston GLinbilines tor Americans. which reflect medical and scientific corowous on proper nutrition as a
vital element in di prevention and long tom health promotion. This proposal would also adopt meal
Planning based on analysis of key nutrients (Nutrient Standard Menu Planning) in lieu of the currant moil
pattern. These changes would be implemented no later than July 1. 1996. The Department will be providing
State agencies and school food authorities with technical maioterics to enable them to meet this
implementation dabs.

In developing this proposed rule, the Department is responding to an way of medical and scientific evidence
linking ProPer diet withircnossed incidence of heart disease. strokes and certain cancers. Thom Protoisais
acknowledge the positive role school programs must ploy in establishing childhood sating Patton, that
influence lifelong habits. The Department also considered extensive oral testimony preowned at iota public
hearing' and meetings 44 well as written comments submitted in rseponso to a nobs. published in the Federal
Register on September 13, 1963.

In recognition of the importance of reinventing and streamlining government programs, this proposal would also
remove vanous paperwork herders associated with the school meal pogroms arid would modify the review
requirements for the National Scheel Lunch Program to ensure adequate oversight of the proposed updated
nutrition standards. The overriding purpose bonind this proposed rule is to twos more nutritious and healthful
meals to school children while maintaining access to the moN programs few needy chicken, and to enhance the
flexibility of local schools to administer the programs.

Inc- hided at the end of this proposal Is the Plowistory Coaullonefit Amomment. The Asoesement provides the
bockgrowd on the economic, market and benefit Inspects of this proposal.

DATES: To be assured of conoiderstion, ownmonts mot be Slostmerkbd on or Waft (90 days
publication in the Federal Resistw.)

ADDRESSES: Mr. Robert M. Eadis. Chief, Policy and Program Osvelopment Branch. Child Nutrition Division.
Food and Nutrition Service, USDA. 3101 Perk Center Drive. Alexandria. Virgins, 22302.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: Robert M. Eadie at the above address or by telephone at 703.305.
2620.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:

Classification:

Exwomivo Order 12866

This proposed rule is issued in conformance with Executive Order 12666 and hoe been designated sogNficant

Reoulistery Flexiberty Act

This proposed rule has been reviewed with mood to the reourtmv is of the Regulatory Flembikty Act IS

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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U.S.C. 601 through 8121. The Administrator of the Food and Nutrition Service 1FNS) has certified that this rule
will not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities. In the interest of
fu,-tnering efforts to remvent government, this rule proposes a substantial reduction in current State agency
administrative burdens and a technical adjustment in the recordkeeping burdens. Moreover, the Department of
Agnculture Mrs Department or USDA) does not anticipate any adverse tux,' impact on local schools. A recent
analysis by FNS and the Department's Economic Research Service found that the menu planning aspects of
this proposal can be met at the currant cost of food in the National School Lunch Program. Therefore, food
costs should not be a barrier to implementation of this regulation.

Catalog of Federal Assistance

The National School Lunch Program and the School Breakfast Program are listed m the Catalog of Federal
Domestic Assistance under Nos. 10.555 and 10.553. respectively, and are subject to the provisions of
Executive Order 12372, which requires intergovernmental consultation with State and local officials. 17 CFR
Part 3015, Subpart V and final rule-related notice at 49 Federal Register 29112, June 24, 1983.1

Executive Order 12778

This proposed rule has been reviewed under Executive Order 12778, Civil Justice Reform. This proposed rule
is intended to have preemptive effect with respect to any State or local laws, regulation* or policies which
conflict with its provisions or which would otherwise Impede its full implementation. This proposed rule is not
intended to have retroactive effect unless so specified in the "Effective Date' section of this preamble. Prior to
any 'irritant challenge to the provisions of this proposed nee or the application of the provisions, all applicable
edminstrative procedures must be exhausted. In the National School Lunch Program and School freisakfain
Program, the administrative procedures are set forth under the following regulations: 111 school food authority
appeals of State agency findings as a result of an administrative review mutt follow State agency hearing
procedures as established pursuant to 7 CFR 1210.181q);121 school food authority appeals of FNS findings as

result of an administrative review must follow FNS 'leering procedures as established pursuant to 7 CFR
1210.30(d)131: and 131 State gooey appeals of State Administrative Expense fund sanction' 17 CFR
1238.111b11 must follow the FNS Adrninisttative Review Process ea established pursuant to 7 CFR 1235.11111.

Information Collection

This proposed !Lill contains information collection requirements which are stbject to review by the Office of
Management end Budget 10M81 under the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1980144 U.S.C. Chapter 351. The
title. description, and respondent description of the information collections are shown below with an estimate
of the Ilf101.131 reporting and recorditioping burdens. Included in the estimate is the time for reviewing
instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering end maintaining the data needed, and completing and
reviewing the collection of information. The Department would like to note that the description of burden
hours represents full implementation of the proposed regulation, which would be School Year 1998.99. and
only provides for the fee-on:Weeping burden associated with the propound regulatory thongs*.

1211: National School Lunch Program and School Ikeeklest Program: Nutrition Objectives for School Meals

Dyson:Ajar): Under this proposed rids on Nutrition Objectives. some existing recordkeeping activities contained
on 7 CFR 210 and 220 would be affected. The 01.48 control numbers are 0584-004 end 0584-0012,
respectively.

pescnotron of Respondents: State agencies, school food authorities and schools doing amain preperation of
meals.

2
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A :

7 CFR 210.8
141131

ANNUAL NUMBER
OF RESPONDENTS

ANNUAL
FREQUENCY

AVERAGE
BURDEN Pe

RESPONSE

ANNUAL

.
BURDEN HOURS

EXISTING 20,249 12 2 HOURS 4115.975

PROPOSED 0 0 0 0
DIFFERENCE411.%1CC-11 IIIIIIIIIIIMIIIIMIIIIIIIMMI -465.976

7 CFR 210.10
/210.10.

ANNUAL NUMBER
OF RESPONDENTS

ANNUAL
FREQUENCY

AVE/SAGE
BURDEN PER

RESPONSE

ANNUAL BURDEN
HOURS

EXISTING 71,176 190 .25 3.202,920
PROPOSED 71,176 160 .333 4.266,269

DIFFERENCE /////////////////////////////////// +1.063,389
anent OK Nor proms ol mon woo conoeheon.

hoalm hoe been cored hoe to istiole the tams replier of solexee wad to downier* tto flowed./ Arden.

7 CFR 210.15
(b1141

__

ANNUAL NUM8ER
OF RESPONDENTS

ANNUAL
FREQUENCY

AVERAGE
BURDEN PER

RESPONSE

ANNUAL BURDEN
HOURS

EXISTING 20.249 12 52.333 12,718,291

PROPOSED 0 0 0 0

DIFFERENCE 11/11111111111111111111111111111111 12.716,291

...
7 CFR 220.3
/220.6.

ANNUAL NUMBER
OF RESPONDENTS

ANNUAL
- FREQUENCY

AVERAGE
WIDEN PER

RESPONSE

ANNUAL
BURDEN HOURS

EXISTING 60.585 180 .063 905.140
PROPOSED 60.585 130 .117 1,275,920

DIFFERENCE /////////////////////////////////// +370.780
anent on A.4fi ttdto . tf. . raw tiv /WK.. or W1. oppost oemponeen. t6. .R1191

NO N. boot **O hoe*, Inoluile ess soya novae" se 0.100. Wed to d111 It. er lewd buses.

7 CFR 220.1351
... ....

ANNUAL NUMBER
OF RESPONDENTS

ANNUAL
FREQUENCY

,.._....:.,,
AVERAGE

BURDEN PER
RESPONSE

ANNUAL MINDEN
HOURS

EXISTING 6.655 12 34 2,305.464

PROPOSED 0 0 ' 0 0

DIFFERENCE ///m///////////////////////////// .2.306,484.....m
As mowed by Sect fOn 35049t1 01 the Paperwork RoduCtion Act of 1960. 44 U.S.C. 3504(h1, FNS has
submotted s copy of this proposed rule to WO los renew of those information colischon rocrwremonts. Other
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orgarnations and individuals desiring to submit comments regarding this burden estimate or any aspects of
these information collection requirements. including suggestions for reducing the burdens, should direct them
to the Policy and Program Development Branch. Child Nutrition Division, (address above) and to the Office of
Information and Regulatory Affairs, OMB. Room 3208. New Executive Office Building, Washington, DC 20503.
Attention: Laura ()liven, Desk Officer for FNS.

BACKGROUND

Nutrition Standards in the School Meal Programa

The primary purports of the National School Lunch Program INSLP), as originally stated by Congress in 1946 in
*action 2 of the National School Lunch Act INSLA), 42 U.S.C. 1751. is "to safeguard the health and wellbeing
of the Nation's child...in....* At that time, nutritional concerns in the United States centered on nutrient
deficiencies end issues of underconsumption. Over time, meal requirements for the NSLP. 7 CFR 210.10.
were designed to provide foods sufficient to approximate one-third of the National Academy of Sciences'
Recommended Dietary Allowances (RDA). Participating schools were required to offer meals that complied
with general patterns established by the Department. These patterns were developed to provide a balanced
meal by focusing on minimum *mounts of specific components (meat/meet alternate. bread/breed alternate,
vegetables, fruits and deity products) rather than on the nutrient content of the entire meal. Over the years,
virtually no substantive changes have been made to these pattern.

An array of scientific data now augments our knowledge by documenting that excesses in consumption are s
maim concern because of their relationship to the incidence of chronic disgorge. The typical diet in the United
States is high in let, saturated fat and sodium and low in complex carbohydrates and fiber. The meal
requirements fix the NSLP have not kept pace with the growing consensus of the need to modify sating tubas.
Given the importance of Ch004 meats to the nation's children, especially needy children, the Department is
committed to meeting its health responsibilities by updating the nutrition standards for school meals to ensure
that children have access to healthful that as well as an adequate one. To accomplish this task, the
Deportment is proposing to have school meets conform to the 1990 Dieter? Guideline; for Americans
(hereinafter referred to as the Dietary Guidelines) as wail as provide proper levels of nutrient* and calories.

Although this proposal would expressly incorporate the 1990 Dietary Guidelines into the school meals
programs' nutrition requirements. the Department will consider incorporating into the regulations any updates
of the Dietary Guidelines or other scientific recommendations. Specific we of the 1990 Dietary Guidelines will
allow the Department to review any revisions of the Dietary Guidelines to determine their applicability to school
programs, end will avoid any undue biann on Stet* agencies and school food authorities to make the changes
without the direction of implementing reguletions.

Scientific Studies Leading to Development of the Dietary Guidelines

Over the pest thirty VIM large body of evidence based on epidemiological, clinical and Laboratory
investigation has established that dietary patterns in the United Slates we associated with an increased nab of
chronic disease including coronary heart dinette. stroke, diabetes and certain types of cancer Mona
General's Be= on Kutitga enact 191111: National Academy of Sciences, las gag Hu= Implications
lz Redwing. ctistels. %goo leak, 19191. Research summenzed in the Simon canwary alma indicates
that five of the ten leading nuns of death in the United States are associated with diet.

As remit of this accumulating body of scientific research establishing dist/disuse links, dietary
recommendations for the United States population were developed in the late 1970':. The first of these
developed in 1977 by the Senate Select Committee on Nutrition and Human Needs, established Dietary Goals
for the United States. This was followed closely by Mt Suraeon General's Begonti Healthy Pnorge 11979).
USDA end the Department of Health end Human Services 111/414S) released the fleet taw Guideline tiz
Amara in 1980.

4
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Ths Dietary Guidelines were subssquently updated in 1905 and Rollin in 1990. Also in 1990, Title I11 of the
National Nutrition Monitoring and Related Research Act of 1990 INNPARRA) (P.L. 1014451.7 U.S.C. 5301, eg
fist, was enacted. Section 301 of the NNMRRA, 7 U.S.C. 5341(e). requires that the Dietary Guidelines be
reviewed at least every five years by a panel of experts in the various fields that contribute to nutrition
guidance. The teak of the panel is to decide whether there is sufficient evidence for *Raring the existing
Dieter/ Guidelines end. if so. to recommend specific changes. The Secretaries of the DHHS end USDA then
make the final decision on whether or not to incorporate the recommended changes.

The process was first established when the Senate Appropriations Committee, in November. 1980. stipulated
that Dietary Guidelines Advisory Committee be established to review the first edition of the Dietary
Guidelines and to make any recommendetions downed appropriate. The committee consisted of nine members
(time from USDA, three from DOHS end three selected from list of nominees recommended by the National
Academy of Sciences). In 1983. second committee comprised of nine prominent experts in nutrition end
health was appointed by the Secretaries of USDA and DHHS. Pursuant to Section 301(a) of the NNMRRA, a
Dietary Guideiews Advisory Committee wet be emparwied in 1991 to detarinirie whether the 1990 Guidelines
should be modified.

As result, the Dietary Guideline, are based on the best available scientific and medical knowledge.
COnINQUently. the Department me proposing to use the Dietary Guidelines as the basis for the nutrition
standards for school meets. This eatablishied procedure enables medical and scientific experts to continually
review and recommend tetdetbA of the Dietary Guidelines In light of the most current end higiehr-regarded data
in this area. Moreover, the pck.30, sector and general public have widely endorsed and relied won the Dietary
thOdellnes In nutrition education programs, ecdvtdes end markatIng. Because of the widespread acceptance of
the recommendations in the Dietary Guidelines. the Department believes that the transition to wing them
',commendations as the comentone fee the school mesa programs will be readily accepted.

The 1988 ;urcoco Cienerare Non yD Elatritga Hon and e 1989 National Academy of Science Report:
WE Ed kethatsea 19t !Mamba gtemit Mutts Bilk enforce the Dietary Guideline.. One
common theme rare throughout each of the publications, that is, en improved diet can have positive health
corwethonces.

The most recent MU fog Heigh report issued by the Food and Nutrition Board of the National Academy of
Sciences 11909) provides very thorough review of the scientific evidence linking diet to disease end gives
quantifiable goals for some of the Dietary Guideline.. The report recommends that Americans reduce fat intake
to 30% or lees of colorise, reduce *stunned fat Intel to less than 10% of mimics end reduce the intake of
cholesterol to lest than 300 mg pas dey. The mean also recommends Met sodium Intake be limited to 2400
fraliqnwns or lees per day.

. ... a.

The current Dietary Guidelines recommend that people eat a variety of foods; meintaln healthy weight:
choose diet with plenty of vegetables. fruits. and wain products; and um sugar and sodium in moderation.
The Dietary CkidOines also repernmend (fete low in fat, saturated fat, and cholesterol so that over *no, fat
comprises 30 per cent or less of celesta intake, and saturated fat lose than 10 per cent of W..
persons two yews of age and

However, information availed. le dm DepoWnent consistently shows that children's diets, leckaaag meals
served in schools, do not conform to the recommendations of the Dietary Guideiiros. For example, according
to data from the 1989 end ltMOrwcapan Mart 91 Egskt basket la individual, conducted by USDA, fat
composed, en average. 36 per cent of aliens* fee the diets of children sees sin to nineteen.

Equally significant were the finedngs of a nodality nepresostative USDA study entitled the )deal Nutrition
jamita thumps atm auk. Nimeld In October, 1993, the SNDA Study presented findings on the
nutibmts and foods provided in school male wed described the dietary Intakes of students on a typical school
Hy. A tetW of 846 *chases were surveyed. arid eppreitivietely 3.360 students In grades ere throogh twelve
twilh eseltanot Inset wren% for diddles redo ow and awl wovideal detailed infennewen about feeds end
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beverages consumed in a day that included school attendance. The study compared nutrients provided in
school meals with the Dietary Guidelines recommendations on fat and saturated fat, the National Research
Council's INRC) jog Health Recommendations on sodium, cholesterol end carbohydrate intake. end the
current objective that the nutrients provided in the NSLP (net one-third of the RDA and that the School
Breakfast Program ISBPI meet one-fourth of the RDA.

The SNDA findings showed that, while school lunches meet or exceed one-third of the ADA for key nutrients
and food energy, they do not meet the recommended levels of fat and educated fat established by the Dietary
Guidelines. In fact, the report showed that school lunches exceeded the Dietary Guidelines' recommendations
for fat and saturated fat. Specifically, the average percentage of calories from total tat was 38 per cent
compared with the recommended goal of 30 per cent or loss; and the percentage from saturated fat was 15
par cent, compared with the recommended goal of less than 10 per cont. The report also found that children
who ate the school lunch consumed significantly higher amount of calories from fat than children who
brought their lunch from home or obtained a lunch from vending machines or elsewhere at school. Further, the
report showed that virtually no schools were in compliance with the Dietary Guidelines. In over 40 percent of
schools, students could select a meal that met the Dietary Guideline, but few did co. The SNDA study also
showed that while school meals met the NRC recommendation on cholesterol, the meals did not mast the NRC
recommendation on sodium and carbohydrate levels. In fact, the level for sodium, at 1.479 milligram, was
nearly two times the Inch target of SOO milligrams.

Even though the SSP did meet most of the recommendation in the Dietary Guidoiine., the majority of school
meals do not conform to current scientific knowledge what constitutes a healthful diet, The SNDA findings
underscore that the program has not adapted or changed school meal patterns over the years to incorporate
scientific knowledge about diet. This situation is cane for concern because it demonstrate' the need for
significant improvement if the programs we to play their appropriate role in promoting longterm health through
proper nutrition.

As the first step toward achieving meaningful improvement in children's diets and, thus, their health and future
well being, the Department COnilideni it necessary to update the regulations which establish the specific
nutrition criteria for reimbursable school meets to incorporate the RDA for key nutrients, energy allowances for
calories, and the most currant nutritional standards as outlined in the Dietary Guidelines. In this way, the
school meal programs can provide en example of nutritional achievement as wall as ensuring that children are
served healthful meals.

Before proceeding with niermiking, however, the Department recognised the Importance of public input. The
following is a description of the Department's procedure for obtaining irwut and a discussion of significant
issues raised by commentate.

ergyigaujiggligigagn

To obtain input from the Public Pi= to drafting Proposed regulations, the Department solicited comments on
nutrition objectives for ar.hool mode through public hearings and written comments. In 4 Notice gibbered in
the Federal Register (68 FR 47613, September 13, 19931, the Deportment announced a series of four public
hearing.. Any person who was Interested could register to speak et any of the hearings. Persons unable to
testify in person were invited to .knit written comments. The Notice identified the following four questions
as the focus areas for comments and suggestion:

t. Whet ere the health consequences of children's Gummi dietary patterns?

II. How can the Dietary Guidelines for Americans be used to bring about measurable nutritional
improvements on school meals and in children's diets?

fil. What are the opportunities and obstacles in meeting current nutrition recommendations in school meal
programs?
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IV. What actions can the USDA. parents, school food ser ice. food industry and other pubic and private
organizations take to encoursid the implementabon. of current nutrition reconmandetions in local
schools?

The tour hearings were held in Atlanta, Georgia on October 13. 1993; in Los Angeles, California on October
27. 1993; in Flint, Michigan on November 12. 1993: and in Washington. D.C. on December 7. 1993. Each
hewing was presided over totntiv by officials from USDA and official. from USDA's Federal partners in this
effort-the Department of Education (DOEd) and OHMS. The inclusion of representatives from DOEd and DHHS
is an important asset in modifying the school meal programs both because of their expertise and their missions.
The ached meld programs must be considered in the context of the educational framework, as overseen by
DOEd. and the notional policies regarding health care and drew prevention under the aegis of DHHS.
Therefore, USDA is very pleased that a partnership is being forged among all FaMet agencies responsible for
assisting the nation's schockhddret. USDA is elm paused to be working with DOEd and DHHS to further
their policy ktitiatives-Goals 2000: Educate America Act 11)0Ed) and Healthy People 2000: National Health
Promotion and Disease Prevention Objectives (134116). Of ;articular concern are solutions to issues such as
increasing public awareness of the links between diet end health, ferridieridng the public with the need to
establish good eating habits in children that will be canted on through their lifetime and finding innovative
ways to Incorporate the school meal as a laming experience into daily school curriculums.

A variety of witnesses from the fields of metimine. nutrition and education, food service, production and
processors and other food industry repreesntatives, so wall as parents, students arid other consumers end the
general public, testified et each of the hearings. Witnesses were asked to focus Mork remarks on one of the
four questions stated above. A transcript of each hearing was prepared, and witnesses could, if they witimd,
also submit written testimony and copies of any materials used to wpm Mei 'smirks. As noted above, the
ruling lie:altar Notice also solicited written cornments from anyone who mid not attend ant of the hearings.
To be assured of consideration, comments bed to be submitted an or before December 15, 1993. Ths written
testimony and ad comment tatters were reviewed and ansiymd by the Deportment prior to preparation of this
proposed regulation. This portion er the present& provides mammary of the comments.

Summary of

The overwhelming majority of commenters, representing brood range of backgrounds and experiences, called
for improvements to school meals. Comments from the public, student., and parents. while express ng serious
concenvi and supporting chomps. were ge neral in Mire end provided flew specific details. However,
corrynontess from the Modeal, Marlton, and food advocacy communities, State and Focal food service
professionals, and food industry rapromitelivers provided detailed intimation and freemndy recommended
specific actions.

Commenter Categories

A total of 353 witnesses testified at the hearings. and an additional 2.013 written comments ware received by
the Department. Of the 2.37$ commeneers:

21% were medical profeeelenake, redrielenleee eat die doe, represontstIves ef public health, menden. or
food organizations;

21% were from the general pubic;
21% were parents and students;
18% were school food service personal, mamentatives of *Moot food service orgeritatione or

representatives from State admit:ma:hid nutrition agencies:
11% wore teeehars. school officials eat reaveoanlativue from school immodetiens:
7% were food industry representatives; and
3% were representatives of other Stater Federal agencres or members of Congress.

The Department is very pleased that as mane weans look the time to testify or to eubmit written comments
and maid lice to Ms this opportunity w express its apprembon for their comments and suggestions. The
co mentors represented an extersive ormadeclisre if pespecbvee and provided greet variety el opnione
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and recommendations. Especially gratifying were the number of students and parents who commented. These
groups are, attar all, the constituency that the Department considers program 'customers,' end it is these
groups the Department is seeking to serve better.

Comment Breakdown

The following number of commenters addressed some aspect of the four basic questions: I. 796;11. 703: III.
752:1V. 1,464. Though comments varied greatly in content, the following significant themes emerged: 111 the
need to improve school meals in order to improve the health of children; 121 the need for school meals to
reflect currant nutrition recommendations, specifically reductions in fat and saturated fat as recommended in
the Dietary Gudelines; 131 the importance of an integrated nutntion *floatation program that involves students,
parents. teachers, and school food service personnel: 141 the reed to revise current commodity programs to
provide schools with more nutritious foods; arid 151 tie need to incorporate nutritional improvements while at
the same here improving the speed of meals offered to ensure that nutritious meals are consumed.

The Department also notes that many commenters raised distinct issues within the our stated questions. For
example, many commenters cited the need for vegetarian alternatives; others argued for inclusion of fast food
companies in the NM,. end severs) specific commodity issues were raised. Therefore. the Department has
included an analysis of several of these issues in this preamble. Following are the more prevalent issues raised
by the over 2,300 commenters and the number of canwrenters who addressed them:

111 fat levels in school meals: 1,048;
121 the need for more fruits and vegetables: 829:
131 the importance of nutrition education: 794;
141 concerns about milk and dairy products including the statutory requirement for whole milk and

recommendations for a beverage substitute: 687;
151 the Deartment's Food Distribution Program and commodities: 493;
16) the coats and operational difficulties of implementing the Denary Guidelines: 448:
171 the need for whole grains in school meals; 387:
181 fast foods and fast food companies iboth for and against availability in schools): 355:
191 vegetarian alternatives for school meals: 283:
1101 sodium levels in school meals' 213;
1111 the importance of breakfast, 200.

Readers should note that while all comments were taken into consideration, this preamble does not generally
discuss individual comments. The preamble does, however, address the common themes which emerged and
responds ro specific individual comments when they raised significant issues.

lifilthconseguemeeSammgats

Close to 800 commenters addressed some issue relevant to health consequences and diet The maionty of
commenters were Ivan the public and the medical COMITIt.7/111411. GerSHISIY speaking, all of the commenters
focused on the link between that and disease, specifically. cardiovascular diseue, obesity, and cancer. The
majonty of these commenters cited tlw high incidence of cerdiovsscular disease In the United States, both
among children and Wats, and the need to improve the diets of young chileVeri in order to prevent the
development of !wort dimities* in adulthood.

Many commenters wrote in support of the positions taken by a number of major medical associations. These
commenters focused on the importance of improving the diets of chicken, given the strong eV/C{00GS that heart

begins early in life, and *monetized the need to provide feeds rich in fiber and cornpkui carbohydrate*
for the possible palnatetiCort of corn. CerlGers.

A number of commenteri addressed the potential link between dim and learning and behavioral difficulties.
These comments ranged from general oteervavors regarding Improper nutrition and lack of concentration, to
specific concerns eddreusing functional disabilities. behavioral disturbances, fatigue. and cognitive
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Commenters also pointed out that nutritional issues are especially vital for under-privileged and ethnic
populations. Specifically, commenters cited SI poor nutntionel intake among low income children and certain
minonty populations. One commenter indicatorPthet these populations, who are most at risk, do not appear to
associate nutntionel risk rectors with leading causes of death. Commenters also expressed concern over the
high incidence of major diseases among low-income, minority populations - specifically, the higher incidence of
heart di and hypertension among Ahicen-Amencans, obesity among Hispanics and Native Americans, and
diabetes among Native Aniencens.

Finally, a large number of commenters addressed the growing incidence of obesity among children, and the
throat this poses to future health. A number of commenters expressed concern over the lack of physical
activity in schools as a factor Wading to the increase of obesity among school children. Several inclicatod the
need to integrate exercise with other components of good health inc./tiding school meads. In addition, the
unique needs of children with special health problems, the need for proper diet in the prevention of
osteoporosis. and the escalating cost of heath cad and the role of diet as a preventative measure were
identified as important concerns.

Over 700 commenters, many from the public and from the school food service community. addressed the issue
of echoed meeie meeting nutritional toidelino, the majority of which overwhelmingly agreed that meals should
comply with the Dietary Guidelines, eepeciaby the recommended limits on fee and saturated fat. Most
commenters agreed with the need for school mode to meet the Dietary Guidelines; however, several
commenters indicated thet compliance with the Dietary Gtideiines should be voluntary. Wi th respect to the
current meal patterns, mew school food service corn/renters indicated that they could not meet the Dietary
Guideline* within the meal Patton neshemerits, and ethers indicated thet the current meal pattern
redarernents make it difficult to provide inuifiisslissist Wool* to children.

Many commenters me:Coned the imelementation of Nutrient Standard Menu Planning (NSMPI, menu pla nning
system that ie based on the analysts of nutrients. Commenters believed this system woad provide increased
flexibility in meal planning es well as canelatent orielyele of nutrients. Commenters also supported Chet the
NSMP approach can midst in providing mom culturally diverse meals. It must be noted that some commenters
expressed concern that some smeller *Chords may not have or be able to afford the technical capability needed
to conduct the analysis. Some commenters aim suggested that the Department or State agencies should
develop menus that meet the Dietary Guidelines. These menus can be used by smaller end school districts
with fewer resources, which may inidely heve lieficurey implementing NSMP.

Shtlitiaaidadiatranotsa

Close to SOO commenters pointed to the need for nutrition education for pereniM, teachers, chadren, food
device staff, and school eimirisrtretors. Many commenters cane from the nutrition and food wake arenas as
well as the general public. Corn maws imported the ides that mention education should be included in
comprehensive health education curriculums end should begin at an early ego. Commented also indicated the
need for nutrition education to be rehlerced by feelehful meals in the Wined. COffenantOrs pointed to the
need for e national nutrition tole orrosion. Many school food medico commenters expressed their deers for
naticad minimum professional standards which food iminekil personnel would be expected to meet. In
addition, significant dumber of commented urged health promotion as a component of health care. Finally.
many commenters supported the need for increased funding for the Deperevont's Nutrition Education and
Training 1NET) program. 7 CFR Pert 227.

Taste and Waste facogritij

Many commented from s wide range of COMMON% catagOnol WOKS tame cntical of the current quality of
school midis, noting that tack of appeal Made to increased plate waste. Some cautioned, however, that
drastic chseqes in the kinds of food served may drive children sway from school mesas. These commenters
iienersaY supported the need to make meals bath appealing to &Idea, and nutritious. A number of
commenters elm cautioned that the increased amours et canon foods that may be necessary to provide
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nutritious diet may result in more plate west. if children do not find the meals to be appetizing. Several

commenters supported the need to involve culinary institutes and chefs in meal preparation as way to
improve taste and presentation.

Eat in Mettle C.:Neale/1U

Nearly one out of two commenters discussed fat in school meals, with most of then* commenters coming from
the general public and the medical community. The large majority of commenters who addressed the issue of
fat content cited the need to lower fat and saturated fat levels in school lunches. Some of the comments were
general statements such as "need more low fat foods,' while others merle specific recommendaticas detailing
the levels of fat and saturated fat that school WWI should meet.

A number of medical, public health, and school food service related organizations addressed this issue, all of
which were in support of lowenng the fat content of meals. A number of commenters recommended that the
fat content of meals be set at between 10 to 20 percent of total cadries-lower then the currant Dietary
Guidelines recommendation of 30 percent of calories from fat.

A number of food service workers and directors cautioned that increasing portion sizes of certain foods and
serving moos expensive fresh produce to men a 30 percent limit on calories from fat may result in higher
cans. Some commenting also expressed concern that lowering fat may result in decreased calories critical for
growing children. Several commenters ;seised that low fat meals need to be appealing so children will
consume them.

Several industry representatives indicated that industry is responsive to the need to lower fat end is already
making number of changes to provide more low fat products. A number of commenters, including food
sends staff, parents and members of the general public made specific recommendations on how to lower fat
in school meals. such es trimming or draining fat from meat. eliminating added fats from vegetable, and
serving soups more often.

Moreover, many commenters, primarily students and the general public, suggested that the fat content in
school meals could be reduced by offering more vegetarian meals, eliminating the whole milk requirement,
revising the commodity system to encourage more purchases of low fat items such as fruits and vegetables,
and reducing the amount of feet food items and processed foods in school meals.

Meat and Meat Rallied Carom ent.'

The Depertment received over 200 comments related to meat products, with moat comments coming from
students. parents and the general public. Many commenters indicated that the currant serving size for the
meat/meat alternate component is too large and recommended that schools cut down on the amount of meat
served. Commenters also indicated that more poultry and fish should be offered. Some commintea
recommended that tofu and isolated soy proteins, aa will as yogurt, be added to the list of egresses meet
alternatives. lifts Department wishes to cell attention to the feet that deleted soy proteins ere currently
permitted with some hmetetione./ On the other hand, Several industry representatives caubcoed against
reducing the amount of meat too much due to its nutrtional contributions, specificallY. mantial amino acids.
iron, zinc. end vitamin Be. They also observed that children are fernier with meet and will consume it mote
readily than some alternative protein sources.

Menu Selection and Variety Comment&

The Department received over 250 comments in support of offering more vegetarian Meek. COnVninterit
supported the low fat nature of vegetanin meats and their contribution to a healthful diet. Others addressed
the need to expose children to more vegetarian foods and foods from diverse cultures at an early age. Some
commenters provided specific examples of non-meat items, such as tofu and other plant-based sources, that
could be used m school meals, while others simply indicated a general need for more maat.ftee alternatives.
Students as well as school food service personnel indicated the need to offer vegetarian choices as students
are requesting them mote. .

10
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The Department received over $00 comments in support of the um of more fruits, vegetables, or grain
products. Commenters gave specific recommendations regarding preparation methods and serving ideas,
including offering seed bars more frequently, increasire the variety of fruits and vegetables, and Serving more
whole grain items. Others recommended the use of more grain and been products, citing their nutritione
benefit es well is low cost. Many school Mod service commenters expressed concern over serving more and
a wider variety of Mite and vegetables se children may not be foray with them ad, therefore, may not
carotene them.

Enakfaat Comments

About TOO commenters, primarily from the metrical, school food minim, and education communities,
addressed breakfast meal issues with a number of them commenters supporting the importance of breakfast to
the health of children. A =fiber of food service personnel indicated their success with the SSP and desire to
increase perticipation. Others, while supporting the SSP. expressed concern with the nutritional purity of
brealtlests nateMly offered.

Over 250 =moot*, addressed financial and PePerwork obstacles, with many of them comments corning
from food service (local and Stated professionals. the general public, and the nutrition community. A number
of comments, indicated that the need to avow operating at deficit has prevented food ear** staff from
providing more nutritious meets. Commenters aloe conedened that the mount of paperwork neared to
administer the feeding programs is examen and diet the review system is usniersonie and inflexible.
fildecificaky, Commenters strewed to road as facia store on nutrition Mid lees on meal- by-meal accountability,
income verification, and review repiernents.

Many commenters expressed concern aver the cost of producing meals over the current meat pattern system.
Commenters indicated that schools Weedy find it difficult to provide meets witNn current resources and
maintained the any further rutritiOnel requirements pieced on schools world result in additional financial
hardship. Commenters specificaNy noted obstacles such as the increased cost of providing more foods such se
fresh fruits end vegetable., low fat and tow sodium ingredents, end the increased portion sizes needed to
meet the nutrition standards without exceeding the 30% fat limitation. On the other here, some parents and
students indicated Mt they would be miling to pay extra for more nutritious mode.

A numbs,* of comment*, indicated that the school meal periods am not adequate, thereby forcing students to
throw food sway. consume it too quickh, or brine meals from home to prevent waiting in the lunch line.
Others expressed concern that more nutritious mete would require lerffn portions at extra food item that
children may not be able to comma during short lunch pensele.

A number of commenters expressed the need fur the Department to establish partnerships with other Federal
agencies such as 00Ed, OH415, the Centers for Melees Control and PreventiOn, as well is with industry
represmunives, State agencies, school bomb. nutrition prof's/times. extension programs, parents, teachers,
and especially students. Commenters also eddresaied the need for Faded efforts to support, not hamper, focal
efforts. Commenters indicated the the Department Motel wee its memas end purchasing power to promote
change and improve meal quality.

famalarierSamoiatt

The Deportment received close to 500 comments on various aspects connected with the donation of
commodities to schools. The majority of these commenters were from the general public es well as the school
food service and industry arenas. Over 250 commenters indicated that a more healthful variety of USDA
commodities should be made available to States. The majority encouraged the Department to reduce the
amount of fat, cholesterol, and/or sodium in the CornmOdiliet. Thu* and a number of clashy related
comments are Wham beet eheracterised by the epinien of over 50 commenters that the commodities
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provided to the NSLP should comply with the Dietary Guidelines.

The Department also notes that over 100 commenters addressed the Department's September 1993
announcement of the Fresh Fruit and Vegetable initiative. Most of the comments war. supportive of the

Twenty.five commenters stressed the need to use the funds available to schools for direct food
purchases as effectively as possible,

Miscellaneous Comments

Some commenters irdicated the need to upgrade school kitchens to stow for the storage and preparation of
more nutritious meets. In line with this objective. some commenters urged reauthorization of Federal funding
for food service equipment. Commenters also pointed to the need for schools to disclose nutntion information
so that students can make informed choices and parents and the community would have a basis by which to
assess progress. A number of commenters cautioned against inetituting changes too rapidly and encouraged
the Department to take gradual steps. Others recommended that the Department market successful programs
to serve as models. Several commenters recommended that the Department *flow fora reimbursable snack to
be served as a way to supply the extra foods that may be requited to meet nutritional standards.

Other Comments Not Addressed in the Proinsk

Finally, the Department wishes to call attention to several issues raised by commenters that are not germane to
this proposal, either because of statutory constraints or because they address steers in which the Deportment
believes State agencies and school food authorities need flexibility.

fejlkandliice2sosiusa

The Department received over 000 comments regarding milk and dairy products, with moot comments earning
from the general public, parents and the school food service community. The meonty of commenters
recommended that schools not be rewired to offer whole milk, with 5 large number of then comments coming
from the food service commurity. Commenters' reasons for eliminating the whole milk requirement included
the high fat content, the perceived conflict with the Dietary Guidelines and its higher cost. Marry commenters
also recommended that non-dairy elternedves be offered in place of mile, as dairy products are high in fat.
cholesterol, and protein; contain little iron and fiber; and, commenters claimed. are not tolerated well by many
children. Commenters also recommended that more skim. one percent, and two percent milk be offered.

A few commenters supported mentening the whole milk requirement, on the grounds that children may not
consume tow fat alternatives end eliminating the requirement would be toady to the Federal dairy program.
Others. wham not supporting the whole milk requirement, did caution paint reducing or elimineing dairy
products, es they provide necessary calcium for growing children.

The Department wishes to coil attention to the fact that the requirements that fluid milk be available as a
beverage and that whole milk be available as an option for the NSLP, are required by section 9181(2) of the
NSLA, 42 U.S.C. 171114(21. Therehre, the Deportment cannot deviate tram these preview* by regulatory
SCUM.

EcaltimiLig611261an

Over 140 commenters, primarily from the school food service community, advocated a program in which meals
would be sorted free of charge to ail children. regardless of their families' economic status. Such a program
would stiminite the income eligibility requirements. and all children would receive meals free of charge.
regardless of their family's income. Many indicated that such a program would reduce paperwork. inerea4.
tirrla for necessary nutrition-related activities, and reduce the stigma assonoted with participation.

Again. however. such a revision would require specific statutory authority In light of the requirement of *Wart
911311111AI of the NSLA 42 U.S.C. 17511(b)111(A), that school meals be provided at no cost gnly to those
children from Museholds with incomes of lees thin 130% of the Federal Interne Poverty Guideline*. The
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Department also notes that such a program, implemented fully in all schools, would increase the cost of NSLP
by $7 billion if fully implemented in School Year 1996. About ono-half of this increase would be spent on
higher rimburstmant for meals currently reimbursed at the fully paid and reduced prig rates. In other words,
about $3.5 billion of the *date:nal funding would be spent *VIM before reeding any more children.

Fest Foods. Competitive Foods, Other Foods

Several commenters were concerned with the increase of fast food companies, fast food-like items and
competitive foods of low nutritional value that are sold in schools, Otters fart that, since fast foods are
popular, their use ihould be increased. The Department is not proposing any specific provisions on fast foods
or competitive foods at this time. However, it shoukl be noted that. raider this proposal, meals claimed for
reimbursement which include such foods will be required to comply with established nutritional standards over
one week. Further. school food authorities would be required to continue to °berry* the restrictions currently
in the regulations prohibiting the sale of foods of minimal nut itionol value in competition with the NSLP and
SBP.

Several commenters recommended that certain kinds of foods - principally milk, meat and processed foods - be
eliminetod entirely from program meals. These recommendations wore based on the assumption that some
foods are good for mode and some are intrineicaly bad. However, the Deportment does not shore this view.
The Deportment continues to believe that It is important to obtain essential nutrients from a variety of foods.
The Department also emphasizes [het foods, particularly thesis high in fat, must he eaten in moderation, but
there are no plans to prohibit arty foods from school mode other then the foods of minimal nutritional, value
currently enumerated in Appendix 111 of Part 210 far the NSLP and 11220.12 for the SSP.

Mirentum Professional Standards

Some commenters suggested that the Department establish minimum professional standards for focal food
service workers. The Department is aware that efforts we being made to address this issue. For example, the
American School Food Service Amociation has developed program to certify food service workers.
However, given the wide range of variances In need* and resources among the 20,000 school food authorities
and 92,000 schools operating under the NSLP, as wall ta varying Stst requktments, the Department does not
balievo it is feasible to propose uniform national standards. Nevertheless, the Deportment does intend to
continuo to provide tmtnical assistance and guidance to both State agencies end tacit school food ibuthonties
on ways to improve food service operations.

caallialismiarsermalaitCanialositdalial
Under motion 111(01 of the NSLA. 42 U.B.C. 1761101, Congress established the Cash in Lieu of Commodities
(CASHI and Commodity Latter of Credit (CLOC) demonstration projects as means of examining alternatives
to the current commodity distribution @yearn for echooki. Under CASH, schools receive their pr -meal
commodity support entitlement Icurrently 11.141k1 the form of direct cash payment. CLOC prov ides

commodity support through Letter of Credit which must be used to purchase specific commodities that mirror
the Department's commodity pitchable. fifty-nine sthool districts participate In the CASH/CLOG
demonstration. The anent prided authorisation mane at the and of Fiscal Yew 11194.

Several commenters supported CASH/CLOC, wide a email number opposed it. Others implicitly fevered the
current commodity distribution theirs if more healthful conwodities can be provided. These commenters
would support thernadvas aly in the event diet the cunent commodity system corset be strengthened arid
improved. The Department 'Month to continue end expend efforts already underway to knorOve the
commodity program. Moreover. the Orthartment does not hey* the statutory authority to address the
CASH/CLOC Niue through the ruanwatire proems.

2diFiCiLMOdiklABLEUK611BAILISLISISISO

Improving the nutritienel standards of ached Mall is our national health maparoibility. There is no question
Yet dot is linked in health ad VW 110.1111it dither' ChM barns n cnedhood. lines seeing habits we firmly
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established by age 12, it is essential that dietary pattern' be twined early. What children sat helps determine
not only how healthy they are as children, but how healthy they will be as adults.
Updating our nutntion standards and streamlining the administration of school meal. Programs reinforces
President Clinton's priorities for health care reform and government
reinvention. Five principles are at the core of our vision and grow out of our analysis of public comments and
the participation of those who hold a stake in a healthy future for our children.

These principles are

HEALTH( CHILDREN: our go* is to provide our nation's chadnin with access to school meal programs that
promote their health, prevent disease, and meet the Dietary Guidelines for Americans.

CUSTOMER APPEAL: we urdentand that if food doesn't look good or taste good, children will not eat rt. Ws
must involve students, parents, teachers. and the food and sericulture community on any change through a
national nutrition education campaign, using the media that children and parents understand and speaking in
the language that they speak.

FLEXINUTY: we have to reduce the burden of paperwork, streamline reporting systems, recognise regional
and economic differanca and offer schools different ape/who* to designing mime that meat the Dietary
Guidelines, To do CM, we must use technology more effectively.

INVESTING! Mil PEOPLE: we must provide schools and school food service directors with the training and
twirled insistence they need to bring about nutntion changes in the school made programs and build the
nutrition skills of our nation's children, and thereby improve their health.

BUILDING PARTNERSHIPS: to meet OW national health responsibility to American children and to Morena
coat effectiveness, we must forge pertnerships throughout the public end private sectors. Thi includes
continuing collaborative efforts with our federal paters at the Departments of Education and Health and
Munson Services and building bridges to consumer and industry groups-

Guided by these five principles. USDA constructed comprehensive, integrated framework for action:

EATING 14 !LH I A I X t I I the Detav Glide e t

School meal nutrition standards will be updated and expanded to include the Dietary Guidelines for
Americans with standards for fat end saturated fat as well as required nutrients. The current meal
Owning system which requires that certain type* of foods be served in certain quantities will be replaced
by a more flexible system that Mews schools Is coventrate on serving a variety of foods in amounts
that are suitable fat children.

r I

tt is not enough to change the food on the pieta. We must also provide the knowledge that enables
Children to make choices that lead to a nutritious diet and inprowld health. It also is vital that boat meat
providers receive training on how to improve meal quality. The duel initiative to educate children and
assist meal providers offers many epporturities to Influence both whet feeds ere offered by schools and
what Node are *Men by cltildren.

iSIBMAILINUIIMUBBNALAIMMILYJIIIR

By marshalling all Walt* resources and strengthening partnerships with our state and local cooperators.
we will stretch food dollars and cut costs while Improving the nutritional profile of commodities. We will
whence access to bosky grown commodities and better use regional icliCUitUfel talOUtC11. And we will
provide assistance, training and the power of federal ptirchases to help school administrators manage
school meals programs m a snore cost-effective main.
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hr. MANAGING FOR THE FUTURE: Streamlined Administration.

It is armory to reduce paperwork and administrative burdens of local administrators. We will *tramline
procedures end emphasize administrative flexibility to free state and icier food program managers to
concentrate on nutntion.

TNrFigpley IrrxxActign

The copulatory proposals that follow are intended to support the Department's goal of promoting the long tom
health of children through updating nutrition standards to Include the Dietary Guidelines. In addition, several of
the proposals reflect the Administration's asks to *tramline administration of powwowed programs through
inrsasing Stott, and local flexibility and making better use of advanced technology.

It is important to recognize. however, that these regulatory propose. are but COS pert of the Department's
overall plan for improving the eerily of school moils. The Guiding Principles and Framework for Action
described above grew out of public comment and the moogrition that it is not enough just to change the food
served to children on their plates. What is required is a much broader approach that includes significant
administrative actions initiated by the Executive Branch.

For ample, the Department is committed to Sweating in people -both the State and local professionals who
operate the program and the children who participate in it. This investment will take the form of nutrition
education to build the ails necessary to make healthful food choices, training for food service workers and
technical IlltiSterK41. The Department has already committed existing funds toward the development of
improved recipes for school meal service, a computerized data bank of standard nutritiooal values for foods
served in do school male program, and a demonstration Wirt an the Me of Nutrient Standard Menu
Planning. On the nutrition education trona, fro Department has already an a stmlogY that includes
Meanie grants to localities to develop cornmuritylead, oomprotensiva approoches to nutrition aeration
and a nutrition publication directed at grade school children. The Deportment Is also assiaing local school food
service professionals in working with chefs, fawners and others to hornets all of their unique skies to make
school meals appealing and Mirthful, and to educate charm about food and cooking.

Looking to the future. the Admicistrotlon's budget proposal for Fiscal Year 11115 contains request for 111.4
million in additionol funds to support nutrition education and achnical assistance. Pieta for these funds
include ostensive training for local school mod providers on how to plan and prepare mention and appealing
mere as well an lancting :real media campaign directed at airing ohildiren's ails at making wise food
choices for life-long health.

All these initiatives we being undertaken with the support of USDA's Federal partners at DIMS and DOEd.
This collar-aeon extends to atiskeare Isom of common concern such an reducing redundant paperwork
requirements, interming nutrilico education into school curriculum and exploring ways to integrate the school
meals program mom fay into the school environment and Into school-bead health Initiatives. Mein the
[Neonatal, them am also piano to strengthen dee with the Food Sonia lAanegsitrat Institute end, inioed.
with private ogereartions so that as morn t11001.110141 and as much creativity ee pa Glee can los brought to bar
on this important Slue of improving children's health through mind nutrition.

Efficient and effective government mares that the use of the finite Resources arras to administer the
pogrom be maximized. Thermion, pat of the Department's Framework for Arlon is to maximize moires
wherever possible. Ora of the important avenue to pursue in this regard Is Mirth.' use of the USDA
commodity program. The Department recognizes dui commodity foods we significant component of the
meals that sna mad to carbon end. therefore, need to be as nuoireue ae parrs. A wide variety of foods
ranging from grain products to fruits and vegetable, to meat. poultry and fish are aboady being offered. The
Dopartment plane to continue to offer thie wide easy of foods. Improvement is always possible. however. and
the Department intends to intensify its review of rodese specifications to mune that products we an low
fat and sodium an possible while still maintaining ratability for consumes.

In addition, the USDA agora that are kg pram, In delivering comrnortios we working with ono 'nether.
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as well as with industry, to modify labels on commodities that go to the schools to include nutrition
information, and to develop new products, like lowfat cheeses, that will provide the schools with more
flexibility to meet the Dietary DIA:Wines. Thu lattw effort we have a salutary affect not only on the
commodity program, but could also prove useful in providing schools with larger may of healthful products
to choose from when they metes their bed purchases.

Because schools do purchase significant amounts of food independent of ma commodity Program, the
Department is also considering various other strategies for improving the quality and effectiveness of Mom
purchases. For exempt*, a plot teat is planned for School Year 1994 with the Department of Defense to
procure produce for the school meal Programs: Through this project. Schools can obtain a much wider variety
of fresh produce than USDA can provide directly. The Department is deo working to facilitate interaction
among schools, State Departments' of Agriculture, small resource fanners and farmers' markets. This has
greet potential for improving the quaky of the foods mad by those schools that are doss to particular growing
woos se wet as providing importent new markets for erne' farmers.

In summary, the Department is committed to improving the gushy of school meals and the health of the
nation's children through a variety of approaches. There is compiete moor/Pon that success can onry be
achieved over time and through the efforts of the Federal goverment working in concert with State and local
administering *geodes. industry, the Congress, a variety of Private organizations and the ultimata ionficianoil
et the aches! mods program chi dren and their parents.

PROPOSED REGULATORY CIAAPIGIS

Egagaiiirguogliksigglaaltdizitige.higisicernigge

The Department's mission continues to be to carry out the declared poicy of Concaves to 'safeguard the
health oral wellbeing of the Nation's chidren." in order to meat die goal, school mods mutt change to reflect
the scientific coneenous that is abet/wed in the Dietary Guidelines. Transfers. the Deportment believes that
cuTinf nutrition standards mitt be expanded to Incorporate the Dietary Guidelines in the NSLP end S&o
regulation* and Is proposing to emend Sections 210.10 and 220.8 to rep** Mat school meets meet the
applicable recommendations of the Dieter/ Guidelines inducing the quentified standards established for fat and
satisated fat. Proposed regulations would she requite schools te meg an effort to reduce sodium and
chelowerek Magee limitary fibs, and serve variety of feeds.

A more comprehensive discussion of implementation gars later In this cownble, including the time hangs
that would be Meowed for the shift to the updated nutrition standards.

While the preposed regulations would Include the beg provision that *Mod meals meet nutrition standards
over a one weak menu egg, the proposed revision would oleo respire meals to provide a level of nutrients for
specified ego groups rather then meet midtown amounts of specific ford Awns for *edifies firm* as is
currently required. Sections 210.10 and 220.8. thwego. wing insorporge nutrition standards for various
act/grade groups used on the RDA for the Mikrofilm, nutrients: preen. vitamin A. vitamin C. iron. arse
cesium is tog is the energy dewiness for calceles. Swigs 210.10 and 220.8 wild go eat the
maximum levels of calories hem fee. and saturetod fat at 30 percent end 10 percent of calories. respectively

Although 100A here been astsberged for rave nutrients Ran indlceeed above, Ma Department has chosen to
writer any them leg, because these we key merger dun promote growth and development which we
consistent with these egged In the fauirition Labeling end Educetien Act of 1800 (Pub. L. 1014351. The
Proposal mpg go require schools Is demon the levels of sodium and cholesterol end increase the amount
of dietary fiber in egg Male. The Depenment is net preessine specific togs for these components, since
numeric targets ere not esteldistied by the current Dietary Guidelines. However, progress in this wee could be
assessed through a verietY of ways including gradual reductive in gig% end if nossesery, cholesterol laves.
end increased toe et vegetables. Mite and grain products.

The Osesrlasent wishes Is MOD Met the ifielery Cluideget am dodging for persons aged two and over. The
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Department will maintain current meal patterns for children in the zero to eleven months and one to two year
age groups. For children who are two years old, schools will have the option of using the minimum calorie and
nutrient requirements for school meets for children ages then-six or developing a aspirate sat of nutrient and
calorie levels for this age group. Finally, because compliance with the Dietary Guidelines will not be required
until School Yew 1998-1999. which begins July 1, 1998, the current meal patterns and quantities will be
retained temporarily and will be redesignated 1210.10a for the NSLP and 1220.8a for the SOP. This proposal
does not apply to infant meat patterns and meal supplements: therefore, the appropriate notions of the
redesignated 1210.10. and 1220.11a will continue to be loHowed by schools serving infants and meal
supplemnts.

New Approaches to Menu Plevmnp: Nutrient Standard Menu Plenitho and Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu
Mantra

Schools must currently meet a me+1 pattern which spec-din minimum amounts (by ego group) of the fire food
items which must be offered in order to receive reimbursement for meals. An alternate approach that provides
en excellent tool for improving the nutrition& quality of schoci meals Is Nutrient Standard Menu Planning
INSMPI. Under NSMP, the menu is developed through the nutrient analysis of all foods offered over a school
week to ensure that meals meet specific nutrition standards for key nutrients, end meet recommended levels of
fat and saturated lat. Other dietary components that will be analyzed we cholesterol, sodium and dietary fiber.
However, the Department recognize. that some school food authorities may not have the computer capability
or the degree of access to technical support necessary to independently conduct NSMP. In these
circumstances, the Department is proposing to allow school food authorities t- use a modified form of NSMP
entitled Audited Nutrient Standard Menu Planning (ANSMPI. Use of ANSMP would allow development and
analysis of menus by other entities while still applying des ossontiais of NSMP. IA more complete dithussion of
ANSMP may be found later in this preamble.)

Under NSMP, the menu planner is expected to use effective techniques to provide menus that meet the
updated nutrition standards. AN menu items wry single food or combination of food) or other foods
offered u pert of the reimeursable meal will be counted toward meeting the nutrition standards. An exception
to this is foods of minimal nutritional value, at provided for in 1210.11(8)(2)w 1220.12(b), which we not
offered as part of a menu item in a reimbursable meet. A definition of 'menu item' Is proposed to be added to
1210.2 and 1220.2 to expand upon the current definitions of food item and food component that are used in
various sections of the regulation. concerned with point of service meal counts. The definition would also
specify that one menu item offered must be an entree and one must be fluid milk. Further. as discussed later
in this preamble, the Department is propelling thet the entree must be selected as part of a reimbursable lunch.

Meru items will be analyzed based on production levels to more accurately reflect the overall nutritional
composition of the menu. Menu will be planned, enelyzed for nutrient content and adjusted OS needed to
ensure that production and selection trends we considered end nutrition standards we met. A dircussion of
NSMP software programs and the Selena! Nutrient Database for Child Nutrition Programs is provided later in
the preamble.

The purpose of NSMP end ANSMP ls two -fold: to provide a flexible way to plan menus wing certain nutrient
levels, not on limited food items and amounts, and to menus how well mead we meeting nutrition standards.
The Department is proposing to adopt NSMP end ANSMP by emending notion 210.101k) and II) of the
regulations to incorpores POMP end ANSMP for the NSLP and 1220.981Ind lk) for the SSP.

White school meals wdl be expected to comply with the updated nutrition standards and to be planned through
NSMP or ANSMP. the Department wishes to emphasize that compliance monitoring would stress tachncal
assistance to ensile the school to achieve the standards. While ell meals offered during e menu cycle that fail
to meet the established nutrition standards could technically be subject to an overcieurn, the regulations will
require State agencies to establish claims only when school food authorities refuse, not simply fail, to take
corrective action. It is the Department's intent that every effort be made to provide nutritious meals to children
rather than taking punitive actions which could undermine the initiative. Further discussion en this point may
be found low in tide preamble in the faction en menitering.
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Since informition on the nutritional composition of the menu is readily available as a result of NSMP/ANSMP.
the Department is proposing to amend Section 210.10(n) to 'floosies school food authorities to maks public
disclosure of the nutrients contained in their meals. Many school food authorities, recognizing the benefits of
nutrition disclosure, already make this information available in the classroom, on menu' or by notifying local
media. These benefits include: (1) an increased awareness on the part of students and parents on the
nutntional quality of school meals; 12) depending on how the information is disclosed, an enhanced ability for
students and parents to make healthful choices, and; (3) increased support for the school meal programs
through recognition of the improved quality of school meals.

The Department recognizes the differing needs of school food authorities, and, therefore, is not proposing to
mandate nutrition disclosure. The Department believes this information should be readily available to students
and wants without their having to mouest N. In providing this information, school food authorities would take
into account focal testate such as nutrition analysis capabilities and student/pewit requests. For exempts, the
school may disclose information either: 11) developed through the weekly nutrient analysis of meals; (2) based
on sample meals offered each day, or: 13) provided along with food iternte) offered in the cafeteria.

The Department also wishes to emphasize that school food authorities that make du disclosure would not
Lzperience an additional administrative burden. The information being disclosed is product of NSMP/ANSMP,
and the school food authority can determine, for itself, the most efficient means of disclosure.

Although nutrition disclosure will not be required, tie Department recognizes that many school food aut horities
are steady providing this information to students and parents, and strongly encoueges others to make Public
such Information. The Department would also like to solicit comments regarding nutrition disclosure,
particularly effective nutrition disclosure approaches; which nutrition information to disclose; and disclosure's
vents is a leo to help children cheme reuniters merle.

bAskigillitarlentitiodyslirlareLtecrkit

As stated above, the Dspartmant recognizes that some school food authoridea may not have the mammas cc
capacity to independently conduct NSMP. For these school food authorities, the optional method of ANSMP
an alternative approach to NSLIIP which is proposed in 1210.1041) for the NSLP and 1220.8(k)10, the SOP.
School food authorities would draw on the 'surds. of others to provide menu cycles, adjusted for local needs
and preferences. The provided menu would be analyzed to sums that it meets the required nutrition
standerds. The menu analysie must be consistent with the local preferences, production records, preparation
techniques and food procurement specifications. The provided menu cycles could be developed in s variety of
ways-by States. coneertkarts of school food authorities, by consultants or even by the Federal goverment.

To smuts consistency with the nutrient analysis of the provided menu, the following components must be
standardized: recipes, food product specifications, end propitiation technique*. To accurately reflect the
nutnerrt analysis of the menu as offered, the provided menu must be analyzed and adjusted to the quantities of
food papered end served.

In addition, the school. In corjunctici with the entity providing the menu cycle. rest periodically review thew
application of ANSMP to ensure the suitability of the selected menu cycle and the accuracy with which it is
being managed. (La., Are the prescribed procurement specifications end preparation techniques being followed
and we on -going production adjustment, made to reflect student choose, thereby rewriting in reanalysis of the
menun it Is also possible that suntans minus. recipe. and procurement specifications could be provided by
the Federal government, then adjusted and reanalyzed at the State or local level is necessary. The
Department is most interested In receiving comments regarding the usefulness of this approach.

esinbursable Manta

Schools currently receive reimbursement for each meal served to children that meets the requirements of the
lunch or breeklast meal pattern and, if applicable, the offer versus serve option. BasicaNy. the required
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components (meat/meat alternate, two or more servings of a vegetable and/or fruit, bread/breed alternate and
milk) must be offered and a minimum number of items must be selected. In order to detetntine if the meal
chosen by the child is reimbursable, the cashier observes, at the point of advice, if the proper nionbot el
components an taken.

Under NSMP and ANSMP. meal will be reimbursedle if at least three menu items (one must be on entree and
one fluid milk) are being offered, and if at least three menu items are selected. For reimbursable ketches, one
of the menu items selected must be an envoi. If the school participates in offer versus serve, a meet wie be
reimbursable if at least three menu items are offered and two menu items we selected. Again. for
reimbursetie.luriches, one of these two menu items must be an entree. For the purpose of point of service
counts, this proposal will not change the basic concept of a reimbursable meal. Cashiers will continue to
determine if the proper number of menu items wee elected end, for the lunch service, that one of the menu
items is en entree.

The reason for requiring that one of the selected items for ketch be an entree stems from the Department's
concern that the school lunches children coalitions provide an adequate amount of calories and other essential
nutnents. Traditionally, the most significant nutrition contribution in a school lunch comes from the entree.
Therefore, this proposal is being offered as a way of assuring that children (particularly thou children that
Wirth:pate in offer versus serve) select end, hopefully. consume the most Writhed lunch possible.

The Department recognised that this proposal deviates from current requirements which do not stipulate that
the child must select an entree for ketch. The Department would be concerned if commenters boilers this
restriction Inhibits the Itaxibillty that this proposed rule was designed to promote. For exam*. i1 children were
inhibited from selecting ketches dot were consistent with ethnic or vegetarian preferences, or if plate waste
was a potential by.product. Therefore, the Department is pertioderly interested in receiving comment* on and
attemetivea to this proposed requirement, including torments on whether the tnnimum number of menu
Items, both In terms of the standard meal and the offer versus serve option, Is adequate even with requiring
selection of an entree for larch.

The Department Is not proposing to estanclithe requirement that s reimbursede meal contain en entree to the
SB. This decision was made due to the nature of the breekfast meal and the possible confusion diet may
result by trying to define an "entree' for the breakfast program.

Perin of

While Inclententetion of the updated nutrition stars:lards affects the content of male, it will not affect beak
counting methodology. Cashiers will continue to take cotrits at the point of germs on the beds of the number
of menu items selected. Consequently, food wen/ice personnel will be able to recognise individual reimbursable
meals, as they will not differ substentielly hem current practice.

In fact, tides NSMP/ANSMP. point of service identification of a reimbursable meal may be seder at cashiers
would no longer need to determine which of the required components discussed above have been meet by
particular food Pam, suer a pet pie, which contains a number of different Ingredient.. Under
NSMP/ANSMF, a pot pie would be the 'Mies which Is simply a required one menu Item for claiming purposes.

ttsmualaciredmviaimatta21112dEmstalSte

The Department le currently sponsoring demonstration protect to *valuate the optimum use of NSMP at
way for school meals to meat the Dietary Guidelince whirr ensuring that students also receive needed nutrients
end calories. One of the main objectives of this demonstration is to assist the Department in identifying the
technical assistance necessary to moat strider/0y and effectively implement NSMP. Tits approach shifts the
focus from the traditional *Wreaks of a meal pattern to meal* containing a combination of foods that most the
nutritional needs of schoolage children, by eye group, over a school week. Under NSMP end ANSMP, school
food authorities WA have mere Pordirity in deciding whet other foods will be offered es long at the nutrition
standards we met.

9
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The Flexibility of NSMP end ANSMP

The proposed menu development and analysis system has a number of advantages over the currant meal
pattern, and the Department Whey.' the proposed change to adopt NSMP and ANSMP will greatly assist local
school food authorities with implementation of the proposed nutrition standards. With NSMP end ANSMP,
Mare a greater flexibitity in food selections and portion sires because moats are not Limited to specific types of
foods in scercified portion. Further, mons with cultural or other spinal preferences will be *osier to design.

NSMP and ANSMP would also eliminate the need for cumbersome and often confusing food crediting decisions
such as whether taco chips or eat taco piece' could be considered as a bread alternate or whether yogurt can
be showed as part of a reimbursable meal. The complex OW Nutrition noting program, which Newel the
Deportment to determine how commercial products are credited as food components under the meal pattern,
would be substantially reduced in scope or perhaps even eliminated entirely. More nutrient dense items could
be added to menus loner NSMP, end the nutntional contributions of edi foods offered to the child can be
recognized. The Department Woo wishes to iimphsairs that ale nutrients offered to the child are counted in the
anahrsis. Including those in foods such as yogurt and doyen' which do not promntly count toward a
reimbursable meal. Of course, the most important aspect of both NSMP and ANSMP is that school food
authorities will have an accurate, practical ongoing means of detoredring if do nutrition standards are being
met.

Eattilisatiso

This protean does not require school food authorities to testingidsh katween noturalry occurring nutrients and
than that are added through fortification. However. the Denney*: car emitted to the principle that the
preened soon of adequate nutrition is lea mail tampion of avidity of conventional foods, as rocanmended
in the Dietary GuitlYines, rather Ion one osntsining %mutated feet tied foods.

The Department has Min tondo to develop a practical method for regulating or monitoring fortification. For
example. it is virtually impossible to calculate the amounts of moments added to food items and those neurally
occurring. especially for food items with numerous ingredients. Although a comparison could to made
between a fortified item and a sinner item that had no added novena. Mom may net be an identical product
on which to lima the comparison.

The Department believes the standards as outlined under NSMP that meals contain adequate calories and that
at least thin menu items be offered, as well se the higher anon. of engineered foods, will inhibit excessive
reliance on highly fortified foods.
The Depertment intornos commenters to address the use of fortified footle in school meal program,
particularly whether there an practical ways to control over -use of forteirotion, the norm to which this
should be a concern. and potential Impacts an the chicane of school moats.

It should be rested that if NOMP/ANSPAP Is Inderroneed on nationwide basis, do current regulatory
remarements on the toe of elternete foods would no longer be noormory. Dying the interim end when the
meal patterns ere still in toe, these remistrene wane remain hi farce.

Ilsermisealianat2f/IMILIMAINIME

tiogodegagnuaiwamg jgatitsjik

In order to conduct nutrient anahrtis, dots on the nutrients cernimed in a wide range of foods must be
available. To mast this need, to Deportment has doveleped convailsod National Nutrient Domino to stow
for accurate nutrient onalyail of the menus and recipes used in the NSt) and SIP. The National Nutrient
Database contains information on the nutritional composition of: 11 commodities supplied thrtxtgh the
Department: 21 standard felonies food items which we used in the SSP and NSLP: 31 Quantity Recipes for
School Feed Service developed by the Deportment. and; 41 convonence. preoesaod end pnproperad foods
from food nonulecturers. The Department is working closely with the food industry to obtain nutrient analysis
Y many common food products ion by schools for inclusion on the daubs's.
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Tho implementation of NSMP, as opposed to ANSMP, is dependent upon the school or school food authority's
ability to analyze the nutrient content of feeds. Therefore, the Department is proposing to require that the
National Nutrient Database be incorporated into all school food service software systems used for menu and
recipe analysis under NSMP. Under ANSMP, the database would be used by the entity providing assistance
with nutrition analysis. The Department is making the database available free of charge to participating school
food authorities and to computer software companies to develop school food service software programs. The
database will be regularly maintained and updated to ensure that the information is MI accurst' and current as
possible. School food authorities would be expected to incorporate these updates into their own software as
they are made available. It should be noted that a preliminary version of the Deportment's database is now
available, information on how to obtain it can be secured from the Department's Child Nutrition Debbie*
Hotline et 13011436-3636.

isNdEgoklandodagthyslayetimgv

The computer software industry has many nutrient analysis software programs an the market. Few of these,
however, an specific to the school programs and do not context the types of foods, descriptions, weights and
measurements uswl in these programs. Moreover, the results of nutrient analysis can vary dramatically
depending on which software package is being used. Nutrient analysis must be bleed on standardized
specifications to ensure accuracy. Therefore, the Department has also developed software specifications for
NSMP. The °versa objective of any software system used for this purpose le to adapt advanced data
automation technology to simplify completion of the mathematical and analytical tasks associated with NSMP.
The software specification include menu penning, nunitiond anelysks of minus and recipes, and data
mithesernent meats presented in a compretrAnalve, simplified and userfriendly mariner. To ensure that school
food audsoritios era using software POW..t which meets the Department's specifications, school food
authorities wed be rewind to we a software system that has been evaluated by FNS end, as submitted, been
determined to meet the minimum require eats established by FNS. However, such review dorm not constitute
endorsement by FNS or USDA. This propthial requIrwnent is found in 1210.10fkill Natter the NSLP and
1220.51011 /Nil for the SDP.

Use of Waited Averagge

Some food items are more popular than others and. thus, will be selected by school children more frequently.
To accurately perform an assessment of the nutritional composition of reimbursable minis offered, nutrient
analysis must be baited on production levels of foods offered, a. production levels are an indication of foods
*thusly *Homed. For *sample, a menu item which Is chosen frequently land therefore mere portions are
Prepared) will contribute mesa nutrients as the meet than a menu item chosen lees frequently.

The calculation method for computing a weighted nutritional analysis will require the school food authority to
enter the following infonnaten into the selected software program the meow item; portion size: Protected
ironing@ of each menu Item; rid the projected number of reimbursable meets each day for the school week. it
should be noted that the software spealleselcce dIsCussed above are designed to wady perform weighting
calculetions. This provision is prapesed in 1210.1011t1121and 5210.10144411ot the NS& and 5220.5611218nd
111141.

Deflation of School Wue

A new definition would be added far 'school week' to indicate that. for NSMP and ANSMP, a minimum of
three days and madmen of seven days aunt he included. TN* is Incases the nutrition analysis is proposed
to be an average of the reimbssaile meals served over the cones of a week. To enssrs common
understanding of the tonne NSMP and ANSMP, a proposed definition woad be added to 5210.2 and 1220.2
explaining the term niched week.'

kingiwnALtatieinp_mshc

The Department rectspizets that school food authorities will need technical assistance in order to implement
these therein efficiendy. The Depertrnert is conducting NSMP demonstration projects in several school food
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authorities. and the ongoing experiences gained from these will be shied as part of the ovrall Unt011.4 to
school food authorities to phase in NSMP err ANSMP.

The Deportment also plans to provide arteriole hanky end technical astlatancs to State and local agencies as
they prepare to implement NSMP end ANSMP. As noted earlier in this preamble, Department has
requested specific funding in the Administration's Fiscal Year 1995 budget for this purpose as well as to fund
other technical assistance and nutrition education activities. Other projects to support the move towards
updated nutrition standees are already being undertaken within eating rearms*, including modification of
more then fifty recipes to include more Mats, vegetables, and grain products end to decrease fat levels, and
collaboration with the National Food Service Management Institute. Finally, the Department is committed to
working with State agencies to target Nutrition Education ere Mining (NET) resources more inanely towed
ineensentation of the Dietary Guidiffirea.

This propose regulation would require school food authorities to adopt the updated nutrition standards and
NSMP or ANSMP no later than July 1, 1998, the start of School Year 1998-99. However, school food
authorities we encamped to begin workirq towards full implementation of the updated nutrition standards se
soon es practicable after publication of a final we or to even use NSMP, ANSMP, or nutrient-beeed menu
analyse in conjunction with the current meal patterns prior to the effective data.

State agencies would need to %tannins when school food authorities as ready to begin NSMP or ANSMP and
wee, of course, provide training and technical aselotance to hap school food authorities whenever they begin
implementing this procedure. In determining when to begin NSMP In a particular school or school food
authority. States should evaluate their capabilities both in tree of computer technology and evailebility of
other technical resources. State will also need to evaluate implementation on an on-goirq bele to determine
if any adjustments are needed end to provide support when start-up difficulties occur. The Department Is not
establishing specific procedure for determining the readiness of school food authontlee to phew in NSMP or
ANSMP. Kane the Department believes State agencies are in the best position to determine if a school food
authority is ready to begin the *Nit to NSMP or ANSMP and will be able to respond to tin wide ripe of
BittAti01111 that may occur and to concentrate on achieving the goal. The approach free* State agencies from
assuring that particular process is followed and allows them the fiexibility to Invest their time and efforts as
they judo* best.

... 'AA 'AI

The Cepertinarn also proposes to modify the monitoring roquirernents to include complies* with the updated
nutrition standards. Cirrently, states wirier compliance with meal pates components and teethed' on a
ca-mrsal bee. On the day of review. the lunch service is obreved to ensure that all required food items are
offered and, if applicable, that children accept the min:man number of components stipulated both under the
standard meal service end tie offer venue serve Kam Meal services that offer fewer then the five require
food Items are disallowed for Federal reimbursement, as are meals for which the child has not taken the
minimum manlier of items under the offer ?anus serve option. States also examine menus end production
records for the review period to enema that all components were available, and that sufficient quantities were
offered. Thus. direct correlation exists between the meal 'service offered and the meals taken en given day
and the allowable reimbursement for those meas.

Under NSMP and ANSMP, Federal rembissoment will continue to be predicated upon simile' factors. As noted
earlier in die preamble, under WIMP and ANSMP, echoes will continue to offer a minimum number of menu
name, and children must accept minknie monitor of items. Meals which do not meet tees refire en
will not be eligible for renturement. However, to allow school food authorities adequate time to move
towards he kniernentetice of NSW or ANSMP, school food authorities that implement prior to School Year
1998.1999 will be exempt from Coordinated Review Effort (CRE) Performance Standard 2 on ',imamate
meets contairwq the required food items/components in 1210.11119ff 2) if they we scheduled for en
administrative review prior to School Year 1998-1999.

Under tie proposal, in addition to meeting the minimums for the number of menu items. the reimbursable
meals offered over school week met see collectively most the updated nutrition tended* established. To
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determine compliance with the nutrition standards. State agencies will used to clot* examine s; pool food
authority's nutrient analysis in the course of a review. While this is a much more pieces examination thdn in
past practice, it continues the concept of ensuring that the entire food 'orrice, not just an individual meg,
conforms to program rsquiremants. Stets agencies must also observe the Meal service to determine If meals
claimOd for reimbursement contain the appropriate numbs( and type of menu items. The Copartrrent is
proposing to amend 1210.19, Additional Responsibilities, to outline review requirements for nutrition
standards. The Department is proposing to add the compliance requirements for the nutrition standards to this
section rather than to 1210.11, Administrativo Reviews, in order to allow fen cont./ion/I ealaltrionOl and
corrective action prior to any imposition of fiscal action.

Stets Aciency Rasoonsitilitjse

The foilowing summarizes the nate agency's responsibilIties under the Department's proposal for general
program management, including taking fiscal action against school food authorities that consistently tofu's to
meet program rethintments. While Stat. agenthae would probably combine a determination of how the
nutrition standards and NSMP / ANSMP are being net with the cyclical adrninisnativ* review. the Department is
also proposing to provide State agencies with flexibility to conduct those important evaluations at other times
such as during technical assistance visits or even as a separate, special easoasmont. However. assessments
of compliance with the nutrition Mender& must be co ducted no lee, frequent* than administrative reviews.

As proposed by the Department, State agencies would wows the nutrient analyses for the lest completed
school week. The pupae would be to determine It the school food authority Is applying the correct
methodology and is properly conducting the NSMF or ANSMP based on tne actual menu come including any
substitutions. The State *gooey would also review the mental and production records to determine if they
correspond to the internee*, used * reenteuct NSOA r ANON'.

ciiitIftraktlAra120

If it is indicated that the school food outhority is not conducting NSW* accurately or properly applying ANSMP.
if the school walk's mods, as offered, do not comply with nutrition standard., or if the meal observation
Identified a significant number of meals that did not meet the definition of a reimbursable met*, Ow school food
authority would be required to take appropriate correctly* action to achieve compliance. Howevor, at this
time, no claim would be established If the failure to comply was not intentional. (Intentional violations we
discussed late. in this preamble.%

Pursuant to section 16114 of the CNA, 42 U.S.C. 17851b1. the Secretary of Agriculture Is given authority to
settle. adjust or waive any claims under both the NSLA or the CNA it to do so would serve the purposes of
either Act. The Depart ant recognizes that the transition to NSW and ANSMP wine not in *very instance be
completed without problems end unfree...en circumstance. to be surmounted. Ths Department expects State
agences to act quickly to rectify any problems Mind and to monitor any corrective action undertaken. In the
interests of facilitating the transition to NSMP/ANSMP, the Secretary is proposing to exercise his authority to
sane. adjust and waive claims by not requiring Stine agencies to disallow payment or collect overpayments
resulting from meals which do not meet tie nutrition standards of the regulations se {cog as State Wine*s are
satisfied that such deviations from the nutrition standards were not intent crel and that the school food
authority is working towards sucosaaful completion of a acceptable corrective action pion in a timely mover.

The Department stress.. that this proposal does not establish specific steps on time hemee for corrective
action. Soto agonies, as a result of their eyaksation of the school food authority. are in the best position to
establish corrective action goats and time hornet, working in partnership with local school f mid authorities.
The Department believes that State agencies and school food authorities need flexibility in developing a
corrective action plan and is. therefore, providing such flexibility in this proposal. Further, in recognition of the
tact that timely and effective corrective action is in the best intsrest of alt, the Department intends to
incorporate renew of this Mil into its management evaluation actintes at the State *vet

The Department would like to axe *gain omphosize that, under this proposal, compliance with the updated
nutrition *laniards is of paramount importance. First, corrective action will be rewired if a meal "orrice does
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not most the nutrition standards. The State agency cannot overtook these shortcomings and must emits that
the meal service is improved as stipulated in the corrective octiO:s plan. Srondly, the State will be required to
morrtot the school's corrective action efforts. In most cotes. monitoring would include reviowing production
recotds, menus and computer analyses submitted by the school food authority and providing any support
indicated by such a forum. When a school food authority Woe' to make a good faith effort to comply with
the terms of the corrective action pion, the State agency would be required to establish claim.

Exc.-lotion to Claim Establishment

Under this worst!, State agencies would require conactiva action for meals not mooting the nutntion
standords, but would receive reirribursemont for thou) moats. This procedure represents a significant mews of
easing the transition to and operation of the updated nutrition standards. Suction S of the NSLA, 42 U.S.C.
1757, and section Olb)111113) of the CNA, 42 U.S.C. 1773 (b1OND), cloirly provide that reimbursement for
mods **trod is available only for Voss meals that meet Program requiremonts. Furth... socbon 12(g) of the
NSLA, 42 U.S.0 1750(g). continuos to provide for Forel crtsinel portables for : ..'ran intentional Program
violations under either the NSLA or the CNA. The Deportment is concerted that the corrective action provision
net be construod by State agencies or school food authorities as an invitation to relax efforts to comply with
es nutritional or administrative review requiternonts of 11210.10,210.104,210.1e and 210.15. The
institution of corrective action would not be a sufficient remedy by itself in an instance in which a State
agency datermined that school officiate had interrtiaWN failed to meet the nutrition standards requirsid by
NSMP. In tree situations, while the State agency would initiate corrective action, it must also disallow claims
for reimbursement ton tie substandard meets and, in very severs care. consider 'stoning the matter to the
Deportniont for criminal prorcution.

While continued refusal to take "'woody' action could result in loos of Frond funding, this provision is not
iMwded to be punitive when 'Wool food authorities as acting in good faith to comply with the nutrition
standards. The Department is far more concerned about correcting these situations then it is with pursuing
fiscal action. The Department's foremost goo' is
to snouts that children are provided with the most nutritious meets possible. Congruently. de emphasis in
this process is on corrective action and metrical assistance. If school food authorities implement appropriate
corrective action and make satisfactory progress toward compliance, no fiscal action would be required.

The Department is alto proposing sae/mane program administration by rowing State agencies and school
food authorities flexibility in throe important errs. The first provision would extend the Coon:tinted Review
Effort ICRE) review cycle fro n 4 to 5 yews. m. Deportment's exponent:a with CRE indicate* that a oce,mar
extra on in the cycle would not adverssly effect eccrentetility. but it would result in a 20 percent dears* in
the number of reviews ourronth conducted n any given yew. Whir the exact reduction In burden would vary
from State to State. the Department expects the dears" would provide the States with additional flexibility
to errio them to continue le room school meals. Section 1210.1Slclie poorer to be amended to
include the change.

The second provision arninstie ifs regulatory requirement fora specific type of edit check on doily meal
cow.* contained in 1210.11(.H21 for schools when the most recant CM review did not Identify meet counting
and claiming problems. Currently, the edit check provision rectums that nob school food authority compare
oath school's daily mriel cowl with data such r the number of children eligible for free. redwood price or pod
moats multi0.41 by an &tender* friar. This chock is intended to WWII that monthly demo for
rombursoment are bred an rearreride SW rower runts of meals offered on any day of operatic.) to
orgies children.

The Deportment believe., however, that school food ft/Monte, that have demonstrated, through the CM
review, the accuracy of the. meal counts and claims should be provided an optional approach to specific edit
checks. This proposal would establish system whereby these school food authorities could doorstop and
implement their own systams of internal controls designed to enure the accuracy of claims for reimbursement.
The system would then be writer to Vie State agency for review if the Star agency's review determined
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that the Proposed method constituted an accurate internal control, no further action would be required, and the
:shoot food authority's own proposed internal controls would remain in Onset. However, if the State agency
concluded that the suggested system of intornol controls was inadequate, the school feo . aUthcwfty would be
required to modify its procedures accordingly. In addition, if during the course of a CRE review or other
oversight activity of the school food authority, it is determined that the internal controls were ineffoctivs, the
specific, regulatory edit check would replace their system until future regularly scheduled CRE review
indicates there we no meal count problems.

This proposal would virtually eliminate the requirement for a specific sick check for school food authorities with
accurate mast counts and claims measured by the CRE review and replace it with a more flexible procedure to
allow the school food authorities to design and implement system that is streamlined for their animist
circumstances. However, this proposal also maintains the nactersory specificity of an edit chock for school
food authorities found to have meal counting and claiming violations. Furth*, it provides for Stahl agency
oversight of accountability procorkres end a ready mechanism, if needed, to aubstitute roderolly-afined
procedure to ensure accurate claims for reimbursement. The Department believes that program integrity must
be maintained by requiring specific criteria when review results indicate problems or fakes of the school food
authority's WATIttiVe system. 1210.114;(21and 4113) woad bot modified to reflect three proposed change*.

The Depart mat is especially interested in receiving comments on this provision. Comnirintors should oddness
the flexibility tide Wawa provision allows wall - managed school food authorities and any implementation
issues this posies. In addition, the Depart/nom would be interested in receivi ng alternative proposals that
would accomplish the flaked Waco between local flexibility and sound accouraillity.

The third area that the Deportment is eddrasaing to reduce paperwork at the school food authority level is the
requirement lit 1210.111031141that distinct recorder be maintained to document the norgeofit status of the
school food service. These records are the accounts which any enterprise needs to mairrrrn in the normal
court* of conducting businre O.C., receipts, costa. etc.). Therefore, sines these kinds of records we a
necessary part of a school food authority's own accountability system and, in many cacao. an required by
State laws. the Department does not consider it necessary for the program regulations to mandate tide
rocordkaping requirement. It is important to emphasise that the school food authority would dig have to be
operated on a nonprofit bash. This proposal is only amending the requirornante for tigsgaperttaggst of
nonProliubi1nl. This proposal would amend 1210.14(cl and 1210.151bl to include this change. In the event
that a question or dispute arises in connection with whether a nonprofit school food service has been properly
operated. the burden of proof still be upon the school food authority to dosionetrass Yet the school food
service is being worsted on nonprofit basis.

herwth of (Meal Periods

As noted above, many commenters expressed corn that children be given sufficient time In which to sat.
particularly If larger portion sizes are to be served. The Department also moat!". the need to balance the
time for academics with the time to nicely' and eat school meals. al:moistly ketch. Although the Department
had no authority in this wee. 'school food service directors are strongly encamped to work with other school
officials to ensure that adarerato raid service awe and facrlitiss are provided. likewise, the Depertmont will
continue to work with DOEd as solicit support in the education commtrity to ensue that educators and school
administrators understand the iwartanoe of students INMAN/ adequate time ul eat

To indicate its concern in tide wet the Department Is proposing. in 1210.10E1, to recommend that school food
outhontiss nuke ovary effort to pros de adequate nisei service times and perleds to own that students can
effectively particiale In the wheel Mich program.

in order to feceitate uniform Xxplernentation, the Department is tier proposing to amend the nutritional
roquirerrents of the SOP to penal the chaps nubs to the nutritional naparocents of the HSU.. The oaront
Section 1220.1 would be redesignated as 1220.14 to retain the requirements that would be in effect until
implawntetien of the upload nutrition sundry* en July 1, 111111, while 1220.1Iweuld twain previsions on
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nutrition standards. NSMP and ANSMP for the SBP

The major differences for the SSP are that h. er calories ore :squired end one-fourth of the RDA are to be met.
A new guide would be incorporated into 1220.8 to indicate the nutrition standards required for the SBP. In
addition, separate analyses for SBP and NSLP would be required to meet the different nutrition standards for
each program. As previously discussed. s reimbursable meal under the SSP will not be required to cont in an
entree.

Restive Nast

As discussed earlier, this proposal requires school food authorities to serve meals through the use of NSMP
ANSMP end be in compliance with updated nutrition standards by School Yew 1998.1999 which begins on
Jury 1, 1998. The Department believes this schedule provides sufficient time to enable Statue to develop
appropriate techricia assistance and guidance materials, to allow local food service staff to become familiar
with the updated requirements and to make appropriate changes in meals. There would be no mandate for
school food authorities to implement the required chore's prior to July 1. 1998. In the interest of promoting
crldren's kixterrn health through diet, the Department encoupges State soaves to work with school food
authorities to implement as soon as possible and. in fact, es discussed earlier, expects State agencies to
approve Flans for early implementatioc. The Department considers that early implementation will also provide
both State agencies and school food audwritise with va luable experience before mandatory implementation.

To encourage early implementation, compliance activities described above will not take effect before School
Year 1998.1999. In the interim period, reviews and oversight activities that focus on the food service portion
of program operations wilt provide excellent oeporturities for technical assistance and for State agencies to
assess preparation for full implementation. All other changed in this rule...chiding the paperwork reductions
end streamlined administration methods, cariel be irreismented 30 Arts cher find publication of the feed rule.

list cf Subjects
7 CFR Part 210

Children, Commodity School Program, Food sesietance programs, Grants programpsocid programs, National
School Lunch Program, Nutritaul. Retorting and rmonikeeping reeuiromeols, Sur** einoultoral
commodities.

7 CFR Part 220

Children, Food assistance progranw, Grant progremeocial programs, Nutrition. Reporting and recorderoping
requinernants, School Seeekf est Program.

PART 210 NATIONAL SCHOOL LUNCH PROGRAM

1. TM authority citation ter 7 CFR Pert 2101e revised to reed as follows:

Auderitr: 42 U.S.C. 1761-1760,1779.
2. In 210.2:

a. the definition of "Egoolsamgorigr is amended by adding the words 'under 1210.108'M the end of
the sentence:

b. the definition of 'food tere is ameneed by Maine the wens 'undo, 1210.10.- at the end of the
sentence:

C. the definition of 'Igor its revised;
d. new definition of "Idgmatime is added:
e. new definition of 'Nutrient Ste did Menu PlensiroMmisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning' is

added:
I. the definition of '82k0Imumgat* al amended by adding the worth 'or 1210.10a, whichever is

applicable,' after "1210.10% and
g. a new dehnition of "Sit ogilLyigge is added.
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The revision and additions reed as follows:

1210.2 Den/tido
. . . .

Lunch means a meal which meets the nutrient and calorie levels designated in 1210.10 or the school lunch
pattern for specified agergreda groups as designated in 1210.10*.

Menu item means. under Nutrient Standard Menu Planning or Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning,
any single trod or combination of foods. All menu items or foods offered as part of the reimbtxsebie meal may
be considered as contributing towards meeting the nutrition standards provided in 1210.10(21, exceptiz those
foods that are considered as foods of minimal nutritional value as provided for in 1210.111a)(21which we not
offered as part of a menu item in a reimbursabie meal For the purposes of a reimbursable lunch, a minimum of
three menu hams must be offered. one of which must be en entree (a combination of foods or a single food
item that is offered as the main course) and ore must be huid milk. For the purposes of a reimbursable knch,
one of the selected menu items must be an entree. Linder the offer versus serve 0000, three menu Mims
must be offered and an entree and one other menu item must be selected.

Nutrient Standard Menu PlenninaMesisted Nutrient Standen:, Menu Planning means e way to develop meals
which is based on the analysis of tit/trimss which would require school ketches, when averaged over a school
week, to mei, specific levels for a set of key nutrients and calories rather than a specific set of food
categories. Analysis of the menu items and foods shall be used on averages that will be weighted by
production quantities as offered to the students. Such analysis Is normally done by a school ors school food
authority. However, for the purposes of Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning, menu planning and
enelysis are completed by other entities and shall incorporate the production quantities needed to
accommodate the specific service requirements of a particular school or school food authority.

School week means the period of time used
as the burls for determining nutrient levels of the menu and for conducting Nutrient Standard Menu Planning or
Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning for lunches. The period shall be a minimum of three days and a
maximum of seven days. Weeks in which school ketches we effaced Mu then three times she* be combined
with either the previous or the coming week.

3. In Section 210.4. paragraph (b1131 introductory text ie amended by removing the words "1210.10i/1W of
this pert' and adding in their place the words '1210.10(0(1).

4. In Section 210.7:

a. paragraph (c1(11(v) is emended by removing the reference to -1210.101b) of this parr and adding in its
*ace the words '1210.10181ot I 210.10elb), whichever se applicable,': and

b. paragraph Id) is amended by removing the reference to 1210.1001111of this pert' and adding in its
place the reference 1210.10041).

5. In Section 210.11:

a. the third sentence of Prawn* (a)12tis removed and new paragraphs ia11211il and are added at
the end:

b. Paragraph lell31 is revised:
c. the first sentence of paragraph Celle) is emended by removing the words 'review process described in

paragraph 181121 and 151131 of the section- and adding in thew place the words the internal controls used by
schools in accordance with paragraph 1W12101 or the claims review process used by schools in accordance with
paragraphs le112110) end lell3r: and

d. the first sentence of paragraph 1b112101 is emended by removing the reference to' polygraph lal(21' and
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adding int its place a reference to "paragraph 41(31' and by adding at the end of the sentence the words 'of
the internal controls used by schools in accordance with paragraph (s)(21111."

The revision end additions reads as follows:

210.5 Claims for reentsweernent.

(s) ILA ern Is.nr .

1212feiggolasactimaLvisyisigsw.

(i) Any school food authority that was found by it, most recent administrativs review conducted in
accordance with 1210.111, to have ma meal counting and claiming violations may:

IA) deveiza internal control procedures that enema aco:aste meal counts. The school food authority shall
submit any internist controls developed in accordance YAM this paragraph to the State agency for approval and,
in the absence of specific disapproval from the State agency, shall implement such internal controls. The State
agency shall establish procedures to promptly notify school food authorities of any modificationsneeded to
tamer proposed internal controls or of denial of unacceptebbe submissions. If the State *gooey dis,pproves the
proposed intern* controls of any school food authority, it reserves the right to require the school foOd
authority to comply with the provisions of paragraph (e)(X of this section; or

(111 comply with the reguirenwnbi of paragraph (s) 131 of this section.
till Any school food authority that was identified in the moat recant administradve review conducted in

accordance with 1210.18, or in any other oversiyht activity, as having meal counting and claiming violations
shell comply with the reeuirernents in paragraph 101131 of thie section.

i31 wit checks.
(i) The following procedure shall be followed for school food authorities identified in paragraph 1a1(2)(ii) of

this section, by other school food authorities at State agency option, or. at their own oPtion, by school food
authorities identified in paragraph (a)(211i): the school food authority shall compere each school's daily counts
of free, reduced price *rid paid lunches against the product of the number of children in that school twangy
eligible far fiat. reduced price and mid knob's, respectively, times an attendance factor.

Iii) School food authoritiec that we identified in subsequent administrative reviews conducted in accordance
with 1210.18as not having meal counting and claiming violations and thatwe correctly complying with the
procedures in paragraph (01(3)11) have the °peen of developing internal contras In accordance with paragraph
(a)(21(i) of thie section.

"
S. In 1210.9:

a. paragraph (b1(51 W amended by adding the words 'or 1210.10a, whichever is applicable' et the end of
the paragraph;

b. paragraph (e) Introductory text in amended by removing the reference to '1210.100111*f tide pert' and
adding in its Place the reference '1210.100HW ; and

C. PeflagniPh (OW le emended Irf removing the reference to '1210.10' and sedate In its place We
reference '1210.10e."

7. Section 210.101, redesignated as 1:10.10e.

S. A new samien 210.10* midst* te reed as Mews:

210.10 gregigen atendwde Ice lustgase end gems efienelge roams.
lei tgagligulgrilKiLhEigmbogiklegba. Scheel reed lholittWitall Maeunwire Met paningeting

Waage grevide eteriggwe end walliralwreed sweet w arheeea Wool en Me realleiben preload in gm
MOM are N SPIPINIAL fee WV lamer tadtegn and nod eugatemente. the egnewiees previsions of
$210.10A Per gap glagigeg el eft goellem. ale awl** eiwiderds we:
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111 provision of one-thud of the Recommended Dietary Allowances IRDA) of protein, calcium, iron, vitamin
A and vitamin C to the applicable 3011 groups in accordance with the Minimum Nutrient Levels for School
Lunches in paragraph (1'1(4101ot this section;

121 provision of the lunchtime *Prey allowances for children based on the four age groups provided for in

the Minimum Nutrient Levels for School Lunches in paragraph 10141 of this section;
131 the applicable 1990 Dietary Guidelines for Americana which rue:
Ill eat a vanoty of foods;
(01 limit total fat to 30 mount of criterion:

limit ssturatod fat to less than 10 cement of calories:
(iv) choose diet low in cholesterol
(v1 choose a diet with plenty of vegetables, fruits, Poi grain products; end
(vi) use salt and sodium in moderation.
(41 the following measures of compliance with the 1910 Dietsno Guidelines for Americans:
01 a limit on the percent of colon*, from total fat to 30 percent based on the actual number of colon..

offered;
a limit on the percent of calories from saturated fat to fess than 10 preen based on the actual number

of catalog offered;
e reduction of the levels of sodium and cholesterol; and

(lel an Liaises. in the level of dietary fifer.

(b) Damsel rem:temente for school lunches.
01 In order to qualify for reimbursement, lunches, as offered by participating schools, shall, ate minimum,

most the nutntion standards provided in paragraph lal of this section when averaged over each school week.
Except as otherwise provided heroin, school food authorities shall ensure that sufficient quantities menu items

rod foods are planned and produced to meat, at minimum, the nutrition standards in paragraph lel of this

option.
421 School food authorities shell crave that each lunch is priced es a wit and that lunches are *Anne: and

produced on the basis of participation trends, with the objective of providing one reimbursable lunch perchild

per day. Any excess lunches that are produced may be offered. but shell and be claimed for general or special

cash assistance provided under 1210.4.

10 Rai:Km/dents for mettle served to intact), and very YOurld Children girth to 24 months of poi. Meals

for infants from birth to 2 years of age she mast the requirements in 1210.10601h (cl, (dl and (hl.

Igecific hUtriont levels for children sot Z. Schools with children age 2 who participate in the program

shag *pure that the nutrition standards in paragraph (al of this section are met except that, such schools have

the option of either using the RDA and calorie levels for children pits 3-0 in the table hgnimurn Nutrient Level
for Schaaf Lirldull. In loorfeareOh MON) of tris potion. or developing separate nutrient levels for this age
pop. The motheileksy ler deurminine such levels will be oval°le in menu planting guidance material

provided by OHS.

(e) floceiremenU for meals for children gm 3.17.
111 General. in order to receive nknbursenatt, school food authorities shall ensue that

9.66Patingschools offer latches which meet the nutrition stondartis provided in paragraph le) of this section to children

age three and over.
121 Nutrient levels. The nutrients of reimbartable lunches shad. as °florid and as averaged over each school

week, meet the requirements In the table MilceinigthutLienjJ.ralstplghggalaxteo, in paragraph te114101

of this section far children M the ppropriste age group.
131flgogia. Production. menu and rutlitionai analYsks record* shall be maintained by schools to

demonstrate that knches meet, when averaged over each school writ, the nutrition standionle provided in

paragraph (at of this Potion and the nutrient levels for children of each age gaup in the fable Wino
Nutrient ayelyigskhgoLigag1:41 In paragraph 16114101 of this section.

(412gigLyomf ritnt levels foe children net 3.17.
0/ Schools that Pa able to Wet melee to children based on nutnent levels refloctirg one of the loll age

levels in the table below should do so. Schools that cannot Offer meals to children on the bean of the age

levels in the table bedew shell. under Ihrtnent Standard Mom Marring or Maedad Nutrient Standard Menu
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Planning, adjust the intablishod Rivets following guidance provided by FNS, or, if only one ago is outside the
established level, use the evils provided in the table for the majority of children. For examples, a school has
grades one through five, but if some first graders are six, tha levels for Group N would be used as the majority
of students are in this age group. Schools shad enure that lunches we offered with the objective of providing
the pro lunch minknume for each age level ea specified in the brewing table:

MINIMUM NUTRIENT LEVELS FOR SCHOOL LUNCHES

NUTRIENTS
AND ENERGY

ALLOWANCES

GROUP1
AGES 34

YEARS

GROUP I
AGES 7-10

YEARS

GROUP Ill
AGES 11.13

YEARS

GROUP N
AGES 14-17

YEARS

ENERGY
ALLOWANCE/CALORIES

568 667 7S3 846

TOTAL FAT tie $ Iowa.r of actual
me Wog ..IV)

Lass than or
equal to 30%

of actual
Calories *Hensel

Less then or
equal to 30%

of actual
Colonies offered

Less than or
equal to 30%

of actual
Calories offered

Less than or
equal to 30%

of actual
Colon's
offend

TOTAL SATURATED FAT tar.
wane snug Walked 0.1rgyl

Lass than 10%
of actual

Calories offered

Less than 10%
of emit

Calories offend

Lees than 10%
of actual

Calories offered

Lass than 10%
of actual
Calories
offend

RDA FOR PROTEIN (5) 7.3 9.3 15.0 18.7

RDA FOR CALCIUM (mg) 267 267 400 400

ROA FOR IRON
(mgt

3.3 3.3 4.6 4.5

ROA FOR VITAMIN A (REI 158 233 300 300

RDA FOR VITAMIN C (mgt 14.8 15.0 16.7 19.2

Oil A reimbursable ketch slug include minimum of three MOM items as defined In 1210.2; one menu item
shall to an entree and one shall be fluid ,n* as beverage. An entree may be a combination of foods or a
single food item that is offend as the main course. Al menu items or food* offered as pert of the reimbursebls
meet may be considered as contributing towards meeting the nutrition standards in paragraph (a) of this
section, except for Mow foods that we considered foods of minimal nutritional value as provided for In
1210.1141(2) which we not oilseed as part of menu item in a reimbursable meal. Roimbursable lunches. is
offered, shall meet the established nutrition standards in paregraph lel of this section when averaged over s
school weak.

(ll Milk rOCricetnint for ChikiMn sou 2-17. Schools shell comply with de requirements for the offering
milk as provided for in 1210.10iNd1(1).

(g) Offer versus serve. Each partiCipating school shoe offer its students at least three menu items as
required by Paragraph (e)(4)(5) of this section. Undo.* offer venue servo, since high students are required to
take at lent two of the flues menu items offers,* ore menu item selected must be an entree. At the
discretion of the school food INrtherity, stuckints below the senior high level may also participate in offer versus
serve. The price of a reimbursable lunch shall not be affected if a student declines a menu Nem or accepts
smaller( portions. State educational agencies shall define -senor high."

(h) $Z9ja. To provide variety and to encourage consumption and participation. schools should, whenever
possible, Wu selection of menu item, %oder oral types of eta from which chidrerl may make choices.
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When a school offers a selection of more than one type of lunch or when it offers a ninety of menu items,
foods and milk for choice as a reimbursable lunch, the school shall offer all children the same telethon
regardless of whether the children are eligible for free or reduced price lunches or pay the school food
authonty's designated full once. The school may establish different unit prices for each type of lunch offered
provided that the benefits made available to children eligible for free or reduced price lunches are not affected.

Ill Luz). period. At or about mid-day schools shall offer lunches which meet the requirements of this
section dieing paned designated as the lunch period by the school food authority. Such lunch periods shall
occur between 10:00 a.m. and 2:00 p.m., unless otherwise exempted by FNS. With state approval, schools
that serve children 1.6 years old we encouraged to divide the service of the meal into two distinct service
periods. Such schools may divide the eventide* and/or menu items or foods offered between these service
periods in any combination that they choose. Schools are also encouraged to provide an adequate number of
lunch periods of sufficient length to ensure that all students have an opportunity to be served and have ample
time to consume their meals.

III Exceptions. Lunches claimed for reimbursement shall must the school lunch requirements specified in
this section. HOWavai, lunches offered which accommodate the tacaptiOna and variations authorized under
1210.10a1i1 are also reimbursable.

(kINkhrient Standard Menu Merv' akei,Lz. In order to assure that school lunches meet the
nutrition standards provided in pa. 1s1 of this section, nutrient analysis shell be conducted on all menu
items or foods offered as part of the reimbursable meal. except for those foods that are considered as foods of
minimal ni,intional value as provided for in 1210.11101121which are not offered as part of a menu item in a
reimbursable meal. Such analysis shell be over the course of each school week. The school food authority
shell either independently conduct Nutrient Standard Menu lennino or shall request that the State agency
Wow Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu

Ill The National Nutrient Database and software edecifitatione,
fill Nutrient analysis shall be based on information provided in the National Nutrient Database for Child

Nutrition Programs. This database shall be incorporated into software used to conduct nutrient analysis. Upon
request, ENS will provide information about the database to software companies that wish to develop school
food service software . ;stems.

fill Any software used to conduct nutrient analysis shall leo evaluated by FNS and, as submitted, been
determined to meet the minimum requirements established by FNS. However. such review does not constitute
endorsement by ENS or USDA. Such software shall provide the capability to perform all functions required after
the basic data has been entered including calculation of weighted averages as required by 110121 of this section

121 DStermiratiOn of weilehted /varietal,.
lit Menu items and foods offered as pert of a reimbursable meal shell be analyzed based on portion sizes

and protected tarring amounts and shell be weighted based on their proportionate contribution to the meals.
Therefore, menu items or foods more frequently selected will contribute more nutrients than menu items cm
food* which are lass frequenthr selected. Such weighting shall be done in accordance with guidance issued by
FNS as well as that provided by the software used.

fill An analysis of as menu hems and foods offered In the menu over each school week shall be computed
for colones and for each of the following nutrients". protein: vitamin A: vitamin C: iron; calcium: total let;
saturated fat; and sodium. The analysis shall *1st include the dietary components of cholesterol and dietary
fiber

131 COmPerine avarice dally {IWO. Once the appropriate procedures of paragraph 11t)(2) of this section
have been completed. Use results shall be compared to the appropriate age group level for each nutrient and
for calories in the table. Minimum Nutrient Levels for School Lunch, in paragraph teli411i1 of this section. In
addition, comparisons shall be mad* to the nutrition standards provided n paragraph (al of this section in order
to determine the degree of conformity.

141 Adiustments based on Students' illecticot.
The results obtained under paragraph 141121 of this section shall be used to adjust future menu cycles to
accurately reflect production arid student selective. Menus may require further analysis and comparison,
dependng on the moults obtained in paragraph 110131 01 this section when production and selection patterns
change. The school food authority may need to consider modifications to NI menu hems and foods offered
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based on student selections as well as modifications to recipes and other specifications to ensure that the
nutrition standards provided in aeregrapit al of this section are met.

(5) 2tencierdizo rocioet. Under Nutrient Standard Menu Planting, stendadized recipesshall be develop*
and followed. A standardized recipe is one that was tasted to provide an established yield and quantity
through the use of ingredients that roman constant in both measurement and rreperstion methods.
USDAMNS standardized recipes are included in the National Nutrient Database for the Child Nutrition
Programs. In addition, acid standardized recipes used by school food authorities shall be analyzed for their
calories, nutrients and dietary components and added to the local database by that school food authority in
accordance with paragraph (k)(1)0i1 of this motion.

(0) Processed foods. Unless already included in the National Nutrient Database. the calorie amounts.
nutnents and artery components, in accordance with paragraph (1013) of this motion, of purchased processed
foods and menu items used by the school food authority shall be obtained by the school food authority or State
agency and incorporated into the diabase at the local level N accordance with FNS guidance.

17) SubstitaXtre. If the need for serving a substitute food(s) or menu iternfel occurs at least two weeks
prior to serving w,a planned menu, the revised menu shall be reanalyzed based on the chances. If the need for
serving a substitute loathe) or menu item(sl occurs two weeks or less prior to serving the planned menu, no
reanalysis is required. However, to tn. extent possible, substitutions should be made using similar foods.

Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Panning.
11) For school to* authorities without the capability to conduct Nutrient Standard Menu Planning, as

Provided in paragraph lk) of this section. menu cycles developed by other sourer may be used. Such sources
may include but ere not limited to the State agency, other school food authorities. cormitants, or load service
management computes.

12) Assist* Nutrient Standard Menu Panning shell establish menu cycles that have been developed in
accordance with paragraphs (kilt) through (Wel of this section as wall as local food prearences and local
food service operations. These menu cycles shell Incorporate the nutrition standards In paragraph (a) and the
Minimal) Nutrient Leval tor School Lunches in paragraph le1141(i) of this section. in addition to the menu
cycle, recipes, food product specifications seed preparation techniques aid el* be developed and provided by
the entity furnishing Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Plannir4 to arum that the menu items and foods
offered conform to the nutrient analysis determination of the menu cycle.

13) If a school food authority requests Assisted Nutrient Standard lannu Planning, the State agency shell
determine if it is warranted. At the incePtion of any approved use of Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu
Planning. the Stets agency shall Vero* the initial menu cycle, recipes, and other specifications to *hemline
that at required elements for correct nutrient analyse see incorporated. The State agency shad &leo. upon
request, provide assistance with Implementation of the chosen system.

(4) After initial service under the Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Met Virg menu CV*. the nutrient
analysis shall be reassessed In *cadence with paragraph (k)12) of ON section and scrortete adjustments
made.

(5) Under Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Plaratirp, the school food authority retains find responsibility
for ensuring that at nutrition standee* set/be r* In parearaph (a) of this section re met

(m) Canaan* with the nthrthen standards. If the analysis conducted in accordance with procreate MI
or (I) of this section shows that the menus offered In not meeting the nutrition standards In paragraph (a) of
this section, actions, inducing technical rattan= end training. shall be taken by the Stet* agency, school
food authority. or school, as appropriate, to enema that the funds* offered te Wirer *may with She
nutrition standards established M paragraph (a) of this motion.

(01 fYfddtla arodoeurs. School food authorities are encouraged to make informer= availeble irdicating
effort. to meet the nutrition render* in paragraph he el this section, such es publicizing the mats el the
nutrient analysis of the school week mew cycle.

lo) lyagonerlp toed. schools operating after school care programs may be reimbursed for one
meal supplement offered to an eligible child des dewed in 1210.2) per day. Mad suppiemante shell conform to
the provisions set forth In 1210.10ap.

Ipl
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Standard Menu Planning
111 No later than School Year 1998 99

school food authonties shall ensure that lunches offered to chuldran

ages 2 and above by participating
schools meet the nutrition standards provided in paragraph la) of this

saction.
121 Further, no later than School Ye 1999.99, school food authorities shall /insure that Nutrient Standard

Menu Planning. or Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning, where applicable, is applied to lunches offered

by participating schools.
131 Schools and/or school food authorities may

begin to implement any or all of the provisions of this

section befora School Year 1998.99 Wi,.",..nOr approval of the State agency. In these vitiations, State

agencies shall evalusto the ability of school food authorities to begin
Nutrient Standard Menu Manning or

Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning and provide start -up training and facilitate initial impSamerntabon.

However, school food authorities shall not be subsist to the provisions, of
1210.194)1w failure to comply with

the nutrition standards *shit:Weed
by paragraph /a) of this 'action or Nutrient Standard Mom; Planning or

Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Flaming established by paragraphs (k) and (Oaf this section until School

Year 1998-99. In addition, school food authorities that implement Nutrient Standard Menu Planning or

Assisted Nutrient S.zridard Menu Flaming prior to
School Year 1998-99 shall be exempt from 1210.18(91(21

until required implementation in School Year 1998-99.

141 State agencies shall monitor implementation
of Nutrient Standard Menu Planning or Assisted Nutrient

Standard Menu Flaming at the school food authority level in order to ensure proper compliance. Such

monitoring shall include the State agency
observation of the meat sonic* to determine if moats claimed for

reimbursement contain the appropriate number and
typo of menu items. FNS may review Stew agency

evaluation criteria and monitoring procedural as part of any management *valuation review conducted during

the implementation period.
151 Beginning with School Year 1998.99,

State agencies shall monitor compliance by school food authorities with the
nutrition standards in paragraph 141

of this section in accordance with the f4gulfernents of 1210.19(81.

9. in the newly redesignated 1210.10.:
a. the tiro is revised and
b. the table m paragraph 1c) is amended by

revising the "Milk' description under 'Food Components and

Food Mims'.

The revisions read as follows:

210.10a Lunch components and quantities
for the meal pattern, lunches for very young chidden and meal

supplements.

lc) Minimum rsouired lunch Quantities.

SCHOOL LUNCH PATTERN-PER LUNCH MINIMUMS

Food Components and Food hams

Milk las beverage): Fluid whole milk and hid
unflavored lowf at milk must be offered; (Flavored

fluid milk, skim milk or buttermilk optional)

4.11..1.11.4141

10. In 210.14, paragraph (c) is cavilled to read as follows:

i 210.14 *.cornice management.

K1 Financial assurances. The school
food authority shall meat the recharamants of the Stale agency for

compliance with 1210.191a1 including any separation of records of nonprofit school food sacvica from records

of any other food service which may be operatad by the school food authority as provided in paragraph la) of
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this section

11. In 210.15:
a. Paragraph 04(2) is revised;
b. Paragraph (b)13) is amended by removing

the reference to '210.10161 of this part' and adding in itsplace the words '1210.10181a 1210.104161. whichever is applicable': and
c. Paragraph Mlle) is removed and paragnitth Ibil51 is redesignated as (b1(41.

The revision reads as follows:

1210.15 Reporting and reconikeepIng.

Ibl ftecordieepino summary.
121 Production and menu records as clattered under

1210.10eend production, menu and nutrition analysisrecords as reguWrid wale: 1210.10. whichever is applicable.

12. In 210.16:
a. Paragraph (b1(1) is amended by adding the wank

'developed in accordance with the provisions of1210.10 or 1210.10a. whichever is applicable,' after the worth '21.day cycle menu' whenever they appear;and

b. the first sentence of paragraph (c)(3) is revised to read as foilows;

210.16 food service manegemen( companies.

le)
131 No payment is to be made for meals that ere spoiled or unwholesome it time of delivery, do not mastdetailed specifications as developed by the school food authority for each food component/rrumu item specifiedin 1210.10 or 210.10a, whichever is eppfieaW.,

or do not thiletwWe Tweet the fecluffethwrne of the contract.

13. In 210.16:
a. Paragraph ICI introductory text is amended by removing the number '4' in the Divas. '4.year reviewcycle' wherever it *paean and adding in its place the number 'V;
b. the first sentence of paragraph fel(13 Is

amended by rwnovirg the number "4' in the phrase '4-yoarreview cycle' and adding In its place the number '' and by removing the number '5' in the phrase 'every 5veers" and adding in its Piece the larnher '111
e. paragraph (c)(21 is emended by removals the number '4* in the phrase '4-year cycle' and adding in nspiece the number '5';
d. paragraph fc1131 4 ame nded by renewing the ranter 'S' Yt tie ease 11-yeer review in andadding the number '6' In its peace;
a. pwegraph Id)(311e emended by rerivrAng the refinance

to "210.1241(41'mnd adding In its placere Isrorice to '210.15(051% snd
t. paragraph 9y(2) Y amended by nenthrIng the

reference '210.10' and adding In Its peace reference to'1210.104.'

14. 210.19:

a. P0,19106 (aWI) through 00111 we redesignated as paregraphs
1.1121 threw', falfth, respective /rye and anew paragraph te1111 is added;

b. newly redesignated paragraph (.1121 is
e. the last sentence in newly redesignated paragraph fa1l3I is revised;
d. the number '4' in tIst second pentanes et

newly redeeignated paragraph 1441i. removed and thenumber "S" Y added in its pleor
e. the ascend sentient* el paragraph fe$ Itemerelete tort mese*
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f. a new sentence is added at the end of paragraph (OW;
g. the reference to '1210.10' in paragraph 1c11611i) is removed and a reference to '9210.10e is added in

its plea; and
h. a new paragraph (c)181(iii) is added.

The additions and revisions reed se follows:

210.19 Additional twee/nil:edge.
lal General Program minegernent.
(11 Compliance with nutrition standards. At s minimum. beginning with School Year 1998.99, school food

authorities shill meat the nutrition stendards established in f210.10(e) for reimturseNe meals.
fil Beginning with School Year 1998-99, Stet* sgenr.ies shall evaluate compliance with the established

nutrition standards over a school week. At s minimum, thew *valuations the be conducted once every 6
year* end may be conducted at the same time a school food authority is schethied for an administrative review
in accordance with 5210.18. State *pence* may also conduct these evaluations in conjunction with technical
assistance visits, other reviews, or separately. The State agency shall assess the nutrient analysis for the last
completed school week to determine if the school food authority is applying the methodology provided in
1210.10(k) or (I), as appropriate. Pert of this assessment shell be an independent review of menus and
production records to determine if they correspond to the enelysis conducted by the school food authority and
if the menu, as offered, over school week, corretpords to the nutrition standards at forth In 1210.104h

(51 If the menu for the school week fails to meet any of the nutrition standards set forth in 5210.10(a), the
schoo: food authority shall develop, with the assistance and concurrence of the Stets agency, a corrective
action plan designed to rectify those deficiencies. The State agency shall monitor the school food authority's
execution of the plan to ensure that the terms of the corrective action plan are mat.

Mill If a school food authority foils to mist the terms of the corrective action plan, the State agency she
determine if the school food authority is working towards compliance in good faith and, If so, may renegotiate
the corrective action plan, if warranted. However, if the school food authority hiss not been acting In good
faith to meet the terms of the corrective action plan and refuses to renegotiate the plan, that State agency shell
determine if a disallowance of reimbursement fixes as authorised under paragraph (Cl of this section is
warranted.

(2) &summit of compliance for finensee. Each State agency ghee ensure that school food authorities
comply with the requirements to account for all revenues all expenditures of their nonprofit school food
service. School food authorities shall meet the requirements for the stiowability of nonprofit school food
service expenditures in accordance with this part and, as applicable, 7 CFR Part 3016. The State regency shall
ensure compliance with the niquIONTIOnt, to limit net cash rwources end she provide for approval of net cash
resources in excess of three months' average expenditures. Each State agency shell monitor, through review
or audit or by other means, the net oath resources of the nonprofit school food widths Ir. each school food
authority participating In the Program. In the event that net cash resources exceed 3 months' amps
exielretures for the school food authority's nonprofit school food service or such other amou,t as may bur
approved in accordance with the paragraph, the Stele agency may require the Wheel food authority to reduce
the price children are charged for brews. improve food gelity or take other action designed to improve the
nonprofit school food service. In the ebuthott el any such action, the State agency the make stfeetments in
the rate of reimbursement under the Program.

(3) Improved minimisers gracticee. If a substantial number of children who routinely and over a
period of time do not fevorebly accept particular menu Rom return foods; or choose teas then all food
itomskOinpOnefttS or foods and TIM Komi as authorized under 5210.1040HW or 1210.101de). Poor
acceptance of certain MOMS may be indkated.

(Cl acadactice. State agencies shall tate fiscal action against school food authorities for Claims
for Reimbursement that are not properly payable under this part including, if warranted, the disallows/v:4 of
funds for failure to take corrective action in accordance with paragraph (a)(1) of this section.

(1) pefinition. Fiecal action also includes tkellewenw of funds for faikse u take corrective action
in eccordance with paragraph (el) el tea section.
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(61 Excagtok
when any review or audit reveals that e school food authority's failure to meet the nutrition standards

of 1210.10 is unintentional and the school food authority is meeting the requirements of a corrective plan
developed end agreed to under paragraph (a1(1)1ii) of this section.

15. In Appendix A, Alternate Foods for Meals; Enriched Macaroni Products with Fortified Protein, the first
sentence of paragraph I la) is amended by removing the reference to 9210.10' and adding in its piece
reference to '1210.104.

16. In Appendix A, Alternate Foods for Meals: Cheese Alternate Products,
a. introductory paragraph 1 is amended by removing the reference to '1210.10' and adding in its place a

reference to 1210.10a* and
b. paragraph 1 id) is amended by removing the reference to 1210.10 and adding fn its place a reference

to 1210.10a.

17. In Appendix A, Alternate Foods for Meets; Vegetable Protein Products:
a. introductory paragraph 1 is amended by removing the reference to '1210.10' and adding in its place a

reference to '1210.10e;
b. the second 'sentence of paragraph 1(d) is amended by removing the reference to '1210.10' and adding

in its place a reference to 1210.10e*:
e. the first sentence of paragraph lie) Is amended by removing the reference to '1210.10' and adding jn

its piece a reference to 1210.10e ; and
d. the first sentence of paragraph 3 is amended by removing the reference to 1210.10* and adding in its

place a reference to 1210.10e.'

111. In Appendix C, Chid Nutrition Labeling Program:
e. paragraph 21e) in amended by removing the reference to 9210.10" and adding in its place a reference

to "1210.10e:
b. the first sentence of paragraph 3(0112) is amended by removing the reference to "1210.10' and adding

in its place a reference to 1210.10e* and by removing the reference to -1220.13" and adding in its piste a
reference to 1220.610; end

e. the second sentence of paragraph 6 ie amended by removing the reference to '1210.10- and adding m
its place s reference to '1210.10. and by removing the reference to -1220.1. end adding in its piece a
reference to "1220.11a

MAT 220 - SCHOOL 11A6AKFAST PROGRAM

1. The authority citation is revised to reed ea folknora:
Aare*: 42 U.S.C. 1773,17711, wises otherwiee noted.

2. in 220.2:
a. paragraph tbi b emended by tiding the ward or

1220.$a, whkterret Is applicable,' attar the reference to '1220.111r
e. paragraph Yell, detriterely reserved, is added;
d. new ParKesen 1p-1) le added:
s. paragraph NI in wended by adding the words 'or

1220AI, Wilidleelf le 41111ealik after the reference t. "1220.r: end
f. One fer.11fra added.

The addilions reed se ealsoes

116110.311.11idelese.

Ixd igiajan move. waft 'Woe lismard mow fi sodep M Massed Meier* iberideed Mate
P11111111 MVO kid or emOlasaise el loft. M dew lame olorIcalland so Nitad Or Waimea*
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meal may be considered as contributing towards meeting the nutrition standards provided in 5210.8thl. except
those foods that are considered as foods of minimal nutntionsl value as provided for in 3220.2(1 -11 which

are not offered as part of a menu item in a reimbursable meal. For the purposes of a reimbursable meal, a
minimum of three menu items mint be offered. one of which must be an entree la combination of foods or e
single food item that ill offered as the main course) and one must be fluid milk.

fp-11 Nutrient Standard Menu PlanninarASSieted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning, means a way to develop
meets based on the analysis of nutrients which would require school breakfasts, when averaged over a school
week, to meet specific levels for sat of key nutrients and calories rather than a specific set of food
categories. Analysis of the menu items and foods shell be based on averages that will be weighted by
production quantities as offered to the students. Such analysis is normally done by a school or a school food
authority. However, for the purposes of Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planring, menu plannirg and
analysis is completed by other entities and shell incorporate the production quantities needed to accommodate
the specific service requirements of a particular school or school food authority.

fw-11 School week means the period of time used se the basis for determining nutrient levels of the menu
and for conducting Nutrient Standard Menu Planning or Audited Nutrient Standard Menu Planning for
breakfasts. The period week shell be a minimum of three days and a maxi:man of seven days. Wafts in
which breakfasts are offered less than three times shell be combined with either the previous or the coming
week.

3. In 220.7. paragraph 1.1121 is amended by asking the words 'or 1220.8a, whichever is applicable," after the
reference to '1220.8'.

4. Section 220.8 is redesignated as 220.8a and a new section 220.8 is added to reed u follows:

8220.11 Nutrition standards for brukfut and menu planning systems.

la) [Peskiest* for very vot.vv children. Meals for infante and very young children fagot bath to 24 months)
who are participating in the Program thee meet the requirements in 1220.8e(s1.031 and (cf.

fb) Nutrition standards for lxisakfesta IQ( oNkfren *Qs 2 and (rm. School food authorities shell ensure that
participating schools provide nutritious and well-belanced breakfasts to children bp 2 and over based on the
nutrition standards provided in We section. For the purposes of this section, the nutrition standards ere;

111 provision of one-fourth of the Recommended Dietary Allowances (RDA) of protein, catchall, iron, vitamin
A and vitamin C to the applicable age groups in aocordence with the Minimum Nutrient lavas for School
0,411101111 in Paragraph 1011 of Meta section:

121 provision of the freakiest energy elliowereass for children in accordano,a with the age groups in the
MininaltaitMimilista2L2afilatia In paragraph 1.101 of this whom

(31 dal applicable 111921111iDailkilitDilLIEL&Distial which we;
Id eat a variety of foods;
(iii limit total fat to 30 percent of calories;
frigrimit uttered fat to lass than 10 percent of calories;
ovl choose a diet low In cholesterol
(v) choose a diet with phoney of vegetate.., fruits, and grain products; and
tvil use salt and sodium in moderation,
141 the following mustus of compliance with the 1990 piston, GuisloSoos for Americana:
01 a limit on the percent of calories from total at to 30 percent based on the recital masker of calories

offered;
bil a limit on the percent of calories from saturated fat to less than 10 percent based on the actual number

of calories offered;
fee) a reduction of the levees of sodium and cholesterol; and
NI an Increase In the iced el daunt Mew.
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lc) General requirements for school breakfasts for childrenace 2 and Over.
In ceder to qualify for reimbursement. breakfasts, as offered by Participating schools, shall, at

minimum. mast the nutrition standards in paragraph lb) of this section when averaged over tech school wok.

121 School food authorities shag wows that each breakfast is priced as a trit. Except as otherwise
provided hailer% school food authorities shag ensure that sufficient quantities of menu items and foods ere
planned and produced so that breakfasts meet, at a minimum, the nutrition standards at peragraph fb1 of thissection.

131 School food authorities shad ensure that biseicfoste are planned and produced on the basis of
participation trends, with the objective of providing one reimbueatie brealtfeet per child per day. Any excises
breakfasts that are produced may be offered, but shad not be claimed for reingensement under 1220.6.

(dl Nutritional criteria for breskfasta for Children foe 2 end over. In order to receive reimbursement, school
food authorities shed enure that participating schools provide breakfasts to chddran age two and over in
accordance with the nutrition standards in paragraph (b) of this section.

111 The nutrients of breakfasts shall. when *vectored over each school week, meet the requirements in the
1abl 111111eitra2P611LAtf in paragraph of this section for children of each
age grog).

121 Production, menu and nutritional analysis records shall be maintained by schools to demonstrate that
breakfaets as offered meet the nutrition standards peovided in paragraph fb) of this section and the nutrient
levels for children of each age group in the table, Minimum Nutrient Levels for School Beeekfetti In paragraphte1111 of this section.

131 Schools with children age 2 who participate in the program shall *mute that the nutrition standards in
pees/mph fb1 of this section are met 'MIDI that, such schools have the option of either using the RDA and
calorie levels for children egos 3.6 in the table, Minimum Nutrient Levels for School Breakfasts. in paragraph
(el111 of this section or developing separate requirements for this age group. The methodology for determining
such levels wig be available in menu planning guidance material provided by FRS.

ha) Retuirernems for msee for children aces 3-17.
111 Schools that ere able to offer meals to children based on nutrient levels reflecting 0011 of the fax age

level in the table below should do so. Schools that carrot offer meals to children on the WWI of age levels in
the table below slug. under Nutrient Standard Menu Planning or Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Fleming.
adjust the established towels following giidence by FNS or. if only one ego is outside the established kvii, use
the level provided log the majority of children. School. shall ensure that breakfasts we offered with the
obeactive of providing the per breakfast minimurne for each sot level as apecifted in the following table:

MINIMUM NUTRIENT LEVELS FOR SCHOOL BREAKFASTS

NUTRIENTS
AND ENERGY ALLOWANCES

GROUP I
AGES 3-6

YEARS

GROUP 11
AGES 7-10

YEARS

GROUP St
AGES 11.13

YEARS

GROUP IV
AGES 14-17

YEARS

ENERGY ALLOWANCES/
CALORIES

4111 SOO 61111 626

TOTAL FAT Ill a WPM at
satyr we IOW Iftripvl

1.11/1 than or
equal to 30%

of ectuct
Calories
offered

Lass than or
equal to 30%

of actual
Calories off wed

Lass than or
equal to 20* of

ectual Calories
offered

Less than or
equal to 30% of

actual Calories
offered

TOTAL SATURATED FAT us
5 prreomt frl whmil MY lord

.M/0

Less then
10% Of actual

Calories
offered

Less than 10%
of actual

Calories offered

Less than 10%
of actual Calories

offered

Less than or
equal to 10% of

actual Calories
offered

RDA FOR PROTEIN (g) 5.50 700 11.26 12.50
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I
NUTRIENTS

AND ENERGY AL LOWANLIS

GROUP I
AGES 3.6

YEARS

GROUP II
AGES 7-10

YEARS

GROUP III
AGES 11-13

YEARS

GROUP IV
AGES 14-17

YEARS

RDA FOR CALCIUM (mg) 200 200 300 300

RDA FOR IRON (mg) 2.5 2.5 3.4 3.4

RDA FOR VITAMIN A IRE) 119 17S 225 225

RDA FOR VITAMIN C tmg) 11 00 11.25 12.50 14.40

121 A reimbursable breakfast then include a minimum of three menu items as defined in 1220.2(m1.one of

which shall be fluid milk as a beverage, offered on cereal. or a combination of both. Al menu items or foods
offered as part of the reimbursable meal may be considered as contributing towards meeting the nutrition
standards, except for thoae foods that are considered foods of minimal nutritional value as provided for in

1110.211-11whch are not offered as part of a menu item in a reimbursable meal. Breakfasts. as offend. shall
independently meet the established nutrient standards when averaged over school week.

If) Milk requirement for children ens 2-17. A serving of milk as e beveregs or on cereal or used in part for

each purpose shall be a menu item for school breakfasts. Schools shall con Ny with the minimumrequired

serving sizes for milk in 1220.15*(a)(2) and with the other requirements for milk in 1220.11e(d) end 1220.11e(g).

(g) Offer versus serve. Each participating school shall offer its students at least three menu items as

required by congteph (e)(2) of this section. Under offer versus serve, senior high students are required to take

at least two of the three menu items. At the discretion of the school food authority, students below the senior

high level may also participate in offer VIM.* aerie. The price of a reimbursable breakfast shell not be
effected if a student declines menu items or accepts smeller portions. State educational agencies shad define

-senior high."

MI Choice. To provide variety and to encourage consumption red particiostion, schools should, whenever

possible, provide a selection of foods and types of milk from which children may make choices. When a school
offers a selection of more than one typo of breakfast or when it offers a variety of foods and milk for choice as
a reimbursable breriAlast, the school shall offer all children the same talection regardless of whether the
children ace eligible for free or reduced price breakfasts or pay the school food authority designated full price.
The school may establish different unit prices for each type of breakfast offered provided that the benefits
made available to children eligible for free or reduced price breakfasts are not affected.

li) Substitution.. Schools shall make substitution for students who are considered to have deabitise under
7 CFR Pert 15b in accordance with 1220.510.

(I) Nutrient Stenclerd Menu Florinino/Aillsted Nutrient Standard Menu Ple_nnInct for children roe 2-17.
In order to assure that school Itreakfeets meet the nutrition' standards provided in paragraph (b) of this
section, nutrient armhole *half be conducted on ad foods offered as part of a reimbursable meal. Such analysis

snit be over the coarse of each school week. The school food authority shell either independently conduct
Nutrient Standard Menu Planing or shell request that the State agency allow Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu
Planning.

(11 The National Nutrient Database and sottwsre salsa-iceberg;
(i) Nutrient analysis shall be based on information provided in the National Nutrient Database for Child

Nutrition Programs. This database shall be incorporated into software used to conduct nutrient analysis. Upon
request. FNS will provide information about the database to software companies that wish to develop school
food service software systems.

Is) Any software used to conduct nutrient analysis shoal be evaluated and, as submitted, been determined
to meet the minimum requirements established by FNS. However, such review does not COISSUtftl
endorsement by FNS or USDA. Such software shell provide the capability to perform all functions rewired
after the basic data has been entered including calculation of weighted averages 44 respired by (j)(2) of this

39

28`:



section.
(21 Dater mru t on of withohted overaoeo.
(11 Foods offered es pan of a reimbursable mind shall be analyzed based on menu items, portion sizes. and

protected serving amounts and she be weighted based on their proportionate contribution to the meals.
Therefore, foods more frequently selected will contribute more nutrients than foods which are less frequently
selected. Such weighting shell be done at accordance with guidance issued by FNS as well as that provided by
the software used.

(ill An analysis of di Mew items and foods offered in the menu over each school week shall be computed
for calories and for each of the following rutnents: protein; vitamin A; vitamin C; iron; calcium; total fat;
**basted fat; and sodium. The analysis shall also include the dietary components of cholesterol and dataryfiber.

(31 Compering averede deify knell. Once the premieres of paragraph (j)(2) of this section have been
completed, the results shall be compered to the approPrests age group level for each nutrient and for caloriesen
the table Mininium Nutrient Level* for School ereekfaste. in paragraph (e1(1) of this section. hi edition.
comparisons shell te made to the nutrition standards provided in paragraph Ill of this section in order to
determine the degree of conformity.

(41 ediustments based on students' seiectione. The results obtained under paragraph 1j1121 of des section
shall be used to adjust future menu cycles to accurately reflect production and student selections. Mer,us will
require further analysis and comparison, depending cn the results obtained in paragraph (j)(2) of this s- Lion
when production and ',election patterns change. The school food authority may need to cone:der modifications
to the menu Items and foods offered based on student selections as wee as me:Keaton* to recipes andother
specifications to ensure that the nutrition standards in paragraph (b) nf this section are met.

(515tandardzed recite'. Under Nutrient Standard Menu Planning, standardized recipes shall bteveloped
and followed. A standardized recipe is one that was tinted to provide an estebished yield and quantity
through the use of ingredients that remain constant in both measurement and preparation methods.
USDA/FNS standardized recipes we included in the National Nutrient Deta".....--e for the Child Nutrition
Programs. In addition, local standardized recipes used by school food authorities shoe be analyzed fortheir
calorie*, nutrients and dietary components and added to the local database by duet 841001 food authority.

(61 Processed foods. Unless already included in the National Nutrient Database, the calorie amounts.
nutrients and diet/try components, in accordance with paragraph (j)(21(11 of this section. of purchased
processed foods and menu items used by the school food authority shall be obtained by the school food
authority or State agency and incorporated into the database at the local level in accordance with FNS
guidance.

(71 §ubstitutiorg. If the need for serving a substitute (podia) or menu hem(*) occurs at least two weeks
pnor to serving the planned menu, the termed mew shall be reanalyzed bleed on the changes. if the need for
serving a substitute foodlsl or menu itends) occurs two wears or toss prior to serving the planned menu. no
reanalysis is required. However, to the extent ,weitde, substitution should be made using similar foods.

(k) ressistod Nutrient Standard Menu Manning;
III For school toed authorities without the capability to conduct Nutrient Standard Menu Planning, as

provided in paragraph (j) of this section, menu cycles developed by other amuse may bewill Such sources
may include but are not limited to She State ape y. *Pet school lad authorities, towskants. or food service
management canaries.

121 Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu awning shell establish mane cycles Oat have been developed in
accordance with paragraphs GRI/ through Will of this section as was as local food preferences and local food
service operat ions. These menu cycles shod incorporate 11w nutrition standode is paragraph 00 of this section
end the Minimum Nutrient Lave 1 #0, School freakfata In warp.' (e)(1) of ties section. In as to the
menu cycle, recipes, hood product specifications end preparation to views shed also be developed and
Provided by the entity furnishing Assisted Nutrient Sunda/4 Menu Kenning to ensue that the mem Sans and
foods offered conform to the nubient analysis determinations of the menu cycle.

131 11 school food authority requests Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Rannirg, the State agency used
determine if it is warranted. At the inception of any approved use of Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu
Planning. the State agency shall approve the initial menu cycie, recipes. unit other spetrficabons to determine
that all required dements for correct 'wine sl.ndards and analysis are incorporated. The State agency shell
also, upon request. provide assistance with Predementation of the chosen trysts**.

le) After the iota satin, Me romient rs1yal shall be reseeeesoi In accerawce wed Paragraph of
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this section and appropriate adjustments made.
(5) Under Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning, the school food authority retains final responsibility

for ensuring that all nutrient standards established in paragraph (b( of this 'action are met.

ill c_Qmplionce with the nutrition standards. If the analysis conducted in accordance with paragraphs 9) and

(k) of that, section shows that the menus of fared are not in compliance with the nutrition standards established

in paragraph (b) of this section, actions, including technical assistance and training, shall be taken by tha State

agsnc, school food authority, or school, as appropriate, to ensure that tha breakfasts of farad to children

comply with the established nutrition standards.

(ml Nutrition disclosure. School food authorities ere ancouragad to maks information available indicating

efforts to meet the nutrition standards in paragraph (blot this *action, such a. publicizing the results of the

nutrient analysis of the school week menu cycle.

Inl Implementation of nvIntion standards and Nutrient Standard Menu Plennina/Assisted Nutrient St/ego(

Menu Planning. (11 Ate minimum, the provisions of this section requiring compliance with the nutrition

standards in paragraph lb) of (his section shell be implemanted no later than the beginning of School Yaat

1998-99. Howevar, schools and/or school food authorities may begin to implement any Ofall of the provisions

in this section with prior approval of the State agency.
(2) Prior to School Year 1998.99, State agencies shall require school food authorities /schools to implement

Nutrient Standard Menu Planing or Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning for the School Breakfast

Program at the same time it is implemented for the National School Lunch Program and in accordance with tie

terms of 1210.101ot.

5. Ths title of newly redesignated 3220.8a is revised to read as follows:

220.8a Breakfast components and quantities for the meal pattern and for very young children.
. . . . .

6. In Section 220.9. the first sentance of paragraph Cal is amended by adding the is ords "or 220.8e,

whiclievar is applicade.' after this ttlaranca to -1220.14.

7 In Section 220.14. paragraph Ill is amended by removing the reference to 1220.8 (a)111' and adding in its

Place (Merano" to 4220.80(a)(11%

8. In Appendix A, Alternate Foods for Meals. Formulated Gran-Fruit Products. paragraph Ifs) is amended by

removing the reference to -1220.6" and adding in its place a reference to '1220.11a.

9. In Appendix C. ChM Nutrition (CN) Labeling Program:
a. paragraph 2181 is amended by removing the reference to '210:10' and replacing it with a reference to

'210.10a';
b. the fest sentence of paragraph 3(c1121 is amended by removing the reference to 1210.10' and adding

is place a reference to 11210.1oe and by removing the refs once to -1221).11' end adding in its piece a

reference to ' 1 220.$.' and

c. that second sentence of paragraph 6 is amended by removing the Waterlog to -3210.10'8nd adding in

its place tolerance to 1210.13. and by removing the reference to '3220.V and addirs, in its place

rafareme to '11220.98.

ELLEN HAAS
ASSISTANT SECRETARY

FOR FOOD AND CONSUMER SERVICES
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Regulatory Cost/Benefit Assessment
I. National School Lunch and School Smokiest Program: Nutrition Oteactives for School Meals

2. Background: This ruts proposes to amend the regulations outlining the nutrition standards for the National
School Lunch and School Breakfast Programs. Spicificalte, this proposal would update the current nutrition
standards to incorporate the Petrov Guidelines for Americans which reflect medical and scientific consensus
on proper nutrition as a vital idement in dossese prevention and long term health promotion'. The proposal
would also adopt meal planning based on analysis of key IltIttittitS (Nutrient Standard Menu Planning or
Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning) in lieu of the current meal pattern. These changes would be
implemented no later than Jay 1, 1996. In recognition of the importance of reinventing and streamlining
government programs. that proposal would also reduce various hiding; associated with the school meal
programs end would modify the review requirements for the National School Luigi Program to enure
adequate oversight of the proposed updated nutrition standards.

3. Statutory Authoniy: National School Lunch Act (42 U.S.C. 1751-1760,177918nd Child Nutrition Act of
1966142 U.S.C. 1773,1779)

4. Coetamelit Assessment of Economic end Other Effects:

a. Costs to produce a meal:

A nationally representative sample included In the School Lunch and Breakfast Cott Study fond an average
food cost of $0.72 for school meals prepared under the currant meal pattern, rounded to the newest whole
cent. Cost date from this study were used to estimate the coat of two weeks of sample minus developed
under the requirements for Nutrient Standard Menu Planning in the proposed rule. The analysis fount an
average food cost of $0.72 per mad when rounded to the newest whole cent'. Them sample menus were
developed for alimentary end high school students using foods and wipes common to the Nsticnial School
Lunch Program INSLP). When planning the sample menus, milk was constrained to provide sight fluid ounces
with each meal, to include milks of various fat levels and a mix of flavored and unflavond milk. Additional
weeks of menus could have been developed at simile cost, but analysis of two weeks of sample menus was
deemed sufficient to demonstrate that nutrient targets could be met at current food cost. It would also have
been possible to have further reduced the cast of the sample mama, for wup.ola by substituting lower coat
items or using smeller portions of relatively expensive items such as yogurt ,re. fish sticks. The lower end of
the cost range of sample mania was about 29 percent below the two week average food cost. The sample
menus were developed wire; foods and recipes aiready in common use in HSU., such as than from 'Quantity
Recipes for School Food Service". They tad not reflect the potential savings which may be realized when
market forces stimulate development of new lower fet foods and recipe.. increased demand for foods lower in
fat, saturated fit, sodium and cholgtorce we expected to Magase availability of those foods In Otis future.
Such new foods and recipes should provide goiter flexibility to NSI.P TIM planners. and may facilitate het, or
moderation of meal cost and food components such as sodium and cholesterol where appropriete.

The sample 471.1101AS include ingredients that am fresh and those that are processed into more oonveniont, labor
saving forms, such es frozen. Exam*a of processed foods used in the sample menus include popular food
items, pizza and chicken nuggets. Although these items were used less often than sunnily offered, by using
foods and raceme common to the !MU' the sample menus look similes to RISKS currently offered to students.
By their preexisting use in NW, school food service pontoons' have already demonstrated that thee. food
items can be glowed in the time 'violable to prepare current school Michele, and eirnilarty indicate that the
staff with the skies needed to prepare therm foods an already readable. in addhica. the orsulpment needed for
food storage and preparation lo either already waitoble, C4 schools operating under the Present Mies have
demonstrated that such aceipment can be able:rod widen the existing re:mgrs./font rates. Thurston,, even
though the coats of labor, aquipment. and administration wets not specifically woelYmd. the manna( in which
the sample menu' were developed provides confidence that non-food costs of the NSMP sample menus are
expected to be similar to them already experienced in HSU' operation. FNS vial continue to explore cost
impacts. The evaluation of the Nutrient Standard Menu Plarning Demonstration wile examine the reported
costs of school food survice agitation swagged with implementing NSMP. This avokolien wel *stamina
told meal gellShiCtielt MKS and sal wine mosnaa ownisonenta flood. lobar. Mier
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By definition. the average results reported above mean that some school districts would be expected to
experience food costs for the sample menus that vary coruiderably from than reported above. This is not
different from the currant situation because there is already a wide range of food costs due to !actors such as
economies of size. geographic venetian in delivery and labor costs, and local market conditions.

b. Market elects:,

To estimate market effects a mathematical model was developed to incorporate information on the li de.
amounts. nutrient content, and costs of foods served in schools lunches. The model uses all of die
information and seeks it solution wtdch minimizes the changes in current amounts of foods saved in NS.,
meals and also meets the nutrition objectives set forth in the Dietary Guidelines and odds no additional coats to
food purchases. The model constrain food of (wings and recipes to those actually used hi schools. However,
the meal pattern is Wowed to deviate from the current regulations regarding food group* and partial tazasas

long as it meets at Mast one-third the RDA foe all nutrients. In keeping with the principle* of the Dietary
Guidelines. the meals are also restricts/ 10 ro more then 30 percent of calories from total fat and Mee than 10
percent of calories from saturated fat.

The mode can be specified to allow the 'mans of al foods to vary, which permits substitution between high
and tow-fat beef as well as acmes other food groups such as port, poultry. vegetables, and fnite. There ere a
vast number of poesiNs scenarios which can be explored through this model, and the three discussed below
have been selected at most useful in Laidsosteming the impacts of the proposed nag. In several of thole
scenarios the model is constrained to maintain the amounts or types of foods, In all three scenarios the
volume of beverage milk is heed constant at current consumption levels. This was done because mirk will
remain required item under the proposed nutrition based menu planning system. The model minimizes the
changes in the gunny of each lawn served and satisfies the nutrition and cost goes.

The modal includes the following constraints for at sceneries: food ingredient cost at average cat toe NSIP
meals; calories 11/3 of average energy allowance listed in the RDA report); total fat Mot more than 30 percent
of calories); saturated fat pass than 10 pecan of calories); carbohydrate (not less than 50 percent of calories);
cholesterol Int more than 100 mob 1/3 of -RDA level for the following sent nutriente: protein. vitamins
(vitamins A, BO, 812 and C, niacin, nbelavin, thiamin, foists), and minerals (calcium, iron. magnesium,
phosphene, and zinc); and milk (total volume and mix by fat content held constant at current laves). As
described in greater dotal below. scenario one is the basic model using these constraints, scenario two
constrains all chicken to have the nutrient profile of Mw -tat chicken, end sceneries three constrains the model to
retain current levels for major commodity groups. The estimated changes in face items we then aggregated
to national estimates based on the total member of school ketches served in Pr-1993. Subseqvcritly, the
Impact of these changes on agrientwal markets we estimated using commodity market models developed by
economists In the Economic Reerterch Service.

Qua

The study is based an the most recently available data on quantity and frequency of foods actually waved in
NSLP meats, detailed nutrient content of those foods, estimated food ingredient costs, and Recommended
Dietary Allowances far necrereeblents and Dietary Guidelines recommendetkes for fat and saturated fat.

Data on actual foods served in the HStl were obtained from the 1993 USDA School Nutrition Dietary
A mint ISNDA) study connoted by Mattornetica Policy Research for FNI. The study included survey
of about 3550 students in grade* 1 threqh 12 in 545 schools throughout the country. The students reported
detailed information on the kinds and am outte of foods and beverages they construed during a 24-hour period.
The impact analysis nee only the minion of the data on foods served In children as part of credited school
lunches. It includes pieta waste but excluded IlLe carte items, such as desserts, purchased In addition to the
school lunch. The SNDA survey contained detailed information on one 500 food keen served in the school
lunch program. These items ware aggregated into over 50 food groups bend on the primary ingredient and
the percent of calories harm fat. Per example, there were two beef categorise: high-fat and lenilat keel; two
poultry categories; en.
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Food items costs are estimated from ingredient cost data obtained in the 1993 School Lunch and Breakfast
Cost Study conducted by Abt for FNS and recipes for school lunch items. The recipes were necessary for two
reasons: aggregation of ingredient costs to costs of food served, and for estimating the change in usage of the
venous apNoultural commodities.

With respect to the agricultural economy, the amount of most foods served in NSLP muds is a small part of
the total U.S. supply of rgricultiml commodities: For example, USDA and school district purchases of beef
products account for less than two percent of the U. S. beef supply. Therefor*, even the anticipated changes
in the amounts of different foods served in the meals are expected to have minim& or no change in farm level
prices.

Three alternative scenarios were examined to gauge market affects with alternetive specific recommendations
which could be implemented into the meals. All three scenarios most dietary recommendations and the milk
requirement with no change from the current par meal average food cost. Tablet shows the total U.S. market
in millions of pounds for venous groups of commodities and the corresponding current school market size.

The three scenarios Illustrate a range of market effects that could occur under alternative implementation
assumptions. The first and third options demonstrate the range of market impacts associated with either
minimizing the change in current food offerings or minimizing the change in commodity markets. Ths second
scenario wee designed to show how the results could change if lower fat preparation techniques ware followed
in only one of the commodity groups. Although chicken is used in this example, other COMmouitise, such as
beef or pork. might show similar changes if substitutions were made between high and low fat alternatives.
Additional information on the constraints on the model imposed in each of the three Ircenift00 is described in
more detail below.

The three scenarios estimate impacts using current market prices for foods available and in use by slit. To
the extent that products are reformulated to provide additional lower-fat products or lower fat products
become more widely available and affordable, the market impacts would change. The scenarios do not
assume any product innovations. Similarly, food preparation techniques wili play an important role in how the
propos& would be implemented. Using lower fat preparation techniques would enable schools to continue to
use foods at current levels because fat added during preparation would be reduced.

No single set of assumptions can adequately describe impacts under the proposed regulation. Schools have
tremendous flexibility under nutrient standard menu planning to meet the dietary guidelines using the methods
most appropriate to their circumstances. Schools can &ter the mix of foods served within and among
commodity groups. Changes in food preparation techniques could produce significant improvements In the
nutntional profile of meets without any changes in the types of foods server!. The model and the three
scenarios examined show that changes in food preparation techniques for one commodity group Can after the
results for other commodity groups. This occurs because the nutrient and cost 'forgets we fixed. Nutritional
improvement for one commodity group, such as a reduction in fat. both leaves more flexibility for other
commodity groups to provide that food component within the established target, and, in the case of reduction
of fat, required additional calories from same source to meat the calorie target.

The first scenario, 'Minimum change in anent offerings', established the amounts of foods from each of 52
groups required to meet the dietary, coat, and milk requirements with as little deviation as possible from the
currant eating choices of tha children. It also required the consumption of low-fat. neetiumfat and whole milk
to stay at the same levels as curter* consumption. The 52 groups include sweets groups for high and tow fat
versions of food horns and dishes. This scenario Mows for substitutions r none these and other groups.

The second scenario, using poultry as the example, shows how sloe results change if lower fat preparation
lecherous* were used in one food category while holding food preparation techniques in other categories
constant. High-fat poultry preparation techniques (Such as chicken nuggets) were entirely replaced with lower
fat techniques (such as baked or broiled chicken panel. As noted previously, other commodities might show
envier changes if subetit rev were made between high and low fat alternatives.

For the Owe scenario, c . Jays* model was modified to present * No change In commodity markets'
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scenic.° where food commodity groups were restricted to their current level of use in the NSLP (with the
exception of butted The consumption of the venous foods served were allowed to fluctuate within the
commodity groups. For exempla, beef could be consumed alone or in a mixture such as lasagna, but the total
level of beef served was required to be the tarns as is currently being served. In general, this adaptation
required that low-fat foods be chosen within food groups. Notable exceptions included serving high-fat
chicken and potatoes, probe* due to the need to obtain sufficient calories. Also, the cost became more of a
constraining factor in this scenario. Many of the high*, tat or costly foods were eliminated from the solution.
Some of the changes included:

Serving milk cantering less than 17 percent of kilocalories from fat (skim and ors - percent):

o Serving beef in mixtures such as chill rather than es roasts, steaks, or hamburger patties;

o Serving low-fat cork Products such es ham instead of ribs or Neon:

O Serving more meal rnixturas such ea chill and fewer grain mixtures such as pus; and

o Serving more fruits and less fruit Paces.

The analysis shows that the impact oZ the school lunch proposed Me on the maror commodity markets and
related farm programs would be minkriel. Commodity paces, producer marketing* and receipts, and tarts
program outlays under any of the scenarios would not very significantly from the levels prcaectad in the USDA
10-year Baseline Projection.

The proposed nie's *Med impact reflects unmet lectors inclicing:

o The share of commotities used in the school ketch program is typically quite email compered to total
U.S. disappearance. Hence clangs' in school ketch offerings have to be very large before they affect
the commercial market.

o For the first scenario, changes in school lunch menus were designed both to mast the nutritional
guidelines and to minimize changes in children's food choices. White this was done to reflect
children's taste/preference, it has a moderating effect on chinos in the commodity composition of
school lunches es weal as a minimum change in food woke offerings.

The second and third scenarios demonstrate that there is considerable potential for substitutore
within food groups leg., shifting from conventional to healthier products in the same food group! and
for charging food preparation techriquee to improve nutritional value (s.g.. shifting from fried to
roosted chicken). The modified roma took advantage of these options. Changes in food preparation
techniques and tea of healthier products in the awn* food prow would minimize agricultural impacts.

individual commodity market Impacts of scenarios on and two ere described in greater Oahe below. These
should be interpreted with the anderstanefirg that scenario three shows that it is possible to achieve the
dietary, food cost end milk meedremente with no change In commodity makes other than butter. The
information presented reflects *sewer of market impacts wider full implementation of the proposed
regulation.

The impacts of the proposed ruts rifler *cross the )kid milk. butter, end cheese components of the dairy
sector. The modified menus hold milk offerings constant but reduce cheese and eliminate butler. Hence. the
magi impacts would be in the processed product markets rather then the fluid market.

School ketch use of butler is siSmineted in the three scenarios; the modified menus would annually displace 50-
SS million panda of butter in 1.0 biSon pound U.S. market. The dairy program activity expected urea the
baseline projections would keep d impact of this decfire en produce' prices, incomes. and Goverment farm
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programs minimal Virtually all of the dosp'aced butter is donated by the Commodity Credit Corporation ICCC)
from stocks acquired as part of its price support operations, purchases occur at the levels needed to support
manufacturing milk games at legislated levels and minimize stock holding The school lunch volume is smell
enough compared to total CCC purchases and other disposal programs that the butter in question would
continuo to be acchared under the proposed rule but be donated to other irsatitvtione or sold concessions:1y or
donated abroad. Hence, butter impacts would ultimately be minimal.

The impact of the proposed rule on the cheese market could be more pronounced but still limited. Thee is
because the volume differences in the use of cheese between the baseline and the scenarios one and two is
larger and most of the chute used in the school lunch program is bought on the open market rather than
donated from CCC stocks. But the annual 80.90 million pound decline in cheese disappearance associated
with theca scenarios would account for less than a 1 percent drop in U.S. cheese diseppeerance. This would
lower farm milk prices 7 to 8 cents per hundredweight cawing a decline in production and lower farm revenues
from milk by $1 50.$200million annurlly (from a 1990-93 base of $19.5 CCC dairy program costs
would increase by an estimated $20 to 625 million annually. Hence, even for cheese, the impacts on the dairy
sector and the budget would be relatively small. As scenario two demonstrates for chicken, a more
pronounced shift towards use of lower fat cheese or other lower fat items in schools could further moderate
these impacts. Under scenario 3 there would be no reduction on cheese.

Mist Sector Impacts: larixiers and Turkeys

The impact of the proposed school lunch rule on the broiler market is expected to be modest under the first
and second scenarios. Broiler offerings in the school lunch program would decline 120 million pounds uncle,
the first accnario and increase 38 million pounds under the second. The current school lunch use of 245
million pounds is a small share of the total U.S. market of 19.9 billion pounds. Hence, a 120 million pound
reduction would lower broiler prices 1.8 percent and reduce firm revenues by 1.2 percent. The second
scenario uses chicken as an example of how a large shift towards low-fat preparation lag., from fried to
breWI could moderate shifts in commodity usage. If purchases are increased by 38 million pounds es
provided for under the second scenario, broiler prices would increase 0.4 percent and revolt*a rise by 0.2
peccart. There are no direct government programs for the industry.

The impact of the proposed r^e on the turkey market is expected to be modest under scenarios 1 and 2. Total
use of turkey mast would decline 52 million pounds under one scenario and increase 10 million pounds under
the other. The current school lunch use of 105 million pounds is s small share of the total U.S. market of 4.8
billion pounds. Hance, turkey prices would decrease 2 percent under the first scenario and Increase 0.5
percent under the second. Producer revenues decrease by $30 million under the first scenario and increase $4
million under the second scenarioWas than 0.01 percent In either case. There ere no direct goverr.ment
programs for the turkey Industry. Again, under scenario 3 there would be no chants In either broilers
turkey.

Meat Sector Impacts: Beef end Pork

The impact of the proposal rule on the beef market Is expected to be minimal under the first and second
scenarios. School kirsch offering* of beef would decree 100.120 million pourxis from 485 pounds
currently, in a total U.S. market of 24 billion mute. This school lunch decline would reduce the farm level
market price for beef by less than 1 percent and result in a 0.5 percent reduction in beef producers' revenues.
A slightly larger reduction 1120 million poundal in beef offerings under the second scenario would result In
approximately the same reduction in wholesale beef prices and farm revenues. There are no cream government
programs related to the beef industry: hence, the changes likely under the proposed rule have no detect federal
budget implications. As scenario two demonstrates for chicken, a more pronounced shift towards the uee of
lower.lat beef, lower-fat beef preparation, or other lower-fat items in schoof could further moderate impute.
Under scenario 3 there would be no impact at al.

The impact of the proposed school lunch rule on the pork market is also expected to be minimal under the first
end second scenarios. Tide is because much of the pork already in 12111 in the school lunch program is lean
pock such es ham. Total tau of pork in the school kinds program would increase 18 million pounds or remain
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the same in the first and second scenarios. The school lunch program's current use of 280 million pounds
represents s entail fraction of the total U.S. market of 17.3 billion pounds. Hence. the 16 million pound
increase would boost prices minimal 0.2 percent. Farm revenues would increase 1111 million or 0.1 percent
of their existing reveries. There are no government support programs dowdy atiocisted with the pork
industry end hence no budget imprecations.

Mit. Vegetable. and Pease Market Impacts

The impacts of the proposed rule on Its fruit, vegetable, and potato markets would be small under the first and
second ecenarios. Scheele use Mesa products in a variety of forms, including fresh, frozen, canned, and as
components of commercially processed mixtures. Total usage of fnits in the school lunch program would
increase 718 million pounds wider the fern scow* and over 1.1 billion pounds under the second. Both
represent lees then 2 percent of the 61.1 bake pound U.S. fnit market. Under scenario one, prices would
increase 0.1 percent and farm revenues increase 1.2 percent or $124 rnAon in a e10.2 billion market.
Impacts under the second scenario are etiohdy larger, with prices up 0.2 percent and revenues up 1200 million.

Use of vegetables in the program would increase "9 millikort pounds under the fist scenario and 35 million
posh-ids under the second in a 71 billion pound U.S. market. Under the that and second scenarios, price
increase. would be negligible and farm revenue pains would be 15-12 million or less than 0.1 percent of
industry revenues. Use of potatoes in the program would decline 298 smarm pounds under the first and
second scenarios in response to lower french fry offerings. These reductions are expected to have a little or
no impact on the 34 billion pound U.S. potato market. Reduced potato usage would result in 0.1 percent
decline in potato picas and a comparable $20 million reduction in farm revenues. The School Nutrition Dietary
Assessment Study found that potatoes are often fried or PrePared with a significant amount of added fat. The
sample maws developed for the loot cost analysis show that loweofat potato dishes can be readily used
under nutrient standard mow phoning. As with chicken in MOWS° two, a more pronounced shift towards use
of lowerfat potato preparation or richer lowenfat items by schools could Why moderate the impacts on the
Potato market.

Reid Crop Impacts

The major impact of the proposed Me on the field crop markets would be in the wheat market. Meru changes
would increase the wheat used in yakus forms in the school lunch program from 18.5 million bushels
currently to 2830 million bushels, under the that two eermanoe, in a total U.S. market of 2.6 billion buthas.
While the difference between scenarios I, insignificant, on increase In wheat demand of 10 to 15 million
bushels couIC spark a small adjustment in the market. After offsetting chooses in production, feed use and
exports ere token into account. the net increase it total me would he roughly 5 million busheis and generate a
2 cent per bushel higher firm price. Ilia would reduce deficiency payments by about 635 million (from
1990-93 ban of 11.9 billion) and would incmase tamers' market receipts by about 945 million (from a 1980-93
base of 17.3 kelionl. more then offsetting the lost deficiency payment,.

Rice use would increase rougliv 1 marvel huldred weight undo' the End and second scenarios in a national
market of 180 rrirlism loathed weight. This would generate lass than 1 percent change in the farm price of
rice, 17.9 million Increase In market revenues, and an offsetting 9S-g rtiiion reduction in government
payments.

The proposed rule cake also reduce um of oilseeds and related products. Crymget in menu items as well as
preparation te.hrequee would decrease use of vegetable ode for frying and salad dressings. But the decreases
would be too small to measurably affect prices; moreover, with goverment support for oilseeds limited to a
loan program with rates set wail below forecast market prices, there would be no budget implications.

Peened Impacts

In the agricultural impact modiste developed for this analysis. peanuts are pat of group including legumes and
nuts. This group shows some increases under the first and second scenarios, although the direct impact on
pewees is law deer. Even if the &eines for the group Si whole are assured to similarly repast peanuts.
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the impacts of the proposed rule on the peanut market would be small under the first and second scenarios
Under the first and second scenarios, total usage of peanuts in the school lunch program would increase about
6 million pounds from as current school lunch base of about 44 million pounds. This InC181$11 represents less
then 0.3 percent of the total U.S. peanut market of 2 billion potmds. Farm prices of peanuts we expected to
nee about 0.1 percent and farm revenues increase about $1.0 million. There would bo no impact on the
government cost of the peanut program.

Table 1. Annual Quantity Impacts for Major Agricultural Markets

Commodity group 1993 market size Scenario

11.S.Totel
hrrn-level

atca
Diwpw

Ora: Ihnenwn
thong* .0.n

arront offeror

Twe: Lows,
1st chclun
Or*IrMon

Th.*: No
Moms in
reenrnoddy

1110,311U1

million of pounds

Butter 1,007 55 0 0 0

Chasse 6,633 135 53 47 135

Broilers 19,855 245 125 263 245

Turkey 4,591 105 53 121 105

Setif 24,040 485 365 359 465

Pork 17,288 280 296 260 250

Fruits and juices 01,055 1,097 1,815 2,234 1,097

Vegetables 71,018 1,215 1,307 1,253 1,218

Potatoes 34,079 674 376 372 674

Peanuts 2.050 44 50 50 44

Rica (million owt1 190 1.3 2.3 2.2 1.3

Wheat million but 2,500 18 30 28 18

The throe scenarios *moat* that minimizing the change in current offerings mettle market Impacts that would
not occur Illower.fat substitutions are offered or the mix of commodlties within category is &lowed to change.
They also emphasize that school mars would have to change In order to avoid any irrtpaele h tit commodity
market.
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Table 2. Farm Price. !assn./. and Program Impacts for Major Agnculturd Mantes

Commodity
Total
Farm

Scenario

OM: Minimum change in
current offerings

Two: Lower fat chicken
preparation

Three: No change in commodity
mantels

I's*" Prices !Swam Farm Prima !menu Fenn Prices Revenues Farm
se

props
es

WOW*
program

Costa
III IT

00114 COM

person $ percent $ percent millions milsone
billions I millions mitres millions millions

Cheese (milk
equivalent)

19.41/ -0.4 -164 23 -04 -176 29 0.0 0 0

Butter (milk
equivalent)

likoiNts

19.4 I/

11.0

0.0

-1.6

0 0

-134 0

0.0

0.4

0 0

19 0

0.0

0.0

0

0

0

0

Turkey 2.9 4.1 -36 0 0.5 4 0 0.0 0 0

Beef 25.3 -0.9 -143 0 4.9 -103 0 0.0 0 0

Pork 10.7 0.2 11 0 0.0 0 0 0.0 0 0

Fruits 10.2 0.1 124 0 0.2 200 0 0.0 0 0

Vegetiblee 9.4 0.0 12 0 0.0 6 0 0.0 0 0

Poston 2.0 -0.1 -20 0 -0.1 -20 0 0.0 0 0

Peanuts 1.0 0.1 1 0 0.1 1 0 0.0 0 0

Pica 1.3 0.6 9 4 0.5 7 -a 0.0 0 0

Wheel 7.3 0.7 46 -36 0.7 45 45 0.0 0 0

I/ Told farm meets from milk.

USDA Commeddes

USDA for a number of years free made stquennients to knpreve the nutriPmel content of cowrioditise provided.
however. the bete types end orindlise of loads offered to schools hew not changed vignificantly. The
analysis conducted inicreca that Wiwi can "fervids mete that mast the dietary gedelima without
skinficent changes in dm types of teed prodded and the Department can continue is 'mks kr:graven/ems to
the commoditioa provided without dminishing ogrinitural market mewl to fanners. In tots/. USDA
consent:40w acceunt fie lege Man eneeiedi ef s6 foods said forr schools: Pr overall average is 19.4 percent.
Although theta I. some varieties word schools in the amount of USDA ccernsofrtise they receive. USDA
commodities make up bete/weld wed 21 meant IA the feed used ter Its wet roNeriey 190 percent) it Its
school food Pithiness.

The market amiyeis fw somarie we and dr sandal twee develispwl for the N1Oo toed met analysis reflect
an erpecied shift tweed Iremeeed we el vegetaidee. India and wake. Suds shift is cemielete with We
Dietary OuMeww fa Amselesra sod the had Odds Permed'. Me WM can emir widow* cakeled
166d4eeel Wewleitli w twig lead atatiola.ktootar, err lo Yr anatama red tam at lad WPM twevalts to

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

29,,



schools, with the exception of butter

USDA continuos to make improvements that reduce the proportion of colones from fat in donated
commodites roduc.ng fat levels in ground beef, acquiring lowor.f at chrmaos and salad drassings and providing
foods in lower fat forms /chicken Is chicken nuggets) Boca** USDA provides a significant proportion of a
small number of foods schools use lchmse-45 percent: beef-30 percent: turkey-70 percent: chicken-29
percent efforts to lower the percentage of calories from fat for ties* commodities can have a substantial
impact on the overall nutrient profile of foods used in the program. Even if there are some shifts in the types
of foods that schools serve. there is likely to be little thong* in the overall amount of USDA acquisitions of
cheese, beef and poultry because the Department's purchasing power would prov,rie the boot leverage for
securing lowsofat versions of these products at the lowest price.

c. Benefits:

No noor-term cost savings (1,Jo to health improvement from the nutritional update are projected. However.
longer term savings in health can costs and years of KM may result. The Continuing Survey of Food Intake by

1989.91 found that school ago children have average daily intakes of 33.7 to 34.7 percent of
calories from fat. and 12.6 to 13.3 percent of calories from saturated fat. depending upon the ago-sex group.
The Delon, Guidelines for Americas recommends limiting total fat intake to not more than 30 percent of total
calorie*, and limiting saturated fat intake to loss than 10 percent of total calorie.. The School Nutrition Dietary
Assessment Study 1SNDA) found the average daily consumption by NSU" participants on school days to be 35
percent of calories from f.t end 13 percent of calories from saturated fat, compered to 33 percent of calorie,
from fat and 12 percent of calories from saturated fat for non - participants'. SNDA also found that students
consume fat and saturated fat from school meals at about the some levels as those offered to them. SNDA
found schools offering NW" meets which averaged 38 percent of calories from tat end 15 ourcont of colorise
from saturated fat, and participants convened HELP moors with 37 percent of calories from fat and 14 percent
of calories from saturated fat. Imidemantatton of the proposed rule would reduce the folio** at school meek
to the Dietary Guidelines Nevski. Using these figures along with the average portent of schoolegs children
receiving a USDA meal 151%1 and the average number of school days per yew 11821, we estimate that on
average, the proposed rule will achieve about 12 percent of the change routed to reach the Dietary Guideline
levels for percent of calories horn fat end saturated fat for e/ U.S. children ages 5 to 18 years. Since school
meal participation rates are higher for low income children than for higher income children, the health benefits
will be concentrated in the population at greatest risk of nutrition -related chronic ciiseases-those with low-
income. HealthY Nods 2000: The National Health Promotion end Dirtioat Prevention Obiectivim reports that
low income is a special risk factor for both heart deems and concise.

The long term savings in health can costs and increase in years of life could moult to the went that lower
Intakes of fat, saturated let. cholesterol, end sodium, and increased intake, of grains, fruits and low.tat
vegetable, either tlyoughout the school yews or ever a more extended period of time could rears the deft of
dist-rotated chronic &eases cuch as heart deem, stroke, maw, and atherosciwoele. These clomp
accounted for almost 65 want of al Maths In the U.S. in 19511'. IdcGinris and Fargo, in an analysis of
actual mums of death in the U.S., reported about 300,000 deaths per year, 14 percent of the total deaths. as
the foram bound 'mimeo for deaths related to diet and activity patterns'. Thies factors cannot be may
separated due to glair interdependence In determining obsolty.

The savings in Yews of ife and Ow value associated with a pooadatioxi reduction of fat, saturated fat and
cholesterol has bairn estknated for the U.S. 0441 population. Them estimates were incorporated into the
regulatory impact analyse for the food leballing regUilltery proposal published en November 27, 11191. the Food
and Drug Administration WOO. While no oommoble estimates are oterentfy evade.* for dreary changes by
school -age children, it la 'awful to consider the magnitude of effects espected keen the promead Mutant in
the school meal prevents with that preWcted for food talsolirg.

The study by the 'Research Triangle Institute 16T11 developed for the food labeling proposal estimated the
following chug** in fat, saturated fat and chetestarol for male and women due to the labeling changes":
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Table 3 Average Daily EVirnatad Changes in Fat, Saturated Fat and Chlesteroi for the U S Adult Population

Due to FDA Food Labeling Chinos .ie
Men Women Average

Changes in let intake.
Grams -1.49 -0.67 -1.06

Percent -1.4% -1.1% -1.25%

Changes in saturated fat intake:
Grams -0.48 -0.16 -0.31

Percent -1.3% -0.7% -1.0%

Changes in cholesterol intake:
Milligrams -0.42 .0.28 -0.34

Percent -0.1% -0.1% -0.1%
w.ewL

4. ammo. .1... =vs.
RTI end FDA than used the changes for men and women in con/Puts' model density:4d by Dr. Warren

Browner to estimate the effects on yews of RN over oscine of 20 years. TM increased years of life
estimates were then used to estimate a value for the added yews of We. Thee*changes were fend to result

in an estimated 20-year reduction of 35,179 cases of cancer, and reduction of 4,026 cases of coronary Mort

disease. As a result they estimated avoiding 12,1102 deaths and increasing life-years by 80,930.

FDA used two different approaches to estimating the total value of the food labeling charges, a recruiting

years of life approach and a mean value approach lase November 27, 1991 Federal Register, pages 60671-

60872. fa a more detailed description). They also estimated totals using twoafferent dollar values for

consumer willingness to pay for Mk reductiona conservative estimate of $1.5 million and a higher estimate of

$3.0 million. The vs.ue of the benefits from increased ifs -years was estimated Isbe $3.6 billion Idiscounterd

at 5 percent over a 20 Yew period). When benefits were valued based upon the number of early deaths
prevented and the higher willingness to pay figure of 13.0 million, the estimate (einaarly discountwn inc f

to $21 billion. In January 6, 1993, when publishing the final food labeling rule with a comment analysis, FDA

updated their 20-year value estimates to between $4.4 billion and $28.5 billion".

USDA egress with FDA that for omen-anent policy evaluation, society's wiarifigness to pay for risk reduction is

an appropriate concept to uss in evaluating the impect of government actions which will reduce risks. The FDA

estimates of $1.5 million and $3.0 maim used in their analysis are mate conservative. Economists have three

decades of experience in estimating die yaks of reducing the risk of fatalities using labor market data. Fisher.
Chestnut and Violette 11849) wakened the merits of *OMB studies of the extra wages that would have to be

Arid for accepting a higher risk of fatality on the 0)4 concluded that the results from the studies without

obvious design flaws were reasonable consietwit and reported that the studies implied a wilue-per-statistical-

lit of $1.6 million to 411.5 mien in 1666 dole.) ". Tlis range of vaus-penstatiatical-Efe becomes $2

million to $10.4 million in 1913 dollen (updated using the change in Bureau of Labor Statistica' average

weakly earnings paid to noneminiture neneupervirmay workers).

Visaed 11993) also sueveyed risks of death and concluded that 'the mostreasonable estimates of the value of

life are clustered in the 13 maim-47 rnirron range' fp. 1942). However, he cautions that these estimates may

be low, because the populations of segesed workers in thee.* etudes generally have lower incomes than

individuals being protected by government risk reguladore". IThe positive income elasticity for risk reduction

means that higher values for lifesaving should be used when evaluating marry risk reduction programs, such as

airline sat sty programs). Fisher, Chestnut, and Violette also caution that to die individual's veluetion of the

risk reduction should be added the veer loved ones and alNuiatic others ales would be 'willing to pity for

reducing the fatality risk for *cos mowed to frebt.97).

The values for risk reduction may be Meow when risks are involuntanly assumed than when the risks we

voluntarily chosen. This is relevant se the school ketch &Mission where limited array of choices ere offered in

the kindh rowans. Tier, WI higher ertinwass Noy be meet eepreprbrur for everueOne the schist lunch
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progiams heaithisr diet and its contribution to reducing risk per statistical life

In comparison to the dietary changes predicted by FDA tor food labeling, the improvements in fat and
saturated fat estimated for the school meal program proposed regulation are substantial The School Nutntion
Dietary Assessment Study found that dietary intake from NSLP lunches provides 37 percent of calories from
tat and 14 percent of calories from saturated fat. Reducing these lunchtime intakes to the Dietary Guideline,
levels proposed in the regulation would reduce an NSLP participant's intake by 5.9 grams of fin and 3.4 grams
of saturated fat on each day school lunch is eaten. Allowing foe 182 school days per year and the percent of
total U.S children age 5 through 18 years who receive a meal on any school day 151%1. it is estimated that
the average daily reduction across all schoolaged youth would be 1.5 grams fat and 0.89 grams saturated fat.

These estimates are significantly above those estimated for the FDA food labeling changes for 1st and
saturated fat. For cholesterol, school meals already provide a moderate intake and no further reduction will be
required by the proposed regulation. To further compare the segregate effect to that estimated foe the food
labeling regulations, consider the situation where the adult population reduces fat by 1.5 grams, reduces
saturated fat by 0.86 grams. and does not reduce dietary cholesterol intake. This is necessary because there
are no commonly accepted equations to relate changes in children's intakes of fat. saturated fat, and
cholesterol to chronic di reduction. The Browner model assumes that the relative risk of cancer is a
function of total fat. The reduction of 1.5 grams of fat is about 39 percent greater than the reduction of 1.06
grams average for males and females estimated for FDA's food labeling, so a larger reduction In caner
incidence and deaths would be expected. For coronary heart di the Browner model assumes that all
change is mediated through changes in serum cholesterol, which is affected by total fat, the type of fat, and
dietary cholesterol. FDA used the following equation from negated (1111141 to estimate the change in serum
cholesterol:

Change in serum cholesterol in milligrams per deciliter fmg/dll 2.165 - 1.65P + 0.097C

Where
S i change in percentage of total calories represented by saturated fat.
P change in percentage of total calories represented by Poilunsaturated fat, and
C change in dietary cholesterol measured in milligrams per 1000 kiiocalorieo.

The /roosted equation shows that the greatest effect on serum cholesterol is due to saturated fat, and that
changes in dietary cholesterol only play a small sort." The NSLP changes result in an average reduction in
saturated fat of 0.86 grams, which is 2.77 times the reduction of 0.31 grams estimated for FDA's food
labeling. Since the estimated change in polyunsaturated let levels la only slightly greater for food labeling than
for the proposed regulation, the overall estimated change in serun cholesterol fa the adult example based
upon changes at the levels which era proposed foe school lunch would be eorsIdetably greater than that
Projected for labeling. driven by the large decline In saturated fat.

In *mystery, if the reductions In fat and saturated fat Intake instituted durng the *shod yews ere continued
into adulthood, the increase in life-years and the ask* In dollars based upon willingness to pay would be of
magnitude similar to Or exceeding that estimated for the food labeling changes, which were 14.4 to 426.5
billion over 20 years. However, the lag time to realize this level of benefits over a 20 yew period might be
greater since FDA's estimates apply to the U.S. adult population and the proposed nee on school melee will
begin to have effect with those children in school at the time of implementation.

The fat and saturated fat reductions estimated to accompany the proposed tegthrtiOn USW. that 11 students
do not replace school meal fat and saturated fat reductions by increasing fat intake at other tines of the day or
on nonschool days, 21 that the dietary improvements at USDA school meals do not result in similar
improvements at offer meale or on non-school days and 31 that the improvement' by program participants do
not result in changes by nonpregnant participants. If students did replace fat and saturated fat at other eating
occasions, a smaller health benefit would result. If improvements on school days serve as poeitive model,
which, when combined with nutrition alucation, result in improvements to nonUSDA school meal, lamer
Improvement would reek*. The finings from dm Menu Modification Demenatnalene Micas. that the daily fat
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intakes of NSLP participants would dachne if their fat intakes at lunch were lower. but the affect on non school
meals is less clew' Four sites at geographicaily aspersed locations (Chattanooga, TN, Denver. CO,
Princeton City OH and San Bernardino. CA) conned grants to test reduction in the fat content of NSLP mealt
Dietary intakes of fifth grade NSLP participants at hatch and over 24 hours were co/fitted both at baseline and
after the reduction of fat in the NSLP meets. The demonstration found that the percent of calories from fat
over 24 hours declined either significantly or marginally at all sites for both boys and girls. In addition, the
reduction of intake in grams of total fat over 24 hours was greater than or equal to the reduction at the NSLP
meal at three of the four sites. At the forth site (Princeton City), despite an NSLP reduction in fat, 24our
Calories and grams of fat increased. At the San Boman° site, which achieved the largest reduction in fat at
the NSLP meals, the reduction of grams of fat over 24 Muni was significantly greater than the NSLP reduction.
On balance, the results of this demonstration indkato that when fat at the NSLP meal Is reduced, students
usually do not replace these calories by incrusting fat intake at other sating occasions. While theca is some
indication that en accompanying reduction in fat et other eating occasions may be more common than an
increase in fat at other eating cccesions, findings are mixed aril therrf:ve not robust enough to influence
benefit projections. Accordingly, the analysis in doe section assumes that chimes in NSLP fat levels do not
affect fat intake at other occasions.

The fat and Mitigated fat reductions discussed in the inspect analysis above Mete only to the lunch meal. The
proposed regulation will also reduce fat and saturated fat in school breakfeats, from 28 to 25 percent of total
calories from fat, and from 11 to 10 percent of total calorie' from saturated tat. This will increase the overall
reduction in average fat and saturated fat for the student popitation, but to a lesser extent than NSLP due to
the smoke reductions and because fewer students participate in the School Breakfast Program.

The food labeling regulation are not expected to reduce U.S. fat and saturated fat levels by the full *mount
needed to achieve the Dietary Guidelines. This indicates that there wit be room for the fat and saturated fat
reductions which would result from the proposed rule to gamest:, health improvement.

d. Effects on Participation

It is anticipated that the rule will have minimal effect on NSLP participation because implementation of the rule
is not expected to increase meal prices or demote meal acceptability. On typical day, 25 million children
participate in the Nation' School Lunch Program. About 14 million of thee' meals we served to children
receiving tree or reduced price ketches. USDA bee analyzed both the inspect of mooting the dietary guidelines
on meal price and meal acceptability and the Implications to program participation.

I:..nch price is an Important factor in determining the level of perticipetion among these students, with students
participating at higher rates in schools with lower prices. Research Indicates that prim incrsamis can cause
substantial decreases in student participation. A key factor in meintaking perticipation wrong paid students
while implementing the dietary guideline is rrinlmizing the meal cost. Food colt analysis demonstrated that
nutritional targets can be reached within current food cost constraints. Minimizing cost impacts removes
upward pressure on student fees which would result in decreased student participation.

USDA's efforts to teat the effect of reducing fat and sodium and increasing the nutritionel quality of meals has
shown that improvements can be made without affecting perticipation. Although the SNDA study found that
school. that served masts with a low proportion of calories from fat fleas than 32 percent) had lower than
averne program participation, this infornation need, to be viewed in the larger contest of efforts specifics/1y
detained to atoning improvements in echo/ meals.

The Department sponsored dernontration projects in Inv school food authorities from school year 1989.90 to
1991.92 to evaluate the extant to which miNIUS planned to mast the NSLP meal potion could be modified to
better reflect the dietary guidelines." Through the Menu Modification Demonstration Project, USDA
examined the process involved In modifying school meets, including the impact on program participation. The
demonstration found that fat could be decreased significantly without decreasing program participation. The
percentage decrease in gram. of fat ranged from 12 to 31 percent in the for sites. In all schools, average
daily participation remained stable ot increased slightly. In addition, the Improvements were made with
relatively minor changes in the types of foods sfeered. Although the districts were not able to mete
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comparable improvemets in the percentage of calories from fat. because overall calories decreased, the
results demonstrate that fat can be cut without losing participation.

California is operating a Statewide demonstration of nutrient standard menu planning. The State reported that
the nutrientbeeed system they implemented did not result in any decreases in gross moo/ participation
between 1990 and 1992.

SNDA did find lower student participation in very low-fat schools, however, the study also indicated that it is
possible to reduce the average fat content of lunches offered to well below the national average of 35 percent
of food energy without adversely affecting participation in the NSLF. Participation rates were similar in schools
whose lunches provide a moderate percentage of food energy from fat 132 percent to 35 percent) and in those
whose meals provide a high or very high percentage of food energy from fat. It is important to note that the
SNDA finding of low participation among low-fat schools is not based on experience with schools altering the
nutrient content of food but rather on a point -in -time cress- sectional obeervation of schools with low-fat melds.
The study did not collect information on how the schools implemented low-fat meats and whet consequences
these would have had on participation.

USDA recognizes that significant efforts must be undertaken ensure that participation is maintained as meals
are improved. If a meal does not taste good or look good then children will not eat rt. The proposed regulation
recognizes that food changes alone will not bring schools meals in line with the dietary guidelines. The results
of SNDA and the two demonstrations suggest that reductions in calories from fat must be accompanied by
nutrition education and promotional ectiv Jos to maintain student participation. Gradual implementation of the
Dietary Guidelines in school meals will allow for incremental changes in food offerings, minimizing the Impact
on current participation in the school meal programs. School food service is a nonprofit business that must
Mast student preferences to stay s:able. This requires maintenance of participation by mooting food
preferences, and accomplishing nutritional improvements through changes to ;CICS1. food preparation
techniques end purchasing specifications that are consistent with these preferences.

a. Implementation costs:

Initial implementation costs faced by schools will vary depending on asistirg capatalitias and resources within
distncts and will take many forms. Local, State and Federal resources are available for implementation. USDA
has already initiated a number of improvements: updated and improved recipes for schools, a computerized
data bank of standard nutritional virtues of meals served and a demonstration project on NSMP. The
demonstration will incur much of the developmental cost of the basic system framework and identify cost
effective strategies for implementation. The Department has announced the aveilebikty of nutrition education
cooperative agreements to develop comprehensive community -based approeches to nutrition education and is
working on a national publication directed at grade school children. The Department is assisting school food
service professionals in working with chefs. farmers and others to make school media appealing end healthful.

The President's FY 1995 budget container a request of over 120 million to supped extensive training for school
meal providers on how to plan and prepare nutritious and appealing meals as well as Isunching a national
media campavgn directed at building children's skills at making wise food choices for life.

States receive over 190 million snowily from the Federal level in Stets Administrative Experts, (SAE) funds for
program oversight. A portion of these resources are available to assist in implementation. In addition, the
proposed regulation would reduce the level of Slats resources devoted to local school food authority reviews.
which is described in more detail below.

At the local level, implementing nutrient standard manse planning will requite computer capabilities. Many
schools currently make extensive use of computers for management activities and have the facilitisa and
capabilities to undertake nutrient standatd menu planning. One of the goals of the initiative is to uw the
technology more effectively.

A study of school food authorities in the mid-Atlantic region found that 50 percent of SFAS employ computers
for some functions." Over ore -frith of these districts had comprehensive systems that allowed them to do
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menu management and nut:Maui eveltatioro The rnenu modification demonstrations found that the lack of
appropriate computer software limited the feasibility of monnonng the nutritional quality of manta More
recently developed software hoe greatly enhanced the ability to perform these analyses, which will new be
supported by USDA developed dote lime. Schools with microcemputsre should be able to use this
software.

Schools without sufficient computer capability or necessary access to technical assistance may opt for
Assisted Nutrient Standard Menu Planning, which will allow development and analysis of menus by other
entities, such ss Stator agencies, contortions oil school districts. consultants at the Federal goverment, while
still applying the essentisis of NSMP.

The per meal reimbursement provided to schools woe designed to cover both the food and admiristretive coots
(labor and operational of providing meals to students and can be used to acquire computer hardware and
software. Enhanced computing abilitise offer significant improvements in other aria of food service
management beyond nutrient standard menu planting. The potential for additional improvements in food
service mentions beyond menu pismire, for example, inventory control, should help offset the cost of
acquiring this capability for NSMP.

The cost analysis found that the nutrient requirements of NSMP can be mat at about the current cost of food in
the National School Lunch Program. Because the foods used in the sample menus were drawn from whet is
currently being served, USDA does not anticipate the need for significant changes in meal preparation practices
that would affect the cost to prspere meals. The administrative cost of conducting NSMP should be about the
soma as current °mations once the system is fully implemented in a school. An evaluation of costs in the
California nutrient standard dernautration reported that moot schools experienced eight cost changes that
ranged from 4 percent savings to 1.5 percent increased costs end concluded that most districts can expect to
experience very little change in overall food service costs when irriplementng' rut:tent-based system.'

f. Other Significant Effects:

The Food and Ntitrition Service believes that implementation of nutrient-based menus will require extensive
training and technical assistance, especially at the school food authority level. In addition, the acquisition of
computers (for schools that do not already have them) or contracting fat computer or assistance with the
revised menu planning system may involve some local level expenditures during the implementation period.
While implementation will require a dedicated effort on the part of our agency, the state eminent and local
school food authorities, the ongoing operation and maintenance of nutrient.based maw pinning will be
indistinguishable from the current meal pattern based system in twins of elf ens.

To provide for the resources needed for implementation, the regulation proposes a twenty per cant reduction in
state monitoring reqthrornorOs. nisi reduction will enhance the level of resources available to focus on training
and technical assistance effects. Marty school food authorities wiN no longer have the requirement for specific
edit checks to review claims submitted lot reimbursable meals. Rather, Mass school food euthonties will hare
flexibility to develop their own internal controls for such review. This provision is largely intended to streamline
program administration, but sod ie provkb some real from program management burdens.

Other Regulatory Chonom

The regulation proposes to streamline some miming administrative procedures of State panties and school
districts. This will permit States and school districts to implement NSMP and locus on the nutritional needs of
children. At the State level the school food authority review cycle will be extended from four to five yews,
reducing by 20 percent the resources devoted to this effort. Whin this wit extend the time period between
formal reviews, most districts we currently visited more frequently than the current four year cycle. The
States will continue to have a significant presence at the local level. Although the focus of attention will be on
implementing NSMP there should be no perceived reduction in State oversight.

5. !lemon far Selection of Proposed Alternative: The overriding purples behind this rule is to serve more
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nutritious and healthful meals to school children while maintaining access to the meal programs toe needy
children and enhancing the flexibility of local schools to 'ohmmeter the programa

Tha nutrient targets selected are denved from the DEIN GU& INNS for Am/moans and the Recommended
Peter/ Allowances (ADAC". The Dietary Guidelines for Ammo/ins encompass the Federal uoverronent policy
on nutntion. They ate developed in consideration of scientific sources such as The SurgognSemCalegga
On Nutrition and Health' and the National Academy of Sciences reports Diet and Health' knotiCations to
Reducino Chronic °Hens Rise and tgrAelenriowenceal They we based won the
recommendations of an expert committee, the Dietary Guidelines Advisory Committee, specifically appointed to
assist in developing Dietary Guidelines for use woes Federal governmem. There are no alternative oolicV
documents with official sanction by the government departments responsible for domestic nutrition which
could provide *Renews dietary targets for the general population. Other government publications in this area,
such as 'Building for the Fiore: Nutrition Guidance for the Child Nutrition Programs'00 are based upon the
Dietary Guidelines.

6. Pubic Comments: The Department also considered extensive oral testimony presented at torn pudic
hearings and meetings as well as wntten comments submitted in response to notice published in the Fade,*
Recover on September 13, 1993. A summary of the comments is included in the preamble to the proposed
rule.
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